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Foreword

by Ajahn Sucitto

Do	you	know	what	a	gryke	is?	Are	you	aware	of 	the	plight	of 	the	lady’s	slip-
per	orchid	and	its	(so	far)	happy	outcome?	Did	you	know	that	Ajahn	Amaro’s	
first	mindful	act	was	to	slice	into	his	foot	with	a	machete?	Or	that	his	first	
major	insight	concerned	the	nature	of 	pineapples?		Did	you	know	that	apart	
from	being	a	Mecca	of 	English	football,	Manchester	is	also	a	Shangri-la,	an	
early	Buddhist	city?	Do	you	enjoy	moving	along,	going	nowhere	special,	to	
marvel	at	the	odd	this	and	thats	that	the	journey	brings	up?	Are	you	open	to	
pausing	here	and	there	and	to	be	inspired	to	reflect	on	life	and	human	behav-
iour	from	a	spiritual	perspective?	Then	welcome	to	the	ensuing	pages.

This	book	is	a	ramble.	Or	more	exactly	a	ramble	about	a	ramble,	
specifically	one	of 	the	long	distance	rambles	that	Buddhist	monastics	un-
dertake,	carrying	their	bowl,	robes,	and	in	Britain,	rain	gear.		They	call	it	
tudong,	a	Thai	word	derived	from	the	ancient	Buddhist	term	dhutanga	
meaning	‘a	means	of 	shaking	off,’	‘an	austerity.’	Actually	there	are	many	
ways	in	which	you	can	practice	tudong	–	try	getting	up	half 	an	hour	before	
you	want	to,	or	spending	a	weekend	without	a	TV	or	an	internet	connec-
tion,	or	going	on	a	silent	meditation	retreat.	A	tudong	is	all	about	coming	
out	of 	the	comfort	zone.	Walking	tudong,	a	monastic	form,	is	about	using	
a	road,	track	or	journey	to	shake	off 	the	home	comforts,	basically	because	
when	you	can’t	handle	money,	your	needs	have	to	be	met	by	two	things	
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–	by	what	sits	on	your	back	and	the	freewill	offerings	of 	those	whom	you	
come	across.	Thus	you	have	to	live	simply,	and	develop	faith	–	but	herein	
lies	its	attraction.	Walking	for	weeks	or	months	like	this,	as	much	as	it	
pulls	off 	one’s	defences	against	pain	and	fatigue,	it	shakes	off 	a	lot	of 	ex-
pectations,	as	well	as	one’s	sense	of 	control.	And	the	result	is	a	mind	that	
is	steady	and	open,	undefended	and	confident	that	‘this	too	will	pass,	I	am	
not	bound	by	this.’	This	is	the	logic	of 	walking	tudong.

So	with	going	tudong,	it	doesn’t	really	matter	where	you	go.	It’s	not	
about	getting	anywhere,	but	about	going	through	a	process.	Nevertheless,	
part	of 	the	process	is	about	meeting	the	specific:	about	meeting	the	reality	
of 	the	land,	its	slopes,	bogs,	mountains	and	towns.	This	keeps	you	alert	to	
the	conditions	that	arise	around	you.	It’s	also	about	meeting	the	specifics	
of 	what	arises	within	you	when	you	come	out	of 	comfort,	out	of 	familiar	
routines	and	predictable	scenarios.	Challenge	a	habit,	thwart	an	expecta-
tion	and	see	what	happens.	This	is	how	walking	opens	you	up.	Alertness	
to	that	opening	up	reveals	moods	and	attitudes	that	otherwise	sit	in	their	
kennels	or	are	skimmed	over.		Moreover	what’s	also	likely,	but	specifically	
unpredictable,	is	that	beauty	will	present	itself 	in	the	places,	within	and	
without,	which	you	had	overlooked.	A	stranger	will	open	her	door	and	
invite	you	for	tea.		A	cyclist	you	asked	directions	from	will	engage	you	in	
talk	on	Dhamma,	and	offer	you	shelter	in	his	house	for	the	night.	Even	
more	miraculously,	you	find	a	source	of 	joy,	and	the	psychological	freedom	
that	allows	you	to	contemplate	the	stabs	of 	your	blisters	and	the	twinges	
in	your	back	from	a	place	of 	wisdom.	‘This	is	what	bodies	do,	this	too	will	
pass.’	And	ah,	the	happiness	of 	just	sitting	at	the	end	of 	a	day	content	with	
a	dry	space	under	a	tree	and	a	mind	that	has	given	up	trying	to	control	
events.

In	this	account,	which	is	both	new	and	a	review	of 	an	earlier	tudong	
walk,	we	move	through	the	internal	and	external	territories	of 	Ajahn	
Amaro,	Nick	Scott	and	contemporary	England.	The	journey	therefore	
swings	between	past	and	present,	amongst	anecdotes,	recollections	and	
dialogues,	from	South-East	to	North-East	via	North-West,	between	fens,	
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wolds,	mountains	and	suburbs	and	across	a	selection	of 	dialects	in	the	
language	pool.	It	takes	us	through	The	Land	of 	Nod,	Parker’s	Piece	and	
Grime’s	Graves;	and	in	the	course	of 	the	walk,	we	meet	a	Thai	princess,	
a	Buddhist	terrorist	(in	Doncaster	of 	all	places)	and	a	Tibetan	rinpoche.	
For	those	interested	in	how	Buddhism	has	landed	and	rooted	in	the	West,	
there’s	a	good	array	of 	the	dates,	places	and	names	that	have	been	seminal	
in	England,	where	so	many	of 	those	seedlings	first	established	themselves.	
Also	we	get	a	sense	of 	the	daily	life	practice	of 	a	mature	Buddhist	monk	
and	a	long-term	lay	practitioner.	Despite	the	hardships	it’s	a	gentle	and	
ruminative	journey,	because	of 	the	peaceful	persistence	that	is	evident	in	
the	minds	of 	the	walkers	and	the	warmth	and	sincerity	of 	those	whom	
they	come	across.	As	you	ramble	along	page	by	page,	may	it	cause	you	to	
develop	your	own	spiritual	path!

Ajahn	Sucitto
Cittaviveka,	2011
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Preface

This	is	an	account	of 	a	walk	made	across	England	twice,	twenty-five	years	
apart.	At	the	time	of 	the	first	walk	in	1983	(Ajahn	Amaro’s	diary	was	pub-
lished	as	Tudong – The Long Road North),	we	had	lives	which	allowed	us	to	
take	three	months	to	wander	across	England	–	Ajahn	Amaro	was	still	a	
junior	monk,	yet	to	complete	his	fifth	year	‘gone	forth’	as	a	bhikkhu,	and	
Nick	was	a	post-graduate	student	writing	up	his	PhD	thesis,	who	had	to	
mollify	his	supervisor	about	the	delay	by	sending	regular	postcards.	Twen-
ty-five	years	later,	in	2008,	our	lives	were	full	of 	responsibilities	and	neither	
of 	us	could	take	that	much	time;	Ajahn	Amaro	was	the	co-abbot	of 	a	mon-
astery	in	California	and	Nick	was	living	and	teaching	in	Ireland.	

Initially	we	decided	to	just	do	the	‘best	bits,’	choosing	those	stretches	
we	had	fond	memories	of,	or	where	there	were	people	we	had	met	the	first	
time.	We	still	began	at	the	original	starting	point,	Chithurst	Monastery	
in	West	Sussex,	and	finished	at	Harnham	Monastery	in	Northumberland,	
but	we	used	lifts	or	public	transport	to	omit	whole	sections	of 	the	original	
walk.	However,	as	we	went	along,	meeting	the	same	people,	visiting	the	
same	places	and	crossing	the	same	countryside,	but	twenty-five	years	later,	
we	realised	how	amazingly	insightful	the	comparison	was.	Along	the	way	
we	agreed	to	produce	another	book,	but	this	time	Nick	would	write	the	ac-
count,	not	only	because	he	could	return	and	walk	the	omitted	sections,	but	
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also	as	Buddhist	monks	do	not	usually	write	about	themselves.	In	the	first	
account	Ajahn	Amaro	omitted	personal	details	but	if 	Nick	wrote	this	ver-
sion,	he	could	include	those	details,	making	the	account	more	interesting.	

While	Nick	wrote	the	main	text	for	this	account,	Ajahn	Amaro	took	
most	of 	the	photographs	and	wrote	the	Afterword.	The	book	also	includes	
many	extracts	of 	Ajahn	Amaro’s	diary	of 	the	1983	walk,	as	well	as	many	
conversations	with	Ajahn	Amaro	during	the	2008	walk,	recorded	as	we	
walked	along.	Because	Nick	had	to	fill	in	the	missing	sections	of 	the	walk	
later	and	was	then	delayed	in	doing	this	by	the	illness	of 	his	partner	Mich	
(a	story	that	became	part	of 	this	account)	there	are	some	complicated	
changes	to	the	time	line:	Ajahn	Amaro	and	Nick	walking	together	in	2008,	
Nick	walking	alone	at	several	different	times,	and	then	the	quotes	from	Tu-
dong – The Long Road North	from	twenty-five	years	before.	We	have	tried	to	
make	these	changes	as	clear	as	possible	but	also	apologise	if 	it	still	causes	
any	confusion.

The	only	guides	we	had	to	the	route	of 	our	original	walk	were	our	
much	faded	memories	and	a	copy	of 	Tudong – The Long Road North	which	
included	hand	drawn	maps.	We	proceeded	by	comparing	the	book’s	maps	
with	modern	walking	maps,	guessing	our	likely	route	and	then	adjusting	
it	when	we	recognised	places,	or	failed	to,	as	we	walked	along.	In	this	ac-
count	we	have	included	Nick’s	hand	drawn	maps	again,	as	well	as	Nancy	
Sloane	Stanley’s	illustrations,	as	the	purpose	of 	the	second	walk	was	to	
try	to	repeat	the	first	one	as	much	as	possible.	So	the	maps	here	show	the	
route	we	were	attempting	to	follow	in	2008,	not	necessarily	the	route	we	
actually	took.	The	text	extracts	from	Tudong – The Long Road North	are	also	
true	to	the	original,	including	Ajahn	Amaro’s	use	of 	diacritical	marks	with	
Pali	words,	etc.	There	was	also	a	glossary	explaining	what	these	words	
meant	and	any	possibly	confusing	aspects	of 	Buddhism	and	Buddhist	mo-
nasticism.	In	the	West	we	are	now	more	familiar	with	much	of 	this	termi-
nology,	so	with	the	text	written	this	time	by	a	lay	person	it	seemed	easier	
on	the	reader	to	simply	avoid	using	all	but	the	most	well	known	Buddhist	
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terms	and	for	those	in	the	extracts	to	define	them,	as	well	as	any	others	
used	in	the	main	text.	Therefore,	this	time	there	is	no	glossary.

Finally	Nick	would	like	to	acknowledge	the	completely	free	rein	that	
Ajahn	Amaro	gave	him	to	describe	the	walk	exactly	‘how	it	was’	rather	
than	leave	out	anything	embarrassing	to	Ajahn	Amaro	or	to	his	tradition,	
or	indeed	to	himself.	The	choice	of 	what	to	include,	what	subjects	to	write	
about	and	any	opinions	expressed	are	thus	entirely	Nick’s.	He	would	like	
to	apologise	if 	any	of 	it	gives	unintended	offence.
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Woods, Downs and Heaths

It	was	raining,	a	light	drizzle,	as	it	had	been	twenty-five	years	before	on	the	
first	day	of 	our	walk,	and	the	glistening	new	green	of 	the	spring	wood-
land,	with	the	haze	of 	bluebells	on	the	forest	floor,	set	off 	the	orange-
brown	of 	my	companion’s	Buddhist	monk’s	robes.	That	combination	of 	
simple	colours	was	my	most	vivid	memory	of 	the	previous	walk’s	start,	
that	and	my	surprise	at	just	how	much	natural	oak	woodland	there	was	in	
this	corner	of 	Sussex.	All	that	first	day	we	seemed	to	be	crossing	carpets	
of 	bluebells	under	a	canopy	of 	oaks,	as	I	took	in	the	wonder	of 	just	what	
I	had	taken	on:	I	had	offered	to	accompany	a	young	monk,	whom	I	had	
never	met,	on	a	three-month	meandering	walk	up	through	England	to	
the	new	branch	monastery	near	my	home	in	Northumberland.	We	were	
taking	with	us	nothing	but	seventeen	pounds	in	cash,	most	of 	which	I	had	
provided,	and	half 	a	dozen	invitations	he	had	received.	That	first	walk	
proved	to	be	the	most	pleasant	experience	I	have	ever	had.	Now	twenty-
five	years	later,	two	weeks	shy	of 	the	actual	anniversary,	we	were	setting	
off 	again	to	try	to	retrace	our	steps.	

Ajahn	Amaro	is	short	and	stocky,	and	he	walks	with	a	slight	roll	to	his	
gait.	up	ahead	he	looked	much	as	he	had	all	those	years	ago	as	he	stomped	
along	the	muddy	footpath,	rather	like	some	mythological	being,	part	hob-
bit,	part	Tom	Bombadil.	A	wide-brimmed	hat	and	shaven	head	disguised	
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the	now	greying	hair	and	his	face	has	always	looked	somehow	both	young	
and	old	at	the	same	time.	He	even	wore	much	of 	the	same	equipment:	he	
had	even	discovered	his	old	pack	in	the	monastery	stores	and	although	the	
waterproof 	was	not	the	actual	one	he	had	worn,	it	was,	amazingly,	the	one	
I	bought	him	just	a	few	years	later.	But	this	time	he	wore	boots.	When	I	ar-
rived	at	Chithurst	Monastery	at	the	start	of 	the	previous	walk,	in	addition	
to	my	shock	at	discovering	that	we	had	so	little	money	(I	was	a	student	and	
had	brought	all	I	owned)	I	was	dismayed	to	discover	he	planned	to	do	the	
whole	walk	in	sandals.	

He	had	explained	how	he’d	made	the	sandals	himself,	out	of 	leather	
and	old	tyres.	Although	they	were	sturdy	and	looked	likely	to	last	the	eight	
hundred	miles	or	so	we	had	to	walk,	I	had	hoped	our	route	would	take	us	
through	some	of 	England’s	best	wilderness	areas.	Those	places	could	be	
very	wet	and	rocky,	and	impossible	in	sandals.	Almost	as	soon	as	we	start-
ed	out,	the	mud	from	the	wet	footpath	began	to	soak	his	long	thick	monk-
coloured	woollen	socks,	despite	his	attempts	to	avoid	the	worst	terrain.	
But	what	I	hadn’t	realised	was	just	how	indomitable	a	character	my	new	
companion	was.	The	same	trait	had	prompted	him	to	make	the	sandals	by	
hand	and	hatch	the	idea	to	walk	the	length	of 	England	according	to	a	route	
solely	based	on	half 	a	dozen	random	invitations,	regardless	of 	the	fact	that	
it	more	than	doubled	the	distance	we’d	need	to	travel.	It	also	meant	that	
he	just	pushed	on,	uncomplaining,	along	paths	which	could	be	covered	in	a	
foot	of 	mud.	The	only	effect	on	me	was	that	I	had	to	wash	out	his	socks	at	
every	stop,	while	he	talked	to	our	hosts.	Twenty-five	years	later,	however,	
he	too	had	walking	boots	on.	When	we	got	to	the	first	really	bad	patch	of 	
mud	I	mentioned	it	as	we	traversed	it	with	ease.	

“Here	we	are,	this	is	the	kind	of 	mud	I	remember.”	
“yes,	black	and	wet.”
“you	had	sandals	on	last	time…”
“yes,	I	did	think	of 	setting	off 	in	sandals	again.	Just	because	I	did	that	

last	time…”
“But…”	
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He	laughed,	“I	thought	better	of 	it.”

Many	of 	the	community	saw	us	off 	this	time:	hands	held	together	in	
añjali,	excited	nuns	showering	us	in	pink	and	white	petals,	everyone	smil-
ing	and	wishing	us	well.	Last	time	we	had	left	quietly,	after	the	meal,	but	
then	last	time	my	companion	was	a	junior	monk,	not	the	co-abbot	of 	a	
monastery	in	California	and	a	well-known	teacher.	His	life	was	now	so	
busy	that	we	had	to	plan	this	walk	three	years	in	advance	and	even	then	he	
could	only	join	me	for	part	of 	it,	leaving	me	to	complete	the	rest	on	my	
own.

From	the	monastery	we	walked	up	the	small	lane,	sunken	into	the	
landscape	and	lined	by	grass	banks	dotted	with	spring	flowers,	and	then	
into	Hammer	Wood,	owned	by	the	monastery.	Here	the	old	lane,	now	raw	
greensand	and	muddy	leaves,	dropped	into	the	small	valley	of 	Hammer	
Stream	and	wound	through	the	first	of 	the	bluebell	woods,	to	cross	the	
rain-swollen	stream	on	a	small	stone-arched	bridge	quaintly	inscribed	‘New	
Bridge,	1764.’	The	lane	then	took	us	along	the	far	edge	of 	the	wood,	where	
we	could	look	out	from	the	greensand	ridge	across	small	grassy	fields	and	
past	a	half-timbered	cottage,	set	below	the	lane	and	partially	engulfed	in	
wisteria.	An	old	garden	of 	flowering	shrubs	surrounded	the	cottage,	the	
flower-beds	dotted	with	spring	flowers	and	dominated	by	a	large	magnolia	
just	breaking	into	bloom.	As	we	stopped	to	gaze	over	the	house	and	gar-
den,	I	mentioned	that	old	Mr	Clarke	Hall	had	died	recently,	in	his	nineties,	
and	that	his	wife	was	staying	with	relatives.	Then	I	added	something	I	had	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

��

recently	heard	about	their	role	in	bringing	the	monks	to	Chithurst.	
“George	Sharp	told	me	how	he	remembered	coming	down	here	with	

his	girlfriend	and	having	a	picnic	under	the	big	sweet	chestnut	at	the	top	of 	
the	wood.”		

“The	one	the	track	goes	by?”
“yeah.	He	said	it	was	there	he	decided	the	Trust	couldn’t	accept	the	

wood	because	there	was	no	way	they’d	get	planning	permission	to	build	a	
forest	monastery	in	West	Sussex.	Then	as	George	left,	through	that	gate,	
Mr	Clarke	Hall	came	over	to	ask	if 	he	was	the	new	owner.	That’s	how	
George	found	out	Chithurst	House	was	for	sale.”	

“It	was	also	because	George	asked,	in	passing,	if 	he	was	related	to	
Edna	Clarke	Hall.”	

“Was	it?	Who’s	she?”
“Victorian	Artist.	George	once	told	me,	what	with	him	being	an	artist	

himself 	and	recognising	the	name,	that	was	why	Clarke	Hall	immediately	
warmed	to	him.	His	son	had	been	interested	in	buying	Chithurst	House;	
he	was	in	the	wine	business	and	needed	a	place	with	cellars,	but	he	was	put	
off 	by	the	state	the	house	was	in.	George	went	straight	round	to	see	it	and	
agreed	to	the	purchase	on	the	doorstep	without	seeing	the	interior.	That’s	
what	was	amazing	about	George,	buying	it	like	that	and	without	checking	
with	anyone	else.”

By	now	we	were	walking	on,	passing	several	other	old	cottages,	where	
the	now	sandy	lane	reached	a	metalled	one.		

“I	was	also	interested	how	George	got	that	faith	and	confidence.	So	I	
asked	him	about	his	time	with	Venerable	Kapilavaddho	in	the	early	1970s.	
He	told	me	he	was	suffering	from	depression,	went	to	the	Hampstead	Bud-
dhist	Vihara	to	learn	meditation	and	how	Kapilavaddho’s	evening	talk	had	
stunned	him.	It	was	Kapilvaddho’s	statement	that	the	self 	is	an	illusion.	
George	was	hooked,	going	back	nearly	every	evening.	But	then	a	month	
later	he	got	a	phone	call	telling	him	that	Kapilavaddho	was	dead.	He	sat	
up	through	that	night.	When	he	was	telling	me	this	he	was	really	choked	
up,	with	tears	in	his	eyes,	almost	forty	years	later!	He	had	found	his	teacher	
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only	to	lose	him	again.	He	made	a	vow	during	that	night	that	he	would	
fulfil	Kapilavaddho’s	wish	to	establish	a	monastic	Sangha	in	England.	Then	
he	kept	practising	with	the	other	disciples.	He	even	did	a	one	month	per-
sonal	retreat	in	a	cupboard	at	the	Vihara.”

“A	cupboard?”
“Well,	some	kind	of 	small	room	they	had.	He	said	it	was	hell	but	

he	was	desperate,	so	he	just	kept	at	it.	Then	sometime	near	the	end	he	
thought	the	whole	thing	pointless,	decided	to	give	up,	the	usual	story,	then	
had	this	massive	breakthrough	that	lasted	days.	He	was	happy,	completely	
at	peace	and	felt	he	could	see	and	understand	everything.	When	it	ended	
he	just	cried	and	cried.	He	told	me	that	it	was	the	vow,	and	then	that	expe-
rience,	that	got	him	so	committed.	Kapilavaddho	had	asked	him	to	join	the	
Trust;	he	later	became	the	chairman	and	he	just	kept	to	his	vow.”

“Ah,	that	explains	it.	I	always	wondered	where	George	got	such	cer-
tainty.	How	he	managed	to	wait	all	those	years	for	the	monks	to	come	
and	then	stand	up	to	the	other	disciples	who	just	wanted	to	keep	the	two	
houses	which	were	the	Vihara	and	use	them	as	a	lay	meditation	centre.	
yes,	his	commitment	and	confidence	must	have	come	from	that	powerful	
insight	into	the	path.”

The	reclusive	owner	of 	Chithurst	House	was	later	offered	much	more,	
when	the	news	got	out	locally	that	he	was	selling,	but	he	turned	the	offer	
down	because	he	had	shaken	hands	with	George	on	the	doorstep.	George	
had	simply	offered	all	they	had:	£120,000,	the	value	of 	the	Hampstead	Vi-
hara.

We	walked	on,	passing	through	the	small	hamlet	of 	Titty	Hill,	where	
two	pretty	cottages	look	out	on	a	small	green,	set	amidst	woodland.	I	
knew	we	had	passed	that	way	before	as	I	remember	being	amused	by	the	
name,	but	that	time	we	hadn’t	gone	on	to	Inholmes	Copse	Pond.	I	discov-
ered	this	pond	later	when	researching	the	history	of 	the	monastery’s	Ham-
mer	Pond.	So	this	time,	I	took	us	there	through	the	woods	and	we	stopped	
in	the	shelter	of 	the	little	wooden	hut	that	overlooks	it.	The	rain	was	
coming	on	harder	now,	water	falling	from	the	hut’s	eaves	and	splashing	on	
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the	ground	in	front	of 	us,	covering	the	pond’s	surface	in	rings	of 	ripples.	
In	the	distance	a	group	of 	mallard	were	nosing	about	near	the	shore	and	
two	Canada	geese	started	to	honk	and	head	our	way.	All	around	was	oak	
woodland,	the	trees	next	to	the	pond	leaning	in	and	over	the	water,	their	
reflected	green	shapes	shattered	by	the	rain.	

I	told	Ajahn	Amaro	that	even	in	Roman	times	there	was	crude	iron	
smelting	in	these	Weald	woodlands	using	the	iron-stone	to	be	found	
amongst	the	clay.	In	the	Middle	Ages	this	grew	to	a	major	industry,	con-
suming	much	of 	the	woodland	as	charcoal	to	fuel	the	new	‘blast’	furnaces.	
The	blast	of 	air	that	produced	the	heat	to	melt	the	iron	was	provided	by	
water-driven	bellows	beneath	each	pond.	The	ponds	were	in	pairs,	one	on	
the	iron-bearing	clay,	like	this	pond,	where	the	streams	were	small	and	pro-
vided	only	enough	water	for	the	first	separation	of 	the	iron.	The	other	was	
always	on	the	edge	of 	the	Weald	where	the	more	reliable	source	of 	water	
allowed	the	furnace	to	be	run	non-stop	throughout	the	winter.	In	this	case	
the	second	pond	was	the	Chithurst	Monastery’s	Hammer	Pond	in	their	
woodland,	where	a	second	wheel	drove	the	large	hammer	that	shaped	the	
softened	iron.	

“I	got	a	small	grant	to	hire	an	archaeologist.	He	showed	me	where	the	
water	wheels	had	been.	Then	he	pointed	at	a	mound	and	said	‘That	will	be	
clinker	between	them.’	He	scraped	at	the	vegetation	and	it	was	an	enor-
mous	pile	of 	iron	clinker!”	

“Really!”
“yeah,	amazing.	And	I’d	been	managing	that	site	for	how	long?”
As	we	left,	I	took	Ajahn	past	a	row	of 	large	hollows	I’d	found	in	the	

woodland,	the	remnants	of 	the	bell	pits	dug	to	get	at	a	seam	of 	iron-stone.	
“They’d	be	about	three	hundred	years	old.	That’s	when	the	iron	in-

dustry	was	at	its	peak	here,	just	before	coal	started	to	be	used	for	smelting.	
Then	the	industry	moved	to	the	coal	fields	and	the	woods	closed	in	to	hide	
everything	here	–	except	these	ponds,	and	all	the	place	names	round	here	
with	hammer,	furnace	or	forge	in	them.”

“Like	Fernhurst?”
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“yeah.”
We	walked	on	through	the	rain,	following	one	of 	the	lanes	across	the	

wide	Milland	Valley	with	oak	woods,	small	grass	fields	with	grazing	cows,	
thick	hedges	of 	hazel	and	old	black	and	white	oak-framed	cottages.	The	
distant	view	was	obscured	by	the	wooded	greensand	escarpment	that	rose	
on	all	but	the	east	side,	cutting	us	off 	from	the	bustle	and	noise	of 	the	rest	
of 	southeast	England.	We	left	the	heavy	clay	soils	at	the	valley’s	far	side	
and	started	to	climb	back	onto	the	sandy	soils	of 	the	greensand,	stopping	
at	the	edge	of 	another	wood	to	turn	down	a	small	path	and	knock	on	the	
door	of 	a	little	cottage,	tucked	away	amidst	the	dripping	trees.	

It	was	the	house	of 	Jane	Hawkins,	a	supporter	of 	the	monastery	since	
the	monks	first	came	–	one	of 	those	exceptional	people	that	monasteries	
tend	to	attract.	Jane	has	spent	her	life	as	a	potter,	with	a	small	pottery	in	
the	valley	she	set	up	with	her	husband,	now	long	deceased.	She	told	us	she	
was	eighty	now	and	only	went	in	two	mornings	a	week.	After	sixty	years	
of 	making	pots	she	felt	she	could	give	herself 	a	break.	We	sat	by	her	wood	
fire	with	another	visiting	friend	and	enjoyed	her	mellow	company.	It	is	
good	to	reflect	on	how	a	life	well	spent	leads	to	a	contented	old	age.

Fuelled	by	the	coffee	Jane	had	given	us,	we	stomped	up	the	steep	hill	
behind	her	house,	within	a	high-sided	sunken	lane	running	with	water,	to	
reach	the	top	of 	the	ridge.	At	the	top	we	had	a	choice	of 	paths;	both	would	
lead	to	the	first	campsite	mentioned	by	Ajahn	Amaro	in	his	journal	of 	the	
last	walk:

We camped our first night under a great beech in the Land of  Nod…

I	wondered	if 	he	had	made	the	name	up	but	it	was	there	on	my	map,	
in	small	lettering,	near	the	village	of 	Arford.	His	first	journal	entries	are	
brief 	like	that,	with	no	clues	to	how	we	got	to	the	places	mentioned.	The	
map	showed	that	the	path	leading	straight	ahead	was	more	direct,	passing	
through	the	small	town	of 	Liphook,	but	I	remembered	how	I’d	steer	us	
away	from	towns.	So	I	took	us	along	a	wide	ride	through	sweet	chestnut	
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coppice,	some	of 	which	had	recently	been	cut.	But	I	lost	my	bearings	
in	the	wood	and	came	out	on	a	lane	where,	after	puzzling	over	the	map	
for	a	while,	I	realised,	“This	leads	into	Liphook,	it’s	the	route	I	was	try-
ing	to	avoid!	Oh	well.	I	give	in.	It	seems	we’re	‘meant’	to	go	there.”	So	
we	stomped	through	the	rain,	now	very	heavy,	and	in	no	time	there	were	
houses,	pavements,	street	lights,	cars,	a	few	shops	and	then	a	new	Sains-
bury’s	supermarket,	all	brick	and	clay	roof 	tiles,	where	we	stopped	and	
sheltered	under	its	long	overhanging	roof,	looking	out	at	the	now	mon-
soon-like	downpour.	

“Shall	I	go	in	and	get	us	some	allowables?”	
“That	seems	a	good	idea.”
So,	leaving	my	wet	pack	to	be	watched	over	by	Ajahn	Amaro,	who	in	

turn	was	being	watched	by	local	teenagers	slumped	further	along	the	su-
permarket’s	wall,	I	went	to	see	what	I	could	find	from	that	strange	assort-
ment	Theravadan	monastics	are	allowed	to	eat	after	midday.	My	selection:	
French	cheese,	plain	chocolate,	and	jelly	babies.	The	jelly	babies	seemed	
the	best	we	had	ever	eaten,	but	we	may	have	been	influenced	by	the	cir-
cumstances:	we	had	been	walking	all	day	with	heavy	packs	and	were	now	
in	the	dry,	looking	out	on	torrential	rain.	The	Buddha	taught	that	every-
thing	is	conditioned	by	circumstance.

We	set	off 	when	the	rain	lessened.	Then	on	Liphook’s	farther	side	a	
Catholic	priest	stopped	his	car	to	offer	us	a	lift,	or	shelter	from	the	rain	for	
the	night.	“We	can	put	you	up	in	our	hall.”	

“It’s	OK,	we	are	fine,	but	thank	you.”	
We	were	high	on	the	sugar	from	the	jelly	babies	and	wanted	to	stomp	

on.	
An	offer	to	stay	the	night	like	that	would	have	been	unlikely	twenty-

five	years	before.	Back	then,	a	Buddhist	monk	in	England	was	just	too	
odd.	I	remember	a	vicar	we	met	at	a	church	just	wanting	to	scurry	away	
as	quickly	as	he	could.	But	today,	this	old	priest	even	knew	which	Buddhist	
monastery	my	companion	was	from,	although	he	was	still	rather	startled	
by	Ajahn	Amaro’s	reply	to	his	query	on	where	we	would	sleep.	Ajahn	sim-
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ply	replied,	“The	Land	of 	Nod.”	
The	rain	faded	to	a	stop	as	we	crossed	Ludshott	Common,	lit	by	the	

evening	sun’s	light	streaming	beneath	the	dark	clouds.	We	sat	on	a	bench	
to	enjoy	the	heath’s	colours,	the	medley	of 	browns	and	greens	and	the	
bright	yellow	of 	the	flowering	gorse	bushes.	

“I	don’t	remember	this	view,”	I	commented.
“yes.	I	don’t	think	we	went	through	the	town,”	he	replied	as	he	shared	

out	the	plain	chocolate	I	had	given	him	earlier.	“you	were	so	determined	
to	miss	towns.	you	were	a	bit	more	obsessive	then,	about	avoiding	human	
habitation.”

“yes,”	I	replied,	laughing.	
“Walk	round	the	village.	unless	there	was	something	we	required:	a	

watering	hole,	a	post	office,	some	Kendal	mint	cake.”
“Well,	I	still	had	the	same	reaction	to	Liphook,	didn’t	I?	I	still	wanted	

to	go	round	it.	I	just	gave	in	more	easily…”
“Which	is	the	nature	of 	wisdom.	We	are	left	with	our	inclinations	but	

we	don’t	hang	on	to	them.”
We	then	went	in	search	of 	our	previous	campsite	in	the	woodland	

ahead.
“We	must	be	near:	according	to	the	map	those	farm	buildings	are	

the	Land	of 	Nod	and	I	remember	a	clearing	just	like	this.	And	these	are	
beeches…”

“yes,	but	it	was	a	large	beech.	Perhaps	there	is	one	farther	on.	I	will	
take	a	look.”

But	he	didn’t	find	it.	Maybe	the	great	storm	of 	1988	took	it	away.

We camped our first night under a great beech in the Land of  Nod. The 
young green of  the new leaves quivered in an amazing flickering dance, 
the evening sun and spring wind, the earth and the old tree. It must seem 
funny to see, in the space of  one night (which is just one exhalation to a 
tree), these little pink critters come bustling up, slump down against the 
trunk, leap up, run around, tent, fire, tea, sleep, up, fire, tea, tent down 
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and zip off  again, all in the time it takes for a breath to leave your lungs. 
A lady who dropped in to Noy’s house later on told us that the Land of  
Nod was a dangerous place, nasty people with sawn-off  shotguns roam-
ing the woods. It felt like Tusita heaven – or like, when I took my pack off, 
the bliss of  release that the Buddha found when he put his burden down 
under the Bo tree.

This	time	there	was	no	Tusita	heaven	either,	instead	a	cold	uncomfort-
able	night.	While	Ajahn	Amaro	had	an	excellent	one-man	tent	loaned	by	
Ajahn	Sucitto,	his	sleeping	bag	from	the	monastery	stores	had	little	ability	
to	retain	warmth.	I	had	a	good	sleeping	bag	but	no	tent,	instead	a	bivvy	
bag,	and	the	heavy	dew	at	dawn	proved	too	much,	so	I,	too,	got	cold.	

Having	demonstrated	how	low	the	temperature	could	drop	under	
clear	skies	in	late	April,	the	rain	clouds	reappeared	as	we	packed,	so	that	
at	Frensham	Great	Pond	we	had	to	shelter	under	a	large	oak,	looking	out	
on	rain	again	hitting	water,	while	eating	chocolate.	As	we	passed	over	
Frensham	Common	it	stopped	again	and	at	Frensham	Little	Pond	it	was	
sand	martins	disturbing	the	surface	instead,	taking	insects	off 	the	water’s	
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surface.	We	stood	a	while	taking	in	the	beauty	of 	the	scene,	the	otherwise	
still	water,	with	bare	birches	on	the	far	side,	the	heather	and	gorse-covered	
heath	and	the	dark	green	of 	Scots	pine.	

I	reflected	how	the	discomfort	of 	the	rain,	and	the	cold	night,	was	a	
small	price	to	pay	for	such	a	sense	of 	freedom	and	ease,	to	be	outside	walk-
ing	through	such	beauty,	and	with	such	a	pleasant	companion.	

“When	we	passed	that	hotel	with	the	guests	sitting	at	breakfast	look-
ing	out	on	this	same	beauty	from	the	comfort	of 	their	plush	dining	room,	
there	was	not	the	slightest	doubt	which	I	preferred,	even	as	the	water	
poured	off 	me.”

“yes.”	
	“But	monasteries	are	becoming	comfortable	now,	aren’t	they?”
“yes.”
“Still,	when	you	drop	the	comfort,	then	reality	–	no,	not	reality,	life	

–	gets	through.	That	comfort	zone.	It	is	hard	to	be	awake	when	you	are	
comfortable.”

“When	you	are	concerned	about	comfort.	It	is	the	mind	that	is	holding	
on	that	isn’t	awake.”	

It	was	a	delightful	moment,	standing	there	looking	out	over	the	wa-
ter.	However,	if 	there	is	one	thing	meditation	has	taught	me	it	is	to	not	be	
mesmerised	by	how	release	feels,	but	instead	to	just	appreciate	the	tempo-
rary	absence	of 	the	burden.	

From	there	we	followed	a	very	muddy	path	beside	the	River	Wey,	
through	woodland	where	everything	gleamed	after	the	rain.	There	were	
more	bluebells	here,	as	well	as	swathes	of 	white	wild	garlic	by	the	river,	
but	it	was	the	greens	that	really	struck	me,	they	were	so	fresh	–	the	just-
opening	leaves	of 	the	oak	and	ash	and	the	bright	mosses.	In	wet	weather	
plants	can	look	so	happy.	We	left	the	greenness	on	the	edge	of 	Tilford,	
walking	through	the	village	to	Noy	Thomson’s	house	at	Squires	Hill.

Noy Thomson gave us a fine welcome when we arrived at her house. 
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She	did	so	again	this	time.	Our	wet	things	were	distributed	around	
the	radiators	of 	her	large	house	yet	again,	this	time	with	the	help	of 	her	
daughter-in-law,	Narisa.	

“At	least	there	are	no	socks,	Noy.	Do	you	remember?”
“yes.	Lots	of 	bhikkhu’s	socks.	Lots	of 	mud.”	
“I	had	to	hang	them	to	dry	on	the	Aga.”	
“But	the	rest	is	the	same.	you	two	have	hardly	changed.”
“But	my	beard	is	nearly	grey,	it	was	red	last	time.”
“yes.	Grey	beard.”	And	Ajahn	returned	her	compliment,	saying	she	

too	looked	just	the	same.	And	she	did	look	much	younger	than	her	age	
–	still	the	same	elegant,	small	Thai	lady.	

“Last	time	your	visit.	I	have	such	good	memories.	Then	meeting	you	
in	the	Lake	District.	That	was	such	a	wonderful	time.”	She	looked	wistful.	
“But	now	that	would	be	too	much	driving…”

We	talked	of 	this	and	that.	Noy	told	us	with	pride	how	Narisa	had	
refused	to	carry	the	Olympic	torch	when	chosen	to	be	one	of 	its	bearers	
in	Thailand.	Narisa,	who	was	known	for	her	environmental	work,	had	re-
fused,	she	told	us,	because	of 	the	Chinese	oppression	in	Tibet.	

After	sharing	an	exquisite	meal	Narisa	had	to	leave	us.	Then	Noy,	over	
coffee,	asked	me	how	we	had	come	to	repeat	the	walk.	

“I	was	thinking	about	karma	and	why	people’s	lives	work	out	the	way	
they	do.	And	I	thought	it	would	be	interesting	to	go	back	and	see	what	
happened	to	the	people	we	met	last	time.	And	invite	Ajahn	Amaro.”	

“Nick,	you	are	doing	so	many	good	things	with	the	Sangha.”	
“you	also,	Noy.	How	did	you	first	become	involved?”
“It	was	1978.	I	am	feeling	so	sorry	for	myself.	I	had	never	travelled.”
“you	never	travelled!”	Ajahn	Amaro	exclaimed	knowing	that	she	was	

always	shuttling	between	England,	Thailand	and	skiing	holidays	in	Europe.
“No,	never	been	to	San	Francisco!	you	know.	The	1970s.	Everyone	

talking.	What	a	wonderful	place	it	is.	I	was	sitting	here	reading	away,	cry-
ing.	I	don’t	do	anything.	I	never	been	anywhere.	At	that	time	a	lot	was	
happening	in	San	Francisco	for	the	exiles.	Lucky	the	monastery	came	and	
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saved	my	life.	That	was	when	the	children	all	left	home.”
“Oh	yes,	the	empty	nest,”	he	sympathised.	“My	mother	took	the	dog	

for	very	long	walks.”	
“So	what	did	the	monastery	do	for	you,	Noy?”
“First,	there	was	this	one	place	I	can	go	and	receive	kindness	and	sup-

port,	lovely.	Next	thing,	very,	very	important,	all	the	worldly	values	like	
accomplishment,	fame	or	whatever,	is	not	important,	just	the	contentment	
inside.	So	that	really	make	my	life.	Before	that	I	used	to	think	all	I	have	
done	is	looking	after	children	and	cooking.	Very	sad.	And	Garry	say	‘you	
been	practising	all	these	years	and	you	seem	to	be	deaf 	to	all	the	teaching	
you	have	received.’	He	used	to	be	very	stern	with	me	when	I	start	com-
plaining.”	As	well	as	being	a	well-respected	art	historian	her	husband	was	
the	vice	president	of 	the	Buddhist	Society.	“So	thanks	to	the	monastery	all	
that	ended.	I	found	contentment.”

Noy	had	also	done	a	lot	for	the	monastery.	She	was	related	to	Thai	
royalty,	a	princess	in	fact,	and	was	wealthy	as	a	result	of 	an	inheritance.	In	
the	early	days	she	funded	the	purchase	of 	the	nearby	Ash	House	so	that	
other	supporters	could	live	there,	and	she	was	one	of 	the	main	benefactors	
of 	many	monastery	projects.	On	the	last	walk	she	gave	me	one	hundred	
pounds,	and	she	did	the	same	now,	‘for	anything	Ajahn	needs.’	So	the	sup-
port	was	mutual,	as	it	is	supposed	to	be	in	Buddhism.

“I	went	on	a	retreat	with	Ajahn	Paññasaro	on	death	and	dying	and	one	
evening	he	says	you	have	to	imagine	someone	who	has	died	and	have	them	
sit	there	in	front	of 	you.	So	I	think	of 	Garry.	So	hard,	looking	after	him	at	
the	end.	years	with	Parkinson’s.	But	now	I	see	all	is	finished.	The	regrets	
that	I	had	been	hard	on	him.	All	are	gone.	Because	of 	that	caring.	All	re-
solved.”	And	she	did	look	peaceful.	

We	then	started	to	collect	our	things	from	the	radiators	around	the	
large	house.	Just	before	we	left,	Sam	Ford	popped	by	with	his	sleeping	
bag	for	Ajahn	Amaro	and	his	new	one-man	tent	for	me.	I	had	phoned	
him	when	we	arrived	and	he	had	gone	home	during	his	lunch	hour	to	get	
them.	Like	Noy	he	has	been	around	the	monastery	from	the	beginning,	
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helping	and	supporting,	and	like	her	he	seems	to	have	benefited	a	lot.	I	do	
not	know	anyone	more	at	ease	with	his	life.	

As	we	put	our	boots	on	I	asked	Noy	if 	she	would	walk	with	us	a	small	
way.

“But	I	know	you.	you	always	insist	on	walking	in	the	mud.”
“Oh	no,	Noy,	I	am	a	reformed	character,	I	walk	on	roads	sometimes	

now,	don’t	I,	Ajahn?”
“yes,	and	I	have	boots.”	
So	instead	of 	the	footpath	we	followed	last	time	I	chose	the	road	and	

Noy	pottered	along	in	small	gumboots	for	the	puddles	and	the	hood	of 	her	
dark	blue	waterproof 	pulled	tightly	round	her	head	to	protect	her	from	
the	intermittent	rain.	We	walked	up	Crooksbury	Hill	beneath	large	stately	
conifers	and	luminous	green	beeches.	At	the	top	Noy	turned	back	and	left	
us	to	descend	the	other	side	to	the	North	Downs	Way.	The	long-distance	
footpath	passed	west	to	east	following	the	route	of 	the	old	Pilgrim’s	Way	
along	the	open	chalk	downs	to	Canterbury.

I try to use Ajahn Sumedho’s phrase, about no-one going anywhere, as a 
constant reflection.

Who is walking?
Where is there to get to?
Who does this walk belong to?
Who does this mind belong to?
The appearance of  a journey but going nowhere. It is such a com-

forting reflection. As long as you are going somewhere you are living in 
the desire to get there and the fear of  not making it: you feel a twinge in 
your knee, your arm goes dead, your shoe begins to rub; EEEEEEEEEEK! 
goes the mind. Dying into every step, seeking no future, life is painless.

The	walking	during	the	late	afternoon	was	wonderful	this	time	too.	
The	rain	and	clouds	cleared	to	leave	the	vegetation	glistening	in	the	sun.	
The	old	Pilgrim’s	Way	was	a	majestically	wide	track	that	flowed	through	
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the	beautiful	rolling	countryside,	never	climbing	or	falling	too	steeply,	
a	route	developed	by	centuries	of 	travellers.	Here	it	followed	the	upper	
greensand,	a	slight	ridge	beneath	the	higher	chalk	of 	the	downs.	Along	
this	are	a	series	of 	old	villages,	there	because	of 	the	spring	line	that	oc-
curs	at	the	chalk’s	base	and	the	good	soils	formed	by	the	mixture	of 	chalk	
and	sand.	So	we	passed	through	rich	pasture	dotted	with	wildflowers,	and	
when	the	track	strayed	on	to	poorer	sandy	soils	there	would	be	commons	
of 	heath	or	woodland.	A	distant	roar	of 	traffic	came	from	the	chalk	ridge	
above	us,	where	the	occasional	distant	flash	of 	passing	vehicles	showed	
through	the	trees.	But	our	route	was	mainly	traffic-free	on	wide	tracks,	or	
along	small	country	lanes.

Every	so	often	there	would	be	a	reminder	of 	the	old	use	of 	this	path:	a	
farm	named	Greyfriars,	a	pub	called	The	Good	Intent,	or	a	Christian	cross	
on	a	bridge.	We	passed	through	the	village	of 	Puttenham,	where	I	stopped	
to	get	water	and	was	also	given	a	packet	of 	posh	Duchy	of 	Cornwall	choc-
olate	biscuits,	I	suspect	because	the	lady	was	taken	with	us	as	modern	day	
pilgrims.	Then	on	Puttenham	Heath	we	looked	to	camp	again	in	a	wood	
called	Monk’s	Copse	as	we	had	twenty-five	years	before.	But	there	was	
now	a	golf 	course	there	and	nowhere	else	suitable,	so	we	went	on	and,	as	
the	rain	started	again,	we	climbed	over	a	low	fence	and	ducked	into	a	small	
old	wooden	shed.	It	had	a	sign	reading	‘Roof 	unsafe,	do	not	enter	–	this	
means	you’	posted	on	it	but	it	also	had	soft	floors	of 	old	animal	dung	and	
enough	sound	roof 	left	to	give	us	a	night	out	of 	the	rain.

	
It is now the morning of  the third day, Nick is trying to get a fire started, 
it rained heavily last night so that damp twigs are difficult to burn. We 
are in a little wood south of  Guildford, not far from where the A3 goes 
over the Hog’s Back. The road is a constant roar in the distance. These 
first few days have been truly beautiful: leaving Chithurst in the rain, 
it poured most of  the day. The land we passed through was almost all 
woodland: oak and young beeches began to glow when finally the sun 
appeared. Nick gave me a fine waterproof  before we left so I find walking 
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in the rain as lovely as in the sun; just as having the refuge of  Dhamma 
in the rain of  conditions, great joy arises in the heart. 

Ajahn’s	journal	was	published	as	a	book,	Tudong – The Long Road North.	
He	produced	it	himself,	much	as	he	had	made	the	sandals,	going	in	day	af-
ter	day	to	cut	and	paste	the	typesetting	and	pictures,	and	lay	out	the	proofs	
at	the	Tyneside	Free	Press	in	Newcastle.	He	enjoys	jobs	like	that	–	repeti-
tive,	simple	ones.	As	a	new	monk	he	had	wanted	to	sew	his	robes	by	hand,	
not	using	a	sewing	machine,	but	the	community	refused	as	it	would	take	
him	too	long.	He	also	insisted	the	book	should	just	be	the	journal	as	it	was	
written,	despite	several	of 	us	suggesting	that	it	was	rather	thin	on	detail	
for	the	first	few	days.	What	I	have	quoted	so	far	is	pretty	much	all	there	is.	
It	was	a	nice	book,	the	kind	of 	book	even	my	aunt	enjoyed	reading	–	but	I	
always	had	to	tell	people	that	it	got	more	interesting	as	it	went	on.

We	had	ample	time	to	reach	our	rendezvous	for	the	meal	so	we	
ambled	along	the	Pilgrim’s	Way	taking	in	the	views.	The	North	Downs	
escarpment	rose	to	our	left	covered	in	alternating	patches	of 	woodland	
and	chalk	grassland.	Small	pastures,	hedges	and	woods	covered	the	roll-
ing	landscape	we	were	passing	through.	We	would	chat	sometimes,	about	
things	we	were	passing,	or	our	lives,	and	sometimes	we	would	walk	in	
silence.	Ajahn	was	taking	lots	of 	photos.	He	had	a	sophisticated	digital	
camera	strapped	to	his	belt	and	he	would	stop	all	the	time	to	compose	dif-
ferent	scenes	while	I	waited	up	ahead.	We	stopped	to	admire,	and	he	to	
photograph,	a	field	covered	in	meadow	saxifrage,	the	loose	clumps	of 	pure	
white	flowers	strewn	across	the	green	field.	“They	are	pretty	unusual	these	
days,”	I	explained.	“Most	pasture	like	this	has	been	resown	and	fertilised.”	

We	passed	pink	pigs	rooting	in	a	wood	and	after	photographing	them	
Ajahn	told	me	his	father	had	once	had	a	farm	with	a	few	pigs.	“He	bought	
it	when	he	demobbed	after	the	war.	Then	he	found	he	couldn’t	run	it	and	
cook	for	himself 	so	he	decided	he	needed	a	wife.	He	met	my	mother	be-
cause	they	both	had	bull	terriers.	She	wanted	to	breed	from	her	bitch	and	
he	had	an	advert	in	the	local	paper.	‘Bull	terrier	at	stud	available.’	She	as-
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sumed	she	would	never	marry,	there	were	too	few	men	after	the	war	and	
she	was	getting	on,	but	she	found	more	than	a	bull	terrier	at	stud.”

“Did	you	grow	up	on	that	farm?”
“Not	for	long.	My	father	was	not	a	good	businessman;	my	mother	

was,	but	in	those	days	women	were	not	supposed	to	think	about	things	
like	that.	He	went	bankrupt	and	we	grew	strawberries	instead.”	

Ajahn	stopped	to	take	several	photographs	of 	an	old	gnarled	oak,	
while	I	explained	how	the	history	of 	the	land	is	seen	in	the	shape	of 	the	
trees.	Twisted	old	oaks	like	that,	with	low	sprawling	branches,	must	have	
grown	up	in	the	open,	not	in	a	wood	as	it	was	now.	This	would	have	been	
a	common,	poor	land	where	local	people	shared	the	grazing.	“See	how	
all	the	other	trees	are	young,	straight	and	the	same	age.	They	established	
themselves	when	the	grazing	stopped	and	the	old	ways	came	to	an	end.”	
Later	we	passed	ancient	pollarded	trees	by	our	path,	with	one	huge	trunk	
supporting	a	ring	of 	massive	branches.	“They’re	also	like	that	because	it	
was	commonage.	They	were	cut	for	firewood	higher	up	so	they	could	re-
grow	despite	the	grazing.”	

We	came	to	the	River	Wey	again	where	it,	the	railway	line,	and	the	old	
main	road	all	pass	through	a	gap	in	the	North	Downs	south	of 	Guildford.	
We	passed	Braboeuf 	Manor,	now	a	law	college	with	impeccably	dressed	
students	arriving,	and	then	crossed	the	main	road	to	narrow	Ferry	Lane.	It	
led	between	small	wood-framed	terraced	houses	overlooked	by	an	old	ru-
ined	pilgrimage	chapel,	then	down	and	under	the	railway	line	to	where	the	
River	Wey	flowed	quietly	north	with	alders	and	wetlands	on	the	far	side.	
The	old	pilgrim’s	ferry	had	been	replaced	by	a	modern	footbridge,	but	
there	was	still	a	pretty	stone-	and	moss-lined	spring,	with	a	sign	that	told	us	
it	had	once	served	the	pilgrims.

The sun shone and people gave us little smiles of  affection and approval 
– latter day pilgrims treading the old way. We crossed the river south of  
Guildford and passed by a small rivulet. A notice nearby said that in the 
past it was used by pilgrims on their way to Canterbury, a verse went 
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with it:
My downward flow
Your upward path
Are fixed by law divine
My task is to refresh your soul
Yours to discover mine

I set about trying to use ‘what is the soul of  the stream?’ as a koan but by 
this time I was getting a bit fed up with asking myself  questions.

	
Two	women	joggers	bounced	past	us,	Amazons	in	white	trainers,	

black	tights,	brightly	coloured	tops	with	head	bands	keeping	their	hair	
from	becoming	dishevelled.	They	and	dog	walkers,	also	often	women	
in	pairs,	made	up	most	of 	the	people	we	passed	on	the	footpaths.	After	
a	small	suburban	road	of 	modern	houses,	its	name	Pilgrim’s	Way,	we	
climbed	a	track	through	planted	beech	woodland	with	two	dog	walkers	
coming	towards	us.	The	women	chatted	as	their	dogs	bounded	ahead	to	
check	us	out,	and	they	left	us	with	a	snippet	of 	their	lives.	“yes,	it	was	this	
mauve	colour	and	dark	wood	with	lovely	handles	and	I	thought	it	would	
look…”	Joggers	and	dog	walkers.	But	Ajahn	was	right:	they	did	usually	
smile	here,	in	recognition	of 	us	as	pilgrims.

The	track	led	round	the	upper	side	of 	a	low	hill	before	crossing	Half-
penny	Lane	and	starting	to	climb	the	higher	St	Martha’s	Hill.	“What	did	
Martha	do?”	I	asked.

“Always	serving	Christ,”	Ajahn	puffed	as	he	climbed.	“But	off 	in	the	
kitchen.”	More	puffs.	“He	told	her,	‘Look	to	Mary.’	Dear	old	Martha.	Bless	
her	heart.”	Ajahn	stopped	climbing	and	put	on	the	voice	of 	a	hard-pressed	
housewife,	“‘you	enjoy	eating	it,	don’t	you.	There’s	me	slaving	over	a	hot	
fire.	All	she	does	is	sit	there.	Someone	has	to	do	the	cooking!’”	

“Do	you	think	he	was	right?”	
“yes.	There	has	to	be	a	bit	of 	selfishness.	To	receive	the	results	of 	all	

the	self-sacrifice.”
And	I	recalled	the	most	senior	nun	at	Chithurst	Monastery	telling	me	
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the	same	when	she	was	disrobing.	After	years	of 	being	there	for	everyone	
–	the	lay	folk,	her	fellow	nuns,	the	monks	–	so	that	she	was	much	loved	but	
always	looking	tired,	she	wanted	to	learn	to	look	after	herself 	and	could	
only	do	it	by	leaving.	She	told	me	that	first	she	was	going	to	spend	two	
weeks	by	a	beach.	

Near	the	top	of 	St.	Martha’s	Hill	we	came	out	into	a	clearing.	We	were	
as	high	as	the	North	Downs	to	our	left,	with	a	magnificent	vista	to	the	
right,	and	at	the	very	top	of 	the	hill	was	an	old	grey	stone	church…	

…high up on St Martha’s Hill that morning, a great cone just to the east 
of  Guildford. On its summit sits the only church in England dedicated 
to this lady. Apparently after her master’s crucifixion she went to France 
and became famous there for subduing a dragon near the town of  Aix. 
We looked around the church for a while and chatted to the warden. 
“Ninety-five percent visibility today,” he assured us – and he could easily 
be right. We could clearly see Chanctonbury Ring perched on the Downs 
maybe forty miles away to our south. We sat on the hillside and dined on 
a picnic we had brought with us. 

This	time	Julian,	a	rather	rotund	supporter	of 	the	monastery,	had	
brought	us	food.	He	had	toiled	up	the	hill	from	the	other	side,	accompa-
nied	by	his	petite	Thai	girlfriend,	Saree,	carrying	what	someone	his	size	
thought	two	walkers	would	need:	a	very	large	amount	of 	pasta,	a	lot	of 	
other	stodge,	and	pudding.	After	we	had	eaten	what	we	could,	Julian	pro-
duced	a	flask	of 	coffee	and	Ajahn	asked	how	he	became	interested	in	Bud-
dhism.

“I	met	the	Dhamma	in	Hong	Kong,	Bhante.	I	lived	there	for	five	years	
in	my	early	twenties.	As	soon	as	I	got	there	I	read	a	Buddhist	book	which	
shook	my	world.	And	you,	Bhante,	how	did	you	meet	the	Dhamma?”	

“At	a	monastery	in	Thailand.”	And	Ajahn	Amaro	told	Julian	how,	af-
ter	university,	he	took	up	the	offer	of 	a	free	flight	from	a	family	friend	in	
exchange	for	grooming	racehorses	being	flown	to	Kuala	Lumpur	(he	had	
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owned	ponies	and	horses	as	a	boy)	and	ended	up	on	the	beach	in	Phuket	in	
Thailand.	After	a	month	in	what	had	seemed	at	first	a	tropical	paradise	(it	
was	the	1970s	when	the	scene	was	just	backpackers)	he	realised	he	was	as	
unhappy	as	he	had	been	in	England.	Someone	suggested	he	check	out	the	
northeast	of 	Thailand,	and	quite	by	chance	he	ended	up	at	Wat	Pah	Nana-
chat.	Just,	he	thought,	for	a	few	days’	visit	before	meeting	up	again	with	
some	friends	in	Chiang	Mai…

“I	was	chopping	firewood.	Chopping	it	with	a	machete.	I	thought	‘I’d	
better	be	very	mindful,	I	don’t	want	to	injure	my	hand.’	So	I’ll	hold	the	
wood	between	my	feet	and	that	way	my	hand	will	be	perfectly	safe.”	He	
said	a	word	in	Thai	that	must	have	meant	foolish	as	Saree	started	to	giggle.	
“I	really	didn’t	see	it	coming.	I	very	mindfully	lined	the	blade	up.	Once,	
twice,	mindfully	lining	it	up	with	the	top	of 	the	stick	and	BANG.	It	skipped	
off 	the	top	and	then	went	two	inches	into	my	foot!	By	the	time	I…”

“Was	it	painful?”	asked	Julian.
“No	pain	and	no	anxiety.”
“Lots	of…”
“Lots	of 	blood.	But	it	was	very	peculiar.	I	don’t	go	much	for	the	

spooky	side	of 	religion.	But	there	I	am	in	hospital	in	this	remote	corner	
of 	Thailand,	I	have	cut	a	huge	hole	in	my	foot,	no	proper	doctor	–	student	
doctors	sewed	me	up	because	it	was	the	weekend.	I	had	shaved	my	head	
because	I	was	living	amongst	this	group	of 	total	religious	fanatics.	And	I	
was	lying	there	and	it	was,	‘Well	fine,	everything	is	great,	what	else	could	
I	be	doing	with	my	life.’	No	thought	of 	any	possibility	of 	being	anywhere	
else	or	that	‘something	terrible	has	gone	wrong’	or	‘what	is	going	to	hap-
pen	to	me’…”

“And	it	stopped	you	going	to	Chang	Mai?”
“Absolutely.	By	the	time	my	foot	healed	I	was	an	anagarika,	keeping	

the	Eight	Precepts	and	wearing	white	robes.”
“So	if 	you	had	gone	to	Chang	Mai	you	could	have	gone	in	any	direc-

tion?”
“It	would	have	been,	‘Well,	I	wonder	what	it	would	be	like	to	meditate	
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when	you	are	really	stoned.	I	am	sure	it	helps.’	I	lived	in	that	whole	realm.	
I	never	used	heroin	and	hard	drugs	but…	definitely	as	much	as	I	could	find	
in	the	way	of 	marijuana,	mushrooms	and	LSD	or	whatever.	So	I	would	
have	got	lost	again.	‘Oh	yeah…	What	was	the	name	of 	that	place	I	discov-
ered	Buddhism	in?’”	

Julian	and	the	rest	of 	us	were	laughing	uproariously	during	all	this.	It	
is	a	great	story	and	I	was	silently	thanking	Julian	for	getting	it	out	of 	him.

“Do	you	think	you	learnt	anything	from	the	drugs?”	
“Well,	I	didn’t	learn	a	lot	from	booze,	other	than	that	you	can’t	drink	

enough	to	make	yourself 	feel	good	permanently.	But	the	important	thing	
you	learn	with	psychedelics	is	that	the	everyday	habitual	view	of 	the	world	
isn’t	trustworthy.	There	are	other	ways	of 	seeing,	other	takes	on	reality.	
When	they	were	sewing	my	foot	up,	because	they	didn’t	really	know	what	
they	were	doing	I	woke	up	during	the	surgery.	‘Ahem,	excuse	me,’	cough	
cough,	‘I	am	here.’	So	they	gave	me	another	huge	dose	of 	nitrous	oxide	
–	remember	they	are	student	doctors.	And	that	has	very	powerful	psych-
edelic	properties.	So	I	had	this	enormously	powerful	mystical	experience.	
Like	every	LSD	trip	I	had	had	all	squished	together.”

“Wow.”
“It	was	very,	very	extraordinary.	It	was	like…	It	is	hard	to	describe	but	

there	was	no	relationship	to	the	human	realm	at	all.”
“Good	God!”
“It	was	as	though	the	entire	energy	of 	the	universe	was	passing	

through	whatever	I	was,	or	am,	there	was	no	time,	just	this	incredible	ener-
gy.	Then	as	the	anaesthetic	wore	off 	I	could	feel	the	collapsing	of 	the	uni-
verse	and	a	re-coalescing	of 	the	human	realm.	It	was	a	long	descent	from	
the	upper	reaches	of 	the	experience	before	the	realm	of 	form	even	came	
in.	Later,	when	I	asked	myself 	what	the	heck	that	was	about,	the	answer	
was:	‘If 	you	have	any	doubt	life	is	anything	else	but	one	hundred	percent	
spiritual	in	nature	then	get	this.’	The	Dhamma	is	formless,	timeless.	What	
we	experience	as	reality	is	just	a	few	cells	off 	the	top	of 	a	finger	nail.	you,	
me,	having	a	conversation	on	the	top	of 	St	Martha’s	Hill…’”
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“So	from	what	you	say,	the	universe	is	pulsating,	inconceivably	vast	
energy.	Where	do	I	get	some	of 	that	stuff ?”	Julian	asked.

“Go	to	ubon	and	pick	up	a	machete,”	he	joked.
	“Do	you	think,	on	the	way	to	freedom,	you	have	to	have	experiences	

like	that?”	
“It	certainly	helps.	Near-death	experiences	are	very	similar:	a	car	crash,	

physically	dying	and	then	coming	back;	there	are	people	in	our	monastic	
community	who	are	there	because	of 	that.”

“And	have	you	ever	had	anything	else	like	that	since?”	Julian	continued.
“Not	to	that	intensity.	I	had	the	feeling	that	it	was	probably	a	one-off.	

The	light	came	on	and	I	saw	what	was	in	the	room,	so	I	do	not	need	to	
do	it	again.	There	was	confidence	that	life	is	totally	spiritual	in	nature.	So	
what	else	was	there	to	do	but	to	live	a	life	that	was	in	accord	with	that?”

“Does	it	have	rules?	Did	that	experience	have	rules?”
“Well,	it	was	very	convenient	that	I	was	in	a	conservative	Buddhist	

monastery,	with	a	lot	of 	rules,	at	the	time…”
I	felt	a	twinge	of 	sympathy	for	Julian.	“Don’t	get	it	the	wrong	way	

round,	Julian.	Life	stories	like	Ajahn’s	are	not	just	good	fortune.	They	are	
somehow	due	to	past	actions,	in	this	life	or	another	I	don’t	know.	Before,	
we	were	talking	about	George	Sharp	and	how	he	became	committed.	That	
was	powerful	too.	But	remember,	the	Buddha	said	after	stream-entry,	en-
lightenment	is	no	more	than	seven	lifetimes	away.	Well,	when	you	think	
about	it	that	means	some	people	are	going	to	be	born	having	done	a	lot	of 	
the	work.	For	them	the	first	bit	is	going	to	be	like	rediscovering	something	
they	already	knew.	‘Here	I	am	again.	This	is	just	where	I	should	be.’”

Ajahn	pointed	out	that	it	had	not	been	easy	–	he	reckoned	he	was	
an	alcoholic	by	the	time	he	went	to	Thailand	–	but	conceded	that,	“Even	
when	I	was	a	novice	people	said,	‘Oh,	this	one	is	a	lifer.’	This	Irish	priest	
came	through	Wat	Pah	Nanachat	making	a	programme	on	Buddhism	
for	Irish	TV	and,	as	I	was	willing	to	talk	about	anything	at	any	time,	the	
monks	said,	‘you	talk	to	him.’	Well,	he	interviewed	me,	as	well	as	others,	
and	for	years	I	completely	forgot	about	it.	Then	Mich,	Nick’s	partner,	says	
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[and	Ajahn	puts	on	a	poor	Dublin	accent],	‘I	saw	Ajahn	Amaro	on	TV,’	
and	I	said	‘No	way,	I	would	know	if 	I	was	ever	on	TV.	I’d	know.’	So	she	
said	‘I	only	met	one	Buddhist	monk	like	that	and	you	are	him.	It	was	you.’	
‘It	can’t	have	been	me.’	‘Well	you	looked	very	young.’	‘Oooohhh…’	And	
Mich,	bless	her	heart,	contacted	the	TV	station	and	got	a	tape.	And	then	
I	saw	it,	all	those	years	later.	The	priest	interviewed	a	dozen	monks	and	
novices	and	he	singled	out	Ajahn	Jayasaro,	who	he	interviewed	as	a	novice	
in	Bangkok,	and	me	as	the	ones	who	would	carry	on.	And	sure	enough	
nearly	everyone	else	left	or	wandered	off 	into	the	wilderness.	I	look	so	
young.	I	speak	like	Prince	Charles.	Everyone	at	Amaravati,	when	we	saw	
it,	cracked	up.”

Then	Ajahn	explained	that	it	was	not	the	mystical	revelation	that	had	
been	most	important,	there	had	also	been	a	powerful	insight	before	the	
machete.	“There	was	an	Australian	anagarika.	He	was	really	the	first	one	
to	give	me	meditation	instruction.	He	said	[Aussie	accent	now],	‘Basically	
life	is	suffering.’	And	I	said	‘No,	it’s	not,	I’m	fine.’	‘Nah,	nah,	you	just	tell	
yourself 	that,	mate.	Life	is	suffering.’	And	he	explained	the	connection	
between	desire	and	suffering.	That	the	trick	of 	meditation	was	learning	to	
see	desire	arise	and	then	not	follow	it.	up	till	then	I	had	thought	you	either	
gratify	desire	and	feel	good	for	a	while	until	it	wears	off 	or	you	don’t	and	
you	feel	frustrated.	So	either	way	you	lose	out	in	the	end.	For	years	and	
years,	ever	since	I	was	eleven	or	twelve,	I	had	been	wrestling	with	this	idea	
of 	how	can	you	be	free	if 	you	always	want	things	and	yet	you	can’t	get	
them	or	really	keep	them…”

“That	is	a	pretty	unusual	twelve-year-old!”
“yes,	but	it’s	true!	I	was	writing	my	ideas	down	trying	to	work	things	

out	when	I	was	eleven.	I	wanted	to	be	free.	But	I	associated	freedom	with	
fulfilling	all	my	desires.	Then	nothing	would	get	in	your	way…	So	the	Aus-
sie	anagarika	said,	‘Look,	mate,	you	watch	the	desire	but	you	don’t	believe	
what	it	says.’	And	I	said,	‘So	what.	you	will	just	not	get	what	you	wanted.’	
And	he	said,	‘Ah	but	then,	this	is	the	clever	bit…	you	realise	you	didn’t	re-
ally	want	it!’	And	I	thought,	‘yeah,	right…’	doubting	that	what	he	was	say-
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ing	made	any	sense	but	that	night	in	meditation	I	had	the	thought,	‘I	really	
would	like	some	pineapple.’	I	really	got	into	pineapple	in	Phuket,	and	then	
I	thought,	‘Right,	this	is	one	of 	those	desires.	So	what	did	he	say?	If 	you	
watch	it	as	a	desire…’	and	I	was	watching	it.	‘I	really	want	some	pineap-
ple,	I	really…’	Then	I	got	distracted.	When	I	remembered	again	I	thought,	
‘Where	is	the	desire?’	And	there	was	a	thunderbolt!	‘yOu	DID	NOT	GET	
THE	PINEAPPLE,	AND	NOTHING	IS	MISSING!’	DONNNG!	That	was	
an	extremely	powerful	moment.	It	was	like	some	of 	these	little	paths	in	
the	woodland	we	have	been	along.	you	cannot	see	them,	then	suddenly	
there	they	are.	The	curtain	parts	and	that	is	the	path.	Something	in	me	
knew.	That	is	how	it	is.”	

“But	is	stream-entry	difficult	to	achieve,	for	ordinary	people?”	asked	
Julian.

“It	depends	on	the	spiritual	preparation.	What	they	call	paramita.	If 	
someone	has	done	all	the	work,	ninety-five	per	cent	pre-cooked,	just	add	
the	water	and	BOOM!	Like	Sariputra,	the	Buddha’s	chief 	disciple…”

“But	can	you	do	it	in	one	life,	even	if 	you	are	a	bit	of 	a	basket	case?”
“It	is	a	lot	more	work.”
“With	no	paramita?”
“Like	Ajahn	Chah	said,	‘If 	you	have	enough	faith	to	enter	the	monas-

tery	and	want	to	sit	up	all	night	and	listen	to	the	teachings	then	you	have	
enough	faith	to	enter	the	stream.’	We	can	easily	overlook	our	spiritual	
qualities.	We	can	look	at	our	minds	and	think,	‘Gee,	I	am	totally	useless.’	
But	doubt	is	one	of 	the	obstacles	to	stream	entry.	Doubt	about	what	is	the	
path	and	what	is	not.”

Julian	walked	with	us	that	afternoon,	while	Saree	drove	home;	we	
climbed	up	on	to	the	downs,	walking	across	short	chalk	turf 	with	nodding	
yellow	cowslips.	The	view	was	fabulous,	encompassing	all	the	landscapes	
of 	the	past	three	days.	The	distant	line	of 	the	South	Downs	had	in	front	of 	
it	the	greensand	ridge	crested	by	Hammer	Wood	where	we	had	started.	In	
front	of 	that	were	the	flat	clay	lands	of 	the	middle	Weald,	wider	here	than	
at	our	crossing	in	the	Milland	Valley.	Nearer	was	another	greensand	ridge,	
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with	the	highest	hill	in	Sussex,	Blackdown,	then	the	upper	greensand	with	
St	Martha’s	Hill	just	below	the	North	Downs	which	we	were	now	on.	

I	pointed	it	all	out	when	we	stopped	to	rest	on	a	bench,	explaining	
how	each	rock	type	supported	its	own	distinct	habitat:	chalk	grasslands;	
heaths;	oak	woods;	neutral	grasslands.	I	told	them	how	this	double	series	
of 	habitats,	the	second	in	reverse	(chalk	grassland	–	clay	woodland	–	green-
sand	heath	–	clay	woodland,	then	greensand	heath	–	clay	woodland	–	chalk	
grassland)	had	so	intrigued	Victorian	scientists	that	it	had	started	the	sci-
ence	of 	geology.	With	a	stick	I	scratched	a	diagram	showing	how	each	was	
the	remnant	of 	a	layered	dome,	sliced	off 	by	glaciation	to	reveal	a	series	of 	
rocks	with	the	harder	ones,	the	chalk	and	greensand,	left	as	inward	facing	
escarpments	by	the	erosion	of 	the	softer	clays.

Soon	after	that	our	path	led	past	a	fine	young	whitebeam,	the	upright	
bunches	of 	young	leaves	with	their	white	undersides	giving	the	impression	
of 	a	tree	covered	in	candles.	Ajahn	stopped	before	it.

“I	planted	a	whitebeam	at	Amaravati	for	my	father.	He	was	the	same	
colour	scheme,	all	green	and	white.”	He	positioned	his	camera.	“He	had	
completely	white	hair	and	always	wore	a	green	tweed	jacket.”	Click.

“We	planted	it	down	at	the	end	of 	the	monks’	vihara	near	the	gypsy	
caravan.	Corner	of 	the	meadow.	He’ll	be	happy	about	that.”

The	path	led	through	beech	woods,	where	Julian	turned	back,	then	
through	a	dark	yew	wood,	and	emerged	into	a	grassland	nature	reserve.	
Twenty-five	years	before,	we	had	turned	north	and	away	from	the	chalk	
ridge	at	this	point,	sleeping	the	wet	night	in	an	abandoned	timber	yard.	But	
this	time	we	were	reluctant	to	continue	as	this	grassy	area	was	such	a	good	
campsite.	So	that	evening	we	sat	by	a	small	fire	using	my	billy	to	make	tea	
while	looking	out	over	that	wonderful	vista	as	the	sun	set	to	the	west	in	a	
red	and	orange	sky.	We	stayed	sitting	in	silence	as	the	light	faded	and	the	
trees	became	black	silhouettes,	until	the	twinkle	of 	house	lights	appeared	
below	us	and	the	stars	above	in	the	dark	vastness.
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We	left	in	the	early	morning	to	be	in	time	for	our	next	meal	rendez-
vous,	crossing	through	the	beech	woods	to	come	out	on	a	high	banked	
lane	heading	north.	It	was	the	morning	school	run	and	every	other	car	
passing	was	a	four-wheel-drive	driven	by	a	mother	with	the	head	of 	a	small	
school-uniformed	daughter	just	poking	over	the	dashboard.	They	were	
going	to	St	Theresa’s,	a	public	school,	which	we	passed	halfway	down	the	
lane.	We	crossed	through	Effingham	village	where	children	from	less	af-
fluent	families	trailed	across	the	park	to	the	state	school:	boys	in	ones	and	
twos	with	bags	slung	over	shoulders,	shirt	tails	out,	ties	undone;	girls	in	
larger	groups,	with	jackets	off,	blouses	flapping	and	very	short	skirts.	It	
was	the	girls	who	shouted	and	pointed	at	my	companion.	I	remember	that	
from	the	last	walk:	it	seemed	that	girls	were	more	disturbed	by	the	renun-
ciation	–	or	was	it	just	by	the	weird	clothes?

The	red	phone	box	in	the	village	was	not	working	–	the	third	we	had	
tried	in	vain.	Last	time	we	had	called	people	we	were	to	visit	but	now	we	
were	realising	that	this	was	no	longer	possible.	This	one	proclaimed	it	han-
dled	e-mail	and	text	messages,	too,	but	when	I	lifted	the	handset	a	message	
appeared:	‘BT	ENGINEERING	APOLOGISE.	PLEASE	WAIT”…	and	then	
nothing.	

We	had	set	off 	without	a	mobile	phone,	reckoning,	when	the	mon-
astery’s	spare	one	could	not	be	found,	that	we	had	managed	without	one	
twenty-five	years	before,	and	would	therefore	be	fine	this	time.	But	we	had	
not	realised	the	effect	their	ubiquitous	use	had	had	on	the	old	phone	boxes.	
So	we	gave	up	trying	to	contact	people	and	just	trusted	things	would	work	
out.	At	least	our	trip	would	be	more	peaceful	that	way.

The	land	had	been	dipping	steadily	after	the	Downs,	but	now	it	flat-
tened	out	and	the	soils	got	heavier	with	rushy	field	corners	decorated	with	
cuckoo	flower,	and	roadside	ditches	with	banks	of 	cow	parsley.	We	were	
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also	starting	to	approach	London.	Commuter	enclaves	clustered	about	rail-
way	stations,	detached	houses	enclosed	by	large	gardens,	gravelled	drives	
wide	enough	for	two	cars.	Where	we	could,	we	followed	the	muddy	rights	
of 	way	round	them	rather	than	the	tarmac.	Between	these	suburban	en-
claves	there	were	stretches	of 	countryside	with	large	flat	pastures	dotted	
with	dandelions	and	grazed	by	black	and	white	cows.	As	we	headed	north	
this	countryside	diminished	as	the	houses	started	to	become	more	densely	
packed.	But	there	were	still	the	commons.	Midmorning	we	came	to	Great	
Bookham	Common	and	we	knew	we	were	on	the	same	route	we	took	last	
time.	We	recognised	the	mud.

It poured all morning and we tramped through sludgy paths, thick woods 
and great swards of  sewagey mud. Next moment, though, there we were, 
plonked down in a Stoke D’Abernon pâtisserie, a neat world of  gâteaux, 
cream horns, apple turn-overs, home-made bread and little golden chairs 
with red velvet seats. As I sat pondering the scene the rain stopped and 
Nick returned from the shops. He bought a few of  the things they had 
for sale and got chatting with the lady behind the counter. She was from 
Midhurst, near Chithurst Monastery, and was very interested in our 
walk. When Nick asked if  it would be OK for us to eat there, with food 
bought elsewhere along with our bread and turnovers, she said she was 
sure that it would be all right. She had to consult Doris, the manageress, 
though, and sadly we did not meet with her approval. Bowing to this re-
buff, we finished our tea, gathered up our packs and waved them goodbye 
as we left. 

The	Patisserie	was	still	in	Stoke	D’Abernon	but	the	world	round	it	had	
moved	on.	Now	every	supermarket	sells	gateaux,	croissants,	and	French	
bread	so	it	was	no	longer	something	special	and	refined:	building	site	
workers	queued	there	for	their	morning	sandwiches;	a	couple	of 	locals	
read	newspapers	over	a	cup	of 	coffee,	sitting	on	functional	metal	chairs	
at	metal	tables.	And	there	was	no	problem	with	us	eating	our	meal	there,	
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bought	by	Janez	and	Miranda,	who	had	come	down	by	train	from	London	
to	meet	us.	Food	from	the	local	shops	I	had	helped	Janez	collect	was	piled	
high	on	one	of 	the	outside	tables	with	the	four	of 	us	crowded	round,	shel-
tering	from	the	occasional	shower	under	an	awning.

Janez	is	a	friendly	giant	of 	a	Slovenian	whom	I	met	while	I	was	teach-
ing	meditation.	Miranda,	his	new	girlfriend,	was	ten	years	older,	more	
our	age.	She	had	done	peace	studies,	she	told	Ajahn	Amaro,	at	Bradford	
university	in	the	1970s	when	it	was	the	cool	thing	to	do	and	now	worked	
in	left-wing	publishing.	After	we	had	eaten	I	suggested	they	walk	with	us	
across	Oxshott	Heath	and	catch	the	train	back	from	the	next	station	up	the	
line.	Miranda	was	keen	but	Janez	has	a	real	dislike	of 	rain	–	like	every	giant	
he	has	a	weakness	–	and	I	had	to	offer	my	groundsheet	in	case	of 	a	shower.	
So	we	ambled	together	over	the	heath	as	Miranda	asked	various	questions	
of 	Ajahn	Amaro.	When	Janez	offered	to	carry	Ajahn’s	pack,	commenting	
that	it	would	be	an	opportunity	to	burn	off 	some	bad	karma,	Miranda	
asked	how	that	worked.

“Actually	that	is	a	Hindu	concept”	Ajahn	explained.	“It	is	one	of 	the	
things	the	Buddha	was	very	specific	about:	just	because	you	think	you	are	
doing	something	doesn’t	mean	you	are	doing	it.	He	met	with	a	group	of 	
ascetics	and	he	asked	them,	‘Why	are	you	doing	all	these	austere	prac-
tices?’	and	they	said,	‘We	are	burning	off 	our	bad	karma.’	‘Well,	how	much	
have	you	burnt	off ?’	‘We	are	not	sure.’	‘Well,	how	much	have	you	still	to	
go?’	‘We	are	not	sure.’	‘Well,	if 	you	do	not	know	how	much	has	gone	and	
you	do	not	know	how	much	there	is	still	to	go,	you	are	in	the	dark,	really,	
aren’t	you?’	What	the	effect	on	the	past	and	the	future	is	you	can	leave	
aside,	but	you	know	for	sure	that	doing	good	and	acting	unselfishly	brings	
you	happiness	here	and	now.	That’s	how	the	Buddha	saw	it.”

While	I	agreed	with	that,	I	had	an	objection,	“Ajahn,	there	are	situa-
tions	where	I	have	just	known	I	was	burning	off 	bad	karma.	Not	like	those	
ascetics.	Situations	where	I	have	made	suffering	for	myself 	and	someone	
else	and	then	something	difficult	has	arisen	in	the	future	involving	the	
same	person	or	situation	and	I	have	had	a	strong	sense	that	I	deserved	this.	
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I	was	able	to	just	welcome	it,	not	say,	‘Why	me?’	or	whatever.	Surely,	en-
lightenment	happens	when	all	that	is	dealt	with;	when	it	is	all	cleared.”

“yes.	And	our	acts	of 	kindness	and	spiritual	development	contribute	to	
support	the	conditions	for	that	process	to	come	about.”

By	then	we	were	nearly	at	the	next	station.	Janez	asked	Miranda	if,	
having	heard	all	that,	she	wanted	to	carry	the	bag	to	a	yet	farther	station,	
but	she	declined,	adding	that	really	Janez	wanted	to	get	back	to	his	build-
ing	work.	

As	we	walked	on	the	rain	started	again.
“Amazing,	they	got	the	only	long	period	of 	dry	weather	today,”	I	com-

mented	as	we	stopped	to	don	our	waterproofs.	
“yes,	especially	after	turning	up	at	11:30	and	saying	‘I	haven’t	brought	

any	food.’”
“Typical	Janez.	He	has	a	lot	of 	good	fortune,	he	just	never	seems	to	

notice	it	because	he	gets	so	caught	up	in	what	he	is	doing.	I	mean:	take	the	
morning	train	on	a	Saturday,	monk	and	companion	waiting	at	a	patisserie	
opposite	the	station	so	you	can	just	buy	the	meal	you	offered.	Then	walk	
to	the	next	station	with	them	over	a	beautiful	heath	with	the	sun	out…”	

“It	was	lovely	the	way	the	patisserie	scene	was	just	so	supportive	this	
time.	To	be	out	in	the	fresh	air,	but	watching	the	rain.”

“Take	up	a	lot	of 	space	without	feeling	we	were	cluttering	up	the	café.	
So	different	from	twenty-five	years	ago.”

“And	there	was	the	dog	school.”
“What?”
“Three	women	went	by	with	dogs.”	Ajahn	explained.	“There	were	

whippets,	a	bull	terrier	and	another	one,	in	a	line.	And	there	was	a	woman	
walking	along	with	them	saying,	‘Very	good,	very	good,’	then	one	of 	the	
women	pulled	her	dog.	‘Don’t!	Don’t	do	it	like	that!	you	should	make	the	
command	and	then	pull.’	Back	and	forwards	three	times	in	front	of 	us.”

“No,	completely	missed	that.	On	our	side	of 	the	street	or	opposite?”
“Other	side.	Maybe	you	were…”
“No	Ajahn,	karma!	With	your	family	background	you	were	never	go-
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ing	to	miss	that.”
And	he	again	impersonated	her	authoritarian	posh	accent,	“No,	com-

mand	first	and	then	make	the	pull.	That’s	it.	Well	done	you.”
We	crossed	Esher	Common,	which	would	have	been	grazed	heath	be-

fore	being	surrounded	by	houses.	Now	it	was	mostly	open	woodland	with	
silver	birches	and	the	occasional	twisted	old	oak,	intersected	by	a	myriad	
of 	small	footpaths.	Eventually	we	came	out	on	to	the	wide	lane	once	used	
to	drive	the	animals	on	to	the	common,	now	lined	with	expensive	houses.	
It	led	north	into	commuter	land	and	crossed	a	major	road.	There	we	cheat-
ed	and	caught	a	red	London	bus	into	Esher,	where,	it	being	late	Friday	af-
ternoon,	boarding	school	boys	pulling	wheelie	bags	with	cricket	bats	were	
being	collected	by	their	parents.	We	had	decided	to	travel	the	few	miles	to	
the	Thames	by	bus	as	Ajahn’s	sister	had	moved	to	Twickenham	since	the	
last	walk.	It	was	too	far	to	walk	the	whole	distance	in	the	time	we	had	left	
that	day	and,	by	taking	the	bus	this	far,	we	could	walk	the	last	part	beside	
the	river.	From	Esher	we	took	another	bus	to	Kingston-upon-Thames.	
Ajahn	was	delighted.	“I	had	been	hoping	we	might	travel	by	bus.	I	have	not	
been	on	a	London	bus	since	I	became	a	monk,	thirty	years	ago.”

We	got	off 	before	Kingston	and	followed	the	river	round	the	back	of 	
the	town	where	small	knots	of 	drinkers	stood	outside	the	riverside	pubs.	
As	we	passed,	a	middle-aged	man,	resting	a	pint	in	his	hand	over	his	swol-
len	stomach,	called	out	from	one	group.

“Scooze	me,	you	a	monk?”
“yes.”
“And	what’s	that	about?”	
I	sat	down	on	the	river	wall	while	Ajahn	patiently	answered	all	their	

questions,	explaining	his	way	of 	life,	where	he	lived	now	and	what	we	
were	doing.

“How	long	you	been	a	monk	then?”	
“Since	I	was	twenty-one.”
“And	how	old	are	you?”
“Forty-nine.”	
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WOODS, 	DOWNS	AND	HEATHS

“So	you	mean	you	ain’t	had	your	leg	over	for	30	years!	F__ing	hell!”
“Mind	the	language,	John.	He’s	a	monk!”
“Scooze	me.	you	mean	it’s	been	30	years	without	you	having	it!”	
“yes.”
“Jesus	wept!	you	gay?”	
“No.”
“One	more	question,	then	I’m	going	to	let	you	go.	All	right,	where	

did	you	get	your	money	from	to	do	all	this?	you	got	to	eat	and	drink,	ain’t	
you?”

“I	haven’t	lived	on	money	for	thirty	years.”	
“you	ain’t	used	money?”
“Classic!”	chipped	in	his	mate.
“So	when	was	the	last	time	you	ate?”
“Just	before	noon	today.	Some	people	offered	us	a	meal.”
“So	if 	I	offered	you	pie	and	peas	what	would	you	say	to	that?”
“I	would	have	to	say	no	as	I	only	eat	between	dawn	and	midday.”
“That’s	a	result,	as	I’m	skint!”
Then	the	six	of 	them	all	wished	us	well.	I	could	see	they	were	going	

to	be	talking	about	that	meeting	for	a	while.	They	looked	particularly	im-
pressed,	maybe	surprisingly,	when	Ajahn	said	he’d	had	no	sex:	all	of 	them	
nodding	and	one	even	saying,	“Well	done,	mate.”	But	then	they	were	all	
older	men	in	their	late	forties	or	fifties	who	would	have	been	only	too	
aware	of 	the	consequences.

Beyond	Kingston	Bridge	the	river	was	lined	by	mature	plane	trees,	
their	branches	arching	across	our	path	and	drooping	over	the	water	which	
reflected	the	low	sun.	Children	played	in	the	narrow	park	between	the	
river	and	a	terrace	of 	Regency	houses,	an	occasional	couple	strolled	along	
and	a	blonde	woman	jogger	bounced	by,	white	earphones	trailing	white	
leads,	pigtails	bobbing	from	side	to	side.	On	the	river	a	pair	of 	scullers	
skimmed	the	water	followed	by	a	trainer	in	a	motorboat,	barking	instruc-
tions	through	a	megaphone.	The	opposite	shore	was	lined	by	gardens	and	
ornate	boat	houses.
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Further	on	we	came	to	Ham	Nature	Reserve	with	water	meadows	
and	grazing	cows.	Here	the	river	was	lined	with	plants	such	as	iris,	mead-
owsweet	and	great	water	dock	and	overhung	by	willows	and	alder.	There	
were	cormorants	fishing	and	mute	swan,	mallard	and	Canada	geese	along	
the	shore.	Flocks	of 	chattering	parakeets	zoomed	about	amidst	the	trees;	
they	weren’t	in	London	twenty-five	years	ago.	At	Teddington	lock	the	yar-
mouth	Belle	paddle	steamer,	blue	and	white	and	full	of 	partying	people,	
was	being	lowered	in	the	lock.	

We	could	have	crossed	at	the	lock	and	made	our	way	through	the	
streets	to	his	sister’s	house	but	we	were	enjoying	the	river	too	much.	Ajahn	
said	there	was	a	foot	ferry	further	on,	and	if 	that	had	stopped	for	the	day	
then,	really,	it	would	not	be	that	far	to	Richmond	Bridge.	So	we	walked	on,	
the	sun	getting	lower	and	the	evening	more	beautiful.	As	the	river	turned	
we	could	see	Richmond	Hill	up	ahead	and	then	Richmond	with	its	elegant	
stone	bridge	in	the	distance.	The	ferry,	of 	course,	had	stopped	two	hours	
before	and	we	were	now	getting	tired.	The	evening’s	red	sky	was	now	re-
flected	in	the	river,	while	planes	descended	every	few	minutes	into	the	sun	
setting	over	the	bridge,	heading	for	Heathrow.	We	were	passed	by	a	small	
flock	of 	elderly	women	bicycling,	on	a	slow	and	stately	ride	by	the	river;	
they	asked	Ajahn	where	he	was	from	but	he	declined	to	stop	for	a	chat.	His	
sister	was	easily	worried,	and	he	was	keen	we	try	to	be	there	by	the	time	
we	had	agreed	–	eight	o’clock.

When	we	reached	the	bridge	we	were	both	very	tired.	We	had	been	
walking	since	six	that	morning	and	it	was	now	after	eight.	But	we	could	
stop	only	briefly	as	we	crossed	to	gaze	back	up	the	river,	the	lady	cyclists	
gliding	back	down	the	path	on	the	other	shore,	before	following	the	traf-
fic	into	the	Friday	night	bustle	of 	the	city.	I	had	a	cramp	in	one	leg.	Ajahn	
thought	it	was	not	far,	so	I	pressed	on;	it	seemed	unfair	to	make	his	sister	
worry.	Of 	course,	it	was	much	farther	than	he	imagined.	By	the	time	we	
got	to	her	little	street	we	were	nearly	an	hour	late	and	I	was	limping	badly.	
We	should	have	crossed	at	Teddington	lock.	That	is	the	problem	with	
pleasure.	you	always	want	more	of 	it.
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Crossing London

We	stayed	that	night	with	Ajahn	Amaro’s	sister,	then	after	the	meal,	Dan	ar-
rived	to	drive	us	to	Cambridge	for	the	next	section	we	would	walk	together.	
It	was	winter	before	I	returned	to	walk	across	the	city	alone,	filling	in	the	
section	Ajahn	Amaro	hadn’t	had	time	to	join	me	for.

When	I	returned,	the	leaves	were	gone	from	the	riverside	trees,	and	
the	cold	grey	sky	above	Richmond	Bridge	was	already	losing	some	of 	its	
light	as	I	walked	along	the	river	at	four	o’clock	in	the	afternoon.	The	cy-
clists	had	departed	along	with	the	summer;	the	few	joggers	who	pounded	
past	were	now	all	men	well	wrapped	up	against	the	cold.	There	was	no	
one	else	about.

The	grey	light	matched	my	mood.	I	had	just	visited	a	friend	who	had	
returned	to	England	from	New	Zealand	because	his	elderly	mother	had	
died.	She	was	found	alone	in	a	cold	house,	the	only	warmth	coming	from	
a	kitchen	gas	ring	alight	with	a	stool	drawn	up	beside	it.	For	the	twenty	
years	since	the	death	of 	her	husband	and	daughter	she	had	refused	to	even	
visit	him	in	New	Zealand,	preferring	to	resent	his	Kiwi	wife.	I	had	known	
his	mother	and	after	hearing	that	end	it	was	good	to	have	time	alone	to	
reflect.	Life	can	be	so	sad.

When	I	came	to	the	ferry	pier	in	the	gathering	gloom	a	couple	of 	
grunting	men	were	loading	barrels	of 	oil	onto	a	houseboat.
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“Will	the	ferry	be	running	in	the	morning?”
“Nah,	mate.	PLA	inspector	ain’t	been	and	we	can’t	restart	till	he	does.”	
“This	is	the	ferry	that	won	that	big	court	case,	isn’t	it?”
“That’s	right,	’undred	years	ago,	been	going	ever	since.	Well,	would	be	

if 	it	weren’t	for	the	bloody	PLA.”	
My	father,	a	London	docker,	was	employed	by	the	Port	of 	London	

Authority	and	would	also	refer	to	them	as	‘the	PLA.’	The	ferry	would	have	
saved	me	a	couple	of 	miles	next	morning,	but	I	had	expected	to	be	disap-
pointed.	The	world	seemed	full	of 	it	that	day.	I	reflected	that	even	the	local	
lord	hadn’t	been	immune:	he	lost	the	court	case	when	he	tried	to	insist	his	
ferry	at	Teddington	had	the	exclusive	right	to	take	passengers	across	the	
Thames.	He	won	an	appeal	but	then	after	five	days	arguing	before	the	law	
lords	they	found	in	favour	of 	the	ferrymen.

The	arching	bare	branches	of 	the	lime	trees	were	now	black	against	
the	sky.	Away	from	the	river,	lamps	cast	pools	of 	yellow	light	allowing	me	
to	read	the	names	of 	the	narrow	darkened	lanes	leading	away	from	the	
water.	I	was	looking	for	the	house	of 	Noy	Thomson’s	son	Koy	whom	we	
had	stayed	with	in	Cumbria	on	the	original	walk.	He’s	a	man	who	has	
done	a	lot	of 	good	things	with	his	life:	when	working	for	Greenpeace,	
he	was	responsible	for	the	concept	of 	the	sustainable	timber	designation,	
which	indicates	that	timber	is	not	coming	from	forests	which	are	being	
destroyed;	then,	as	director	of 	Action	Aid,	he	changed	their	approach	to	
one	of 	empowering	the	poor	to	help	themselves;	he	was	now	the	director	
of 	the	London	Cycling	Campaign.	I	found	his	small	brick	house	half-way	
up	one	of 	the	lanes	and	we	spent	the	evening	talking,	while	his	youngest	
son	watched	television	in	the	next	room.	Hearing	about	all	the	good	Koy	
had	been	doing	helped	cheer	me	up.	But	he	did	admit	he	often	wondered	
whether	he	had	done	the	right	thing;	he	was	once	a	novice	monk	and	to	
this	day	thinks	maybe	he	should	have	just	gone	for	transcendence.	

I	stayed	the	night	and	even	saw	Koy	off 	in	the	morning.	Although	a	
Saturday,	he	still	had	to	go	to	work,	leaving	on	his	fold-out	bicycle.	I	was	in	
no	hurry,	as	I	had	offered	to	see	Ajahn’s	sister	again.
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“It	will	be	really	good	for	her,	Nick,”	Ajahn	had	told	me.	“I	suspect	she	
gets	few	social	visits.	But	it	has	to	be	at	ten-thirty.	She	is	very	clear	about	
that.”	

“But	I	have	to	walk	to	Wimbledon	and	the	winter	days	are	short.	Can’t	
it	be	nine-thirty	or	ten?”	

“Best	leave	it.	She	gets	really	anxious	about	her	sleep	on	the	weekend.	
Not	that	she	manages	to	sleep	much.”

At	least	I	arrived	on	time	and	didn’t	cause	any	anxiety	over	that.	She	
was	delighted	to	see	me,	and	had	a	teapot,	newly	bought	cakes	and	biscuits	
waiting.	I	sat	on	her	sofa	and	we	chatted	about	how	the	walk	last	summer	
had	gone,	and	what	was	happening	with	the	government	–	she	is	a	senior	
civil	servant.	The	talk	was	light,	skirting	around	anything	controversial	
or	at	all	revealing.	She	speaks	with	a	very	proper	English	accent,	as	Ajahn	
Amaro	must	once	have,	and	dresses	conservatively,	with	her	wavy	greying	
auburn	hair	cut	simply.	

She	is	the	oldest	of 	his	sisters,	and,	when	Ajahn	and	I	had	stayed	there	
together	I	had	found	it	fascinating	to	watch	them	interact.	Most	amus-
ing	was	a	conversation	about	a	gift	his	sisters	had	brought	when	they	
came	to	see	him	in	America.	It	was	a	weather-vane,	with	the	outline	of 	
three	monks	walking	on	alms	round.	She	showed	us	a	picture	of 	it	and	
explained,	“Jane	got	it	made	by	a	local	metal	worker	using	a	photo	we	sup-
plied	of 	four	monks,	one	of 	them	Amaro,	walking	silhouetted	against	the	
horizon.	The	craftsman	told	us	it	would	be	too	long	so	he	had	to	leave	one	
of 	them	out.	Of 	course	we	told	him	which	one	was	our	brother	and	had	to	
stay.”

But	when	I	looked	I	could	see	that	none	of 	them	were	her	brother.	
I	knew	the	other	monks	and	recognised	their	outlines,	and	none	had	his	
prominent	nose.	While	she	carried	on	talking,	Ajahn	Amaro,	in	the	back-
ground,	tried	to	pick	his	way	through	a	difficult	situation.	He	also	knew	
none	of 	the	monks	was	him	but	did	not	want	to	upset	his	sister,	or	break	
his	rules	about	not	lying.		

“The	one	in	the	middle	is,	ah,	was	supposed	to,	in	fact,	be	me…	Ah,	
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well,	that	is	what	the	craftsman	says.”	Meanwhile	his	sister	blithely	chatted	
on.

The	whole	interaction	seemed	so	foreign	to	the	way	my	working-class	
family	would	have	dealt	with	it	–	in	my	family	no	one	ever	worried	about	
upsetting	anyone.	

While	I	was	there	this	time	she	asked	me	to	have	a	look	at	her	wash-
ing	machine.	She	was	anxious	about	a	new	noise	it	was	making,	following	
a	visit	from	the	plumber.	So	I	pulled	it	out	and	checked	that	the	water	was	
flowing.	Despite	how	easily	she	got	anxious	about	such	small	things,	she	
was	also	extremely	competent	when	anything	needed	doing.	I	had	realised	
that	when	I	fell,	climbing	the	stairs	the	evening	I	arrived	with	Ajahn	Am-
aro,	my	leg	still	suffering	from	cramp,	and	broke	one	of 	the	banisters.	To	
my	surprise	she	made	nothing	of 	it,	saying	she	would	easily	get	it	fixed.	
But	then	she	must	be	competent	because	she	had	been	a	spy.	Ajahn	had	
told	me	that.

“What,	a	real	spy?”
“yep,	MI6,	even	sometimes	assumed	names,	disguises,	rescuing	ma-

rooned	agents,	the	whole	works.”
“No!”	
“yep.	Hard	to	imagine	someone	who	can	be	so	anxious	about	the	gas	

jets	on	her	cooker	could	be	one,	but	she	was.	Not	allowed	to	tell	us	any-
thing	about	her	job,	even	her	salary.	She	told	us	when	she	retired	from	it.	
Amazing	isn’t	it?	There’s	me,	a	totally	anti-establishment	rebel,	and	her	do-
ing	her	bit	for	the	country.”

I	stayed	for	a	couple	of 	hours	and	really	enjoyed	my	visit,	as	I	suspect	
his	sister	did	too.	She	saw	me	off 	from	the	porch	of 	her	pretty	house,	with	
its	well	tended	little	front	garden,	insisting	on	giving	me	the	rest	of 	the	
cakes	and	biscuits.	As	I	headed	back	up	the	main	road	to	cross	Richmond	
Bridge	I	had	one	last	thought:	I	wondered	whether	she	too	had	known	all	
along	that	the	outline	of 	the	weather-vane	didn’t	include	her	brother	–	af-
ter	all	she	must	be	practised	at	hiding	the	truth;	more	so	than	a	Buddhist	
monk,	anyway.
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This	was	a	better	day,	still	cold,	but	the	cloud	cover	was	higher	so	the	
view	from	Richmond	Hill	was	superb.	I	stopped	at	the	top	to	take	it	in,	
looking	out	over	the	wide	Thames	valley	to	the	west	of 	London,	and	then	
asked	a	fellow	gazer	to	photograph	me	in	front	of 	this	first	example	of 	
planning	legislation.	Over	one	hundred	years	ago	Parliament	decreed	that	
nothing	could	be	built	to	obscure	this	view.	So	the	hillside	and	river	mead-
ows	are	still	fields	with	grazing	cows,	despite	this	being	such	prime	real	
estate	–	the	shops	on	the	other	side	of 	the	road	were	extremely	up-market:	
small	art	galleries,	wine	importers,	interior	decorators	with	just	a	vase	
with	a	spray	of 	orchids	in	the	window,	that	kind	of 	thing.

At	the	top	of 	the	hill	I	passed	through	the	ornate	gates	of 	Richmond	
Park,	the	largest	of 	London’s	royal	parks,	and	then	took	to	the	open	rolling	
grassland.	It	was	dotted	with	occasional	stands	of 	dead	bracken	or	swathes	
of 	green	rushes.	Ancient	oak	trees	stood	here	and	there,	many-limbed,	
some	stag-horned	and	hollow,	remnants	of 	the	old	commonage	it	had	
once	been,	before	it	was	turned	into	a	deer	park	for	royal	hunting.	

I	was	making	for	Isabella	Plantation	where	we	had	been	taken	by	
Khun	Vanee	twenty-five	years	before.	When	her	husband	was	killed	in	an	
air	crash	she	had	inherited	much	of 	one	of 	Thailand’s	largest	banks.	Dev-
astated	by	her	loss,	she	withdrew	to	her	house	in	England,	near	Richmond	
Park,	where	two	things	helped	bring	her	out	of 	her	misery:	discovering	
the	new	monastery	of 	Western	monks	and	chancing	upon	the	Queen	in	
Isabella	Plantation	–	royalty	being	very	important	to	Thais.	This	is	why	
several	garden	benches	at	Chithurst	Monastery	are	inscribed	‘In	memory	
of 	a	chance	meeting	with	Queen	Elizabeth	II.’	Khun	Vanee	became	the	
monastery’s	main	benefactor,	then	later	for	other	monasteries	in	the	West	
as	well.	She	used	her	network	of 	wealthy	contacts	to	channel	funds,	first	
for	renovation,	and	then	for	building	temples	and	Dhamma	halls.	But	she	
remained	a	recluse:	we	never	saw	her	at	any	of 	the	grand	events;	instead	
she	would	insist	others	receive	the	plaudits,	while	she	would	come	unan-
nounced	on	a	quiet	day	in	a	chauffeur-driven	Mercedes,	then	sit	in	the	car	
park.	Sometimes	we	would	find	her	and	invite	her	in,	but	there	must	have	
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been	many	times	we	never	did,	as	only	a	few	people	knew	who	she	was.				
Twenty-five	years	ago	she	had	only	just	discovered	the	monastery	and	

had	issued	an	invitation	to	Ajahn	Amaro	to	stop	at	one	of 	her	houses	on	
Kingston	Hill	during	our	last	walk.	There	lived	Khun	Rumpie,	her	faithful	
old	servant,	who	had	been	a	nanny	to	her	five	surviving	daughters	–	the	
eldest	having	died	in	the	plane	crash	with	her	father:

…arriving in London by an old dirt road that runs over Telegraph Hill, 
down into Claygate and onwards. I washed the black and smelly gunk 
from my feet at a stand-pipe in a local graveyard and arrived almost 
sparkling at Khun Rumpie’s. Waves of  shining people washed in and 
out: lovely conversation and gasps of  admiration festooned the day. We 
walked on a processional pindabaht to the nearby house of  Khun Vanee 
and received five carrier-bags-full of  alms-food. Back at Rumpie’s, un-
loaded and arranged, it seemed as though a mountain range surrounded 
us. To cap it all Prachern and his wife Wantana, some other Thai friends, 
managed to look in and made some offerings of  their own before we ate.

Unchecked generosity like this is truly the flowering of  the Buddha’s 
dispensation in the world – how wonderful and lovely it is. The pārami 
of  the Buddha comes to fruit and, as you witness the unwinding of  this 
timeless pattern, the mind is filled with the most precious and heavenly 
images. That afternoon in Richmond Park, walking in the Isabella Plan-
tation, I felt like the Buddha in Tusita Heaven – behind me a train of  
devatās, love and devotion overflowing. I sat on a tree-trunk and talked 
with the people sitting on the grass around me. Children stared and cam-
eras clicked. The group of  us beneath the tree: the eyes of  the world skim 
over us but the place of  true refuge is intangible, untouched and com-
pletely clear. Saying our farewells and waving, finally we turned around 
and left.

For	me	the	scene	was	even	more	moving	as	I	had	worked	at	the	planta-
tion	for	six	months,	earning	the	money	to	go	east	where	I	met	Buddhism	
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and	meditation.	I	had	made	several	of 	the	flowerbeds	in	the	area	where	we	
sat.	

This	time,	I	reached	the	bottom	gate	of 	the	plantation	and	entered,	
wandering	along	the	paths	and	losing	myself 	in	memories.	Originally	just	
a	plantation	of 	tall,	majestic,	well-spaced	oaks	with	two	streams	running	
through	it,	it	has	been	planted	steadily	since	the	1950s	with	flowering	
rhododendrons,	azaleas,	heathers	and	other	shrubs	which	enjoy	the	acid	
soil,	while	the	streams	have	been	landscaped	to	create	a	series	of 	small	
waterfalls.	It	is	a	favourite	of 	the	Queen	who	often	makes	informal	visits	at	
times	when	few	others	would	be	there	–	just	when	Khun	Vanee	would	also	
have	visited.	But	it	was	winter	now	so	the	only	things	flowering	were	a	few	
witch	hazels,	but	even	they	were	magnificent.	The	flat	layered	branches	
were	dusted	with	small	yellow	flowers	which	scented	the	air.	

From	there	I	followed	my	old	route	to	work	across	the	park.	It	had	
been	a	wonderful	job	–	we	were	paid	‘walking	in’	time	from	the	park	gates,	
actually	paid	to	walk	across	this	magnificent	scenery.	A	herd	of 	roe	deer	
grazed	in	the	distance,	their	backs	darkened	with	brown	freckles;	a	few	
people	walked	here	and	there;	two	horse	riders	cantered	across	the	wide	
rough	grassland	and,	in	the	distance,	cars	passed	at	the	obligatory	twenty	
miles	an	hour.	Beyond	the	park	walls	the	land	rose,	and	there	was	the	large	
council	estate	of 	tall	grey	flats	and	oblong	red	brick	maisonettes	where	I	
grew	up.	To	one	side	the	woodland	of 	Wimbledon	Common	started.	It	
was	a	long	time	since	I	had	seen	this	particular	view	and	I	was	stunned	by	
just	how	fortunate	I	had	been:	to	have	the	park	and	the	woodland	so	close	
by.	I	was	a	child	who	loved	nature	but	I	had	just	taken	it	all	for	granted	
then.	Of 	course,	it	was	different	for	my	mother:	in	old	age	she	still	felt	so	
thankful	for	my	father’s	willingness	to	move	there	and	then	drive	every	day	
across	London	to	his	job	in	the	dockyards.	What	our	parents	do	for	us!

So	I	decided	that	instead	of 	just	heading	across	the	common	to	
Wimbledon	as	we	had	twenty-five	years	before,	I	would	walk	via	my	old	
housing	estate,	and	get	there	using	the	route	we	used	as	children,	across	
Richmond	Park	golf 	course.	There	we	would	search	for	golf 	balls	which	
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we	then	sold	back	to	the	golfers,	build	camps	in	the	wood,	or	just	sneak	
across	to	get	to	the	park,	always	on	the	look	out	for	‘greenies,’	the	green-
keepers	who	would	chase	after	us.	I	crossed	to	the	high	back	gate,	topped	
with	barbed	wire,	and	clambered	over	to	the	surprised	stares	of 	a	strolling	
couple.

On	the	other	side	I	kept	to	the	shelter	of 	the	boundary	trees	making	
for	an	old	hedge	that	transects	the	course	and	that	we	had	used	for	cover.	
All	my	thoughts	were	on	what	I	would	say	if 	confronted	by	a	green-keeper	
or	golfer,	but	I	passed	several	sets	of 	golfers	without	incident.	I	was	half-
way	along	the	hedge	and	passing	a	group	of 	four	golfers	in	their	twenties	
when	I	realised	how	foolish	I	was	–	they	were	not	going	to	challenge	a	
chap	in	his	fifties	strolling	across	a	public	golf 	course!	I	was	just	reliving	
my	childhood	fears.	So	I	relaxed	and	even	bought	tea	and	biscuits	from	a	
small	caravan	called	‘Fore’	where	I	did	try	telling	the	young	Polish	proprie-
tors	how	I	used	to	walk	just	this	way	as	a	child	forty	years	before,	but	they	
just	stared	at	me	–	it	meant	nothing	to	them.

The	park’s	boundary	wall	still	had	several	bricks	missing	on	one	of 	the	
pillars	to	create	steps.	I	clambered	up	and	sat	on	the	top	looking	at	the	mai-
sonettes	where	I	had	lived.	They	were	shabby	now:	the	woodwork,	with	
greyed	peeling	paint,	was	dark	with	rot	in	places;	the	metal	of 	the	stair	
banisters	was	exposed	in	places;	graffiti	covered	the	red	brick	walls,	while	
most	of 	the	small	gardens	were	abandoned	and	overgrown.	When	we	lived	
there	the	flats	were	new,	and	the	gardens	had	been	the	pride	of 	their	own-
ers,	an	amazing	luxury	after	the	dense	terraces	of 	London’s	East	End.

I	made	my	way	to	our	flat	and	leaned	on	the	walkway	railing,	looking	
out	on	the	streets	where	I	had	grown	up.	A	young	housewife	sat	on	her	
doorstep	smoking	a	cigarette.	A	man	stopped	to	talk	to	another	working	
under	the	bonnet	of 	his	car,	“Ow	yer	doing,	mate?”	There	was	the	wall	
that	girls	played	ball	games	against,	the	flat	area	we	had	our	football	and	
cricket	games	on,	the	long	hill	we	hurtled	down	sitting	on	comic	books	
balanced	on	a	skate.	A	number	eighty-five	bus	passed	by	my	old	primary	
school.	It	was	all	sad	and	sweet	at	the	same	time.	I	leaned	there	for	a	good	
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hour	just	taking	it	in	before	quietly	leaving	to	cross	Wimbledon	Common.	

At the Wimbledon Temple the Venerables Phra Khru Palat and Maha 
Manop gave us a fine greeting; we talked long and did the evening chant-
ing together. It was good to be with bhikkhus again and my Thai is get-
ting well exercised.

In	a	very	wealthy	area	of 	mock	Georgian	houses,	each	built	to	a	dif-
ferent	design	but	using	the	same	sombre	London	bricks	and	grey	stone	
lintels,	the	house	that	is	now	Wat	Buddhapadipa	is	the	largest	but	other-
wise	much	the	same	as	the	others.	The	shock	comes	when	you	enter	the	
garden.	Hidden	by	an	avenue	of 	cypresses,	and	set	in	an	otherwise	normal	
English	garden,	there	is	a	very	large	traditional	Thai	temple	with	white	
walls	and	an	ornate	gold	and	red	sweeping	roof 	with	dragons.	It	towers	
above	the	house,	set	on	a	raised	platform	with	two	flights	of 	white	marble	
steps	leading	up	to	it,	giving	views	across	London.	It	is	like	coming	upon	
an	elephant	in	full	royal	regalia	in	a	very	ordinary	city	park.	

I	climbed	the	steps	and	pushed	the	doors	open.	The	altar	was	banked	
with	flowers	and	other	traditional	offerings	placed	before	the	large	golden	
Buddha	image.	The	walls	were	covered	from	floor	to	ceiling	in	brightly	col-
oured	Thai	murals	depicting	all	manner	of 	Buddhist	teachings	and	stories.	
And	on	the	floor	in	front	of 	me,	a	large	fat	man	lay	on	his	back,	gazing	at	
the	ceiling	with	his	hands	behind	his	head	so	that	his	clothes	had	risen	up	
to	expose	part	of 	his	rotund	white	stomach.	I	moved	to	the	side	to	bow	to	
the	Buddha	then	sat	there	quietly.	

He	spoke	without	looking	at	me,	“Ere,	close	the	door.	I’m	gettin’	
cold!”

I	apologised,	got	up,	but	then	spotted	a	small	notice.	‘Vipassana	medi-
tation	classes	today	4	pm	to	6	pm	in	the	temple	basement.’	It	was	just	after	
four	so	I	left,	closing	the	door,	and	went	to	find	the	class.	However	despite	
walking	right	round	the	base	of 	the	platform	where	I	imagined	the	base-
ment	must	be,	I	could	find	no	door,	so	I	returned	to	take	another	look	at	
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the	notice.	As	I	read	it	again,	the	man,	still	lying	looking	at	the	ceiling,	said,	
“Meditation’s	frew	the	door	on’	ovver	side.	There’s	stairs	down.”	

Following	these	directions	I	found	three	people	sitting	in	meditation	
at	the	back	of 	a	large	hall.	I	took	a	cushion	and	joined	them.	After	a	while	
a	small	Thai	Buddhist	monk	came	in	and	sat	at	the	other	end	of 	the	hall,	
facing	away	from	us	and	towards	the	shrine.	We	sat	in	silence	for	nearly	an	
hour	and	even	in	such	an	incongruous	and	unfamiliar	situation	my	mind	
went	quiet;	it	felt	like	stepping	into	a	cool	pool	on	a	hot	day.	It	always	does	
that	when	I	first	come	to	a	place	of 	Dhamma	practice.

Afterwards	over	tea	at	the	house,	Ven.	yanadhamma	told	me	he	had	
only	recently	started	teaching.

“And	how	do	you	find	it,	Bhante?”
“I	am	shy,”	he	said	quietly,	“So	it	is	difficult.	But	very	good	for	me.”	
“yes?”
“yes.”	He	smiled	“Like	Ajahn	Chah	says,	helping	others	helps	your	

heart.”
A	sad	little	Sri	Lankan	man	had	been	coming	for	thirteen	years.	
“And	how	has	the	place	changed?”	I	asked	him.
“Before,	when	first	I	am	coming	it	was	very	inspiring.	Many	people	

were	regulars.	But	now	most	are	like	these,”	he	gestured	to	the	two	others	
drinking	tea	with	us,	“not	serious.	you	know	Edna	and	Ray?	Who	used	to	
organise?	Now	they	are	gone	there	is	no	one	like	that.	It	is	declining.”	

Meditation	instruction	was	once	difficult	to	find	in	London,	but	now	
such	teaching	is	everywhere.	Perhaps	the	Thai	temple	was	too	unusual	
–	or	perhaps	too	disappointing.	Next	morning	only	Ven.	yanadhamma	did	
meditation	in	the	temple,	and	only	he	was	at	breakfast	at	seven-thirty.	The	
other	two	monks	slipped	down	later	to	collect	their	breakfast	from	the	
kitchen	while	I	sat	chatting	to	two	Thai	ladies,	there	to	cook	that	day.	It	
is	hard	for	monks	to	maintain	the	vigour	of 	practice	when	they	are	trans-
planted	so	far	from	home.

It	was	Sunday	and	many	Thai	lay	folk	came	bearing	colourful	dishes	of 	
cooked	food	which	were	arranged	to	completely	cover	a	large	dining	room	
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table.	At	eleven	the	monks	appeared,	chanted	a	short	blessing	and	then	
ate	at	the	table,	helping	themselves	from	some	of 	the	sea	of 	dishes	before	
them,	while	the	Thai	lay	people	busied	about,	half 	bent	in	reverence,	
bringing	them	anything	they	needed.	

Meanwhile	I	chatted	with	two	Englishmen	waiting	outside,	both	large	
men	whose	Thai	wives	were	serving	the	monks	inside.

“What	I	always	say	is	that	it’s	not	a	bad	religion,	at	all,	this	Buddhism.	
It	does	no	one	any	harm.”

“That’s	right,	John.”
“And	the	food’s	excellent.”
When	the	food	was	brought	out,	after	the	monks	had	finished,	I	dis-

covered	standing	with	them	meant	I	was	already	at	the	front	of 	the	queue.

Walking	across	the	centre	of 	London	was	a	very	different	experience	
than	rambling	through	England’s	countryside	with	Ajahn	Amaro,	where	
nature	had	soothed	and	the	slow	change	in	scenery	had	quietened	the	
mind.	The	city	has	concreted	most	nature	over,	and	walking	across	its	ur-
ban	landscape,	interesting	scenes	came	rapidly,	one	after	another.	yes,	they	
were	exciting,	but	too	much	excitement	drains	away	the	vitality,	leaving	
weariness.	Also	gone	was	the	example	of 	Ajahn	Amaro	and	his	ability	to	
ride	serenely	through	events	without	getting	caught	by	them.	Instead,	for	
the	afternoon’s	walk	I	had	Zaiga	as	a	companion,	a	meditation	student	of 	
mine	who	had	come	to	live	in	London:	she	is	a	Latvian	modern	artist	who	
is	intensely	involved	in	everything	she	feels	and	does.	And	then	this	next	
section	proved	to	be	so	personal	and,	according	to	the	Buddha,	it	is	the	
sense	of 	self 	becoming	involved	which	causes	the	draining.		

“I	know	this	place!	I	had	a	job	when	I	was	first	in	London.	Cleaning	
house	for	a	Korean	lady.”	Zaiga	exclaimed,	the	temple	now	several	subur-
ban	streets	behind	us.	“I’ve	come	this	way,”	I	explained,	“because	my	old	
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school	is	down	this	street.”
“This	is	where	her	house	was!”	We	turned	into	the	street.	“Oh,	that	

job!	All	the	time,	‘Not	fast	enough,	not	fast	enough!’	When	I	finish	she	
takes	a	white	towel	and	wants	me	to	clean	the	floor	again	with	that!	Each	
time	I	wipe,”	her	hands	showed	me	how,	“she	wants	me	to	fold	the	towel	
again,	and	use	a	clean	piece	for	the	next	wipe!”

The	street	of 	semi-detached	houses	was	just	as	I	remembered,	but	not	
the	school.	

“They	have	built	a	new	one!”	I	exclaimed	as	we	approached.	Gone	was	
the	vast	comprehensive	that	used	to	house	over	two	thousand	boys	in	its	
cheap	sixties	buildings.	In	its	place	was	a	beautifully	built	Church	of 	Eng-
land	school.	“But	my	school	used	to	be	much	bigger	than	this,	and	there	
was	a	big	playground.	Where	has	it	all	gone?”	

Then,	beyond	the	school,	I	did	a	double-take.	I	knew	that	road	and	
there	was	something	wrong.	“These	houses	are	new!	Do	you	see?	They	
have	made	an	extra	street	of 	them	on	the	old	school	grounds,	copied	the	
style	of 	the	others	but	they	are	much	bigger.	And	look!”	I	shouted	in	my	
surprise,	“There	is	the	old	grammar	school!”	The	small	Victorian	build-
ing	that	the	big	comprehensive	had	developed	around	had	been	converted	
to	flats,	and	its	quadrangle	set	out	as	a	garden	with	a	bronze	art	piece	on	
a	pedestal.	But	as	I	shouted	this	out,	Zaiga	was	also	exclaiming,	“This	is	
where	the	job	was!”	while	from	a	car	which	had	just	pulled	up	an	Asian	
lady	got	out.	Thinking	we	were	calling	to	her	she	walked	towards	us.	It	
was	her	Korean	employer.

“Zaiga!”
Once	we	had	got	over	the	surprise,	we	explained	the	coincidence	to	

her.
“And	this	is	your	English	boyfriend?”	she	asked.
“No,	my	meditation	teacher.”
Afterwards,	when	we	were	walking	on,	Zaiga	commented,	“She	al-

ways	said	I	should	get	an	English	husband.	As	if 	that	was	the	most	happy	
thing	you	could	ever	have!	Her	Englishman	was	very	short,	no	taller	than	
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her,	and	he	was	always	playing	golf !	She	wanted	me	to	come	more,	to	
help	with	the	new	baby,	but	the	money	was	so	poor.	And	always,	‘Faster,	
faster.’”

Heading	ever	northwards	we	took	street	after	street	lined	with	be-
tween-the-wars	suburban	houses,	each	with	their	own	small	garden	
bounded	by	a	clipped	hedge	with	a	low	gate.	Nearing	Wandsworth	we	
passed	along	terraces	of 	poorer	housing	with	no	front	gardens.	“They	are	
like	dolls’	houses!”	exclaimed	my	companion.	And	yes,	they	had	the	same	
bow	windows	and	stone	lintels	but	were	half 	the	size	of 	the	earlier	houses.	
Then	when	we	crossed	through	King	George	VI	Park	she	exclaimed,	“So	
many	Kings	and	Queens	in	England!”	Zaiga	speaks	about	everything	with	
passion,	which	she	also	applies	to	her	modern	art.	We	followed	the	life-
less	River	Wandle,	and	came	to	a	fitness	centre	where	Zaiga	went	in	to	
ask	to	use	their	toilets.	The	black	receptionist	told	her,	“Sure,	go	through	
and	they	are	in	the	changing	rooms.”	But	when	I	followed	I	did	another	
double-take.	The	open	back	yard	of 	the	fitness	centre	was	the	old	outdoor	
swimming	pool	my	Dad	had	brought	us	to,	now	filled	in,	and	packed	with	
puffing	and	shouting	middle-aged	men	in	tracksuits	and	trainers	play-
ing	Sunday	afternoon	five-a-side	games.	“Dave,	Dave,	‘ere.”	“Great	one,	
Steve!”	

Coming	back	out	I	could	see	that	the	fish	and	chip	shop	where	we	al-
ways	stopped	for	a	packet	of 	chips	and	halfpenny	of 	crackling	and	the	little	
street	it	was	on	was	now	a	big	shopping	centre.	On	the	other	side	of 	that	
we	came	to	Wandsworth	High	Street	jammed	with	people	and	the	traf-
fic	of 	the	south	circular	road	which	we	crossed	on	pedestrian	lights.	Then	
we	were	walking	through	an	industrial	area	with	high	walls	hiding	smok-
ing	buildings.	At	Wandsworth	Bridge	things	had	changed	even	more.	The	
old	riverside	wharfs	with	their	dilapidated	warehouses	had	disappeared	
and	instead	there	were	towering	flats,	looking	like	ocean	liners,	rising	in	
staggered	tiers	so	each	flat	could	have	a	veranda	overlooking	the	Thames.	
Downriver	more	new	buildings	glistened	in	the	sunshine.	

On	the	other	shore	the	transformation	was	not	yet	complete:	a	few	
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wharfs	remained,	one	with	two	barges	tied	up	resting	on	the	mud,	another	
used	for	second-hand	car	auctions.	Beyond	them	we	turned	into	a	back	
street	of 	run-down	dull	red	brick	terraces	and	Zaiga	again	suddenly	rec-
ognised	where	she	was.	“I	work	here	too!	Making	clothes	in	that	building.	
Oh,	so	difficult	and	all	the	time,	‘More,	more.’	They	pay	me	just	twenty	
pounds	for	a	day!”	In	Latvia,	Zaiga	had	taught	at	the	university,	and	the	
national	museum	had	commissioned	several	of 	her	art	pieces.

We	zigzagged	through	those	small	mean	streets,	making	for	where	
one	of 	the	first	Thai	restaurants	in	London	used	to	be,	on	the	busy	Fulham	
Road…

Arriving unannounced at the Busabong, they were surprised to see us; 
Mudita had been right in the thick of  organising a Thai boxing tourna-
ment which was to take place that night. When she appeared it looked as 
though she had been tied up in knots; we talked together and, after a cou-
ple of  hours, she was untangled and happy again. Later her boxing team 
turned up and we sat together for a while: I did a little chant for them 
to help them on their way, they were all a bit nervous of  the big night. 
I told them the chanting ensured that their fights would all go perfectly 
– whether they won or lost. This raised a smile and, as it turned out, that 
night they were all victorious.

The	restaurant	was	now	an	upmarket	hamburger	bar	with	two	Polish	
chefs	squatting	outside	the	side	door	smoking	cigarettes.	Inside	a	young	
Indian	waitress	showed	us	to	a	table	where	I	ordered	two	coffees	and	very	
expensive	chocolate	brownies.	As	I	started	mine,	Zaiga	was	in	mid-passion-
ate	flow.

“…and	to	pay	attention	to	people	this	is	a	gift!	We	must	always	give	all	
our	attention	to	whoever…”	And	I	had	my	third	double-take	of 	the	day.	I	
was	sitting	in	the	same	place	I	had	been	twenty-six	years	before,	the	year	
before	I	did	the	first	walk	with	with	Ajahn	Amaro,	in	what	was	then	the	
Busabong,	for	a	meal	with	my	parents	and	my	then	girlfriend,	Janet	–	and	I	
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had	not	been	paying	attention	to	her!	Instead,	I	had	been	distracted	by	the	
pretty	Thai	waitress.	

That	meal	had	been	a	thank-you	from	Mudita	to	my	father	for	collect-
ing	a	golden	Buddha	from	Heathrow	airport	in	his	old	transit	van	for	the	
new	monastery	in	Northumberland.	The	next	day	I	had	seen	Janet	to	her	
train	home	and	went	down	to	Chithurst	Monastery	for	a	week.	There	she	
telephoned	to	say	she	had	had	enough	and	was	not	coming	for	Christmas	
as	she	was	going	to	stop	seeing	me.	Being	at	a	monastery	where	I	was	
trying	to	be	with	how	things	were,	I	just	accepted	it,	not	asking	why.	So	I	
never	found	out	she	had	mistakenly	thought	I	had	also	visited	an	old	girl-
friend	after	seeing	her	off,	her	jealous	suspicions	prompted	I	suspect	by	my	
behaviour	at	the	meal.	It	is	strange	how	one’s	life	pans	out	–	that	incident	
in	the	Busabong	profoundly	changed	the	direction	of 	mine.	

I	had	loved	her	but	she	had	wanted	children.	When	I	had	invited	her	to	
share	that	Christmas	with	my	family	it	had	been	my	act	of 	surrender.	In-
stead,	I	had	spent	Christmas	miserable,	and	then	I	had	gone	off 	to	a	lonely	
cottage	to	write	my	doctoral	thesis	and	go	cold	turkey,	not	communicating	
with	her	at	all	to	try	to	get	over	the	breakup.	She	couldn’t	find	me	for	three	
months,	and	when	she	finally	did,	I	had	got	over	the	worst	of 	the	pain	
and	didn’t	want	to	take	it	on	again.	Looking	back,	it	is	as	if 	I	was	being	
protected.	If 	I	had	stayed	with	her	I	would	never	have	practised	Dhamma	
as	I	have.	With	a	family	there	would	have	been	no	long	solitary	retreats,	
six	month	pilgrimage	round	India,	ten	years	as	the	monastery’s	volunteer	
project	manager	building	the	Dhamma	Hall.	How	do	these	things	work?	Is	
it	just	coincidence	or	are	our	lives	actually	manipulated	somehow	by	kar-
mic	forces?

I	told	all	this	to	Zaiga	as	we	walked	north	on	wider	streets	lined	with	
more	expensive	houses.	“yes,	and	you	would	not	have	taught	me!	you	
changed	my	life!	I	understood!”	After	several	meditation	retreats	she	saw	
how,	through	her	art,	she	was	looking	for	release	from	the	bonds	of 	a	
sense	of 	self.	She	would	work	herself 	into	a	state,	seeking	this	startling	
outlook,	by	always	looking	for	something	that	was	new.	When	she	un-
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derstood	this,	her	response	was	to	spend	a	year	painting	nothing	but	very	
large	flowers,	over	and	over	again.

We	had	passed	out	of 	Fulham	and	were	now	in	the	Royal	Borough	of 	
Kensington	and	Chelsea	with	its	tall,	white,	elegantly	proportioned	Geor-
gian	houses	and	black	iron	railings	protecting	communal	private	gardens.	
The	road	divided	to	flow	on	either	side	of 	a	beautiful	church,	enclosed	by	
tall	plane	trees.	Their	drooping	branches	hung	over	the	expensive	Mer-
cedes	and	Jaguars	parked	at	the	kerb.	I	remember	my	surprise	at	such	
abrupt	contrasts	on	the	first	walk	with	Ajahn	Amaro.	When	one	walks	
across	London	the	districts	change	so	rapidly:	one	moment	a	poor	area	and	
then	suddenly	there	is	something	like	this.	One	large	tree	leant	into	the	
road.	A	sign	on	it	read,	‘Beware.	Low	Tree.’	Zaiga	exclaimed,	“In	England	
so	many	signs	telling	you	what	to	do!	Why?”	I	could	see	her	point:	a	driver	
would	see	the	tree	far	easier	than	the	sign.	But	we	were	now	in	the	land	of 	
the	rich	where	everything	is	cared	for.

Eventually	we	came	to	Hyde	Park	where	Zaiga	caught	a	bus	home.	It	
was	getting	late	and	she	was	already	familiar	with	the	last	part	of 	that	day’s	
walk,	“That	is	where	I	work	now!	I	go	into	Queen’s	Park	every	day	with	
the	child	I	look	after!	That	is	a	good	job,	his	mother	is	Latvian,	she	wants	
someone	to	speak	Latvian	to	him,	and	he	is	a	lovely	boy.	When	you	look	
after	children	you	cannot	‘hurry,	hurry.’	And	she	pays	me	better	so	now	I	
can	do	my	art	some	days.”	

I	crossed	Hyde	Park	at	dusk,	which	was	filled	with	children	in	thick	
coats	and	scarves	running	ahead	of 	their	parents,	and	entered	the	poorer	
streets	to	the	north.	There	the	lights	from	the	still-open	shops	flooded	the	
pavement;	only	outside	the	closed	banks	was	it	dark.	The	streets	bustled	
with	people,	including	groups	of 	black	youths	in	hoodies,	crumpled	trou-
sers	low	on	hips,	communicating	with	grunts	and	hand	movements.	

The Saturday night vibration was beginning to soak into the air; you 
could feel the preta-energy of  the ‘good-time’ take over as the afternoon 
shoppers faded out. We managed to make it to the house before things got 
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too raucous, I reflected on the fear which I felt at times like that and how 
a peaceful house seems such a refuge. Sweet people and pleasant talk late 
into the night; life at its smooth and easiest. It is certainly a test to walk 
through the heavy areas (Kilburn, Camden Town), but the inclination to 
emptiness and acceptance is an unassailable refuge. When you are truly 
with any situation, cutting through habitual responses, even Camden 
Town is the Pure Land – lotus blossoms beneath my feet, surrounded by 
Buddhas.

I	didn’t	realise	then	that	Ajahn	Amaro	was	dealing	with	fear.	For	me	
those	streets	and	people	were	not	‘heavy’;	they	were	the	environment	I	
grew	up	in.

On	that	walk	twenty-five	years	before,	we	stayed	that	night	with	Ori-
ana,	Hartley	and	their	young	family.	Six	months	later	they	moved	near	to	
the	monastery	in	Sussex	and	Oriana	became	a	close	supporter,	but	then	
after	a	further	ten	years	or	so	she	suddenly	stopped	going,	as	is	often	the	
case.	When	I	gave	her	a	call	to	find	out	the	address	of 	her	old	house,	she	
told	me	why.

“I	had	to	break	with	the	monastery.	Meditation	and	the	retreats	were	
wonderful,	they	really	helped	me	know	myself,	but	then	I	saw	if 	I	wanted	
to	grow	further,	well…	you	know,	the	monks	can	be	so	dismissive	about	
the	place	of 	women.	We	are	just	servants	to	some	of 	them.	One	day	when	
I	was	driving	Ajahn	____	I	told	him,	with	the	kids	no	longer	small,	I	was	
thinking	of 	training	as	a	therapist,	and	he	said,	‘Can’t	you	take	up	basket	
weaving?’”

“yes,	I	know.	Some	of 	them…”
“But	you	have	to	check	out	our	old	house,	Nick.	I	think	it’s	a	medita-

tion	centre	now.”
Sometimes	I	wonder	how	it	has	all	remained	helpful	to	me	for	so	long.	

Is	that	karma,	too?
I	arrived	at	Oriana’s	old	terraced	house	after	dark.	No	one	came	when	

I	rang	the	bell	but	the	light	from	a	street	lamp	allowed	me	to	peer	into	the	
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house	and	to	see	what	she	meant:	the	front	room	was	decorated	in	sooth-
ing	pastel	colours,	with	a	thick	carpet	on	the	floor	but	completely	bare	of 	
furniture.	There	was	a	large	picture	of 	an	Indian	temple	in	the	corridor	
and	what	looked	like	the	black	robes	of 	a	Zen	monk	hanging	on	a	clothes	
hook.	Intrigued,	I	waited	more	than	an	hour,	sitting	on	the	garden	wall,	to	
see	if 	anyone	would	turn	up.	Then	after	trying	the	bell	again	I	left	a	note	
saying	why	I	had	called	and	that	I	would	be	returning	in	the	morning	to	
start	the	next	leg	of 	the	walk.

I	stayed	nearby	that	night	with	George	Sharp,	the	retired	chairman	of 	
the	English	Sangha	Trust,	sleeping	on	the	couch	of 	his	small	flat.	George	is	
in	his	seventies	now,	his	hair	and	goatee	grey.	He	dresses	stylishly	and	has	a	
wry	grin	much	of 	the	time.	Although	no	longer	the	art	director	of 	a	large	
publisher,	he	is	still	illustrating	books.	On	the	wall	were	commissioned	oil	
paintings:	a	dozen	warriors	on	horseback	facing	out	to	a	brooding	seascape	
painted	for	a	book	on	Celtic	legends;	a	painting	which	deftly	combined	
two	of 	Rembrandt’s	paintings	into	one	for	a	book	cover;	and	a	large	mod-
ern	canvas,	bright	yellow	and	pierced	by	a	few	coloured	lines,	a	copy	of 	a	
famous	1960s	piece	he	made	simply	to	cheer	up	his	room.	George’s	tech-
nical	ability	is	stunning;	he	can	paint	in	any	style	you	choose.	For	Ajahn	
Sumedho	he	created	a	perfect	Roerich,	depicting	Mount	Kailash	in	Tibet,	
with	a	small	Buddhist	monk	added	to	the	painting,	to	depict	Ajahn	Sumed-
ho’s	own	journey	there.	

We	stayed	up	late	talking	about	the	early	days	of 	the	Trust,	prompted	
by	that	earlier	conversation	with	Ajahn	Amaro.	George	became	quite	
emotional	about	his	teacher,	Kapilavaddho.	“No	one	gives	him	any	credit	
these	days,	Nick.	They	just	look	at	his	end,	disrobing	to	marry	that	stupid	
young	woman!”	He	had	tears	in	his	eyes.	“Maybe	he	was	idealistic,	a	bit	of 	
a	chancer,	and	it	was	never	going	to	work,	but	what	he	did!	Going	to	Thai-
land	to	become	a	monk	in	the	fifties!	The	first	Englishman!	All	those	years	
trying	to	set	up	an	English	Sangha,	despite	all	the	illness	he	suffered.	Then	
when	he	died,	his	wife	got	together	with	his	supposed	disciple	in	no	time.	
Reckoned	they	were	both	enlightened.	But	I	wasn’t	letting	them	have	the	
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vihara.	I	turned	them	out.	I	wanted	to	fulfil	his	vision.	For	him.”
I	love	going	to	see	George.	Although	I	am	very	grateful	for	what	he	

did:	bringing	the	monks	of 	the	forest	tradition	such	as	Ajahn	Amaro	to	the	
West,	I	visit	him	mainly	to	experience	the	result	those	actions	have	had	on	
him.	He	has	been	able	to	use	his	declining	years	to	come	to	a	resolution,	
so	that	he	is	peaceful	and	content	in	his	little	attic	flat.	His	second	marriage	
to	a	younger	woman	(I	remember	them	in	the	early	days	arriving	at	the	
monastery	in	a	sports	car	and	my	not	being	impressed)	didn’t	work	but	his	
adult	son	by	that	marriage	now	lives	with	him.	

“He’d	been	hurt	by	a	love	affair	and	asked	if 	he	could	stay.	Of 	course	
I	said	yes,	gave	him	my	bedroom	and	slept	in	the	studio	but	at	the	time	
I	thought,	‘This	is	going	to	be	really	difficult’.	So	I	made	a	personal	vow	
never	to	criticise	him,	whatever	he	did.	I’ve	always	suffered	from	negativity	
so	that	was	really	hard!	But	you	know,	after	four	years,	I	don’t	have	those	
thoughts	at	all	now,	about	anything.”

That	night	lying	on	George’s	couch	I	slept	fitfully,	restless	with	the	
impressions	of 	a	long,	interesting	day	still	swirling	about	in	my	head.	That	
is	how	it	is	when	we	get	caught	up	by	the	world.	So	I	was	tired	and	drained	
next	morning	when	I	returned	to	Oriana’s	former	house.	This	time	when	I	
knocked,	a	plump	middle-aged	woman	with	platinum	blonde	hair	opened	
the	door,	and	seemed	delighted	to	see	me.	She	wore	(I	suspect	for	my	
visit)	a	long	flowing	dark	brown	sleeveless	dress	which	set	off 	her	hair	and	
showed	her	cleavage.

“I	got	the	note	you	left.	I	was	here,	in	the	shower	in	my	flat	upstairs,	
and	as	I	said	to	my	daughter,	no	one	comes	on	a	Sunday	night.”

She	told	me	she	was	a	psychotherapist	and	invited	me	in	for	tea,	ex-
plaining	how	the	downstairs	rooms	were	shared	with	other	therapists.	
“They	do	bodywork,	that	is	why	the	front	room	is	empty	like	that.	And	the	
temple	picture	is	mine,	it	has	always	meant	a	lot	to	me.”	The	black	cape	
was	hers	too.	So	much	for	the	Zen	meditation	centre.	Instead	of 	an	inter-
action	with	a	Zen	monk,	I	sat	in	the	kitchen	and	was	offered	the	choice	of 	
over	fifteen	different	herbal	teas,	their	colourful	boxes	neatly	lined	along	
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the	single	shelf.	
“It	is	so	interesting	that	a	Buddhist	monk	once	stayed	here!	you	know,	

there	is	a	spiritual	dimension	in	the	way	I	work…”
Something	ungenerous	in	me	wondered	why,	if 	that	was	the	case,	she	

had	not	come	down	the	night	before	–	she	could	hardly	have	been	in	the	
shower	for	an	hour	–	but	I	listened	politely	while	she	told	me	more.	But	I	
was	tired	and	that	kind	of 	spirituality	doesn’t	impress	me	much	–	it	never	
seems	that	serious.

From	there	I	set	off 	for	the	Grand	union	Canal…	

…after the meal Oriana and family walked with us part of  the way 
along the canal which was taking us to Camden.

I	bought	my	meal,	to	take	with	me,	from	a	Moroccan	café,	where	sev-
eral	old	men	sat	drinking	coffee	and	watching	a	Madonna	pop	video	with	
Arabic	subtitles.	Then	I	headed	along	the	towpath	with	the	canal	beside	
me,	a	line	of 	still	water	reflecting	the	winter	sky	as	I	passed	through	vari-
ous	London	scenes:	council	estates	with	bearded	Muslims	in	loose	clothes	
returning	from	prayers	at	the	mosque;	moored	canal	boats	with	smoking	
stovepipes	and	roofs	covered	in	potted	plants;	Regency	villas	with	large	
terraced	gardens	stepping	down	to	the	canal;	Regent’s	Park	Zoo	with	a	
spotted	jackal	patrolling	its	fenced	territory;	old	warehouses	converted	to	
posh	canal-side	flats.	But	I	was	weary	from	too	much	of 	the	city’s	stimula-
tion	and	appreciated	most	being	able	to	simply	rest	my	mind	on	that	line	
of 	water	through	the	silent	winter’s	day.	There	were	no	other	walkers,	just	
the	occasional	swish	of 	a	passing	cyclist.

The	undersides	of 	the	bridges	I	passed	beneath	were	stained	black	
with	damp.	Beneath	one	a	bearded	young	man	with	a	thick	coat	and	hat	
sat	on	his	bedding	with	his	possessions	around	him,	reading	the	morning’s	
Guardian.	At	Camden	Lock	the	black	and	white	gates	had	winter	water	
roaring	over	sluices,	two	swans	nosing	along	the	far	shore	and	several	re-
cently	pollarded	weeping	willows,	their	stumped	branches	dangling	new	
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growth,	like	some	alien	life	form.	I	wandered	through	the	market,	which	
was	quiet	on	this	winter	weekday,	many	of 	the	stalls	closed	and	my	favour-
ite,	‘Massive	London	Reggae,’	not	blasting	out	the	usual	reggae	sounds.	I	
did	stop	to	look	at	some	pretty	inlaid	pearl	boxes,	“Maybe	I	should	get	one	
for	Mich?”	my	tired	mind	flickered	but	then	faded,	“No,	I’ll	only	break	it.”	
The	young	Korean	stall	keeper	asked	where	I	was	walking.	When	I	told	
her	I	was	following	the	route	walked	with	a	Buddhist	monk	right	across	
England	she	clapped	her	hands	with	glee.	

Further	on	I	left	the	canal	to	pay	my	respects	to	the	poet	John	Betje-
man	in	newly	renovated,	gleaming	Saint	Pancras	station.	There	a	bronze	
statue	of 	him	stood,	hand	clutching	hat,	coat	tails	caught	by	a	gust	of 	
wind,	looking	up	at	the	magnificent	high	arched	glass	roof 	he	saved	and	
the	blue	sky	beyond,	while	Eurostar	trains	purred	behind	a	plate	glass	par-
tition.	At	the	front	entrance	a	much	larger	bronze	statue	of 	lovers	parting,	
modelled	on	a	scene	in	the	film	Brief 	Encounter,	proved	that	whoever	had	
the	sophisticated	taste	to	commission	the	Betjeman	statue	was	not	in	con-
trol	of 	everything.	Outside	again,	I	gazed	fondly	up	at	the	station	and	the	
adjoining	Midland	Grand	Hotel,	with	its	evocative	spires,	narrow	towers	
and	pointed	windows,	looking	like	a	red	brick	Transylvanian	castle	–	and	
thanked	him	again	for	saving	it	all.	

Then	I	took	a	shortcut	through	the	more	prosaic	King’s	Cross	station,	
its	low	glass	roof 	still	covered	in	grime,	platforms	crowded	with	hurrying	
passengers	and	trains	humming	more	loudly	while	waiting	to	head	north.	I	
exited	on	the	far	side,	making	for	the	Rigpa	Tibetan	Buddhist	Centre.	

We received a warm welcome at Rigpa and spent a couple of  nights 
there. The nightly practice sessions in the music studio across the yard 
provided a strange backdrop for the evening sittings. The bands walk by 
and look in as we look out, all gaping at each other’s appearance, amazed 
at the world we live in.

Rigpa	is	now	on	a	main	road	which	is	lined	with	the	kind	of 	shops	
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found	in	poor	districts:	Asian	grocers,	a	West	Indian	fried-chicken	restau-
rant,	pawn	shops,	curry	houses,	betting	shops,	Laundromats,	halal	butch-
ers	–	all	in	flat-roofed	front	extensions	to	the	brick	terraced	Victorian	hous-
ing.	Then	there	it	was:	a	shopfront	painted	maroon	with	gold	writing	and	
a	Buddhist	symbol.	A	nun	came	out	of 	a	side	door,	her	robes	the	same	col-
our	as	the	shop.	She	was	visiting	from	Germany,	she	explained,	and	could	
only	direct	me	to	the	bell	on	the	main	door	and	wish	me	well	on	the	rest	
of 	my	walk.	But	it	still	felt	like	a	little	blessing.

Rigpa	is	run	by	disciples	of 	Sogyal	Rinpoche,	a	Tibetan	reincarnate	
teacher	in	the	Nyingma	tradition,	the	tradition	in	which	most	teachers	
are	lay	people	rather	than	monks	or	nuns.	I	spent	the	night	surrounded	by	
pictures	of 	them.	My	favourite	looked	just	like	an	English	plumber,	with	
a	moustache,	short	hair,	yellow	western	shirt	and	maroon	cardigan	but	
sitting	in	full	lotus	with	a	mountain	scene	behind	him.	I	was	in	the	shrine	
room	annexe	and	through	the	partition	I	heard	the	evening’s	tantric	teach-
ings;	too	advanced	for	me	to	attend	said	the	lady	leading	it.	So	I	sat	instead	
propped	against	the	wall,	tired,	head	nodding	but	also	ringing	with	silence,	
while	Sogyal	Rinpoche’s	recorded	voice	wafted	over	me:	“…Eventually,	
fully	understanding	this	and	being	free	of 	doubt	and	hesitation	about	the	
way	things	are,	one	can	see	through	to	the	very	face	of 	the	natural	state…”	
It	came	and	went,	and	I	came	and	went,	and	when	it	was	over	I	lay	down	
and	slept	soundly	guarded	by	the	plumber	and	his	mates.

Next	morning	my	host,	Fiona,	the	director,	returned	–	a	blonde	wom-
an	in	jeans,	sweater	and	trainers,	her	shawl	the	obligatory	maroon.	She	had	
a	wonderfully	mobile	face,	arched	eyebrows	giving	a	delightful	emphasis	
to	her	stories.	I	was	invited	to	join	her,	the	administrator	and	the	treasurer	
for	their	morning	prayers	at	nine,	the	start	to	their	office	day.	

We	sat	facing	each	other,	at	right	angles	to	the	shrine,	its	large	gold	
Buddha	image	flanked	by	Tibetan	thangka	paintings	and	two	video	screens	
for	the	teachings.	Sogyal	Rinpoche’s	sonorous	voice	was	joined	by	my	
companions’	as	they	turned	the	pages	of 	their	chanting	books	on	the	small	
tables	before	us	while	making	the	appropriate	twirling	hand	gestures.	In	a	



��

CROSSING	LONDON

pause	the	director	asked	us	to,	“Remember	Darren	and	Sheryl.	The	deci-
sion	on	their	council	house	will	be	today.	So	we	think	of 	them	and	their	
four	children.”	Incongruously,	her	enunciation	was	just	like	an	English	vic-
ar.	Then	they	returned	to	chanting,	some	of 	it	now	in	English,	but	still	so	
quick,	flat	and	mumbled	that	I	could	only	make	out	every	second	or	third	
word.	I	did	get	the	end,	though,	as	I	had	heard	it	through	the	partition	the	
night	before.	It	was,	said	very	quickly,	“Through-your-compassion-guide-
us-with-your-blessing-through-your-love-guide-us-and-others-along-the-
path-through-your-realisation-grant-us-siddhis-through-your-power-dispel-
the-obstacles-facing-us-all-outer-obstacles-dispel-them-externally-inner-
obstacles-dispel-them-internally-secret-obstacles-dispel-them-into-space-in-
devotion-I-pay-homage-and-take-refuge-in-you.	Om-mani-something-or-
other.”

There	were	goodbyes	and	thanks,	and	the	director	saw	me	to	the	busy	
street	outside,	where	I	headed	north	feeling	totally	refreshed.	Whatever	
form	it	comes	in,	religious	devotion	is	much	the	same,	a	chance	to	turn	
away	from	relentless	samsara.

“It’s	not	going	to	be	much	of 	a	walk	to	begin	with,	lots	of 	streets,”	I	
explained	to	my	sister	Debbie,	who	I	had	just	met	outside	the	nearby	tube	
station.	

“If 	there	are	houses	I’m	happy,”	And	so	she	was,	and	she	proved	a	
great	guide.	“These	were	middle	class	originally,	built	at	the	Victorian	
railway	boom.	But	by	the	thirties	they	were	full	of 	the	homeless,	lots	of 	
Irish,	a	red	light	district.”	Then	as	we	climbed	towards	Hampstead	Heath,	
“Dickens’	family	lived	up	here.	This	road	was	a	drover’s	route	into	the	city,	
that’s	why	there	are	grass	strips	either	side.”	Then,	in	front	of 	one	of 	the	
houses,	“Georgian:	look	at	those	lamps	and	the	glasses	above	the	window.	
Better	housing,	the	rich	wanted	to	live	on	the	higher	ground.	Clean	air	and	
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water.”	And	so	we	came	to	the	heath…

…out across Hampstead Heath and along its northern promontory to 
bring us to the Finchley Road via Beechwood Avenue. Number fifteen of  
this street was the house where my mother grew up and also the place 
where my grandparents lived until a few years ago.

I	promised	Ajahn	Amaro	I	would	pass	his	grandparent’s	house	again	
but	walking	with	my	sister	can	be	an	adventure.	Having	climbed	Parlia-
ment	Hill	to	gaze	back	at	the	city,	we	then	stopped	to	quiz	a	young	Czech	
exercising	eighteen	dogs	of 	every	type	and	size.	“I	come	to	this	country;	
I	need	work	and	I	like	dogs,”	he	explained	while	they	rushed	about	hap-
pily,	jumping	up	at	him,	interacting	with	each	other	and	sniffing	at	us.	I	
asked	how	long	it	took	him.	“Two	hours	to	collect	in	the	van,	two	to	walk	
them	and	two	to	take	them	back.”	There	was	also	the	strange	bearded	jog-
ger	in	army	fatigues,	and	a	detour	to	admire	a	Henry	Moore	statue	in	the	
grounds	of 	Kenwood	House.	Then	passing	through	Hampstead	Garden	
Suburb,	“Built	as	a	new	town	with	lots	of 	emphasis	on	crafts	and	a	return	
to	the	country	–	the	long	roofs	and	tall	chimneys	are	inspired	by	German	
country	houses,”	we	turned	off 	to	look	at	St	Jude’s	on	the	Hill,	“designed	
by	Lutyens.”	

undaunted	by	a	sign	announcing	it	was	closed	for	a	recording	session,	
Debbie	found	our	way	in	through	the	vestry.	We	stood	at	the	back	enjoy-
ing	a	performance	of 	Shostakovich	by	the	London	Mozart	Ensemble	and	a	
star	pianist,	while	admiring	the	church’s	high	brick	arched	ceiling	and	mu-
rals.	So,	by	the	time	we	got	near	to	the	street	with	Ajahn	Amaro’s	grand-
parents’	house,	Debbie	was	too	hungry	for	another	detour	and	we	pushed	
on	to	Finchley	Road	to	eat	sushi	in	a	Japanese	grocery,	at	a	counter	before	
a	large	Japanese	chef.	“See	those	two,”	she	whispered	indicating	the	assist-
ants,	“Korean,	the	Japanese	never	shout	and	wave	like	that.”	

But	we	did	walk	beside	Dollis	Brook.	Both	Ajahn	and	I	still	remember	
the	small	miracle	of 	our	exit	from	London	along	its	narrow	green	corridor.	
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That	time	I	had	spotted	it	on	the	ordnance	survey	map;	now,	twenty-five	
years	later,	it	is	the	Dollis	Brook	Way	and	sign-posted.	Debbie	and	I	strolled	
beside	the	trickling	brook	on	a	strip	of 	asphalt	that	wound	through	narrow	
woods	carpeted	with	dead	leaves,	coming	out	occasionally	to	cross	parks	
with	playing	fields,	allotments	or	rough	ground	with	stands	of 	nettle.

“How’s	Tom?”
“Oh,	he’s	fine.	There	was	a	parents’	day	last	week,	at	his	new	school.	

The	teacher	doing	Media	Studies	was	completely	fooled:	she	told	me	he	
should	be	applying	for	Oxbridge!	And	of 	course	he	was,	‘There,	I	told	you!’	
God,	I	just	wish	he	could	pass	‘O’	level	maths!”	Debbie	had	adopted	him	
at	seven,	as	a	single	woman,	a	kid	no	one	else	would	have	taken.	His	drug	
addict	parents	had	used	him	for	stealing	and	he	had	been	in	and	out	of 	
homes.	He	was	like	a	wild	animal	then.	Now,	he	was	sixteen	and	virtually	
normal,	barring	his	need	to	get	people	to	believe	he	could	speak	Chinese,	
or	whatever.	I	am	deeply	impressed	with	what	she	has	done	for	him.	I	did	
ask	her	what	she	thought	it	had	done	for	her,	fishing	for	something	to	add	
to	this	account,	but	she	didn’t	answer.	She	knows	me	too	well.

Debbie	left	me	in	the	late	afternoon,	following	my	directions	to	a	tube	
station	when	our	footpath	crossed	a	road.	If 	I	had	accompanied	her,	as	I	
should	have,	I	would	have	realised	the	stream	I	then	rejoined	was	not	Dol-
lis	Brook.	But	I	wanted	to	press	on	before	it	got	dark	and	I	just	accepted	
the	muddy	path	in	my	hurry.	It	got	worse	but	I	was	unable	to	check	the	
map	in	the	fading	light.	Eventually,	with	the	last	glow	of 	a	red	sunset	in	the	
sky	and	mud	splattered	up	to	my	knees	I	came	out	to	the	lights	of 	a	village	
pub	where	the	map	showed	I	had	been	following	a	tributary	appropriately	
named	Folly	Brook.	I	trudged	back	by	road	to	Dollis	Brook	believing	it	was	
now	too	dark	to	go	on.

There	I	asked	an	Indian	newsagent	if 	there	was	any	local	accommoda-
tion.	“No.	you	are	wanting	Barnet	or	Finchley.”	So	I	cautiously	ventured	
into	the	darkness	and	found	that	away	from	the	street	lamps	I	could	still	
follow	the	path.	It	proved	the	nicest	walking	of 	the	day,	alone	with	the	
black	outline	of 	trees	against	a	sky	lit	by	the	city	all	around.	A	tawny	owl	
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flapped	past	hunting	low	and	I	was	brought	eventually	to	a	streetlight	il-
luminating	a	solitary	park	bench.	There	my	map	showed	I	was	on	the	
edge	of 	High	Barnet.	Wearily	I	trudged	into	town,	where	a	lady	pushing	
a	child	in	a	buggy	thought	the	Italian	restaurant	had	rooms.	They	did,	but	
without	breakfast	–	until	the	owner	taking	pity	on	the	state	of 	me	said	he	
would	leave	something	outside	my	door	when	they	finished	for	the	night.

The	M25	has	been	built	since	we	did	the	original	walk.	Then,	Danc-
ers	Lane	had	taken	us	through	quiet	countryside,	but	now	the	roar	of 	
traffic	was	getting	steadily	closer,	as	the	lane	became	more	abandoned	
and	the	tarmac	covered	in	vegetation.	Then	there	it	was:	Eddie	Stobart	
trucks,	white	transit	vans,	and	cars	flashing	across	the	truncated	lane.	The	
footpath	we	had	taken	next	now	followed	along	the	motorway’s	side.	I	
walked	in	a	nether	world,	feeling	like	a	lower	life	form	down	below	the	
roaring	traffic,	hemmed	in	on	one	side	by	the	motorway’s	bank	of 	densely	
planted	vegetation	and	on	the	other	by	a	high	metal	fence.	Every	surface	
was	covered	in	grey	dirt,	the	ground	littered	with	drink	cans,	take-away	
cartons	and	various	bits	of 	car	and	the	shrubs	festooned	with	plastic	bags	
and	sweet	wrappers.	I	emerged	at	a	giant	roundabout	where	everything	
seemed	larger	than	human	scale.	It	took	ages	to	trudge	round	to	where	
the	path	turned	off 	again,	stopping	at	each	exit	for	cars	whose	drivers	only	
noticed	other	cars	and	not	me	waiting	patiently	to	cross.	When	I	eventu-
ally	found	the	footpath	again	amidst	densely	planted	hawthorns	that	I	had	
to	battle	through,	the	stile	was	hidden,	covered	in	thick	moss,	and	rotting.	
Obviously	no	one	used	the	footpath	any	more:	who	would	want	to?

I	fled	into	the	countryside,	past	farmyards	converted	to	offices	and	
only	stopped	when	I	got	to	a	small	sweet	church	of 	old	stone,	with	the	mo-
torway	now	a	muted	roar.	The	sign	at	the	gate	announced	another	change	
since	the	last	walk:	a	woman	vicar,	Rev’d.	Brenda	Tippen,	M.A.	I	sat	in	the	
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graveyard	where	flowers	round	a	hump	of 	soil	showed	the	site	of 	a	recent	
burial,	one	wreath	spelling	out	Dad	and	another,	Granddad.	The	brass	
plate	on	the	temporary	wooden	cross	gave	the	man’s	name	and	that	of 	his	
wife,	buried	the	previous	year	–	he	hadn’t	lasted	long	without	her.	Some	
things	will	never	change.

I	was	now	in	a	landscape	of 	fields	and	small	woods,	where	the	Chil-
terns	start	as	a	series	of 	slight	ridges.	A	girl	feeding	horses	directed	me	
to	my	footpath.	More	horses	grazed	in	the	small	field	the	path	crossed.	
Away	from	the	village	the	fields	became	large	and	were	sown	with	young	
wheat,	the	surface	hard	with	the	previous	night’s	frost	so	that	the	walking	
was	easy	across	the	rolling	terrain.	I	exalted	in	feeling	free	of 	London	as	I	
strode	along.	The	stimulus	of 	the	man-made,	such	a	constant	drain,	was	
gone,	as	were	the	hard	pavements	and	roads	that	made	my	feet	so	sore.	

However	as	the	morning	wore	on,	the	sun	slowly	melted	the	soil	to	
a	sticky	goo	so	that	my	boots	started	to	accumulate	mud	and	my	pace	
steadily	slowed.	When	I	eventually	came	out	on	to	another	‘hard’	road	it	
was	with	a	sense	of 	relief.	By	then	I	had	also	lost	the	sense	of 	freedom,	
becoming	upset	instead	about	those	large	fields,	and	how	the	new	indus-
trial	agriculture	had	uprooted	all	the	hedges,	as	well	as	the	old	country	
way	of 	life.	I	had	considered	this	often	while	walking	with	Ajahn	Amaro	
the	previous	summer,	how	the	old	farms	were	now	mostly	homes	for	rich	
town	folk	who	kept	all	those	horses.	While	I	was	cleaning	off 	the	caked	
mud	and	musing	thus	a	man	came	along	pushing	a	measuring	wheel.	We	
got	to	talking,	then	walked	together	up	the	lane.	He	told	me	he	worked	for	
contractors	replacing	gas	mains.	“Never	seen	a	wetter	month	than	the	last	
one.	I	thought	the	lads	would	get	trench	rot.”	I	told	him	about	our	previ-
ous	journey	and	he	asked	me	what	had	changed	the	most.	When	I	said	the	
countryside	and	expressed	my	feelings	about	it,	he	agreed,	“I	know	just	
what	you	mean.	All	those	old	characters	have	gone,	haven’t	they?	A	whole	
way	of 	life.	But	what	I	always	tell	myself,	when	I	think	about	these	things,	
is	the	world	has	to	move	on.	If 	we	want	it	to	stay	the	same	we’ll	just	suf-
fer!”
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“yeah,	I	know,”	I	sighed,	feeling	chastened.	“That’s	what	the	Buddha	
taught.”

I	left	him	at	his	parked	car	and	headed	down	the	lane	to	Shenley	where	
we	had	met	Paul	Dolby	and	Peter	Da	Costa.

Paul, a chef  in a St. Albans hotel, had prepared a great feast: napkins, 
table-cloths – avec du tous. In the monastic life, food – the one meal of  the 
day – takes on a peculiar importance. As Paul began to offer the dishes it 
started to rain but, as can be the way with hungry people and food, we 
were not deterred. With no immediate shelter obvious and convincing 
ourselves it would soon pass over, we gave the blessing and began to eat. 
It poured. The heaviest rain we had seen so far sluiced down upon us, 
merciless. We sheltered beneath umbrellas and waterproofs, puddles of  
rainwater formed in our bowls, in the food and in our gear. The single-
minded interest in eating began to fade as we filled up and, about three-
quarters of  the way through the meal, Nick remembered a barn which we 
had passed on our way to the picnic spot.

“So it’s raining,” I thought, “We’ll dry off  sooner or later.” I car-
ried on eating, determined not to be moved by the whole affair. The rain 
poured on, beating onto our brollies and pattering into our pasties. Even-
tually, gut satisfied, we found the rain fading out, we upped sticks and 
removed ourselves to the barn. Amazingly it was abandoned, with a good 
roof  and a thick layer of  dry hay on the floor; we laid out our wet things 
and made ourselves comfy. Safe in the dry Nick then finished his meal…

Even	I,	with	my	love	of 	food,	would	have	moved	earlier,	but	it	was	
Ajahn’s	unwavering	nature	again.	It	was	like	that	with	the	sandals.	Noy	
Thomson	had	even	given	me	money	to	buy	him	boots	in	London	but	he	
still	wanted	to	continue	without	them.

Peter joined us for the day’s walk and we set off  towards Ayot St. Law-
rence; the footpaths are so muddy I am finding it hard to keep up with 
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Nick, sliding about in my san-
dals and scouting for the driest 
patches. It is easier once your 
feet are completely wet and mud-
dy as you do not care so much, 
but until then there always 
seems to be a compulsion to find 
the driest way. 

Peter	Da	Costa,	a	large	man	
with	an	intense	but	well-
meaning	nature,	had	told	
us	how	he	had	tried	to	be	a	
Buddhist	monk	in	Sri	Lanka	
but	when	one	of 	his	parents	
became	ill,	“I	had	to	come	
straight	back!”	After	our	walk	

he	moved	to	Chithurst	Monastery	to	become	a	monk	again.	I	remember	
him	well:	always	intensely	trying	to	get	it	right,	but	because	of 	that	inten-
sity	often	failing,	sometimes	spectacularly.	He	lasted	several	years,	until	
one	of 	his	parents	became	ill	again	and	he	was	off.	When	I	met	him	many	
years	later	he	seemed	a	sad	figure;	with	both	parents	now	dead	he	was	
working	as	the	night	porter	in	a	small	hotel.	I	encouraged	him	to	come	
down	to	Chithurst	and	he	was	so	thankful.	Inspired	by	that,	he	is	now	a	
Buddhist	monk	again,	this	time	in	Thailand.	I	hear	he	is	happy	there.	Third	
time	lucky;	I	expect	he	will	stay	this	time	till	he	dies.

Peter	had	left	us	to	walk	back	into	St	Albans.	I	planned	to	do	the	same	
to	end	this	section	of 	the	walk,	but	I	dallied.	I	had	come	to	a	farm	that	pro-
vided	animals	for	children	to	gaze	at,	with	small	enclosures	of 	sheep,	goats	
and	snuffling	pigs,	and	a	tractor	with	a	smiley	face	on	it	named	Trevor.	
Pairs	of 	mums	with	pushchairs	made	their	way	round,	their	toddlers	run-
ning	ahead.	Such	places	seem	to	be	the	only	small	farms	left	in	today’s	
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countryside.	This	one	also	managed	the	adjacent	flooded	sand	pit	for	
fishing.	There	I	met	a	birder	in	dark	camouflage	searching	the	reeds	with	
his	expensive	binoculars.	A	bittern	had	been	seen	at	the	other	end	that	
morning,	he	told	me.	“But	what	bittern	is	going	to	hang	about	there	with	
a	dozen	birders	standing	up	on	the	bank?	It	will	have	slunk	off 	somewhere	
else.”	So	I	had	a	look	for	it,	too,	and	that	made	me	late.

So	I	hurried	down	the	road,	while	trying	to	hitch	a	lift,	none	of 	the	
cars	stopping.	Finally	a	double-decker	bus	pulled	up.	“I’m	not	on	service	
but	I	can	take	you	to	the	school,”	the	black	driver	told	me	with	a	wide	
smile.	I	rode	next	to	him	and	told	him	about	my	walk	(“Wow,	man,	right	
across	London!”)	and	about	crossing	England	with	Ajahn	Amaro	(“Hey,	
man,	that’s	something.”).	He	really	enjoyed	it.	When	he	dropped	me	off 	
he	was	beaming	and	said,	“May	you	have	a	thousand	blessings!”	I	told	him	
he	had	a	great	heart.	“you	know,	you’re	the	second	person	to	say	that	this	
week!”

Theravadan	monks’	rules	prevent	them	eating	between	midday	and	
the	following	dawn,	but	they	do	not	ban	breakfast.	However,	Ajahn	Am-
aro	is	from	the	Forest	Tradition,	known	for	its	extra	austerity,	and	when	
the	monks	first	came	to	England	they	ate	just	one	meal	a	day.	So	we	had	
done	the	same	on	the	original	walk.	In	Thailand	they	eat	the	one	meal	
after	their	early	morning	alms	round;	it	works	well	there,	as	by	midday	it	
is	hot	and	they	can	take	a	long	siesta.	The	cool	of 	the	night	is	the	time	for	
meditation,	as	it	was	for	the	Buddha	in	India.	It	is	the	reason	why	Buddhist	
meditation	vigils	are	all	night,	and	why	all	Buddhist	festivals	are	on	full	
moon	days	when	the	night	is	naturally	lit.

Our	climate	is	very	different.	So	in	the	West	their	resolve	to	keep	to	
the	ways	of 	Thailand	have	slowly	been	undermined,	and	these	days	they	
have	a	hearty	breakfast.	All	of 	them,	that	is,	except	Ajahn	Amaro,	who	still	
just	has	tea.	But	even	he	agreed	to	a	breakfast	while	walking	this	time	–	he	
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even	reminded	me	when	I	failed	to	buy	something	for	it.	On	the	first	walk,	
however,	we	were	young	and	enthusiastic,	and	we	took	it	all	in	our	stride,	
even	no	breakfast	on	days	like	the	next	one,	where	we	had	to	walk	a	long	
way	before	the	meal.	However,	it	did	mean	we	were	very	hungry	when	we	
got	to	it.

Setting a good pace we bowled into town (going nowhere), crossing over 
the butt end of  the Chilterns; gentle, rolling, woody hills, with prosper-
ous farms of  geese and goats, guinea-fowl and ducks. We found our way 
through the town and were met by Phyllis Turner on the street. A neat, 
bright lady from a bygone age, she welcomed us into her home grandly. 
Nick had to let her know about the time factor and the size of  our normal 
meals and she swiftly adapted.

	
Phyllis’	version,	also	in	the	book,	is	slightly	different:
	

I had baked a large loaf, which I had intended to present to them after-
wards along with other stores. Nick looked at it and asked, “Where’s the 
butter and jam?” Before my astonished eyes he proceeded to cut up the 
whole loaf  into doorstep slices, spread them thickly with butter and jam, 
and take the whole lot into lunch!
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We	had	spent	the	afternoon	chatting	with	her	and	her	brother	Nor-
man.	They	knew	India	and	Buddhism	from	the	time	of 	the	Raj,	and	had	
many	old-fashioned	glass	slides	to	show	us.	Phyllis	had	then	taken	out	her	
ancient	box	camera	for	photos	in	the	garden	–	which	was	when	I	had	let	
Ajahn’s	sandals	burn	in	front	of 	the	fire.	When	we	returned	the	side	of 	one	
of 	them	was	crisped	and	blackened.	He	took	it	well,	commenting	how	he	
had	tried	to	consider	their	impermanence	when	he	made	them,	even	visu-
alising	their	destruction	several	times.	I	suspect	the	upset	caused	to	others	
concerned	at	the	state	of 	his	socks	might	also	have	helped	him	accept	their	
burning	so	easily.	He	managed	to	patch	the	sandals	so	he	could	still	wear	
them,	but	he	also	agreed	to	buy	boots	at	the	next	opportunity.

From	there	we	had	headed	back	into	the	low	Chiltern	Hills	to	spend	
the	night.	We	climbed	up	onto	Deacon	Hill	and	spent	a	long	time	looking	
out	over	the	countryside.

Incredible the views, stretching into all directions: great yellow patches of  
oil-seed rape worked into the green on this little bloop of  hills, dropping 
into the flat lands of  the North – we can see for miles and miles. I keep 
remembering that the Sixth Patriarch, as he wandered in the mountains 
of  China, would stop and gaze, linger when the views were such as this. 
We do not seem to be sitting much these days but still, constantly, I hear 
waves of  the mind’s silence appearing from amidst the jungle of  thoughts 
and images; it seems to be enough, in fact right now, how could it be oth-
erwise?

We found a broad ledge up on the hillside, maybe some old earth-
work, so we pitched our tent on it. Nick started a fire to keep the midges 
away and we sat together for a while, it is the half  moon and we have 
seen our first oxlips. Sitting by the fire, a warm clear night; I had the 
thought, “This must be about as fine as human existence can get.”

We	must	have	found	false	oxlips,	the	hybrid	between	the	cowslip	and	
primrose,	which	is	all	that	occurs	in	the	Chilterns.	I	know	that	area	well	
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now,	as	Amaravati	Monastery	is	located	there,	founded	the	year	after	the	
walk.	Walking	with	him	this	time	Ajahn	Amaro	told	me	he	remembered	
being	in	the	reception	room	at	Chithurst	one	day	at	tea-time,	not	long	
after	he	had	come	back	from	Thailand,	“…and	Luang	Por	Sumedho	an-
nouncing,	‘One	day	I	am	going	to	found	a	great	Buddhist	city	called	Ama-
ravati.’	He	was	in	one	of 	his	visionary	modes.	Then,	after	the	first	walk,	
I	came	down	from	Harnham	for	the	Chithurst	Kathina	and	there	was	a	
poster	made	by	Ajahn	Sucitto	with	‘Amaravati’	written	all	over	it	and	‘new	
place	for	the	Dhamma,’	‘place	for	nuns,’	and	‘retreat	centre.’”	

“yes,	I	remember	that.”
“Well,	at	the	time	I	thought,	‘Even	though	Luang	Por	is	a	Leo,	that’s	

a	bit	egotistical,’	because	I	had	just	been	reading	the	Jatakas.	In	the	story	
where	the	Bodhisattva	makes	the	vow	to	become	a	Buddha	he	was	called	
Sumedha	and	came	from	a	city	called	Amaravati.	Then	Luang	Por	invited	
me	out	on	alms-round	with	him	and	we	had	a	chance	to	chat,	so	I	said,	‘I	
realise	where	you	got	the	name	for	the	new	monastery,’	and	he	said	‘Oh,	
where’s	that?’	And	I	said	‘you	know,	in	The	Splendour	of 	Enlightenment	it	
says	“Four	incalculable	periods	and	a	hundred	thousand	aeons	ago,	in	a	city	
called	Amaravati	there	lived	a	brahmin	called	Sumedha”’…	and	he	stopped	
dead	in	his	tracks	and	he	went	completely	white!”

“I	bet	he	did!”
“It	took	him	several	moments	to	come	to.	He	only	knew	it	as	the	an-

cient	city	in	Andhra	Pradesh,	and	had	no	idea	where	the	city	had	got	its	
name	from.	He	had	just	liked	the	meaning,	‘The	Deathless	Realm.’	It	was	
that	era	with	the	constant	threat	of 	nuclear	war	in	Europe,	all	doom	and	
gloom;	everyone	was	thinking	that	we	could	be	the	battleground.	He	just	
wanted	a	name	that	reminded	people	of 	the	way	out.”

North	of 	the	Chilterns	we	had	stopped	for	a	meal	with	the	Jacksons	in	
Bedford.	They	were	asked	by	Ajahn	Sumedho	to	find	a	site	for	Amaravati	
soon	after	we	visited,	not	that	any	of 	us	had	a	notion	of 	that	at	the	time.

It was a misty morning, we came down from the small ridge we had been 
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on and followed the flat meandering road into town. Nick’s tendency is to 
always go for the pleasant paths whereas my conservative nature usually 
sounds a note of  uneasiness when confronted with ‘Private Land’ or ‘No 
Right of  Way.’ Consequently we did not use the old railway line but kept 
to the road until we met the Great Ouse. This we followed, through the 
crowds of  weekend river people, all the way into town. After a little direc-
tion-seeking we found the Jackson’s house.

The Jacksons being paragons of  efficiency and good heartedness, we 
had all our dirty washing done (delivered to us the next day in St. Ne-
ots), were supplied with everything we needed in the way of  equipment 
and medicines, and were finally driven into town – to a camping shop 
where we purchased some boots for my ailing feet. Clean, dry, fed and re-
equipped, we were dropped at the edge of  town.

Ajahn	Amaro	had	met	his	match:	the	indomitable	Barbara	Jackson	was	
not	going	to	let	the	young	monk	walk	a	step	further	without	boots!	She	
knew	how	to	tell	people	what	to	do;	I	particularly	remember	the	sign	next	
to	the	toilet	which	read	something	like	‘GENTLEMEN,	WHy	NOT	SIT	
ON	THE	SEAT	AND	AVOID	MAKING	A	MESS.’	She	had	also	tried	to	in-
sist	we	stay	the	night	and	be	driven	to	our	next	invitation	in	St	Neots.	The	
drop	at	the	edge	of 	town	was	a	compromise.

For	this	account	I	went	with	Mich	to	see	the	Jacksons	where	they	now	
live	in	Pembrokeshire,	Wales.	The	small	farm	is	now	a	lay	version	of 	a	
monastery.	A	pole	at	the	entrance	flies	the	Buddhist	flag,	and	beneath	it	
the	Welsh	dragon;	the	outbuildings	have	been	converted	to	provide	shrine	
rooms,	a	meeting	room	and	several	meditation	cells;	and	the	land	is	laid	
out	for	meditative	walks	with	seats	and	inspiring	quotations	tacked	to	the	
young	trees.	Amidst	it	all,	they	make	a	lovely	old	couple.	Peter	is	tall	and	
elegant,	with	long	white	hair	and	a	gentle	caring	manner,	while	Barbara	
still	clearly	wears	the	trousers.	When	I	telephoned	to	arrange	our	visit	she	
asked,	“Is	your	partner	a	Buddhist?”	

“Not	really.”
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“Well,	we’re	an	Eight	Precept	house,	you	know.	She’ll	have	to	stay	in	
the	women’s	quarters	and	there	is	just	one	meal,	at	midday.	Only	allowa-
bles	in	the	evening,	which	here	is	a	bowl	of 	soup	and	one	roll.”

After	the	‘allowables’	they	told	us	how	Ajahn	Sumedho	had	spoken	on	
a	retreat	about	the	need	for	another	monastery,	this	time	north	of 	London,	
and	at	the	end	of 	the	retreat	had	asked	them	to	look	for	it.	“you	see,”	Peter	
explained	gently,	“my	job	as	a	property	valuer	only	took	me	north,	and	
Barbara	had	wanted	to	move	near	to	Chithurst,	south	of 	London,	which	I	
could	not	do,	so	we	were	keen	to	help.”	They	had	looked	at	several	places	
but	nothing	seemed	right,	then	a	neighbour	who	worked	for	Bedfordshire	
County	Council	had	told	them	that	the	council	had	just	the	place	for	sale,	
a	residential	school.	Barbara	had	been	sceptical,	“I	told	him	it	was	very	
unlikely	as	it	had	to	be	in	the	country	and	we	needed	separate	buildings	for	
the	nuns,	but	he	still	insisted.	So	I	telephoned	the	council	offices	and	not	
knowing	who	to	ask,	just	said	that	I	wanted	to	buy	the	residential	school	
and	the	woman	replied	‘Oh,	you’re	the	people	we’ve	been	waiting	for!’	
When	I	went	to	see	it,	I	knew	this	was	it!”	

I	asked	Peter	about	the	amazingly	low	price.	“In	my	office	we	could	
not	understand	why	their	estate	department	wanted	so	little,”	he	told	me.	
“We	thought	maybe	there	was	something	wrong	with	it.”	I	also	asked	
how	the	council	came	to	sell	all	of 	it	when	they	had	actually	wanted	to	
retain	some	of 	the	land.	“Oh,	I	knew	how	to	make	the	offer	so	that	they	
had	no	choice,”	he	told	me.	Then	Barbara	related	how	she	had	also	spot-
ted	a	house	for	sale	down	the	lane,	which	they	then	bought	so	they	could	
live	nearby.	Once	they	and	the	monks	had	moved	in,	Barbara	set	up	‘The	
Friends	of 	Amaravati.’

Their	story	reminded	me	of 	my	own	sense	of 	being	available	at	the	
right	time,	with	just	the	right	expertise,	to	manage	building	projects	and	
the	forest	at	Chithurst.	So	I	asked	them	if 	it	felt	like	that	to	them	too.

“Not	just	that,	Nick,”	Barbara	replied.	“It	started	when	we	first	met	
Ajahn	Sumedho.”	She	told	us	that	for	fifteen	years	she	had	been	practising	
meditation,	two	hours	a	day,	on	her	own	while	Peter	was	at	work,	follow-
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ing	a	Buddhist	book.	She	would	regularly	bemoan	the	lack	of 	a	teacher	and	
Peter,	who	had	been	interested	in	Buddhism	since	he	was	twelve,	would	
always	remind	her	that	one	had	to	wait	for	the	teacher	to	appear.	

Then	they	went	to	see	the	monks	when	they	first	came	to	England	
and	were	told	Ajahn	Sumedho	would	be	giving	a	talk	the	following	
evening	before	the	all-night	meditation	vigil.	“It	was	amazing,	Nick,	we	
ended	up	the	whole	night	there,	just	us	and	them,	with	him	answering	all	
our	questions.	We	were	utterly	committed	from	then	on!”

“And	you	see,”	Peter	quietly	added,	“with	my	background	I	could	also	
help	a	lot	with	Chithurst	from	the	start.	It	needed	so	much	work	and	none	
of 	the	monks	knew	anything	about	old	buildings.”

In	the	early	days	Barbara’s	indomitable	nature	was	an	asset	both	for	
her,	in	the	way	she	could	apply	herself 	to	meditation,	and	for	the	monas-
teries.	But	then	it	started	to	upset	people.	Other	supporters	didn’t	want	
to	be	organised	by	another	lay	person.	The	Friends	of 	Amaravati	had	to	
be	quietly	wound	down.	Then	Barbara	developed	severely	debilitating	
myasthenia	gravis	until	eventually	the	specialists	said	there	was	nothing	
more	they	could	do	and	she	had	little	time	to	live.	She	was	in	the	local	hos-
pital	when	the	monks	brought	a	famous	Thai	meditation	master	to	visit	
her.	

“I	thought	he	was	never	going	to	leave,	Nick.	He	was	just	chatting	to	
the	other	monks	and	I	was	getting	tireder	and	tireder.	Then,	after	three	
hours,	this	question	came	into	my	head,	‘How	do	I	practise	if 	I	am	going	
to	die?’	So	I	asked	him	through	the	translator,	who	was	a	monk	I	trusted,	
and	the	reply	was,	‘you	must	find	somewhere	with	silence,	seclusion	and	
serenity,	and	if 	you	find	it,	protect	it.’	Then,	as	if 	that	was	what	he	was	
waiting	for,	he	announced	to	the	monks	it	was	time	to	go	and	they	all	left!”

“That	winter	I	was	offered	redundancy,”	Peter	added	softly,	“and	so	we	
were	able	to	move	here.”	They	have	been	in	their	quiet	corner	of 	Wales	
for	fifteen	years	now.	Barbara	stopped	getting	worse,	then	the	doctors	tried	
something	new	and	she	started	to	recover	so	that	she	can	now	walk	again.	
Although	her	hands	are	still	thin	and	twisted	she	is	back	to	organising	and	
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doing	things.	They	provide	a	centre	for	lay	people	to	practise,	she	teaches	
meditation,	works	with	schools	and	is	the	Buddhist	representative	on	the	
committee	advising	the	First	Minister.	But	she	has	also	taken	her	lessons	
well.	“I	make	sure	I	have	a	lot	of 	time	for	myself 	now,”	she	told	us.	She	is	
also	much	softer.

On	the	first	walk,	after	Ajahn	and	I	had	been	dropped	off 	by	Barbara	
we	had	followed	the	river	bank…

…tromping through lush vegetation and mud; my mind, still out of  re-
cent habit in my feet, kept being amazed at the warm sturdy sensation I 
was feeling and noticing how the mud was not so daunting anymore. We 
camped by the river halfway between Bedford and St. Neots; Nick and I 
leaned on the fence beside our tent and looked over at each other, a warm 
feeling of  complete peace as the rain fell on us.

Nothing to do.
Nowhere to go.
“The old goat-footed balloon-man whistles far and weee.”
A morning’s walk along the river brought us into St. Neots, we found 

the house of  Ven. Sucitto’s mother quite easily and she was very pleased 
to see us. Her life is a bit lonely these days so she enjoyed taking care 
of  us very much. She gave us a grand meal and we spent the afternoon 
writing letters, poring over maps, talking at length about nothing very 
much and laughing a lot together. With all our things dried out again 
we packed up and left quite late in the day. We headed south-east and 
camped for the night just beside Waresly Wood, a nature reserve. There 
was a strange beauty to the place; it seemed to emanate a feeling of  life 
buzzing in its fullness, a great rich happiness.

In	his	journal	you	will	notice	that	we	were	always	walking	through	
nature	reserves,	often	camping	near	them	or	having	our	meal	there.	Before	
we	started	on	that	walk,	Ajahn	Amaro	had	been	very	clear	that	the	prin-
ciple	behind	my	route	planning	should	be	the	simplest	way	between	our	
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invitations.	yes,	it	would	be	nice	to	take	footpaths	and	go	through	coun-
tryside	but,	“No	going	out	of 	our	way	to	visit	anything,	we	are	not	tour-
ists!”	However,	I	took	with	me	a	publication	listing	every	nature	reserve	in	
England,	with	a	brief 	description	and	grid	reference.	With	a	little	tweaking	
our	route	could	go	through	many	of 	them.	I	never	told	him;	I	just	acted	
surprised	when	he	noticed	yet	another	nature	reserve	sign.

The	next	day	we	had	wandered	on,	heading	east	for	Cambridge.	As	
if 	waiting	for	my	companion	to	learn	the	lesson	with	his	sandals,	the	rain	
had	finally	stopped	and	spring	was	all	around	us.

When we are walking through the country, all through England, if  you 
turn your ear there always seems to be a lark singing nearby as endless 
and omnipresent as the shining of  your true nature. Always it is there 
– listen – reminding you of  the total joy and emptiness of  it all. Even 
the death and sadness one sees: the squashed animals on the road; the 
spent beer cans and tubs of  Colonel Sanders; the frightened lady in Stoke 
D’Abernon and lonely old ‘Mum’ who asked, out of  the blue – “Do you 
know of  the poem that goes: ‘She walked through the fields wearing her 
gloves, Fat white woman that nobody loves.’” It almost made me cry, the 
beauty and sadness of  it. How difficult our lives seem and how perfect, in 
true reality, we are.
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Cambridge and the Breckland

Twenty-five	years	ago	it	was	a	long	hard	walk	into	Cambridge,	one	of 	the	
hardest	days	we	had.	Having	walked	through	the	morning,	we	had	eaten	
our	meal	in	a	very	muddy	Hayley	Wood	Nature	Reserve,	then…

…we walked clay-ball footed and sore-toed for about fifteen miles com-
ing off  a ridge south of  Haslingfield, walking up through Grantchester 
and along the meadow paths into town. The ecclesiastical heritage of  the 
city still lingers strongly on its streets: as we walked along, a tangible air 
of  reverence came from the people we passed. Conversations halted and 
folk stood politely to one side; even as we crossed in front of  the pavilion 
on Parker’s Piece, between a group of  cricketers and their game, the air 
hushed and allowed a monk and his companion to pass in peace. 

We arrived at about eight o’clock and were greeted at the door of  
Daniel Jones our host. 

This	time	it	was	somewhat	easier;	Daniel	drove	the	two	of 	us	there	
from	Twickenham,	where	we	had	spent	the	previous	night	with	Ajahn	
Amaro’s	sister	–	this	was	the	next	leg	of 	the	journey	that	Ajahn	Amaro	
could	join	me	for.	On	the	way	Dan	told	us	how	he	had	come	to	invite	us	
that	first	time.	He	had	been	visiting	friends	in	Newcastle,	and	they	took	
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him	to	Harnham	Monastery	where	the	abbot,	Venerable	Anando	–	never	
one	to	miss	such	an	opportunity	–	had	mentioned	a	monk	needed	some-
where	to	stay	in	Cambridge,	so	he	had	sent	a	postcard	inviting	us.	“Then	
I	got	a	postcard	from	you	and	suddenly	I	was	realising	I	had	a	Buddhist	
monk	coming	and	I	didn’t	know	anything	about	Buddhism!	I	remember	
charging	around	Cambridge	trying	to	find	Buddhists.	Going	to	a	whole	
food	shop,	thinking	that	will	be	a	good	place,	walking	in	and	saying,	‘Any-
one	a	Buddhist?’

“That	was	my	first	contact	with	the	Sangha.	It	was	a	real	turning	point	
in	my	life.	Like	most	people	I	knew,	I	was	quite	lost	–	twenty-one,	hippy	
stuff 	all	over	the	room,	long	hair	and	that.	And	after	you	had	gone	I	cut	
off 	my	hair,	got	rid	of 	my	junk	and	got	my	act	together	and	never	looked	
back.”	

“Well,	you	look	thoroughly	respectable	now,”	Ajahn	commented.	And	
he	did:	he	had	short	greying	hair,	well	cut	casual	clothes	and	a	nice	car,	and	
had	become	a	psychotherapist.	

“I	still	have	my	hippy	sensibility.	But	I	am	very	grateful.	That	was	why	
I	was	so	happy	to	hear	you	were	doing	the	walk	again.	All	through	my	life	
the	Sangha	have	been	such	a	support.”	In	the	early	years	he	attended	re-
treats,	finding	there	a	sense	of 	ease	and	inner	peace.	So	he	started	a	small	
Buddhist	meditation	group,	which	hosted	visits	from	monks	and	nuns.	
Then	as	his	two	daughters	were	growing	up	he	took	them	to	the	family	
camps	at	Amaravati	and	other	events	for	children.	“Priceless,	absolutely	
priceless.	The	sense	of 	real	spiritual	friendship,	and	somewhere	nearby	that	
is	the	physical	and	human	embodiment	of 	that.	I	ended	up	helping	run	the	
family	meetings,	and	editing	Rainbows,	and	that	became	my	main	connec-
tion	with	Amaravati.	It	is	really	nice	how	the	kids	have	benefited,	but	that	
is	coming	to	an	end	now.	So	it	is	great	you	have	turned	up	just	when	my	
life	is	changing	again.”	

We	pulled	up	outside	a	pebble-dashed	semi	with	a	neat	garden	on	a	
suburban	street	of 	similarly	well	groomed	houses.	It	was	such	a	contrast	to	
our	last	visit.	Then,	Dan	had	lived	in	a	squat	in	The	Kite,	an	area	of 	work-
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ing	class	terraces	scheduled	for	demolition.

Daniel shares the house with a fellow called Dave (with whom he once 
comprised two thirds of  the ‘Pembroke Left’) and two ladies, one of  
whom works in a refuge for battered wives. I spent almost the whole two 
days sitting on the sofa mending my gear and talking to people. 

There	I	had	walked	into	the	front	room	thinking	it	the	living	room	
and,	to	my	embarrassment,	found	two	women	with	short	cropped	hair	
making	love	on	a	dishevelled	bed.	I	hadn’t	mentioned	it	to	Ajahn	at	the	
time	–	I	thought	he	might	be	shocked.	So	Dan’s	new	home	seemed	very	
different:	there	we	spent	the	evening	talking	in	his	front	room	while	his	
wife	Louise	knitted.

Louise	had	a	calm	reflective	nature.	She	was	not	Buddhist	herself 	but	
appreciated	what	a	good	effect	it	had	had	on	her	husband.	She	also	asked	
some	interesting	questions.	Ajahn,	who	was	sitting	on	a	sofa	again,	was	
asked	what	he	had	learnt	from	that	first	walk.	

“The	most	important	thing	was	something	that	never	even	crossed	
my	mind	before	we	set	off.	Even	though	we	were	in	some	wonderful	land-
scapes	and	met	some	interesting	people,	it	was	the	connection	with	Nick.	
you	are	a	married	couple	so	you	know	that	no	matter	how	big	the	place,	a	
personal	relationship	can	fill	an	entire	landscape!”	

Louise	considered	this,	while	her	needles	clicked,	“yes.	Like	holidays.”	
Click,	click.	“you	look	at	the	brochure	and	you	think,	‘Oh,	that	looks	so	
nice,’	but	you	forget	that	you’re	both	going	to	be	there.”

We	laughed	and	Ajahn	continued,	“The	biggest	thing	was	invisible	
–	the	connecting	with	and	caring	for	someone	else.	until	then	I	had	never	
considered	that.	But	later,	when	I	started	to	realise	how	important	that	was	
in	the	monastic	training,	I	looked	back	and	reflected	on	what	a	wonderful	
lesson	the	walk	was	in	how	to	be	adaptable.”

“Especially	when	the	individual	is	a	large	and	unpredictable	character	
like	me!”	I	added.
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The	next	day	being	a	Sunday,	Dan	could	join	us	for	part	of 	the	walk.	
Louise	made	us	a	picnic	and	we	set	off 	with	Dan’s	Buddhist	friends,	Dick	
and	Rachael,	across	the	town.	We	passed	through	quiet	Sunday	morning	
suburban	streets,	crossing	the	railway	on	Britain’s	only	dedicated	cycle	
bridge,	which	was	glassed	over	on	metal	struts	like	a	long	poly-tunnel,	
and	then	arrived	at	The	Kite	where	Dan	had	once	lived.	It	was	now	a	large	
shopping	mall,	all	glass,	chain	stores	and	tiled	walkways	with	semi-mature	
eucalyptus	trees	in	large	pots.	Empty	of 	shoppers,	it	echoed	with	our	con-
versation	as	we	rested	on	some	benches.	Dan	told	us	how	the	old	houses	in	
The	Kite	had	been	demolished	soon	after	we	had	been	there.	“They	were	
pretty	grim,	deemed	uninhabitable,	but	if 	they	had	left	them,	they	would	
have	been	renovated	and	it	would	have	looked	very	nice	now.”	Instead	the	
shopping	mall	had	been	built	and	then	steadily	added	to	ever	since.

On	the	way	we	had	also	crossed	Parker’s	Piece	again,	a	wide	flat	area	
of 	grass	on	the	edge	of 	the	old	town,	intersected	by	two	diagonal	asphalt	
paths.	No	one	was	playing	cricket	this	time	but	at	the	centre,	where	the	
paths	cross,	Ajahn	stopped	to	show	us	a	scratched	inscription	on	the	plinth	
of 	the	ornate	cast	iron	street	lamp.	It	read	‘Reality	Check	Point.’	

“In	my	time	it	was	written	in	the	best	copperplate	lettering,	and	was	
a	famous	landmark	on	the	psychedelic	scene.”	Intrigued	by	that	reference	
I	got	Ajahn	to	talk	about	his	pre-monastic	history	in	Cambridge	when	we	
stopped	at	The	Kite.

	“I	would	come	up	from	London	for	the	weekends	to	stay	with	friends.	
I	spent	a	huge	amount	of 	time	here	so	it	was	pretty	surreal	to	be	back	as	a	
monk	in	a	place	that	had	memories	of 	such	hedonistic	times:	I	was	drunk	
or	stoned	during	most	of 	it.”

“you	never	mentioned	that	in	Tudong – The Long Road North!”	
“I	was	in	a	self-effacing	mode.	I	was	a	junior	monk,	very	junior,	and	

prone	to	precociousness:	‘No	one	in	the	Sangha,	including	your	abbot,	has	
published	a	book,	and	you’re	writing	about	yourself…’”

I	laughed,	“It	wouldn’t	go	down	well,	would	it.”
“No.	Muddy	water	enough	anyway.”	
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After	The	Kite	we	passed	an	old	theatre	converted	into	a	centre	by	
the	Friends	of 	the	Western	Buddhist	Order	(now	known	as	the	Triratna	
Buddhist	Community),	one	of 	the	myriad	of 	Buddhist	groups	now	in	
Cambridge.	Dan	would	have	no	problem	finding	a	Buddhist	today.	Then	
we	reached	the	River	Cam,	lined	by	canal	boats	and	various	other	odd	craft	
converted	into	floating	dwellings.	Rowers,	single	and	in	pairs	and	fours,	
glided	past	breaking	the	reflection	of 	the	weeping	willows	on	the	far	bank.	
We	crossed	a	bridge	and	met	up	with	a	young	Slovakian	couple	called	Mio	
and	Mia,	who	were	waiting	to	join	us.	They	had	come	to	England	to	find	
out	about	Buddhism,	worked	for	the	Friends	of 	the	Western	Buddhist	Or-
der	in	one	of 	their	co-operatives	and	had	been	on	several	retreats	at	Ama-
ravati.	With	our	growing	group	of 	followers	we	took	the	old	towpath	and	
headed	north	out	of 	town	with	the	river,	as	we	had	done	twenty-five	years	
before.		

Rachael	had	come	on	impulse	that	morning.	She	had	called	round	at	
breakfast	with	her	husband	Dave	and,	despite	having	a	lot	of 	work	to	do,	
had	decided	to	walk	across	town,	chatting	with	me	as	we	went	along	about	
life	as	a	lay	Buddhist	–	she	had	been	with	the	Samatha	Trust	movement	
for	30	years.	At	the	river	she	offered	to	carry	Ajahn’s	pack	for	a	while.	He	
was	reluctant	so	I	suggested	Dan	give	her	his	lighter	one	and	then	he	carry	
Ajahn’s	pack	instead.

Offering	to	carry	a	monk’s	pack	always	seems	to	make	it	easier	for	a	
person	to	chat	with	the	monk.	Rachael	was	interested	in	Ajahn’s	second	
cousin,	I.B.	Horner,	a	famous	Buddhist	scholar	and	fellow	of 	Newnham	
College	in	Cambridge	who	had	spent	her	life	translating	much	of 	the	
Theravadan	canon	into	English.	That	included	the	Vinaya,	the	long	and	
elaborate	listing	and	explanation	of 	the	Buddhist	monks’	227	rules.	Rach-
ael	told	us	that	Horner	had	also	been	a	feminist	and	suffragette.	

“To	the	family,	she	was	Bobby,”	Ajahn	commented.
“Bobby?”
“Well,	her	real	name	was	Isaline	Blew	Horner,	Blew	after	the	surname	

of 	her	mother,	they	used	to	do	that	then,	but	the	family	called	her	Bobby.	
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I	heard	she	was	very	amused	that	young	Tom’s	son,	as	she	called	me	be-
cause	my	father	was	the	youngest,	had	become	a	bhikkhu	in	Thailand.”	

“So	you	never	met	her?”
“I	did	try.	I	wrote	and	asked	if 	I	could	help	her	with	her	work	–	be-

ing	a	bhikkhu	maybe	I	could	shed	some	light	on	how	the	rules	were	used	
–	but	she	declined	my	offer.	I	was	a	very	junior	monk	and	it	was	a	bit	pre-
sumptuous.	Later	I	wrote	and	arranged	an	appointment.	I	went	there	with	
Ajahn	Sucitto,	after	he	was	teaching	at	the	Buddhist	Society,	but	she	could	
not	see	us.”

“Why?”
“I	think	it	was	my	fault.	She	was	getting	on	then,	she	was	in	her	eight-

ies,	and	must	have	been	forgetful.	I	should	have	telephoned	and	reminded	
her	I	was	coming.	Instead	we	just	turned	up	at	the	door.	Her	maid	said	she	
was	terribly	sorry	but	Miss	Horner	cannot	see	us.	It	was	soon	after	that	she	
died.”	

“Oh,	what	a	shame.”
“Isn’t	it?”
“So	how	did	she	end	up	studying	Pali?”	I	asked.
“Professor	Rhys	Davids	came	to	a	garden	party	when	she	was	twelve	

and,	he	being	impressed	by	her	brightness,	told	her,	‘young	woman,	you	
should	take	up	the	study	of 	Pali	and	Sanskrit.’	So	that	was	what	she	did!”

“Never!”
“yes,	really.	I	think	he	must	have	appreciated	her	intellect,	and	maybe	

because	he	treated	her	as	an	adult,	she	followed	his	advice.	They	have	
an	I.B.	Horner	room	in	Newnham	library	now.	But	she	left	the	college	
when	she	came	into	the	inheritance.	Her	father,	my	grandfather’s	brother,	
owned	Ashby	and	Horner,	the	family	building	firm.	She	retired	and	led	a	
life	devoted	to	the	study	of 	Pali.	After	Rhys	Davids	died	she	became	the	
secretary	of 	the	Pali	Text	Society	and	eventually	the	president.	She	was	
president	for	forty	years.”

“Amazing.	you	a	Horner!”
“Last	male,	too.”
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“No!”
“yes,	although	my	grandfather	was	one	of 	thirteen,	by	my	generation	

the	male	line	had	all	fizzled	out,	except	for	me.	And	I	became	a	monk.”	
The	river	was	starting	to	leave	the	houses	behind,	flowing	instead	into	

a	landscape	of 	flat	fields,	long	ditches,	and	pollarded	willows.	We	arrived	
at	a	farmhouse	set	back	from	the	bank	where	we	stopped	to	call	on	two	
Samatha	Trust	ladies	who	were	attending	a	coracle-making	course.	In	the	
back	garden	willow	rods	were	being	bent,	woven	and	stuck	in	the	lawn	
to	create	the	coracle	frames.	A	small	wiry	grey-haired	woman,	who	must	
have	been	in	her	seventies,	was	marching	amongst	the	pairs	of 	workers	
barking	out	instructions	and	encouragement.	usha	and	Julie-Ann	were	
delighted	to	see	Ajahn	Amaro.	They	showed	us	their	half-built	coracle.	
We	chatted	a	while,	leaving	when	the	instructor	called	out,	“Now	gather	
round	everyone,	gather	round…”

Rachael	returned	Dan’s	pack	to	him,	and	headed	back	down	the	tow-
path,	while	the	rest	of 	us	walked	on.	The	river	scene	was	changing:	the	
canal	boats	and	rowers	had	gone	and	now	there	were	occasional	motor	
cruisers	chugging	by,	and	on	the	towpath	purposeful	walkers	in	boots	
passed	us,	rather	than	strolling	couples.	At	Baits	Bite	Lock	we	rested,	sit-
ting	along	a	plank	bench	against	the	old	lock-master’s	cottage,	watching	
a	steady	stream	of 	sponsored	walkers	in	tee-shirts	and	trainers	cross	the	
bridge	to	be	directed	along	the	towpath	ahead	by	two	women	army	cadets	
lounging	against	the	metalwork.	Further	on,	the	towpath	parted	from	the	
river	to	leave	a	flat	ledge	of 	grass	between	its	bank	and	the	water.	We	clam-
bered	down	to	have	our	meal	there,	sitting	in	line	on	the	grass,	tall	cow	
parsley	at	our	backs,	water	flowing	before	us.	The	food	was	unpacked	and	
offered	to	Ajahn	Amaro.	As	he	took	what	he	wanted	and	passed	it	back	for	
us	to	share,	a	wooden	rowing	boat	came	by	with	a	middle-aged	chap	pull-
ing	gamely	on	the	oars.	His	female	companion	lounged	in	the	back	against	
a	pole	with	a	fluttering	Red	Ensign.

The	wet	weather	of 	the	previous	week	had	passed	and	the	sun	was	
out,	as	it	had	been	the	last	time	we	passed	this	way.	We	rested	on	that	bank	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

�0

for	a	while,	the	row	boat	with	Ensign	returning,	and	then	sauntered	on,	
the	flat	fens	stretching	away	into	the	distance	and	dotted	with	occasional	
trees	and	farmhouses.	Ajahn	Amaro,	again	unencumbered,	chatted	with	
Mia	and	Mio,	who	had	now	offered	to	carry	his	pack.	I	dropped	behind	and	
used	my	binoculars	to	look	for	wildlife	amongst	the	riverside	vegetation	
and	amidst	the	dense	crowns	of 	the	pollarded	willows.	In	the	late	after-
noon	we	came	to	the	riverside	pub	at	upware,	where	we	waited	on	a	tree-
shaded	bench,	watching	cruise-boat	types	in	white	slacks	and	blazers	chat-
ting	shoreside	over	drinks.	When	Louise	arrived	to	take	our	companions	
away	we	were	left	to	walk	on	alone	into	the	early	evening.	

We	soon	found	the	ideal	campsite:	a	small	riverside	quarry	carved	out	
of 	a	slight	rise	of 	land.	It	was	intersected	by	short	canals	once	used	to	take	
away	the	stone	and	was	now	a	wooded	wetland	nature	reserve	used	for	
educational	purposes.	As	well	as	boardwalks	and	explanatory	signs,	one	of 	
which	told	us	it	was	called	Commissioner’s	Pit	Nature	Reserve,	there	was	
a	clearing	used	for	fires	with	logs	for	the	children	to	sit	on.	There	I	lit	a	fire	
to	boil	water	for	tea	while	Ajahn	Amaro	erected	his	tent.	Then	I	clambered	
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up	a	bank	and	erected	mine	in	the	adjacent	field.	I	sat	above	the	rushy	land	
with	feeding	waders	and	ducks,	watching	the	sun	set	over	the	fens.	The	sky	
then	turned	red	and	the	outline	of 	the	poplars	black,	with	the	distant	spire	
of 	Ely	cathedral	poking	up	amongst	them,	before	it	all	faded	completely.	

We	wouldn’t	have	seen	the	sunset	when	we	camped	nearby	last	time	
–	we	were	both	too	exhausted	by	our	stop	in	Cambridge.	There	I	had	been	
amazed	with	Ajahn	Amaro’s	capacity	to	talk	to	whoever	came	by	over	the	
several	days	we	were	at	Dan’s	house.	He	seemed	to	need	little	sleep;	he	
stayed	up	every	night	talking	and	would	be	up	early	the	next	day.	Then	at	
our	riverside	campsite	I	had	discovered	his	ability	to	somehow	stockpile	his	
physical	needs,	deferring	them	to	a	more	appropriate	time.	He	had	slept	
for	fourteen	hours,	only	getting	up	for	the	midday	meal.	As	a	result,	we	
had	visited	the	adjacent	Wicken	Fen	in	the	afternoon.

This area was once a butterfly’s paradise, even the swallowtail used to 
thrive here; its source of  food, the fragile milk-parsley, has nearly died 
out though and now the species is extinct in Britain. The intrusion of  the 
proliferating and profiteering mind can disturb nature’s balance so easily.

We packed up and left the swans and swifts of  Wicken Fen at about 
three thirty in the afternoon. We realised as we were walking that, as 
Parkinson’s Law points out, even though we had the shortest distance yet 
to cover in a day, we were going to be late. 

We	wandered	around	the	fen	again,	this	time	in	the	early	morning	
light,	with	grass	and	spiders’	webs	glistening	with	dew.	It	is	Britain’s	old-
est	nature	reserve,	a	wonderful	mosaic	of 	wet	woodland	and	open	fen,	of 	
waving	sedges	and	reedbeds,	all	intersected	by	long	straight	ditches	full	to	
the	brim	with	water.	All	the	fens	would	once	have	been	like	this,	with	Ely	
and	its	cathedral	an	island	of 	higher	land	in	the	middle.	The	nature	reserve	
was	set	up	in	the	nineteenth	century	by	butterfly	enthusiasts	to	preserve	
the	last	home	of 	the	swallowtail.	But	the	draining	and	farming	of 	the	fens	
resulted	in	the	surrounding	land	lowering,	leaving	the	reserve	perched	me-
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tres	higher	so	that	it	dried	out	and	the	milk	parsley	began	to	die	out.	
The	National	Trust	now	pumps	water	in	to	maintain	the	water	level.	

They	did	also	try	to	reintroduce	the	swallowtail	from	the	Netherlands,	
but	Wicken	Fen	was	too	small	and	eventually	they	died	out	again.	At	the	
visitors’	centre	we	read	of 	the	Trust’s	now	more	ambitious	plans:	they	
are	buying	up	the	surrounding	farmland	so	that	they	can	recreate	a	much	
larger	area	of 	wetland,	large	enough	to	sustain	a	viable	population	of 	but-
terflies	and	also	to	give	a	much	better	idea	of 	what	the	fens	would	once	
have	been	like.

The	magic	of 	Wicken	Fen	delayed	us	as	it	had	before	–	it	is	that	kind	
of 	place.	This	time	the	possibility	of 	our	meal,	in	Fordham,	was	threat-
ened.	We	set	off 	along	footpaths	that	followed	raised	banks	through	the	
farmed	fenland,	some	of 	which	had	indeed	been	acquired	by	the	National	
Trust	and	were	being	converted	back	to	wetland.	But	with	our	time	run-
ning	out	we	had	to	cut	across	to	the	road	through	a	field	of 	bright	yellow	
rape,	arriving	at	the	back	of 	an	old	farm	now	used	as	a	dog	boarding	and	
breeding	kennel.	A	track	to	the	road	led	between	buildings,	where	an	
annoyed	woman	appeared.	However,	when	Ajahn	asked	what	she	was	
breeding,	mentioning	how	his	parents	had	been	dog	breeders,	her	man-
ner	changed	and	she	let	us	cut	through	to	the	road.	But	it	was	still	twelve	
o’clock	(one	hour	before	my	dutiful	companion	would	stop	eating)	by	the	
time	we	reached	Fordham’s	edge	and	so	I	stopped	at	the	first	place	selling	
food	we	found:	a	pub	called	The	White	Pheasant.	

The	pub	sign	should	have	warned	me	–	the	slightest	outline	of 	a	
pheasant	graced	a	white	background.	It	matched	the	artistic	makeover	
even	the	old	brick	outdoor	toilets	had	received.	When	it	came,	the	food	
was	equally	artistic,	and	in	tiny	amounts	distributed	about	oversized	white	
china	plates,	so	as	to	decorate	them	rather	than	feed	two	very	hungry	
walkers	for	whom	this	was	the	last	meal	of 	the	day.	I	had	to	order	several	
dishes,	each	with	elaborate	descriptions	(Ajahn	ordered	a	dish	of 	beetroot	
mousse	only	to	be	told	that	this	was	just	the	first	line	of 	the	title	of 	a	beef 	
dish),	and	several	side	orders	of 	chips	to	feed	us.	I	spent	nearly	one	hun-
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dred	pounds	on	a	pub	lunch	when	I	could	have	fed	us	for	twenty	in	a	vil-
lage	shop.	But	we	had	been	given	that	amount	by	Noy	Thomson	and	this	
was	just	the	kind	of 	sophisticated	meal	she	would	appreciate.	So	we	dedi-
cated	it	to	her	and	I	stopped	regretting	the	expense.

“These	chips	have	been	cooked	correctly,”	Ajahn	Amaro	commented,	
to	my	surprise.	

“What!	you	know	how	to	cook?”
“Only	chips.	Someone	taught	me	how	to	partially	pre-boil	them,	then	

drop	them	in	hot	fat	so	that	they	would	come	out	soft	inside	and	crisp	out-
side.”

Of 	course!	Having	become	a	monk	at	21,	chips	would	be	just	the	kind	
of 	food	he	would	know	how	to	cook.	

Twenty-five	years	before	Wicken	Fen	had	made	us	late	for	a…

…rendezvous with Carole Winter, Jill Court and David Cowie in Ford-
ham village, to spend Visākha night in a nearby wood. It is the tradition 
in some Buddhist countries (especially in the forest monasteries of  North-
East Thailand), to celebrate observance days and the major festivals by 
sitting up all night in the monastery, listening to Dhamma talks and 
meditating. That day, unfortunately, only Carole was able to make it and 
we found her waiting patiently in her car at the edge of  the village. We 
went into the wood and Nick sought out a good spot for us to spend the 
night. As we sat down and arranged our things the skies began to clear; 
soon the heavy grey cloud, which had been with us all day, was gone and 
blue sky filled in between the tree-tops. Nick started a fire to keep the 
midges at bay and soon we were happily sitting, listening to the bell-ring-
ers practising in the local church. We were on a small path beside a brook 
surrounded by ash and willow trees; our floor was soft grass and little 
purple spear-like plants called bugles.

After we made some tea we sat until midnight when I did a little 
chanting; I forgot the words of  the Karaniya-metta Sutta about half  
way through but broke off  and completed the pūjā with a couple of  other 
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chants. We sat and talked some more, Carole leaving at about two o’clock 
as she had to be nursing the next day. Nick escorted her back to the car, 
leaving me alone in the wood. A little later we had another drink, watch-
ing the sky begin to lighten; time passed and the next thing we knew it 
was four o’clock and broad daylight. Nick left me to tend the fire and 
went for a walk round the woods. As I moved the logs about, prodding in 
the embers, I contemplated the night – it had been nothing very much. We 
had been there, time had gone by, but nothing really seemed to happen. I 
wondered if  it had been the same for the Buddha on that Visākha night 
of  his enlightenment: he arrived at the place, sat down beneath the tree 
and before long the night had passed away – it was dawn and he was 
enlightened, awakened. He realised that he was indeed a Buddha. 

“So this is all there is to it – things arise and pass away – really 
nothing very much at all.”

Ajahn	Amaro	also	has	an	amazing	ability	to	sit	through	the	night	–	he	
was	famous	for	it	at	the	monasteries:	he	would	sit,	hardly	moving,	until	
the	closing	chanting	at	four	o’clock,	and	then	sit	on,	usually	alone	in	the	
meditation	hall,	till	dawn.	He	had	done	the	same	on	the	full	moons	on	our	
walk.	The	only	way	I	had	been	able	to	stay	awake	was	to	get	up	regularly	
and	go	for	a	walk,	and	even	then	I	would	usually	end	up	crumpled	against	
some	tree	or	other.	Twenty-five	years	later,	like	the	eating	of 	one	meal	a	
day,	the	tradition	of 	all-night	sittings	has	nearly	died	out	in	the	West.	Of 	
course,	Ajahn	Amaro’s	American	monastery	is	one	of 	the	few	still	keeping	
this	tradition.	But	he	didn’t	suggest	we	do	it	on	this	walk.	

We	passed	by	Fordham	Abbey	Wood	before	we	realised	it	was	where	
we	had	sat	through	that	night	twenty-five	years	before.	So	we	rested	in-
stead	at	nearby	Chippenham	Fen,	yet	another	national	nature	reserve	I	
had	included	on	our	route.	New	stickers	over	the	old	name	showed	it	was	
no	longer	owned	and	managed	by	the	Nature	Conservancy	Council.	In	
the	intervening	years	that	excellent	body	had	been	divided	into	separate	
institutions,	one	for	each	of 	the	British	nations,	because	the	Conservancy	
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had	objected	so	strongly	to	the	forestation	of 	the	vast	lowland	bogs	of 	
the	Flow	Country	in	northern	Scotland.	The	English	branch	has	recently	
changed	again,	having	been	merged	with	the	Countryside	Agency,	thus	the	
new	stickers.	The	emasculation	seems	to	be	complete;	most	of 	the	staff 	
these	days	have	little	commitment	to	wildlife,	seeing	themselves	instead	as	
countryside	managers.	

While	I	looked	at	the	wildlife,	Ajahn	Amaro	took	photos	of 	the	shag-
gy-haired	Shetland	cattle	grazing	areas	of 	rough	scrub,	much	of 	it	black-
thorn	covered	in	small	white	flowers.	We	then	headed	east	to	Worlington	
where	Paul	Hendrick	had	offered	us	a	meal	at	his	home	the	day	after	our	
all-night	sitting	on	the	last	walk.	This	time	we	were	looking	for	somewhere	
to	camp	but	passed	nowhere	suitable	despite	having	camped	in	the	area	
before	(Ajahn	having	another	marathon	sleep	after	the	all-nighter).	So	hav-
ing	intended	to	cut	a	corner	the	next	morning	by	going	northeast	from	
Worlington,	we	were	forced	to	turn	southeast	into	more	open	country	
looking	for	a	campsite,	and	so	keep	to	our	old	route.	There	always	seemed	
to	be	something	like	that	conspiring	to	keep	us	to	it.	

Eventually	at	seven	o’clock,	feeling	tired,	we	breasted	the	brow	of 	a	
hill	to	find	the	kind	of 	empty	countryside	I	had	been	looking	for.	Parked	
alone	on	the	lane	was	a	small	car.	In	the	ploughed	field	beside	it	a	woman	
was	bent	nearly	double,	in	the	posture	I	knew	meant	‘botanist.’	She	told	
us	she	was	from	Barnsley	and	had	spent	the	day	at	a	meeting	of 	the	Wild-
flower	Society	viewing	rare	plants	of 	the	area.	Before	driving	home	she	
had	stopped	off 	here	to	take	photos	of 	some	other	rarities.	She	showed	
them	to	us	and	pointed	out	a	place	further	on	where	I	could	find	other	
rare	species.	

We	were	at	Tuddenham	Gallops,	so	called	because	horses	from	nearby	
Newmarket	were	once	exercised	on	the	sandy	soil.	As	a	result	the	place	
became	a	refuge	for	the	small	annual	plants	once	common	in	arable	fields	
but	now	made	scarce	due	to	the	use	of 	herbicides.	These	days	a	two	metre	
wide	nature	reserve	runs	beside	the	lane	and	is	kept	suitable	by	regular	
ploughing,	instead	of 	galloping	horses.	After	we	had	set	up	our	tents	I	
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went	looking	for	the	two	species	the	woman	had	mentioned,	fingered	
speedwell	and	Breckland	speedwell.	After	crawling	about	the	spot	for	a	
while	I	found	them;	they	were	both	no	more	than	an	inch	high	with	flow-
ers	the	size	of 	pin	heads.

We have moved from the great flatness of  the Fens into the country of  the 
Brecklands; low undulating sandy heaths where Nick has been finding 
a mass of  interesting plants. In the ancient past these parts were heavily 
wooded but early man’s excessive deforestation leached the soil. A few 
thousand years of  these poor conditions now make it a unique environ-
ment and many rare species abide here. As Nick pointed out, however, 
it does not take long before even the Breckland is ordinary: like oxlips, 
tudong or anything else, the exciting becomes the mundane and only the 
unconditioned mind can recognise the perfect joy in that.

Next	day	we	took	the	lane	on	to	Tuddenham	Saint	Mary,	a	village	of 	
flint	and	brick	houses	with	dark	orange	pantiled	roofs.	Then	we	passed	
through	Cavenham	Heath	(yet	another	national	nature	reserve),	Ickling-
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ham	Plains,	Deadman’s	Grave,	Horn	Heath,	Weather	Heath,	Mossy	Bot-
tom,	and	so	to	Lakenheath	Warren,	all	patches	of 	the	original	Breckland	
habitat	now	separated	by	plantations	of 	dark	green	conifers	and	arable	
fields	of 	grey-brown	sandy	earth.	The	heaths	were	wide	evocative	spaces,	
either	covered	in	brown	heather	and	yellow	gorse	with	occasional	birches	
and	Scots	pine,	or	rough	grassland,	laced	with	mosses	and	grey	lichens.	
Sheep	grazed,	there	were	sometimes	views	back	down	to	the	fens,	and	
everything	was	lit	by	the	morning	sun	shining	from	a	cloudless	blue	sky.	
Occasionally	fighter	jets	from	the	local	air	force	base	would	roar	overhead,	
but	otherwise	there	was	no	sign	of 	anyone.

Last	time,	it	had	been	at	Lakenheath	Warren	that	we	were	supposed	
to	meet	Paul	Hendrick	for	the	second	meal	he	was	to	offer	us.	It	had	been	
Carole’s	idea:	between	them	they	would	supply	a	meal	each	day	as	we	
crossed	through	Suffolk.	The	first	meal	at	his	house	had	been	a	delight.	
Although	I	hardly	knew	him,	it	had	been	like	visiting	an	old	friend,	perhaps	
because	Paul’s	connection	with	the	Sangha	was	so	strong.	Like	George	
Sharp,	he	had	been	a	disciple	of 	Kapilavaddho	from	the	early	1970s	and	
when	the	monks	had	arrived	he	became	a	regular	at	the	Hampstead	Vi-
hara.	He	told	us	on	that	visit	how	he	had	determined	to	become	a	monk	
himself,	when	his	children	were	grown.	Just	before	the	visit,	he	had	made	
himself 	a	meditation	room	in	the	attic	above	the	kitchen.	“And	I’ve	moved	
in,”	he	said	gleefully	in	his	strong	Essex	accent.	“Eventually	I’ll	be	com-
pletely	out	and	away	to	a	monastery.”

That	visit	to	Paul	had	lifted	Ajahn	Amaro’s	spirits:

Paul is such a light and happy man, so into Dhamma, that I felt my 
mood consciously elevate. As we left and he walked down the road with 
us I realised that I had fallen into something of  a rut in recent days: get-
ting caught up in places and schedules and worrying about the pain in 
my feet. As I began to put more effort into using the walk for awakening, 
turning to emptiness, I felt a smile appearing for the doubts and anxie-
ties, feelings of  inadequacy. Once a few miles of  long straight lanes had 
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passed beneath my feet the clouds had cleared. 

The	meal	Paul	had	planned	for	that	next	day	would	be	special:	it	
would	be	the	first	complete	meal	he	would	have	cooked	in	his	life.	But	at	
Lakenheath	Warren	things	didn’t	go	as	planned:

After finishing writing the diary I sat in the tent… and I sat in the tent… 
and I sat: eleven o’clock came around – no sign of  anyone. Trying to 
avoid proliferating about what might be happening, I clipped my finger-
nails and mended some holes in my robe. Different possibilities would 
pop into my mind: Nick distracted by flowers, aiming to arrive late – very 
unlikely; gone shopping with Paul; Paul did not show up; Nick arrested 
for trespassing whilst in search of  rare plants: the mind doing its best to 
fill up the unknown with the known, to no avail. At twelve I sat again 
but restless energy soon had me up and doing some walking meditation. 
After a while I tried suggesting to myself  the worst kind of  uncertainties: 
maybe Nick would not return and I would be left alone, never knowing 
what had happened; looking at it that way made it seem inconsequential 
to be worried at all and things began to look quite pleasant. I simply did 
not know; struggling implied all sorts of  horrors but really looking at the 
situation, what could possibly be wrong with it. “Is Nick Scott your true 
nature?” I asked myself. “Are you really incomplete if  he is not about?”

Padding up and down laughing at myself, the sun came out and 
it all felt very good; even so my eyes still darted continually around the 
common, eager for a sight of  anyone. Suddenly from amid the trees Nick 
appeared.  

“It seems we are fasting today, bhante.”
Paul had not appeared at the meeting place and, after waiting until 

twelve-thirty, Nick had decided to return to the campsite. With nothing 
else for it we packed our gear, which had dried out well in the sun, and 
set off  across the Breckland.
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We	found	out	later	that	Paul	had	misunderstood	our	directions	and	
had	been	waiting	in	the	wrong	place.	When	asked	by	Carole	what	he	had	
done	he	told	her,	“Well,	when	they	didn’t	show	by	one	I	just	went	home	
and	ate	the	curry	meself.	It	was	very	nice.”	Carole	didn’t	take	it	so	lightly.	
She	spent	all	that	afternoon	and	the	next	morning	driving	around	Suffolk	
looking,	to	no	avail,	for	the	starving	monk	and	companion.

Paul	is	now	Ajahn	Vimalo	and	resident	at	Amaravati	after	nearly	ten	
years	as	a	monk	in	Sri	Lanka	and	Thailand.	We	wanted	to	try	to	meet	with	
him	again	where	we	had	failed	to	before.	The	problem	was	that	he	was	
engrossed	in	his	‘Prajna	project.’	A	few	years	after	the	first	walk	Paul	had	
offered	to	make	a	copy	of 	any	piece	of 	Buddhist	art	that	the	Sangha	might	
like.	He	brought	a	photo	book	of 	famous	Buddhist	artwork	to	Amaravati	
and	Ajahn	Sumedho	had	chosen	an	image	of 	Prajnaparamita	now	in	the	
collection	of 	the	National	Museum	in	Jakarta.	It	was	truly	beautiful,	re-
garded	as	the	finest	piece	of 	art	to	come	out	of 	Indonesia,	but	it	was	also	
incredibly	detailed,	and	by	far	the	most	difficult	to	copy.	

undaunted,	Paul	went	to	the	Netherlands	to	take	measurements	and	
photos	of 	a	plaster	cast	the	Dutch	had	made	before	returning	the	original,	
which	for	some	time	had	been	in	the	National	Museum	of 	Ethnology	in	
Leiden,	to	Indonesia.	He	then	set	about	creating	it.	By	the	time	he	became	
a	monk	he	had	been	working	on	it	for	five	years.	When	he	returned	from	
Asia,	he	worked	on	it	for	another	eight.	It	was	now	finally	complete,	twen-
ty-three	years	later,	an	amazing	one-metre-high	image	that	is	every	bit	as	
beautiful	as	the	original.	

He	had	recently	made	a	mould	and	was	busy	casting	copies	for	several	
monasteries	and	didn’t	want	to	commit	himself 	to	meeting	us.	So	I	asked	
Anagaraka	Janis,	an	ex-student	of 	mine,	if 	he	could	book	the	monastery	
car	and	a	picnic,	in	the	hope	that	Ajahn	Vimalo	would	agree	to	come	along	
at	the	last	minute,	and	he	did.

It	was	a	hot	day,	our	first	one.	And	it	was	a	long	walk	from	Tudden-
ham	Gallops	to	Lakenheath	Warren	–	the	reason	why	we	had	been	plan-
ning	the	shortcut	at	Worlington.	So	we	arrived	twenty	minutes	late,	and	
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found	no	one	there.	I	had	agreed	with	Janis	to	meet	on	a	track	in	the	mid-
dle	of 	the	Heath	which	I	showed	him	on	my	map.	He	had	then	produced	
an	aerial	photo	using	Google	Earth.	So	I	knew	I	was	at	the	right	place	and	
could	not	imagine	what	had	gone	wrong.	We	made	our	way	along	the	
track	to	the	main	road.	Perhaps	they	would	be	waiting	there.	But	at	the	
road	there	was	no	sign	of 	a	parked	car.	Surely	we	were	not	going	to	miss	
him	again!!

Then	we	saw	a	young	Sri	Lankan	monk	in	the	distance,	walking	to-
wards	us.	He	told	us	he	had	been	invited	along	by	Ajahn	Vimalo	and	when	
we	were	not	there,	Ajahn	Vimalo	had	insisted	that	Janis	drive	round	Lak-
enheath	Warren	to	look	for	us.	They	returned	with	just	enough	time	to	
spare,	driving	down	the	track	we	had	just	walked	along.	Ajahn	Vimalo	ad-
mitted	he	had	panicked.	“I	thought,	‘Oh	no,	what’ll	they	say	at	Amaravati	
if 	I	miss	’em	again!’”

After	we	had	eaten	Ajahn	Amaro	asked	him	about	his	decision	to	be-
come	a	monk.	“I	knew	I	wanted	to	be	a	monk	in	’72,”	he	told	us,	his	accent	
still	strong,	despite	those	years	abroad.	“First	time	I	saw	a	picture	of 	Kapi-
lavaddho	in	robes.”	

“And	you	already	had	children	by	then?”
“yeah,	all	three.	I	always	felt	I	had	to	pay	me	debt.	I	know	people	have	

little	kiddies	and	they	are	determined	to	be	a	monk.	But	I	always	fink	it	
won’t	work.	I	left	me	family	on	me	fortieth	birthday.	It	was	vipaka	karma.	I	
had	this	other	son,	not	by	me	wife,	and	it	all	came	out.	I	had	a	guy	read	me	
palm	years	ago.	He	said	when	you’re	forty	your	life	will	go	in	a	new	direc-
tion	and	just	before	there’ll	be	intense	suffering	and	there	was!”	

“your	wife	found	out	about	the	son?”
“The	mother	rang	up	and	said	now	he’s	sixteen	I	want	to	tell	him	

who’s	’is	father.	And	she’d	been	so	good,	you	know,	never	asked	for	any-
thing.”	

“Was	she	single?”
“No,	married	to	a	friend	with	three	kids	but	they	were	splittin’.	We’re	

still	friends,	you	know.	She	came	to	see	the	Prajna.”
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“So	all	this	exploded	and	you	had	to	leave?”
“yeah.	Then	Rosemary	changed	her	mind,	said	she	could	accept	it,	but	

by	then	I’d	sold	the	house…”	
“you	had	been	living	on	eight	precepts	until	then,	hadn’t	you?”	
“yeah,	trying	to.	I	used	to	eat	once	a	day	but	whatever	time	it	was	

dished	up.	Work	it	around	me	marriage,	kind	of 	fing.	Always	tried	to	fol-
low	the	precepts.	Rosemary	has	never	divorced	me,	you	know.	She’s	a	
good	Christian.	She	said,	no,	you’re	married	till	deaf.	She’s	a	terrific	sup-
port	–	we’re	like	bruvver	and	sister.”

“So	in	1972,	what?	you	had	one	child?”		
“All	three.”	
And	Ajahn	Amaro	started	to	work	it	out.	“you	had	St.	John	and	then	

you	had	Shasha	and	then	you	had…	well,	he	must	have	come	between	the	
two…”

“Oh,	he’s	sharp.”	There	was	a	lot	of 	laughter.	“It	took	some	explain-
ing,	I	can	tell	you!	I	always	used	to	say	I	had	two	but	used	to	feel	bad	be-
cause	I	was	denying	this	other	kid.”

“So	now	you	say	you	have	three?”	
“yeah	and	it	is	embarrassing	because	they’re	the	same	age	and	people	

say,	‘Oh,	you	have	twins	then?’	‘Nooooo…	not	exactly.’	But	when	I	went	to	
Thailand	it	was	OK.	They	said	he’s	got	three	kids	by	two	women	and	the	
village	men	were	very	impressed.	‘Oh	geng	mak!’”

Then	Ajahn	Vimalo	turned	to	Janis,	who	had	just	finished	packing	
away	all	the	food.

“He’s	the	same!	He’s	got	young	kiddies	all	over	the	place.	Wants	to	be	
a	monk.	But	it	won’t	work.	I	keep	telling	’im.	First	he	has	to	see	’em	right.”	
Janis	looked	bashful.

After	that	they	took	their	leave.	Ajahn	Vimalo	wanted	to	make	good	
use	of 	the	opportunity	to	visit	his	old	haunts.	

“I	thought	I’d	show	him	me	windmill”	–	in	his	old	life	he	had	also	
renovated	an	old	Cambridgeshire	windmill.

They	left	us	to	rest	for	the	afternoon	beneath	two	old	Scots	pines,	gaz-
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ing	out	over	rabbits	and	sheep	grazing	the	short	grass,	spotted	with	flow-
ers,	and	the	heather.	Stands	of 	white-limbed	birch	and	dark	pines	formed	
the	background,	a	few	distant	deer	moving	between	them.	There	was	once	
over	three	hundred	square	miles	of 	wild	Breckland	like	this.	

It	was	formed	gradually.	The	woodland	here	was	cleared	early	on	by	
humans	as	the	light	soils	were	easy	to	work.	It	was	traversed	then	by	the	
ancient	Icknield	Way	and	was	where	the	Iceni	tribe	were	based,	Queen	
Boudicca	riding	out	from	here	to	fight	the	Romans.	But	being	so	sandy,	the	
nutrients	were	gradually	washed	out	and	it	became	heath	and	semi-wilder-
ness.	‘Breck’	was	the	name	of 	the	temporary	fields	used	until	they	were	
exhausted	again	and	allowed	to	return	to	heath.	As	a	habitat	it	evolved	over	
thousands	of 	years;	now	much	of 	it	has	disappeared	in	no	time,	planted	
with	conifers	between	the	wars,	or	‘improved’	in	more	recent	years.	Mod-
ern	industrial	agriculture	doesn’t	mind	the	poverty	of 	the	soil	–	fertiliser	
and	water	can	be	pumped	on,	and	heavy	machinery	can	work	sandy	soil	all	
year	round.	

That	evening	I	lit	a	fire	of 	dead	pine	branches,	the	needles	flaring	up	
against	the	darkening	sky.	I	hung	the	billy	over	the	flames	using	my	walk-
ing	pole	propped	between	two	logs.	The	walking	pole	is	a	recent	addition,	
needed	now	to	protect	a	bad	knee;	it	also	helps	with	making	tea	over	the	
fire,	the	hard	plastic	tip	has	kindly	melted	to	form	a	slight	hook	for	the	bil-
ly’s	hoop.	Over	our	tea	we	chatted	as	usual,	and	I	asked	Ajahn	Amaro	his	
opinion	on	becoming	a	monk	when	one	has	young	children.	

“I	agree	with	Ajahn	Vimalo.	I	don’t	think	it	can	work.	you	remember	
Anagarika	Michael?	Well,	in	the	early	days	he	and	I	were	moving	some	fur-
niture,	Michael	was	driving	the	hire	truck,	and	as	we	were	tootling	along,	
he	mentioned	that	he	had	had	this	relationship	with	a	woman	while	living	
in	a	commune.	She	took	up	with	this	other	guy	after	he	left,	then	found	
out	she	was	pregnant.	When	the	baby	was	born	the	baby	was	blond	and	
blue-eyed	just	like	Michael,	while	the	woman	and	her	new	partner	were	
both	dark.	He	told	me	she	and	her	partner,	who	moved	to	Italy,	were	hap-
py	to	bring	up	this	girl	as	their	child,	and	I	surprised	myself.	I	said,	‘Don’t	
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think	it	is	going	to	be	so	simple,	it	doesn’t	work	that	way,	even	if,	in	terms	
of 	the	law	or	in	terms	of 	their	feelings,	it	seems	OK,	you know	you	have	
a	child	and	you	can’t	forget	that.	That	will	have	its	karmic	effect.’	I	was	
surprised	at	my	own	vehemence.	‘Right	now	you	want	to	be	a	bhikkhu,	
and	nothing	else	in	the	world	matters.	But	in	a	few	years	time	when	things	
start	to	get	difficult,	what	is	going	to	come	into	your	mind	but	your	daugh-
ter	in	Italy?’	And	that	is	exactly	what	happened!”

“yes.	There	is	always	going	to	be	the	point	when	the	inspiration	runs	
out.”

“you	haven’t	got	a	prayer,	really,	it’s	going	to	be,	‘She	needs	me,	she	is	
just	nine.	Things	are	difficult	between	her	mother	and	her	partner	and	I	
think	I	ought	to	go	and	help	like	a	godfather…’	And	so	he	left,	went	there	
and	he	was	a	complete	fifth	wheel!”	He	chuckled	as	he	poked	the	fire	with	
a	stick	and	shook	his	head.	“He	did	develop	a	good	connection	with	the	
daughter	but	his	idea	that	he	was	a	white	knight	rescuing	the	forlorn	child	
didn’t	work	out	at	all.	His	mind	had	created	the	scenario.	So	having	young	
children	has	a	lot	of 	power…”	

“But	the	Buddha	did	it,”	I	commented.
“The	Buddha	did	do	it,	but	he	had	some	serious	parami.	Also	I	won-

der	if 	he	ever	saw	the	child.	There	is	no	mention	of 	that	in	scripture;	the	
beautiful	stories	came	later.	Like	the	looking	in	on	the	wife	and	child	in	
the	Light of  Asia,	it	takes	Edwin	Arnold	about	twenty	pages,	‘Oh	God,	I	
can’t,	I	have	to	go,	I	can’t.’	All	that	might	never	have	happened.	And	the	
Buddha’s	wife	yasodhara,	I	think	she	was	co-operating	with	his	spiritual	
search.	As	soon	as	he	left,	she	took	on	the	life	of 	a	yogi,	living	on	six	pre-
cepts,	wearing	plain	clothes,	no	jewellery.	She	would	not	have	done	that	
unless	she	had	a	great	deal	of 	sympathy	for	what	he	was	doing.	They	must	
have	talked	about	his	yearnings.	They	were	both	twenty-nine	by	then	and	
together	for	over	a	dozen	years.	She	would	have	known	his	nature	and	in-
clinations.”

“And	all	their	past	lives	together?”
“Over	and	again	they	are	supporting	each	other	in	their	spiritual	prac-
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tice.	These	are	just	stories	but	they	are	more	significant	than	people	give	
them	credit	for.	Their	story	begins	in	that	Jataka	which	mentions	Ama-
ravati.	There,	he	is	the	yogi	called	Sumedha	who	hears	there	is	a	Buddha	
called	Dipankara	and	wants	to	meet	him.	yasodhara	is	a	flower	seller,	and	
he	asks	her	to	give	him	some	flowers.	She	replies,	‘What	will	you	give	me	
in	return?’	And	he	tells	her	he	is	a	samana	with	no	money	and	he	wants	
to	offer	them	to	the	Buddha	Dipankara	so	he	could	make	a	vow	at	his	feet	
that	he,	too,	will	one	day	become	a	Buddha.	So	she	tells	him,	‘If 	that’s	the	
case,	I’ll	give	you	the	flowers	only	on	the	condition	that	I	will	be	your	wife	
in	all	future	lifetimes	whenever	you	choose	to	get	married.’”

“So	when	he	and	yasodhara	have	the	baby,	do	you	think	that	was	his	
way	of 	fulfilling	his	duty	to	his	father	as	his	father’s	only	son?”	

“yes,	I	think	so.	That	would	have	been	very	important	then.	And	that	
is	what	his	wife	was	co-operating	with.	Then	when	his	son	has	grown	up	
and	she	sends	him	to	the	Buddha	to	ask	for	his	inheritance,	she	knew	what	
would	happen.	Their	son	becomes	a	monk,	and	then	she	becomes	a	nun.”

Sitting	by	a	fire	with	the	night	deepening	around	us	it	all	seemed	
equally	real:	the	scriptural	life	of 	the	Buddha,	the	Jataka	fables	of 	his	past	
lives,	and	the	story	of 	how	Ajahn	Vimalo	became	a	monk.	But,	after	all,	
what	is	reality	but	stories?

As	we	gazed	into	the	fire	there	was	a	melancholy	whistle	from	the	
darkness	in	front	of 	us;	it	grew	to	a	crescendo	and	then	faded	away.	We	
peered	into	the	half-light	but	could	see	only	the	dark	outline	of 	trees.	It	
came	again,	the	sound	rolling	around	us	before	fading.	Then	a	bird	took	
off 	from	the	heath	and	flew	low	to	our	left.	I	could	just	discern	flashes	of 	
black	and	white	on	its	wing.	Then	the	call	came	from	where	it	had	landed.	
It	was	a	stone	curlew,	the	fabled	bird	of 	the	Breckland,	a	rare	bird	I	had	
only	read	about	in	books,	but	never	seen	before.		
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Next	morning	we	took	to	the	forest,	entering	through	the	one	break	
in	the	wall	of 	mature	conifers	lining	the	north	side	of 	Lakenheath	Warren.	
The	sandy	track	was	broad,	still	with	strips	of 	heath	on	either	side	at	the	
base	of 	the	tall	dark	trees.	It	ran	straight	ahead,	rising	and	falling	over	the	
undulating	ground,	passing	an	old	farmhouse	in	a	small	clearing	amidst	
the	trees,	now	someone’s	holiday	home,	and	occasionally	other	tracks	
which	crossed	ours.	Mostly	though	there	were	just	the	trees	and	the	broad	
track.	We	were	in	Thetford	Forest,	the	largest	forest	in	southern	England,	
planted	in	the	1930s	as	part	of 	the	government’s	attempt	to	make	the	
country	self-sufficient	in	timber.

A	lot	of 	Britain’s	heath,	deemed	unproductive	at	the	time,	was	lost	
then	to	forestry.	It	is	only	now,	with	so	few	tracts	remaining	that	we	realise	
how	unique	a	habitat	it	is.	Heath	only	occurs	in	northwest	Europe,	with	
that	in	southern	England	the	major	part	of 	what	remains.	It	is	now	a	prior-
ity	habitat	for	conservation.	But	that	always	seems	to	be	the	way:	we	have	
to	nearly	destroy	something	before	we	appreciate	it.		

Commercial	conifer	forest	is	a	very	poor	habitat	for	wildlife.	The	trees	
are	planted	so	close	that	nothing	else	can	grow	there,	and	not	being	native	
they	support	few	insects.	But	Thetford	Forest	does	host	some	species	of 	
wildlife.	As	we	entered	there	was	a	goshawk	perched	at	the	tip	of 	one	tree,	
mewing,	and	we	saw	a	few	deer,	disappearing	ahead	of 	us	into	the	trees.	

Then	there	are	the	red	squirrels.	Last	time	we	came	this	way	Thetford	
Forest	was	the	last	redoubt	for	them	in	southern	England.	Elsewhere	they	
had	been	supplanted	by	their	grey	cousin,	introduced	from	North	Amer-
ica.	Bigger	and	better	at	utilising	deciduous	forest,	the	grey	squirrels	also	
carried	a	virus	that	killed	the	reds.	But	while	the	red	is	unable	to	get	much	
sustenance	from	acorns,	unlike	the	grey	–	a	bit	of 	a	drawback	really	–	it	is	
better	at	living	on	the	cones	of 	conifers.	I	remember	looking	out	for	red	
squirrels	as	we	walked.	I	did	the	same	now,	but	again	to	no	avail.	

What	we	did	see	this	time	were	recreation	signs:	information	boards	
about	the	forest,	direction	signs	for	different	walking	paths	and	routes	for	
mountain	bikes.	Later	we	came	to	a	new	visitors’	centre	housed	in	a	glass-
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fronted	barn,	with	a	café,	car	park,	toilets	and	a	giant	demonstration	core	
through	geological	deposits	that	looked	like	a	massive	totem	pole.	Inside	
the	centre,	an	assistant	told	me	that	all	this	and	the	bike	trails	were	cre-
ated	during	the	Thatcher	years	when	the	government	was	busy	privatizing	
everything	it	could	and	the	Forestry	Commission	feared	it	would	be	next.	
It	also	changed	then	from	being	one	of 	the	principal	destroyers	of 	wildlife	
habitat	to	wanting	to	manage	nature	reserves	to	justify	itself 	as	a	public	
body.	Not	that	there	was	any	commercial	justification	left:	the	industry	
could	not	compete	with	timber	being	imported	from	Sweden.	She	said	the	
local	sawmills	had	now	closed	and	the	commission	struggled	to	sell	the	
timber.

The	red	squirrels	had	not	survived	either.	They	had	not	been	seen	for	
years,	she	said.	“There	was	a	breeding	programme	run	by	English	Nature	
but	it	didn’t	work.	The	released	squirrels	had	no	sense	of 	danger,	and	their	
radio	collars	used	to	get	tangled	up	so	they	would	hang	themselves.	So	
they	stopped	the	programme	and	put	the	remaining	money	into	finding	a	
vaccine	for	the	virus,	and	in	recent	years	I	hear	they	have	abandoned	that	
and	are	concentrating	on	saving	the	ones	in	Northumberland	and	the	is-
lands.”

I	knew	all	about	the	failure	to	save	the	red	squirrels,	as	I	used	to	work	
in	Northumberland	in	a	conservation	trust.	By	the	1990s	the	Thatcher	
emphasis	on	market	forces	had	reached	the	trust	I	worked	for	and	we	had	
come	to	employ	more	marketing	people	than	those	working	for	nature.	
All	the	fuss	about	the	red	squirrel	resulted	in	a	programme	called	‘Red	
Alert,’	meant	somehow	to	keep	the	invading	grey	squirrels	at	bay.	How-
ever,	it	was	really	just	a	marketing	ploy.	Such	a	popular	cause	resulted	in	a	
lot	of 	media	coverage	and	public	support,	which	paid	for	squirrel	wardens,	
marketing	people	and	increased	the	trust’s	profile	and	membership.	Never	
mind	that	the	only	way	to	keep	grey	squirrels	out	of 	the	county	would	be	
to	keep	killing	them	along	the	entire	county	boundary,	some	three	hun-
dred	miles,	and	that	no	one	wanted	to	do	that.	Recently	I	met	a	scientist	
who	worked	on	red	squirrels	who	told	me	they	had	been	telling	the	trust	
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the	only	way	to	save	them	was	to	concentrate	on	the	vast	areas	of 	planted	
conifer	forests	on	the	Scottish	border.	If 	the	corridors	of 	trees	leading	to	
these	could	be	kept	grey	squirrel	free	then	the	reds	could	survive	there.	
But	the	trust	was	not	interested	–	there	was	no	one	living	there	and	so	no	
money	to	be	made.

I	used	to	get	upset	with	all	of 	this	once	–	destroying	wonderful	heath	
for	conifer	trees	which	now	can’t	be	sold,	pretending	to	save	squirrels	to	
make	money,	both	sad	and	pointless.	Now	I	know	it	is	just	how	the	world	
is.	We	cannot	save	this	world	from	the	results	of 	ignorance	and	delusion	
– it	is	this	world	we	live	in.	All	we	can	do	is	try	to	be	at	peace	and	cause	as
little	damage	as	we	can.

It	was	another	hot	day,	and	as	we	went	on	through	the	forest	I	reflect-
ed	that	actually	it	was	good	to	have	the	shade	of 	the	trees.	And	the	simple	
conifer	forest	was	very	peaceful.	So	I	started	to	enjoy	Thetford	Forest,	
something	Ajahn	Amaro	had	done	twenty-five	years	before,	despite	the	
failed	rendezvous	with	Paul	and	the	missed	meal:	

Having dined modestly, on spirulina tablets and some honey we carried, 
we travelled at a gentle pace, aiming to conserve energy. The lanes were 
long and broad, through tall gentle pinewoods, and walking was a steady 
beat. I have begun to use the ‘Buddho’ mantra quite a lot and have found 
it a good reminder, with so much plain walking the mind remains very 
composed. 

We camped that night near the Little Ouse in a hollow of  alders 
couched amongst the pines; by this time I was quite weary and sat immo-
bile as Nick gathered wood, lit the fire and put the tent up. We sat by the 
fire until quite late, brewed some tea and watched the evening come over 
us, the mist rose from the river and the colour washed out of  the day.

I woke the next morning to the sound of  a deer barking fiercely at 
Nick, who was sat on the edge of  the hollow, after a while it scooted 
away leaving the two of  us to sit in the early quiet by a little anti-midge 
fire. We had arranged to meet Carole again that morning so we soon 
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packed up and headed for the appointed spot. We kept meeting up with 
people dressed in dull green, carrying telescopes, treading quietly and 
purposefully about the area. Nick assured me that they were what are 
known as ‘twitchers’– people who have heard of  the sighting of  some 
rare bird and are keen to spot it for themselves. Like the other outdoor 
people we have met (horse riders, canoeists, cyclists, runners and bikers), 
they are seekers of  freedom like ourselves. It always feels a strange meet-
ing though, like two galaxies passing through each other: there is our 
universe and yours and we pass by, sharing a nod or a smile but checking 
our values to see that they are still safely packed.

Santon	Downham	had	no	twitchers	this	time.	But	it	did	have	a	pretty	
church	made	of 	flint	with	a	square	tower,	a	village	green	with	a	red	bus	
pulling	up	to	collect	a	waiting	lady	and	a	village	shop	selling	an	assort-
ment	of 	wares	from	a	room	with	stacked	shelves	lining	the	walls	and	one	
small	counter.	It	felt	like	we	were	in	a	1950s	English	film.	The	cottages	had	
flint-faced	walls,	with	window-surrounds	and	corners	of 	red	brick,	and	
small	gardens,	one	with	colourful	gnomes	and	small	statue	birds	looking	
onto	little	ponds	filled	by	small	waterfalls,	and	there	was	a	narrow	iron	
bridge	over	the	Little	Ouse.	This	was	where	we	had	agreed	to	meet	Carole	
Chiverton	(formerly	Winter),	she	who	had	sat	up	with	us	on	the	full	moon	
twenty-five	years	before,	who	had	driven	about	the	area	looking	for	us	af-
ter	our	failure	to	meet	Paul,	and	who	had	then	met	us	here	to	feed	us	after	
our	two	days’	walk	without	food.	

We	waited	on	the	bridge	gazing	through	the	railings	at	two	swans	
feeding	on	long	green	strands	of 	pondweed	that	swirled	and	glistened	in	
the	flowing	water	–	it	looked	like	an	animated	Monet	painting.	The	Little	
Ouse	was	overhung	by	knobbly	alder	trees	and	the	banks	were	covered	in	
white	flowering	cow	parsley	and	water	dropwort.	

Ten	minutes	later	a	small	white	car	stopped	and	Carole	emerged,	now	
a	dark-haired	middle-aged	lady	with	bifocal	glasses,	smiling	broadly	and	
excited	to	be	seeing	us	after	so	long.	“Bhante,	it	feels	so	good	to	be	here	
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again.”	I	helped	her	unpack	and	carry	things	down	to	the	river	bank.	She	
spread	mats	for	us	to	sit	on,	and	set	out	various	pots	of 	food,	a	thermos	of 	
coffee,	and	juice	to	drink.	“I	thought	I’d	best	bring	a	lot,	just	in	case	you	
hadn’t	eaten	again.”	It	was	a	lovely	meal,	the	sun	shone,	the	swans	glided	
past	(Ajahn	taking	lots	of 	photos)	and	we	exchanged	stories	of 	our	lives.	

Carole	had	been	seriously	ill.	“I	got	a	stroke	which	kicked	it	off.	Then	
got	diagnosed	with	lupus	two	years	later;	that’s	a	blood	clotting	disorder,	
and	then	a	year	after	that…	cancer.	There	was	a	point	where	I	was	lying	
there	thinking	‘someone	is	sending	a	message	here’	so	I	made	a	vow	from	
the	hospital	bed,	two	days	after	major	surgery,	that	if 	I	was	going	to	live	
then	I	would	spend	the	next	five	years	with	my	kids.	So	I	gave	up	the	nurs-
ing.	Best	thing	I	ever	did.	Now	I	sew	for	a	living.”

“you	sew?”
“Make	curtains	and	alterations	for	clothes	for	a	little	pin	money.	Si-

mon	is	a	psychiatric	nurse	so	we	have	his	income	and	I	support	him	in	that	
–	which	means	accepting	he	is	too	tired	when	he	comes	home	to	listen	to	
me	much.	And	while	my	teenagers	were	agitating	it	has	enabled	me	to	be	
mum	at	home.”	She	beamed	at	us,	looking	the	picture	of 	health	and	hap-
piness.	

Ajahn	commented,	“yes,	serious	illness	so	often	helps	us	realise	what’s	
actually	important	in	our	lives.	It	is,	after	all,	one	of 	the	heavenly	messen-
gers.”	The	Buddha	had	said	there	were	four:	sickness,	old	age,	death	and	
religious	seekers,	the	presence	of 	any	of 	them	capable	of 	waking	us	up.

“Well,	it’s	six	years	without	the	cancer	coming	back	and	I	can	think	
about	working	again.	And,	you	know,	mindfulness	has	taken	off 	in	the	
health	care	profession!	So	I’m	going	back	to	teach	mindfulness	to	cancer	
patients.”

She	told	us	about	the	courses	she	had	attended	to	get	the	qualifica-
tions.	“I	went	up	there	and	met	the	two	most	impressive	teachers.	Mind-
fulness	of 	breathing	and	body	sweeping.	Trying	to	take	people	out	of 	
their	heads	and	into	their	bodies	in	the	present	moment.	I	came	away	
very	enthusiastic.	I	mean,	teaching	mindfulness,	how	stressful	is	that?”	she	
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laughed.	
“I’ve	a	GP	friend	in	Ely	who	sent	me	a	couple	of 	people.	A	train	driver	

who’d	witnessed	too	many	suicides	on	the	tracks	and	a	lady	with	anxi-
ety	over	her	cancer,	and	both	reduced	their	medication.	So	the	GP	rings	
up	often	now.	I’ve	two	girls	with	M.E.,	an	anxious	teenager	and	her	mum	
coming	together	and	someone	with	menopausal	depression,”	she	enthused	
“I’m	learning	ways	of 	treating	people:	with	M.E.	I	say,	‘you	don’t	have	to	
sit	up	straight,	you	can	lounge,’	and	I	tell	other	people	to	put	effort	in…”	

“This	is	one	to	one?”
“yes,	but	we’ve	started	a	meditation	group	in	Ely,	too,	and	I	encourage	

them	eventually	to	come	to	that.	We	had	a	session	last	night.	I	told	them	
all,	‘I	went	on	a	meditation	day	the	other	day	and	I	don’t	think	I	managed	
to	be	mindful	of 	a	single	breath.’	I	felt	like	giggling	through	that	whole	
retreat	day.	I	wanted	peace	and,	as	soon	as	you	want	something,	your	mind	
dishes	out	the	opposite.”	

As	if 	to	emphasize	the	point	two	air	force	jets	from	the	Lakenheath	
base	flew	low	overhead	drowning	out	our	conversation,	forcing	us	to	wait,	
gazing	at	the	swans,	until	the	sound	faded.

“Ajahn,	has	mindfulness	training	taken	off 	in	the	States?”	Carole	asked.
“yes,	u.C.L.A.	has	a	mindfulness	department	now.	A	professor	of 	psy-

chology	there	had	this	spontaneous	mystical	experience.	She	was	in	this	
altered	state	for	a	month.	Trying	to	hold	down	a	job,	bring	up	her	teenage	
children	while	being	the	universe…	When	it	came	to	an	end	she	thought,	
‘What	does	this	say	about	the	work	I’m	doing?’	She	was	a	really	hard	sci-
entist	before	at	the	statistical	and	materialistic	end	of 	the	psychological	
spectrum.	So	she	searched	for	people	she	could	talk	to	about	what	she	was	
experiencing.	

“Eventually	she	ran	into	Buddhist	meditation.	‘Ah,	this	is	a	language	
that	relates	to	what	I	was	experiencing.’	So	she	then	decided	to	introduce	
mindfulness	into	her	work,	and	the	department,	and	managed	to	get	the	
university	to	set	up	a	mindfulness	section	employing	a	Buddhist	medita-
tion	teacher.	Even	before	they	started,	they	were	getting	all	these	other	
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departments	enquiring	about	mindfulness	and	stress	reduction	not	only	for	
the	benefit	of 	the	students	but	also	for	their	teachers.”

At	this	point	over	thirty	blue-uniformed	police	officers	with	blue	hel-
mets	and	yellow	fluorescent	jackets	with	POLICE	on	the	back	ambled	over	
the	bridge,	and	Carole,	who	was	facing	that	way,	started	giggling	again.	
They	were	on	a	police	training	exercise.	When	she	had	recovered	I	asked	
her	how	she	got	interested	in	Buddhism	and	she	told	us	it	was	because	of 	
Ajahn	Vimalo,	when	he	had	been	Paul	Hendrick.

“I	met	him	and	you	know	what	Paul’s	like,	really	interested	in	people.	
He	asked,	‘What	do	you	do?’	‘Well,	I’m	a	nurse	but	I’m	off 	work	at	present	
with	depression.’	‘Oh,	what	you	need	to	do	is	meditate,’	and	I	asked	what	
does	that	mean	and	he	said,	‘Sit	down	quietly	and	watch	your	breath	and	
note	where	your	thoughts	go	and	keep	coming	back	to	it,’	and	that	was	it.	
I	saw	him	the	next	week	and	I	said,	‘What	do	I	do	now?’	And	he	said,	‘Well	
you	just	keep	doing	it.’	It	was	not	long	before	I	thought,	‘These	tablets	I’m	
taking	for	my	depression	are	a	load	of 	rubbish,’	and	he	said,	‘I	think	you	
need	to	come	down	to	the	monastery,	I	think	you	need	to	go	on	a	retreat.’	

“How	did	you	meet	him?”
“Oh,	it	was	Afghan	dogs.	Ours	was	pregnant	and	we	were	looking	

for	people	to	take	the	puppies.	Paul	and	Rosemary	had	Afghans	so	I	went	
to	see	if 	they	knew	anyone.	And	it	was	weird	but	then	both	of 	their	dogs	
were	killed	in	separate	accidents	so	they	ended	up	taking	the	only	puppy	
that	survived.”

There	seemed	to	be	a	lot	of 	dogs	involved	in	this	walk…	Ajahn,	who	
perhaps	was	somehow	the	reason,	asked	Carole	what	meeting	us	last	time	
had	been	like.

“Here	were	my	heroes	stomping	through	East	Anglia!	you	have	to	
remember	that	except	for	Paul,	no	one	understood	then.	Today	it’s	on	
the	telly,	I	get	people	coming	in	Ely	–	little	old	ladies,	fen	ladies	–	‘I	want	
a	bit	of 	this	meditation,	I	want	to	learn	to	relax,’	and	they	really	take	it	on	
board.	I	tell	them,	‘For	your	homework	this	week	I	want	you	to	do	some-
thing	mindfully	each	day	like	tying	your	shoelace,’	and	they	come	back	
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next	week	and	they	say,	‘yep,	I	did	my	practice,	I	cleaned	my	teeth	mindful-
ly.’	But	not	only	do	they	do	it	but	they	come	out	with	the	stuff.	‘I	realised	
about	my	body,	you	know	when	I	clean	my	teeth	I	twitch	my	eye	this	way.’	
That	was	all	I	was	learning	25	years	ago!	No	one	taught	me	to	levitate,	it	
was	just	boring	stuff 	really.”

Carole	could	not	join	us	for	an	afternoon	walk,	as	she	had	last	time.	So	
we	bade	her	farewell	and	headed	back	into	the	forest.	We	were	making	for	
Grime’s	Graves,	the	archaeological	site,	which	I	knew	we	had	passed	when	
walking	with	her	last	time.	I	remember	Ajahn	Amaro	dismissing	my	sug-
gestion	to	stop	and	take	a	look	–	we	were	religious	pilgrims	not	sight-seers	
–	and	then	Carole	and	I	looking	wistfully	back	as	we	climbed	a	small	hill.	
In	the	visitors’	centre,	the	assistant	had	suggested	we	had	been	following	
the	‘Red	Route,’	a	forest	walk	since	closed,	and	she	had	shown	me	its	route	
on	my	map.	Sure	enough,	this	time	as	we	walked,	we	started	to	pass	the	
remnants	of 	old	way-markers,	which	led	eventually	to	a	clearing	with	a	
fence.	“There	must	have	been	a	stile	here,	Ajahn,	see	there’s	a	slight	path	
over	there.”	So	we	climbed	the	fence,	and	the	path	led	us	through	grass-
land	past	strange	circular	hummocks,	each	about	five	metres	across.	

There	were	hundreds	of 	them	and	each	was	awash	with	wildflowers:	
thyme,	rock	rose,	bird’s-foot	trefoil	and	purple	milk	vetch.	I	knew	these	as	
plants	of 	chalk	but	this	grassland	was	on	sandy	Breckland	soils.	Intrigued,	
I	explored	one	of 	the	mounds	and	found	chalk	mixed	with	the	sand.	As	we	
went	on,	the	path	became	more	distinct.	It	was	leading	to	a	pre-fabricated	
building,	which	we	assumed	must	be	used	by	the	farmer.	But	it	proved	to	
be	the	visitors’	centre	for	Grime’s	Graves	which	we	had	been	looking	at	
the	back	of.	

At	the	front	was	an	empty	car	park	and	information	boards,	and	inside	
two	young	assistants	in	grey-blue	English	Heritage	uniforms	stood,	dumb-
founded	by	our	sudden	appearance,	behind	a	counter.	“Excuse	me,	but	
where	have	you	come	from?”	

“Down	that	path,”	I	replied,	gesturing	behind	the	building.	
“Do	you	know	that	you	have	just	walked	through	an	archaeological	
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site?”
So	that	was	what	all	those	strange	mounds	were!	We	apologised	and	

explained	about	trying	to	follow	our	walk	of 	twenty-five	years	before.	
I	told	them	where	we	had	been	and	were	yet	to	go.	It’s	a	good	story	so	
when	I	then	suggested	to	Ajahn	Amaro	that	this	time	we	could	perhaps	
take	a	proper	look,	they	said	there’d	be	no	charge	for	him	as	a	monk.	

So	I	got	to	see	Grime’s	Graves	this	time.	With	hard	hats	on	we	clam-
bered	steeply	down	the	shaft	of 	one	of 	the	mounds	that	had	been	exca-
vated,	passing	through	sandstone,	then	the	chalk	with	occasional	layers	
of 	flint.	At	the	base,	tunnels	led	sideways	to	small	caverns.	Some	still	con-
tained	the	artefacts	that	had	been	found	in	them:	antler	bones	for	digging,	
pottery	and	objects	believed	to	be	used	for	worship.	We	peered	in	at	them	
and	wondered	at	it	all.	The	assistant	explained	how	the	pits	were	excavated	
by	Stone	Age	humans	digging	for	the	high-quality	flint,	and	how	the	extent	
of 	each	pit	had	been	determined	by	how	far	light	penetrated.	The	pieces	
of 	flint	were	knapped	(split	by	striking	them)	to	create	sharp-edged	flakes	
that	were	worked	to	create	tools,	weapons	and	smaller	pieces	for	creating	
sparks	to	light	fires.	At	one	time,	she	told	us,	Grime’s	Graves	was	the	prin-
cipal	source	for	flint	for	southern	England.	Its	strange	name	was	given	later	
by	the	people	of 	the	Bronze	Age,	who,	not	knowing	what	the	mounds	
were,	attributed	them	to	Grimr,	another	name	for	Odin,	the	Norse	god	of 	
war.	The	entrance	road	we	followed	when	we	left	led	to	the	rise	that	Car-
ole	and	I	had	looked	back	at	the	site	from	on	the	first	walk.	And	there	were	
old	markers	for	the	Red	Route,	showing	it	had	gone	around	the	site,	not	
through	it.	

The	Red	Route	now	took	us	under	mature	beeches	and	along	the	tree-
lined	drive	that	led	to	Lynford	Hall.	The	hall	was	a	hotel	with	its	grounds	
and	ornamental	lakes	full	of 	ducks,	geese	and	swans,	on	the	water	and	
waddling	about	the	lawns.	Ajahn	fed	plain	chocolate	to	a	pair	of 	quacking	
mallards	while	we	rested.	We	tried	to	look	in	at	the	chapel	but	it	was	now	
another	dog	breeding	kennel.	Our	path	then	led	through	the	arboretum,	
winding	between	massive	conifers	and	specimen	hardwoods,	to	a	lane	
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leading	east	beside	a	brook.	The	map	showed	army	training	ranges	ahead,	
closed	to	walkers,	but	the	old	Red	Route	crossed	a	small	bridge	to	head	
north	along	the	boundary.	We	had	been	hoping	this	might	be	a	good	place	
to	camp,	and	it	was.	We	came	to	the	bridge	and	put	down	our	packs	in	a	
perfect	patch	of 	grassland	backed	by	alder	woodland	with	the	water	flow-
ing	past	towards	a	small	lake.

Fifteen	minutes	later	a	car	drove	up	and	stopped	at	the	bridge.	Three	
young	guys	with	short	cropped	hair	got	out	with	an	older	woman	and	un-
loaded	packs	of 	beer	cans,	food,	and	folding	chairs	which	they	set	up	and	
then	settled	in	to	drink	beer	and	chat.	So	we	gave	up	on	the	perfect	camp-
site	and	picked	up	our	bags.	As	we	headed	on	we	wondered	what	they	
were	up	to.	We	agreed	they	must	be	soldiers	using	the	army	ranges.	Ajahn	
suggested	maybe	the	woman	was	one	of 	their	mothers	or	an	elder	sister.	I	
thought	it	more	likely	she	was	a	local	prostitute,	but	didn’t	mention	it.	

A	path	followed	the	boundary	fence,	passing	red	and	white	signs	warn-
ing	‘Military	Firing	Range.	KEEP	OuT.’	Beyond	was	a	landscape	left	as	
it	was	sixty	years	before.	There	were	no	conifers	or	large	modern	fields,	
instead	large	oaks	stood	in	parkland	of 	rough	grass	grazed	by	sheep,	with	
small	spinneys	of 	trees	and	larger	patches	of 	native	woodland.	During	the	
Second	World	War	the	government	took	some	fifty	square	miles	for	the	
army.	At	the	time	they	said	they	would	give	it	back,	but	never	did.	Now	
only	the	old	residents	are	allowed	in,	just	once	a	year	to	visit	the	grave-
yards.	Some	of 	the	ancient	oaks	were	fabulous	multi-armed	beasts	–	Ajahn	
spent	some	time	photographing	the	best	one.		

We	camped	that	night	on	the	edge	of 	an	intensely	cultivated	field	
where	I	had	to	climb	the	raised	embankments	of 	a	new	reservoir	for	our	
water	to	make	tea.	Local	lads	raced	their	motorbikes	up	and	down	a	near-
by	road	while	the	slightest	sliver	of 	a	new	moon	appeared	in	the	fading	
blue	sky.

That	evening	we	realised,	looking	at	our	battered	copy	of 	the	journal,	
that	we	must	have	left	the	Red	Route	at	Grime’s	Graves	because	it	said	we	
camped	to	the	west	on	Fouldon	Common… 
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…which turned out to be yet another botanical paradise: milkworts, 
twayblades, adder’s-tongues and water-violets (to name a few), were all 
around us. In the morning we had a straight run along the lanes into 
Swaffham. This area is spread with wide fields bordered by Scots pine, 
greens and greys undulating gently in the early mist.

When we arrived and Nanda saw us, she flung her tiny arms aloft 
in greeting. She is the elfin archetype of  a little old lady – soft-natured, 
white-haired and beaming. With more than eighty years behind her she 
had met the Sangha and been ordained by Ajahn Sumedho as an honor-
ary nun. This day we shared a meal and a glorious time together: potter-
ing through Swaffham’s gardens having long and interesting talks. Later 
on, once in the bath, I found a lone tick on my right leg. These little mites 
dig into your skin and then lock themselves in place. At first they are the 
size of  a pin-head and you cannot feel them at all; after a few days of  
ingesting your blood, however, they have grown to be as big as a pea and 
their presence is extremely painful. It is hard to remove them without 
killing them so, after anaesthetising it with witch-hazel, I carefully dug 
it out, plus its mandibles’ worth of  flesh. I feared for a while that it had 
not survived the operation and was very happy when I saw it coming 
to; unfortunately, as I was showing it to Nick, it hopped down onto the 
carpet. Somewhere, tucked alone under a good tuft, I suspect it is sleeping 
now, having slightly woozy sheep-tick dreams and gathering its strength 
for another day.

Our time with Sister Nanda was packed with exciting little trifles: 
talks and visits, gardens and flowers and a stream of  ‘allowables’ which 
came our way at unerringly frequent intervals; sweets and chocolates 
heaped, daintily, on little dishes for our delight. If  ever there was a de-
vata in the world, Nanda, in the company of  bhikkhus, is the one. We 
spent the next morning looking at old photographs and getting our things 
ready for our departure; Nanda prepared another banquet for us and, as 
a special “treat”, she bought us fish and chips. She is so kind and gener-
ous, one has to practically hold her down to stop her from running about 
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bringing things; she gave me a beautiful mother-of-pearl shell to put on 
my shrine. After the meal her son came round and we had a good chat 
together; Nanda seems to have spent most of  her life in the company of, 
and caring for, men whom life has wounded: her father, her husband, her 
son. She lives as a small light, dissolving the darkness that has invaded, 
truly a great blessing in the world.

What	Ajahn	didn’t	mention	was	that	her	flat	was	in	sheltered	housing	
for	the	elderly,	with	just	a	bed-sitting	room,	small	kitchen	and	bathroom.	
unfazed	by	this,	she	insisted	on	giving	the	main	room	over	to	us	and	made	
up	a	small	bed	for	herself 	on	the	kitchen	floor.	

Nanda	died	fifteen	years	later,	in	1988,	but	before	that	she	fulfilled	her	
wish	to	live	as	a	Buddhist	nun,	something	she	had	wanted	to	do	since	she	
lived	in	Sri	Lanka	as	a	young	woman.	When	her	single	son	reached	retire-
ment	age	–	he	had	been	a	head	teacher	in	a	local	junior	school	–	she	felt	
able	to	leave	him	and	move	to	Amaravati.	But	on	a	visit	home	the	follow-
ing	Christmas	she	fell	and	broke	her	leg	badly	and	was	taken	in	to	the	local	
hospital.	Carole	told	us	how	she	went	to	see	her	with	Paul.		

“She	had	not	taken	any	fluids	and	she	said,	‘Carole,	I	really	would	like	
an	eggnog.’	‘Oh	right,	whatever	you	like,	Nanda.’	I	thought	we	would	
forget	the	no	alcohol	thing	as	a	nun.	I	remember	searching	Kings	Lynn	for	
a	bottle	of 	sherry,	then	going	back	to	mix	her	one	up,	she	drank	a	bit	and	
then	said,	‘Who	are	those	people	over	there?’	I	could	see	no	one,	and	she	
said,	‘They	have	been	telling	me	I	have	to	go	with	them.’	So	I	said,	‘Trust	
them,	just	go	with	them,	Nanda,	it’s	all	right.’	‘Are	you	sure?’	‘yes.’	And	she	
closed	her	eyes	and	never	woke	up	from	that.	She	died	the	next	day.”

Although	we	knew	Nanda	was	no	longer	in	Swaffham	we	still	wanted	
to	visit	the	town	to	honour	her	memory,	so	from	our	campsite	we	cut	
across	country	heading	for	the	route	we	had	taken	the	last	time	into	Swaff-
ham.	As	we	were	walking	along,	I	heard	a	cry	behind	me	from	Ajahn	Am-
aro.	I	stopped	and	turned.	

“A	big	grey-white	bird	was	flying	along	the	road	very	low,	saw	me	and	
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veered	off.”	
I	think	he’d	seen	a	Montagu’s	harrier,	which	I’d	loved	to	have	seen	my-

self,	as	in	Britain	they	only	breed	in	north	Norfolk.	By	then	we	were	walk-
ing	through	a	wide	rolling	landscape	of 	sandy	farmed	fields	separated	by	
windbreak	hedges	of 	old	stunted	Scots	pines,	looking	like	rows	of 	twisted	
giant	bonsai.	Most	of 	the	fields	had	been	taken	over	by	the	new	industrial	
agriculture.	

Mid-morning,	after	a	stop	to	admire	hundreds	of 	pigs	that	had	
churned	up	one	of 	the	fields,	we	realised	we	had	only	ninety	minutes	left	
before	we	had	to	eat	the	noon	meal,	and	had	to	hurriedly	stomp	along.	I	
thought	we	weren’t	going	to	make	it	to	Swaffham	in	time,	and	stopped	
to	check	the	bus	schedule	in	a	village	we	passed	through,	but	I	had	not	
reckoned	on	Ajahn	Amaro;	I	could	not	keep	up	with	him,	he	was	walking	
so	fast.	We	made	it	with	ten	minutes	to	spare,	the	last	stretch	watched	by	
a	retired	couple	out	for	a	morning	stroll,	he	wearing	a	baseball	cap,	who	
stood	gaping	with	their	heads	slowly	turning	as	Ajahn	motored	by.	Bud-
dhist	monks	were	not	a	common	sight	in	north	Norfolk.	

We	ate	fish	and	chips	in	honour	of 	Nanda,	in	the	graveyard	of 	an	im-
posing	church,	where	mourners	attending	a	funeral	gathered	beneath	lime	
trees.	Carole,	who	had	come	to	collect	us,	found	us	there	amidst	the	old	
moss	and	lichened	grave	stones	and	shared	one	last	Nanda	story.

“Ajahn,	do	you	remember	when	Nanda	went	up	to	the	Dalai	Lama	at	
the	Albert	Hall?”

“yes.	Completely	unscripted.	Six	thousand	people	there,	and	he	about	
to	give	a	Dhamma	talk…”

“I	was	on	the	opposite	side	to	the	Sangha.	you	were	all	sitting	in	rows	
together,	all	the	Buddhist	traditions,	maroons,	ochres,	blacks	and	greys,	
and	then	suddenly	this	little	white	figure	got	up	and,	‘Oh	no,	it’s	Nanda,	
what’s	she	going	to	do?’	Everyone	was	holding	their	breath.”

“But	definitely	not	a	terrorist	or	a	Chinese	assassin,”	added	Ajahn.
“And	she	toddled	all	the	way	across	the	floor,	came	up	to	His	Holiness	

and	presented	this	little	gold	box	with	a	ribbon	round	it	filled	with	fudge,	
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Nanda’s	home-made	fudge.”	
The	mourners	for	the	funeral	had	been	gathering	outside	the	church	

in	their	respectable	best.	When	the	hearse	arrived	the	coffin	was	borne	by	
six	male	relatives	and	welcomed	at	the	church	door	by	the	solemn	local	
vicar,	in	black	and	white	vestments.	As	everyone	then	filed	in	Carole	asked:	

“And	do	you	remember	Nanda’s	funeral?”
“The	vicar	tying	himself 	into	knots	trying	to	ignore	the	fact	that	she	

was	a	Buddhist	nun,”	Ajahn	recalled,	“despite	there	being	forty	monastics	
in	the	congregation.”	Then	he	impersonated	the	vicar,	“Community	was	
very	important	to	her…”		

“And	going	to	see	Nanda	laid	out	in	the	crematorium.	She	looked	so	
different.”	

“Totally	transformed,	she	seemed	half 	the	size.	She	had	so	much	en-
ergy	and	presence	that,	when	she	died,	she	was	almost	like	a	little	cat,	or	
a	child,	she	was	so	tiny.	I	don’t	know	if 	I	have	seen	the	difference	between	
life	and	death	being	so	pronounced	for	anyone	else.”

“Her	body	was	definitely	just	her	vehicle,	when	she	left	it	didn’t	resem-
ble	her	personality	at	all.”

We	left	for	Carole’s	car	and	drove	north	on	motorways	to	stay	that	
night	with	Kath	Steward	and	George	Abramson	near	the	start	of 	the	next	
section	we	would	walk	together.	They	are	old	friends	of 	mine	–	we	met	
a	few	years	before	the	original	walk	at	the	Newcastle	university	Buddhist	
Society	I	ran	then.	I	discovered	when	planning	the	new	walk	that	Carole	
knew	them	too,	but	by	different	means.	Then	on	this	walk	Daniel	told	us	
that	it	was	they	who	had	taken	him	to	Harnham	Monastery,	where	he	had	
been	told	to	help	us	on	that	original	walk.	I	increasingly	wonder	if 	all	these	
connections	are	just	coincidence.	Or	are	they	the	physical	manifestation	in	
this	life	of 	something	we	brought	with	us	from	previous	attempts	to	find	
the	way	out?
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At about three o’clock the rain had cleared and, after one final shower, it 
was a warm bright afternoon. We tromped down a long green lane filled 
with rain-soaked cow-parsley and may-blossom, it felt good to be outside 
again. We followed the lane westward through lush farmland; watching 
sunlight sparkling on the rivulet running down the path, it seemed just 
like the lark song: a thing so clear and beautiful, there is nothing you can 
say or think, it dances past the naming mind, glittering a smile and dar-
ing you to create. We put our packs down for a rest at the edge of  a huge 
wheat field and sat for a while in the sun. After a moment a man came 
up to us and said hello. He was a truck-driver who made a run every 
week from Nottingham down through East Anglia and on Thursdays he 
would park in the wood by this wheat field to spend the night. He had 
never met other people at this spot before and was delighted to see us. We 
talked a long time about life and religion; he was a good man and very 
kindly offered to donate his sandwiches to us but, being well-supplied 
with food and not wishing him to go without, we declined the offer.

I	still	remember	that	place	well.	We	had	been	right	on	the	edge	of 	the	
Breckland	with	the	flat	fens	laid	out	before	us.	We	had	left	the	lorry	driver	
to	walk	on	and	camped	in	a	wood	beside	the	River	Nar.	Then	the	following	
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day	we	had	crossed	the	Great	Ouse	where	the	land…	

…became completely flat; miles and miles of  lush, humble farms, deep 
ditches and vast skies. It was a long hot walk, following lanes and farm 
tracks all the way to Wisbech; our circular horizon broken only by oc-
casional trees and houses and the slight green ridge which we had come 
from in the East. We do not talk very much these days and the walking 
through such countryside is very peaceful, like North-East Thailand the 
land is vast, open and unexciting.

I	remember	the	enormous	churches	with	giant	spires	in	every	village,	
a	response	to	that	flat	monotony.

We arrived at Chapter House at about eight o’clock and were warmly met 
by Fizz, Tew Bunnag’s wife. Sitting in the kitchen we talked and drank 
tea, later Tew appeared, the evening sitting having finished, and we 
talked together for a while. He is very glad to have us join the retreat and 
many of  the people are eager to meet us. This morning we joined them 
for their first sitting of  the day; soon I will go down to give a talk and 
answer questions.

Tew	was	leading	a	T’ai	Chi	and	meditation	retreat	at	Chapter	House,	
a	place	originally	set	up	by	followers	of 	Dhiravamsa,	a	charismatic	Thai	
monk	who	taught	Buddhist	meditation	at	Wat	Buddhapadipa,	which	is	
now	the	Wimbledon	Thai	Temple,	in	the	late	1960s.	True	to	those	times,	
Dhiravamsa	had	been	seduced	by	the	sense	of 	excitement	and	freedom	
that	came	with	his	young	Western	followers,	had	disrobed	for	one	of 	
them,	and	then	to	her	dismay	had	moved	on,	embracing	the	new	‘free	love’	
ethos.	Chapter	House	became	a	place	where	he	experimented	with	com-
bining	the	Buddhist	teachings	with	other	techniques.	As	well	as	medita-
tion,	T’ai	Chi	and	yoga,	there	were	other	courses	with	encounter	sessions	
and	various	psychological	formats,	some	carried	out	in	the	nude.	It	was	
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much	as	the	now	notorious	guru	Bhagwan	Shree	Rajneesh	was	doing	on	a	
larger	scale	in	India,	then	America.	By	the	time	we	visited,	Dhiravamsa	had	
also	moved	on	to	California	leaving	Tew,	who	had	been	his	assistant,	to	run	
the	centre.	

We	had	been	invited	to	stop	there	when	we	visited	Noy	Thomson;	
Tew	and	Fizz	were	staying	with	her	as	Noy	had	been	Dhiravamsa’s	main	
supporter,	helping	to	buy	Chapter	House.	But	by	then	she	was	disillu-
sioned	and	had	started	to	support	the	monastery	instead.	We	spent	three	
nights	at	Chapter	House,	Ajahn	Amaro	spending	a	lot	of 	the	time	talking	
informally	to	the	participants…

…they went off  for a T’ai Chi session except for one old man who stayed 
behind to talk. He was a strangely bright person tangled in all kinds of  
doubt, I did my best to stay empty and be patient, it was plain that there 
was little I could say. Doubt is never truly resolved in words, so I just sat 
there, soaking up his world. The next day he thanked me for spending 
time with him, not for what was said but for listening, he looked several 
shades brighter – listening to people is much harder than talking to them. 
Later on the others came round and sat with us, asking more questions 
about practice and use of  meditation. It was a good talk and we were 
there for a couple of  hours, only the arrival of  cold and rain eventually 
sending us indoors.

One	of 	the	participants	had	been	so	inspired	that	she	became	a	Bud-
dhist	nun	at	Amaravati,	eventually	becoming	Ajahn	Siripanya.	Not	only	
that,	but	she	in	turn	had	inspired	her	younger	brother	to	visit	Harnham	
Monastery	and	he	then	became	a	Buddhist	monk.	As	Ajahn	wrote	at	the	
time:

I felt like some kind of  wandering enzyme; everywhere we go people begin 
to talk of  setting up retreats and monasteries and of  visiting Chithurst 
and Harnham.
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Our	visit	had	an	effect	on	Tew	also.	He	told	Ajahn	that	he	had	become	
disillusioned	with	the	Chapter	House	approach	and	had	intended	not	
to	teach	there	anymore,	but	with	Ajahn’s	visit	he	was	inspired	to	invite	
bhikkhus	to	teach,	and	return	the	focus	to	more	conventional	Dhamma	
teachings.	We	were	impressed	how	something	that	felt	so	simple	to	us	
could	have	such	a	seemingly	profound	effect	on	others.	

But	now	that	I	am	older,	I	am	more	circumspect.	The	effects	of 	inspi-
ration	do	not	last.	Tew	never	got	round	to	that	invitation,	and	now	twenty-
five	years	later,	Ajahn	Siripanya	and	her	brother	are	back	in	lay	life.	Having	
become	a	senior	nun,	she	became	unhappy	with	the	position	of 	women	in	
the	Theravadan	tradition,	and	started	the	first	nuns’	community	separate	
from	the	monks.	When	the	other	nuns	didn’t	want	to	live	under	her	direc-
tion,	she	left	and	now	lives	with	the	one	nun	who	stayed	with	her,	making	
biscuits	for	sale	at	London	markets.	Her	brother	later	also	disrobed,	feeling	
the	Buddhist	Sangha,	as	he	said,	was	‘not	giving	me	the	support	I	needed.’	
He	tried	being	a	lay	meditation	teacher,	supported	by	the	woman	he	left	
for,	but	has	now	left	her	to	run	a	business,	realising	he	‘had	to	embrace	
capitalism’	to	survive	in	a	lay	life	that	proved	much	less	supportive.

It	was	Carole	Chiverton	who	told	us	that	Chapter	House	itself 	had	
now	also	gone.	“A	few	years	back,	when	I	was	visiting	an	old	dear	on	my	
rounds	I	would	drive	past	this	big	garden	wall	and	think,	‘I	know	that!’	
Eventually	I	realised	it	was	Chapter	House,	but	the	house	had	been	demol-
ished	and	there	were	flats	there	instead.	What	the	locals	must	have	thought	
–	all	that	love-in,	psycho-babble	stuff 	going	on	in	the	fens!”	And	it	was	Noy	
Thomson	who	told	us	what	happened	to	Fizz	and	Tew.	

“Oh,	Fizz	died,	many	years	ago.	Cancer.	Tew	had	left	her	for	someone	
else,	but	came	back	to	nurse	her.	Now	his	daughter	is	making	him	pay.	
Very	difficult	for	him.	Too	much	time	teaching	others,	not	enough	time	
for	his	family.”	

How	committed	our	practice	is	and	how	long	we	can	keep	at	it…	
These	things	seem	to	be	ruled	by	karma.	There	are	not	many	like	Ajahn	
Amaro	who	can	keep	at	it,	with	that	level	of 	commitment,	for	life.	
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We	had	left	the	morning	after	the	retreat	ended.	

It felt good to be clicking along the road again. It was a sunny day and 
people greeted us cheerfully as we passed by. Even though we walked all 
day on country lanes and on a good straight path beside the River Nene, I 
was finding it very hard to concentrate. That familiar gnawing angst of  
‘something’s wrong’ hung ever in the background and, on reflection, I put 
it down to be the karmic result of  having had a long lie-in that morning. 
Despite the sun, the waving river-banks of  soft grass, I felt persistently 
wretched; patience and a lot of  sitting I decided would be the best cure. 
We reached the sea-wall at the mouth of  the river that evening, sitting in 
the last of  the day’s sun we sheltered from the wind; warm but blasting 
inland from the sea. It was after ten o’clock and still twilight when we 
turned in, the first stars had appeared and there were no clouds; I got up 
from my sitting mat, stuffed my hands into the pockets of  my foam-filled 
waistcoat, stretched my back and looked around.

“Yup,” I thought, straightening my knees, blinking at the stars and 
evening sky, “despite a nameless discontent, blabbering aimless streams 
of  thought, a clutch of  painful gnawing doubts, everything is just as it 
should be.”

By the next dawn the wind had dropped so we sat on top of  the sea-
wall and watched the early sun, the sky was clear and soon the air felt 
quite warm again. I find it continually amazing now to realise that this 
world is just a shadow or a gesture of  the Unborn; I look around, look at 
myself  – it is so convincing, seems so real, so important, yet always in the 
background there is the silent balm, the endless song of  life’s true nature: 
the real real, calling from afar, reminding you – “not so, not so.”

I	teach	meditation	these	days	and	I	get	that	same	post-teaching	experi-
ence.	Initially,	the	pleasant	feeling	continues	but	then	quickly	ebbs	away	
and	one	is	left	with	the	inevitable	opposite	–	being	admired	and	praised	
like	that	has	an	effect	you	only	notice	after	you	leave,	but	when	that	too	is	
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gone,	one	is	left	with	profundity.	That	can	be	the	great	benefit	of 	teach-
ing:	it	ensures	you	experience	what	you	are	trying	to	teach	–	providing	you	
don’t	seek	to	hold	on	to	the	pleasant.	That	was	the	problem,	I	imagine,	for	
Dhiravamsa	and	others	who	became	so	popular	so	young.	They	believed	
all	that	adulation	was	based	on	something	real.

We walked all day along the sea-wall of  the Wash, an earth embank-
ment dividing the sea and saltmarsh in the north from the farmland to 
the south. In the morning as we ate our meal, the local nazgûl, jet fighter 
planes, roared continually overhead; circling around the area, they ac-
companied us all day. When I heard we would be walking by the marshes 
of  the Wash I had imagined bleak empty stretches of  boggy grass, lonely, 
silent but for the occasional cry of  sea-birds; as we continued the planes 
came lower and louder until we found ourselves walking beside a firing 
range which occupied several miles of  the marsh and where the planes 
were having target practice. We could see the dust kicked up by their bul-
lets and the smoke rising from their bombs. It was a hot sunny day and 
we strode along, quite tickled by the strangeness of  the scene.

I	find	the	reference	to	the	nazgul	especially	apt;	they	are	the	ghastly	
flying	wraiths	from	The Lord of  the Rings,	a	book	popular	in	Ajahn	Amaro’s	
hippy	youth.	After	that	we	had	spent	an	uncomfortable	night	camped	on	
the	sea-wall	where	the	wind	flapping	the	tent	kept	both	of 	us	awake.	The	
next	day	we	left	the	Wash	and	headed	along	lanes	towards	Boston.

From miles away we had been able to pin-point the town by its huge tow-
er which dominates the skyline. It is known affectionately by the locals as 
‘The Boston Stump’ and is supposed to be the tallest church in England. 
At first it was pale, shadowy and indistinct but as the day passed and we 
drew closer, its image became clearer and more solid. 

I	arrived	in	Boston	this	time	on	my	own,	by	train,	as	Ajahn	and	I	had	
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skipped	rewalking	this	part	together,	having	been	driven	from	Swaffham	
directly	to	Ilkley	by	Carole.	When	I	approached	this	time,	the	distant	view	
of 	‘The	Boston	Stump,’	which	I	was	watching	from	the	train	window,	was	
dominated	by	the	towering	dark	clouds	of 	a	departing	rain	storm,	above	
the	wide	fens.	

I	then	made	my	way	from	the	station	through	streets	glistening	with	
its	recent	rain.	At	the	river	Witham	I	set	off 	north	on	a	footpath	lined	by	
townhouses.	I	was	looking	for	our	next	campsite,	but	I	soon	started	to	sus-
pect	I	had	chosen	the	wrong	bank.	I	asked	a	passing	couple	but	they	were	
East	European	and	had	no	idea	which	bank	had	the	path	to	Coningsby.	
The	next	man	didn’t	even	speak	English,	so	I	turned	back	and	called	into	
the	Witham	Sailing	Club,	housed	in	a	modest	two-storey	box	in	the	garden	
of 	a	townhouse.	The	two	men	and	a	woman	packing	up	confirmed	I	was	
on	the	wrong	bank	and	laughed	at	my	problems	getting	directions.	

“We’ve	the	highest	percentage	of 	immigrants	in	the	country.	If 	you	
see	twenty	people	in	the	street,	seventeen	of 	them’ll	be	foreign.”	They	
told	me	how	the	harvesting	and	packing	of 	Lincolnshire’s	vegetables,	once	
done	by	locals,	had,	with	the	European	union,	been	taken	over	by	immi-
grants,	first	from	Portugal	and	Spain,	then	Poland	and	Lithuania.	

“This	used	to	be	a	nice	little	market	town	but	it’s	completely	changed.	
In	the	papers	it	says	we’re	a	‘vibrant	multicultural	society’	but	I	don’t	know	
about	that!	They	really	don’t	know	how	to	look	after	things;	they	don’t	
seem	to	use	the	wheelie	bins,	their	back	gardens	are	just	full	of 	rubbish.”	
He	suggested	I	could	camp	round	the	back	of 	the	club.	“There’s	water	
from	an	outside	tap	and	if 	anyone	asks	just	say	Joe	the	secretary	said	you	
could.”	So	I	left	my	bag	hidden	under	a	shrub	and	went	back	into	Boston	
for	the	evening.	

It	had	been	a	strange	journey	to	Boston,	one	full	of 	mistakes	cor-
rected	by	good	fortune,	like	that	offer	to	camp.	I	had	left	my	boarding	pass	
in	a	restaurant	at	the	airport,	my	bag	on	the	plane.	Then	walking	round	
the	station	aimlessly,	I	had	nearly	missed	my	train,	then	fell	asleep	on	it,	
missing	the	station	where	I	was	to	be	collected	by	an	old	friend,	Sue	Lunn	
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Rockliffe,	but	it	had	all	worked	out.	Pass	and	bag	were	brought	to	me	by	
staff 	and	the	old	station	building	at	the	stop	where	I	did	get	off 	the	train	
was	a	wonderful	railway	bookshop	where	railway	buffs	perused	obscure	
literature	about	long-lost	branch	lines.	They	also	had	all	the	maps,	second-
hand,	I	needed	for	the	next	part	of 	the	walk,	and	I	was	quite	happy	waiting	
there	for	Sue	to	pick	me	up.	

I	was	in	that	daze,	unable	to	focus	properly	on	anything,	because	of 	
two	months	spent	concentrated	on	the	needs	of 	my	partner,	Mich.	She	
had	received	a	diagnosis	of 	cancer	when	I	had	returned	from	walking	with	
Ajahn	Amaro,	and	had	to	have	an	urgent	major	operation.	Staying	with	
Sue	for	two	days,	I	was	finally	able	to	fall	apart,	knowing	Mich	was	over	
the	worst	of 	it	and	being	looked	after	by	a	student	of 	mine.	Then	I	took	
the	train	to	Boston.

Mich’s	illness	accounts	for	the	long	delay	between	the	sections	Ajahn	
Amaro	and	I	walked	together	and	those	I	returned	to	do	later.	The	delay	
keeps	increasing	the	further	on	we	go,	as	I	returned	to	Ireland	frequently	
to	spend	time	at	home	with	her.	

I	made	my	way	to	the	famous	church,	passing	through	narrow	streets	
with	old	houses	of 	dark	crumbling	brick,	the	tower	appearing	above	their	
roofs,	dominating	the	town.	The	church	itself 	was	large	and	ornate,	of 	sol-
id	stone	set	by	the	river,	but	still	not	on	the	same	scale	as	its	massive	tower.	
All	the	large	churches	of 	the	fens	date	from	the	Middle	Ages,	when	vast	
quantities	of 	wool	were	exported	from	here	–	the	so-called	‘wool	boom.’	
Boston	was	the	most	important	port,	a	member	of 	the	Hanseatic	League	
and	the	fourth	richest	town	in	England.	

Inside	the	church	two	elderly	ladies	were	finishing	serving	tea	to	the	
few	participants	of 	a	service	of 	evensong	which	was	about	to	commence.	
The	small	congregation	looked	so	lonely	as	we	sat	down	amidst	the	many	
pews	of 	this,	the	largest	parish	church	in	England.	Evensong	in	the	large	
churches	and	cathedrals	of 	England	is	a	little	appreciated	treasure	these	
days.	The	choir,	visiting	from	another	town,	was	led	in	formal	proces-
sion	by	three	priest	officiants,	the	junior	carrying	a	cross	at	the	front.	The	
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service	was	magnificent:	opening	music	from	the	organ,	the	choir’s	voices	
rising	up	inside	the	starkly	beautiful	bare	stone	church,	evening	sunlight	
streaming	in	through	stained	glass	windows,	brief 	words	of 	the	priest	set	
about	by	music.	A	member	of 	the	congregation	had	died	that	day,	‘may	
she	rest	in	eternal	peace’	–	after	what	I	had	just	gone	through	it	all	seemed	
so	poignant.	But,	there	were	more	choristers	and	priests	than	congrega-
tion.	And	no	one,	I	noted,	was	foreign.	Although	the	Poles,	Lithuanians,	
Portuguese	and	Spanish	all	attend	church	in	much	greater	numbers	than	
the	English,	they	are	Catholic	and	probably	cram	into	a	small	modern	
church	on	the	edge	of 	town.

After	that	I	wandered	through	Boston,	where,	sure	enough,	many	
more	foreigners	were	on	the	evening	streets	than	English.	There	were	two	
Polish	pubs	full	of 	boisterous	Poles	and	taped	Polish	music,	as	well	as	Por-
tuguese	and	Polish	shops	open	late	and	doing	good	trade.	It	was	the	night	
of 	the	European	cup	final,	and	a	small	Spanish	tapas	bar	was	offering	free	
food	and	drinks	as	Spain	was	in	the	final.	So	I	joined	a	dozen	Spaniards,	
three	Poles	and	four	other	English,	to	watch	and	then	celebrate	Spain	beat-
ing	Germany,	a	truly	multicultural	event.

Next	morning	I	set	off 	along	the	correct	bank…

At one time the Witham must have meandered all around these low flat 
fields, nowadays it follows a strong broad band, channelled into straight 
stretches with tall embankments on either side, there are cattle most of  
the way along and they have made good paths. We pitched the tent on a 
flat patch below the bank and climbed back up on top, there was a beauti-
ful sunset and while we sat an otter floated by looking at us; later on we 
could hear it upstream, splashing about as it fished.
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It	seems	a	shame	to	mention	it	but	I	suspect	it	was	not	an	otter.	They	
were	absent	then	from	most	of 	England	except	the	far	north	and	west,	
killed	off 	like	other	top-end	predators	by	the	use	of 	organopesticides	in	the	
1950s	and	60s.	The	fens	would	have	been	a	prime	area	for	the	use	of 	such	
poisons.	It	is	more	likely	it	was	an	American	mink,	which	have	escaped	
from	mink	farms	and	spread	along	the	rivers.	They	are	much	easier	to	see	
than	otters,	which	are	far	more	nocturnal.	As	well	as	fish,	they	eat	birds	
and	small	animals	and	have	resulted	in	the	loss	of 	other	native	wildlife.

	
The next morning we carried on for a few miles along the river and chose 
a good spot on the embankment to have our meal. At this time Nick had 
been getting low on funds and was experimenting with cheap ways of  
keeping us nourished; our food was thus basic and very simple. Having 
been struck by the sight of  a pint tub of  cheap natural yoghurt in a Bos-
ton shop, Nick had thought what a nice change it would make for us. Our 
custom was for him to prepare the food, put it in my bowl and then after-
wards offer it to me. He poured in half  of  the yoghurt and then, having 
divided a large brown loaf  into two equal chunks, placed one of  these in 
there too; around the sides were lumps of  carrot and a number of  ginger 
biscuits. With it all arranged he offered it to me and gratefully I accepted 
– a noble square Sumeru, standing in a thick white sea.

At first all went well but after a while of  breaking the bread, dunk-
ing it and conveying it to my mouth, yoghurt seemed to have got every-
where. With my robe falling off  into the food and up to my wrists with 
white gunk and breadcrumbs, I looked helplessly around for some solu-
tion to my predicament. Nick looked up from his Tupperware alms-bowl 
a little apologetic, “I’m sorry, bhante – I should have thought…”

“No problem,” I reassured him with a smile, “I think there are some 
tissues in my pack.”

After it was all over and we were all cleaned up, we sat and I 
watched the otter at work again: bobbing to the surface with a large sil-
very mouthful and then disappearing from our view. 
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Otters	have	since	returned	to	most	of 	England	with	the	banning	of 	the	
poisons	and	a	programme	of 	reintroduction,	but	they	are	still	difficult	to	
see.	On	this	walk	I	didn’t	have	any	luck	spotting	one,	but	I	did	see	a	barn	
owl	flapping	by,	glowing	white	in	the	early	morning	sun,	some	small	crea-
ture	dangling	from	its	talons.	Later	I	spotted	great	crested	grebes,	coots	
hurrying	away	across	the	water,	and	a	female	mallard	beating	its	wings	as	
it	fled,	pretending	they	were	broken,	while	its	ducklings	scurried	away	in	
the	opposite	direction.	The	wide	river	embankment,	once	a	railway	line,	
was	separated	by	a	channel	of 	water	from	the	flat	fields.	The	soils	were	
sandy	brown,	this	area	having	been	a	wide	sandbank	between	the	fens	and	
the	sea.	I	passed	a	telegraph	pole	topped	with	a	barn	owl	box	stamped	with	
‘No.	1723,	monitored	and	maintained	by	Wildlife	Conservation	Partner-
ship.’	The	owls,	too,	have	been	successfully	encouraged	to	re-colonise.

My	original	intention	had	been	to	walk	just	the	Lincoln	Wolds	again;	
only	because	the	train	went	to	Boston	did	I	add	this	extra	day.	Now	I	was	
glad	I	had	the	opportunity	to	enjoy	the	wide	flat	landscape	again.	The	fens	
stretched	into	the	far	distance	with	just	the	occasional	building	or	line	of 	
trees	indicating	a	small	road.	Above	them	the	sky	was	immense.

At	Chapel	Hill	there	was	now	a	large	caravan	site,	all	the	vans	col-
oured	off-white,	just	slightly	green	or	slightly	brown,	with	artificial	tiled	
roofs.	Every	one	was	so	beautifully	cared	for,	with	neatly	clipped	mini-
lawns,	or	small	decks,	with	trellises,	potted	plants,	hanging	baskets	–	even	
little	garden	sheds,	gravel	drives,	and	pint-sized	street	lamps.	They	seemed	
homes	in	miniature,	each	with	its	TV	aerial	and	a	space	for	the	car,	but	so	
crowded	together.	There	were	over	a	thousand	and	I	wondered	at	spend-
ing	one’s	holiday	like	that.	Past	Chapel	Hill	I	got	talking	to	a	lady	and	her	
adult	daughter	out	walking	their	dog.	They	lived	in	the	village,	and	told	
me	the	caravans	were	not	for	holidays.	“They	are	supposed	to	vacate	them	
for	a	month	or	two	in	the	winter	but	few	of 	them	do.	People	go	to	work	
from	there,	singles	who	can’t	afford	proper	housing.	But	most	are	retired	
couples.”

I	passed	two	more	such	caravan	sites	on	the	way	into	Coningsby,	the	
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second	a	new	development	with	the	grand	name	‘Tattershall	Lakes	Coun-
try	Park,’	the	‘lakes’	being	an	old	gravel	pit	on	the	edge	of 	the	Coningsby	
air	force	base.	A	middle-aged	woman	was	talking	on	the	phone	in	the	sales	
office	at	the	entrance	when	I	called	in	to	find	out	more,	a	cigarette	trailing	
smoke	from	an	ashtray	on	her	desk.	So	I	waited	on	a	sofa	surrounded	by	
sales	literature.	She	appeared	to	be	trying	to	sell	someone	a	caravan.	

“Does	he	own	the	car?	Well,	he	has	to	go	to	the	internet	site	I	told	you	
about.	He	can	get	a	loan	there	using	the	car.	I	could	help	him	with	that	
if 	you	don’t	have	a	computer.”	And	then,	“Well,	have	a	talk	with	him	and	
then	why	not	come	back	to	see	me.”	She	followed	it	with	another	call,	this	
one	with	an	apologetic	tone.	“I’m	certain	he	is	going	to	have	the	money	in	
the	bank	today,	he	just	isn’t	here	right	now.”

Then,	after	taking	a	draw	on	the	waiting	cigarette,	she	told	me	how	
most	of 	the	caravans	were	bought	by	people	from	the	industrial	towns	to	
the	west,	like	Nottingham	and	Leicester.	They	wanted	somewhere	in	the	
country.	

“But	what	is	there	to	do	here?”	I	asked.
“There	are	fabulous	outdoor	activities,	you	can	go	fishing,	and	walk-

ing.	There	is	boating	on	our	lake.	Why	not	buy	one	yourself ?	you	look	like	
someone	who	would	enjoy	a	site	like	this.”

“What!	I	live	on	the	west	coast	of 	Ireland	in	a	lovely	thatched	cottage!”
“Oh,	a	thatched	cottage.	you	must	have	real	insurance	problems	with	

that.”
She	really	was	trying	to	sell	me	a	caravan!	I	was	stunned.	I	just	made	

some	excuse	and	left.
Further	along	the	road	Tattershall	Castle,	owned	by	English	Herit-

age,	was	open	to	visitors.	I	climbed	to	the	ramparts	and	looked	out	over	
the	vast	fens	lapping	at	the	castle,	with	the	caravan	sites	and	air	force	base	
looking	like	so	much	flotsam.	Behind	me,	to	the	north,	the	Lincoln	Wolds	
rose	to	become	gentle	rolling	hills	dotted	with	woodlands.	Beside	the	cas-
tle	was	another	massive	church,	built	by	the	same	wealthy	wool	merchant	
who	had	built	the	mock	Tudor	castle.	A	sign	at	the	entrance	told	me	I	
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could	get	tea	there.	
Connie	and	June	wore	pinafores	and	served	tea	and	slices	of 	home-

made	cake	on	Mondays	from	a	stall	at	the	back	of 	the	vast	empty	church.	
“We	are	the	Monday	ladies,”	they	told	me	cheerfully.	So	I	asked	them	
about	the	caravan	sites.	

“Oh,	they	are	not	caravans,	you	know,	call	them	that	and	they	will	get	
all	uppity,”	then	June	put	on	a	posh	accent,	“‘I	live	at	the	Lakes,	you	know.’	
But	they	are	just	caravans	really,	aren’t	they,	Connie,	on	a	little	concrete	
pad	which	they	don’t	own,	they	just	rent.”

“yes,	and	they’ve	just	got	this	one	room	so	they	can’t	get	away	from	
each	other.”	“There’s	a	man	comes	to	the	church,	called	Jim,”	June	said	as	
Connie	nodded,	“They	are	not	getting	on.	All	they	have	is	the	television.	
What	else	do	you	do?	So	they	build	decking	and	put	up	lights,	if 	one	has	
got	three	the	next	one	has	nine,	even	conservatories.	Nothing	to	do	and	
all	this	money	from	selling	their	house.	And	the	caravans	are	really	cold	in	
winter	because	the	air	gets	up	underneath.”	

Connie	concurred,	“And	when	they	get	older	they	can’t	get	up	the	
steps	into	the	thing.”	

I	stood	there	holding	my	tea	and	cake,	listening	and	asking	the	occa-
sional	question	as	they	told	me	all	this.	Later,	when	I	was	reading	the	dis-
play	story	in	the	church	about	how	the	medieval	villagers	rose	up	with	the	
fen	boatmen	to	resist	the	sale	of 	their	magnificent	stained	glass	by	a	later	
landowner,	June	came	over	to	tell	me	more.	

“They	think	they	are	freeing	up	the	money	for	their	old	age,	so	they	
can	go	on	a	cruise	or	something,	but	what	they	don’t	realise	is	that	the	
money	doesn’t	really	last	long,	and	what	do	you	do	then?	They	can’t	get	
about	any	more	and	they	can’t	see	the	children	as	they	are	so	far	away	and	
too	busy.	They	regret	it.	But	they	can’t	move	back,	’cos	the	caravan	isn’t	
worth	anything	really.	How	do	they	buy	a	house	again?	Some	people	are	
so	gullible.”	She	shook	her	head	sadly.	She	would	be	the	same	age	as	them,	
and	this	was	something	that	really	moved	her.		

“What	I	tell	my	grandchildren	is	all	you	need	is	love.	If 	you’ve	got	fam-
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ily	and	you’ve	got	love	you	don’t	need	anything	else.”	
I	told	her	about	my	encounter	with	the	sales	lady	and	she	exclaimed,	

“The	people	who	run	these	things	are	sharks!	That’s	what	they	are,	
sharks!”

Like	the	mediaeval	landowner	who	managed	to	remove	the	stained	
glass	before	the	fen	boatmen	arrived…	Rain	then	got	in,	rotting	the	
woodwork	so	the	villagers	had	to	retreat	into	the	choir,	using	that	as	their	
church.	In	recent	years	they	had	started	to	try	to	restore	the	rest,	thus	the	
tea	stall	and	a	table	of 	second-hand	goods:	old	paperbacks	and	such.	They	
had	even	found	some	of 	the	stained	glass,	in	use	in	another	church.

I	walked	into	the	village	to	buy	provisions	for	my	journey	north	into	
the	Wolds	the	next	day.	Across	an	abandoned	canal	with	ducks	nibbling	at	
fringed	water	lily	was	a	garden	with	stone	terraces	and	potted	plants	lead-
ing	up	to	a	small	old-fashioned	bungalow.	An	old	couple,	both	in	light	blue,	
him	with	a	peaked	cap,	leant	over	a	flower	bed	together	while	he	poked	at	
it	absently	with	a	small	fork.	Gardening	is	something	couples	finally	get	to	
do	together	in	modern	society.	It	made	a	lovely	scene	and	I	reflected	how	
this	was	the	ideal	the	caravan	buyers	were	seeking	for	their	old	age.	But	
they	were	poor	people,	unable	to	afford	a	bungalow	in	the	country,	and	so	
instead	wasted	what	money	they	had	on	a	caravan.	It	always	seems	to	be	
so	for	the	poor	in	our	society.	

After	that	I	went	looking	for	an	oak	wood…

…where we camped the night. There was the lovely feeling to it of  old age 
and multiplicity of  life; there was also a horde of  mosquitoes and midges 
so we found an airy spot and lit a fire. It was the new moon that night 
and, as Nick and I had already shared the tent for the allowable limit 
of  three nights, I decided to sleep out by the fire. On my ground-sheet, 
covered by my robes and the waterproofs, I bedded down; it was late and 
I fell asleep instantly. There was no rain in the night and I awoke feel-
ing great, it was four o’clock (which I had not seen for a while), already 
bright and the air was ringing with birdsong. I got the fire going and did 
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some exercises; after a while Nick emerged from the tent and we sat to-
gether, warm by the fire in the morning sun, light and air, slowly waking 
up.

One	of 	the	monks’	training	rules,	the	minor	rules	for	which	there	
is	no	penance	if 	they	are	broken,	is	that	they	shouldn’t	spend	more	than	
three	nights	under	the	same	roof 	as	a	layman.	At	the	time	of 	the	Buddha,	
buildings	would	have	been	little	more	than	one	room,	so	now	there	is	
some	debate	in	the	Sangha	over	what	to	regard	as	a	roof:	a	whole	house,	
or	just	a	room.	But	with	a	tent	there	can	be	no	debate	and	Ajahn	Amaro,	
being	then	an	ardent	young	bhikkhu,	had	kept	to	that	rule.	He	also	had	
kept	to	eating	just	one	meal	a	day	which	was	not	even	a	rule,	just	an	extra	
allowable	ascetic	practice.	As	he	had	arisen	so	early	that	day,	later	he	had	
become	very	hungry:

We left the wood and walked into Mareham-le-Fen for supplies, we could 
see the hills beginning to our left and were quite struck by them after so 
long in flat country. After Nick had found the village shop we pressed on, 
I found myself  becoming quite uptight as we walked on and on, and on. 
‘Why don’t we just sit down and EAT? Find a beauty spot later, Nick. It’s 
terrible karma to keep a bhikkhu so hungry like this’ – my thoughts bub-
bled on – ‘This is RIDICULOUS!’ Eventually Nick picked up my mood 
and we carried on just until we reached a nearby wood, finally coming to 
a halt under a beech tree on the verge. He had been planning to go another 
three miles, to where our route met a good footpath but was happy we 
had stopped when we found out the time. I took the clock out of  my pack 
and looked at it – 12:16…

Once we had got over our initial surprise Nick managed to put the 
food together in a matter of  minutes; we were both able to eat quite calm-
ly and I only had half  an apple left by the time the midday limit arrived 
at one o’clock.

We walked on until we reached the footpath and found it to be a 
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broad, well-used track, before long the wind dropped again and the hu-
mid atmosphere returned. We sat down to take a rest in the long grass 
of  the verge. I was so tired and it was so comfy it seemed a little snooze 
would be just the thing, just this once; I wrapped myself  up in my robe, 
stretched out my legs and thought aaaaahhh…

It	can	be	difficult	to	find	monks	after	the	midday	meal	in	monasteries	
where	they	get	up	at	four	in	the	morning. That	day	Ajahn	had	slept	until	
five	p.m.,	then	awoke	to	me	boiling	water	on	a	fire	for	tea.	

That	snooze	meant	it	was	evening	as	we	made	our	way	from	there	to	
Snipe	Dales.	I	stopped	on	the	way	at	a	house	to	ask	for	water	and	returned	
smiling	broadly,	carrying	goat’s	milk,	tea,	sugar	and	eggs	as	well	as	the	wa-
ter.	This	was	to	happen	several	times	on	the	walk:	I	would	ask	for	water,	or	
directions,	then	be	asked	what	we	were	doing.	The	story	of 	walking	across	
England	with	a	Buddhist	monk	would	often	produce	an	offering,	or	an	
invitation.	This	time	we	had	received	both	and	I	returned	with	Ajahn	for	
more	tea	and	a	long	chat.	So	the	light	was	fading	as	we	had	made	our	way	
into	Snipe	Dales,	another	nature	reserve	I	had	found	on	the	map:

We pitched our tent on a hilltop just beyond the eastern edge. It was cold 
and rainy the next morning, there was a stiff  breeze and the skies were 
heavy. As I sat on the hilltop I could feel the effect again of  trying to fill 
up the unknown with the known, as on the day before: waiting to see 
if  there was a shop in the village; waiting to see where Nick was going 
to stop walking; now waiting to see where Nick had gone having disap-
peared so early. “Has he missed the time again? Will there be a village 
shop?” You can feel a whimpering compulsion to know, to have things 
spelled out, safe and certain; yet there is that which intuits that uncer-
tainty about the world is the realistic view and that the ‘known’ is little 
more than a fragile convention: a structure which is functional and valid 
for a while but definitely not worth taking refuge in.
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When	we	had	come	to	Snipe	Dales	twenty-five	years	before,	it	was	
not	that	different	from	the	surrounding	countryside.	Now	the	small	dairy	
farms	we	had	passed	as	we	climbed	up	through	the	rolling	sandstone	coun-
try	at	the	start	of 	the	Wolds	are	gone,	replaced	by	large	arable	holdings,	
with	giant	industrial	sheds	holding	combine	harvesters,	and	Snipe	Dales	is	
an	oasis	for	wildlife	in	a	landscape	of 	intense	farming.	

During	this	same	period	the	nature	reserve	has	gone	in	the	opposite	
direction.	Every	aspect	has	been	managed	to	maximise	its	potential	for	
supporting	nature.	The	scrubby,	steep-sided	valley	with	wet	rushy	flushes	
along	its	sides	has	been	divided	up	by	fencing	so	that	some	of 	it	can	be	
grazed	by	a	hardy	breed	of 	cattle	to	keep	it	open,	while	the	scrub	is	pro-
moted	to	woodland.	Ditches	have	been	cleared,	walking	trails	laid	out	and	
signs	erected	banning	dogs	because	of 	the	ground-nesting	birds.	They	have	
even	taken	over	the	adjacent	conifer	plantation	which	they	are	trying	to	
restore	to	native	woodland.	

I	met	a	young	warden	on	a	small	tractor	cutting	rushes.	The	lapwing	
logo	of 	the	Lincolnshire	Wildlife	Trust	was	on	the	breast	of 	his	green	tee-
shirt.	He	explained	the	cutting	he	was	doing	was	to	encourage	wildflowers,	
and	how	careful	they	were	in	grazing	the	fields,	removing	the	cattle	from	
anywhere	birds	might	be	nesting.	Despite	all	this	care,	snipe	have	ceased	to	
breed	since	we	were	last	there,	and	now	the	lapwing	have	also	disappeared.	
With	obvious	regret	he	told	me	how	they	suspected	the	large	rookery	on	
the	adjacent	land.	Rooks	are	one	of 	the	few	species	to	benefit	from	inten-
sive	farming,	and	they	will	take	the	eggs	of 	other	birds.	

I	was	directed	to	the	visitors’	centre	where	his	boss,	the	senior	warden,	
would	be	able	to	tell	me	more,	but	I	took	too	long	wandering	around	en-
joying	the	reserve.	By	the	time	I	got	there	he	had	gone,	which	was	a	shame	
as,	for	ten	years,	I	had	a	very	similar	job	with	the	Northumberland	Wildlife	
Trust,	managing	coastal	nature	reserves	full	of 	breeding	wading	birds	like	
snipe	and	lapwing.	

I	camped	there	that	night,	discreetly	tucked	away	at	the	top	end	of 	
the	valley,	sitting	up	late	enjoying	the	low	evening	sun,	the	daze	of 	grass	
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flowers	under	the	young	oak	trees,	and	the	rush-covered	hillsides	with	the	
occasional	shaggy	grazing	cow.	A	passing	young	fox,	unable	to	discern	
my	stationary	form	as	the	wind	was	blowing	the	other	way,	just	gave	me	
a	slightly	puzzled	look.	But	there	were	no	drumming	snipe	as	on	our	last	
visit.	

It	occurred	to	me	there	that	another	factor	could	account	for	their	
loss.	In	Northumberland	we	discovered	the	best	way	to	encourage	breed-
ing	waders	was	to	abuse	our	wet	fields,	overstocking	them	in	winter	to	
churn	them	up	while	blocking	up	the	ditches.	Here	they	seemed	to	be	do-
ing	the	opposite:	all	the	ditches	had	been	carefully	cleared	and	the	grazing	
was	so	cautious.	Perhaps	they	had	been	caring	for	the	wildlife	too	much.

Next	morning,	following	directions	given	by	the	young	warden,	I	
found	JJ’s	café	beside	the	main	road	down	in	Hagworthingham.	It	also	
functioned	as	the	village	shop	with	a	few	newspapers,	milk	and	bread	for	
sale.	Behind	the	counter	a	large	lady	in	a	white	overall	told	me	they	had	
been	the	post	office	too	until	the	government	closed	it.	I	sincerely	hope	the	
café	stays,	as	they	sell	cake	to	die	for.	I	had	their	large	breakfast	and	took	a	
filled	roll	and	two	slices	of 	that	cake	for	later.	

While	I	was	there	a	very	fat	man	waddled	in	and	sat,	overflowing	his	
plastic	chair,	at	one	of 	their	tables.	He	must	have	been	a	regular	as	the	lady	
began	his	order	without	him	speaking,	presenting	him	with	a	large	mug	of 	
tea	and	two	slices	of 	buttered	bread	with	lots	of 	bacon	hanging	from	be-
tween	them.	Then	he	turned	to	me	and	said,	his	jowls	shaking	as	he	spoke,	
“What	I	say	is,	while	there	are	still	bacon	sandwiches	in	the	world	I	am	not	
going	to	start	the	revolution.”	I	could	think	of 	no	one	less	likely	to	be	a	
revolutionary!	

As	he	munched	on	his	sandwiches	we	talked	about	my	walk	and	what	
I	might	see	locally.
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“There	is	Red	Hill,	had	the	earthquake,	that	did.”
“Earthquake?”	
“Aye,	Lincolnshire’s	earthquake,	must	have	heard	about	it!	On	national	

news.	Well,	they	say	that’s	where	it	started.	Them	geologists	have	one	of 	
them	tilt	meters	there.	It’s	famous	for	its	red	earth.	Appears	in	Norway	and	
then	right	the	way	through	to	here.	Goes	all	that	way!”	

“Why	did	it	happen	there?”	
“The	earthquake?	I	have	no	idea	but	it	has	obviously	seen	some	vio-

lence	in	the	past	because	most	of 	Lincolnshire	is	flat	and	that	is	real	steep.”
During	this	explanation	a	younger	lady	joined	the	owner	behind	the	

counter.	She	was,	if 	anything,	larger	than	her	but	dressed	in	a	light	pink	
overall	and	pink	hat.	I	also	got	to	see	JJ’s	husband	and	daughter	before	I	
left,	and,	yes,	they	were	large	too.	Then	as	I	left	the	fat	customer	asked,	
“How	far	you	walking	to	then?”

“Brigg.”	
“Oh,	there’s	a	nice	café	in	Brigg,	do	a	good	bacon	roll	there.”
Out	of 	the	village	I	followed	a	footpath	winding	up	through	the	rolling	

hills	that	took	me	to	Ashby	Puerorum,	a	hamlet	with	a	sweet	small	church.	
Outside,	an	interpretation	sign	explained	the	strange	name.	It	refers	to	the	
support	the	parish	gives,	since	the	bishop’s	proclamation	in	the	thirteenth	
century	to	the	choir	boys	at	Lincoln	Cathedral.	The	sign	also	told	me	that	
Tennyson	was	born	nearby	and	that	Hoe	Hill	behind	the	village	‘rises	to	a	
height	of 	127	metres,	a	prominent	geological	feature,	essentially	a	ridge	of 	
lower	cretaceous	rocks	with	protective	capping	of 	Roche	stone	which	has	
preserved	its	shape.’	Hoe	Hill	was	where	I	was	heading.	We	had	stopped	
there	last	time:

As the sun broke out we arrived on this hilltop and we have been enjoying 
the warmth ever since. Around us the Lincoln Wolds lie folded in gentle 
green rumples, the barley is billowing in the wind and the sun is shining 
brightly. It is hard to imagine that the world could be any more beautiful 
than this.
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	The	afternoon	we	left	Hoe	Hill	we	had	joined	a	path	called	‘The	Vi-
king	Way’	that	wanders	north	through	the	Lincoln	Wolds.	The	marker	for	
it	was	a	little	Viking’s	head	with	a	two-horned	helmet.	This	little	fellow	
Ajahn	had	named	‘Sven.’	I	don’t	think	we	knew	of 	this	long-distance	path	
before	we	found	it	–	it	was	not	on	the	old	map	I	bought	this	time	at	the	
train	station	–	but	we	had	then	followed	‘Sven’	for	most	of 	the	Wolds.	He	
is	still	there,	but	looking	much	more	careworn.	Back	then	it	was	a	new	
path	on	which	we	had	met	no	one	else,	but	this	time	there	were	several	
long	distance	walkers	and	even	occasional	mountain	bikers	in	fluorescent	
and	black	lycra.		

	
That evening we found an abandoned farm near a small nature reserve 
called ‘Red Hill,’ it was very broken down but the barn had a good roof  
so we decided to spend the night there. I am always a bit nervous of  “ap-
pearance of  irate farmer with shotgun”; whenever we spend the night 
camping in the corner of  some farm or in such places as this I tend to get 
the jitters. Neither that night, however, nor the following morning did 
anyone appear and after we had eaten we ambled on.

Looking	at	my	map	it	was	not	obvious	which	farm	it	was,	as	none	
seemed	to	be	derelict.	So	just	short	of 	Red	Hill	Nature	Reserve	I	asked	a	
farm	worker.	I	was	struggling	up	a	foot	path,	fenced	off 	from	the	rest	of 	
the	field	and	rank	with	nettles	and	thistles.	His	tractor	was	circling	the	rest,	
topping	the	rushes,	and	when	it	came	round	my	side	I	waved	him	to	a	halt,	
climbed	the	fence	and	told	him	what	I	was	looking	for.

“That’d	be	Suzie’s	place,	Badger	Farm.	That	was	derelict	till	she	did	it	
up.	It’s	the	one	up	there,”	he	indicated	some	buildings	on	the	side	of 	the	
ridge	above	the	field	we	were	in.	He	also	suggested	I	abandon	the	footpath	
to	walk	up	the	field.	“Never	know	why	those	countryside	people	pay	farm-
ers	to	do	that.	Edge	of 	the	field	like	that	was	where	stock	sheltered.	Bound	
to	be	full	of 	nettle	if 	you	fence	it	off.”	

I	found	my	way	to	a	flat	field	on	top	of 	the	ridge	with	a	wide	view	



�4�

FENLANDS	AND	WOLDS

across	the	land	to	the	west	and	the	skeletal	remains	of 	several	temporary	
buildings.	One	looked	like	a	stage,	another	had	hand-painted	signs	about	
recycling	rubbish;	there	were	also	Portaloos	and	a	small	caravan	at	the	
field	entrance.	I	followed	a	track	to	the	edge	of 	the	ridge	where	there	was	
a	humming	wind	turbine.	Just	beneath	me	was	the	farm	with	an	old	estate	
car	bumping	up	the	track,	pulling	a	trailer	full	of 	black	rubbish	bags.	In	the	
passenger	seat	was	a	small	wiry	woman	with	a	mass	of 	black	curly	hair.

“Hi,	can	I	help?”	She	had	an	East	Coast	American	accent.	
I	explained	that	I	was	looking	for	the	derelict	farm	I	had	slept	in	twen-

ty-five	years	ago	with	a	Buddhist	monk.
“Wow,	that	would	be	here.	Hey,	why	don’t	you	hang	out	and	we’ll	be	

right	back.	Make	your	self 	at	home	in	the	crew	hut.”	She	pointed	below.	
“It’s	a	mess	but	use	anything	you	find.”	

I	took	her	at	her	word:	the	hut	had	a	cooker,	a	full	fridge,	shower,	
and	large	sink.	By	the	time	they	returned	I	was	showered	and	sitting	on	a	
bench	in	the	sun	with	a	pot	of 	tea,	milk	and	biscuits,	and	with	my	clothes	
drying	on	the	line.

That	afternoon	I	got	to	hear	Suzie’s	story:	how	she	used	to	live	in	a	
cottage	rent	free	in	exchange	for	renovating	it.	When	the	old	farmer	died,	
his	estate	agent	son-in-law	had	tried	to	evict	her,	eventually	taking	her	to	
court.	Only	in	court	did	she	find	out	that	a	proposed	gas	pipeline	was	com-
ing	through	where	the	cottage	stood.	So	she	struck	a	deal	with	the	son-
in-law	in	which	she	kept	the	cottage	but	had	to	move	it.	“Then	I	was	told	
about	this	derelict	farm	where	the	farmer	had	planning	permission	but	had	
never	used	it.	I	phoned	him	and	he	said,	‘you	mean	you	own	the	house	but	
not	the	land	it’s	sitting	on?’	and	I	said,	‘yeah,	you	could	put	it	that	way’	and	
he	started	laughing	and	said,	‘Well,	you’d	better	meet	me	and	my	brother.’	
And	we	drove	up	that	track.	All	it	was,	was	half 	a	barn	with	the	roof 	fall-
ing	in	and	I	stood	there	–	it	was	an	evening	in	September,	a	bit	murky	so	
you	couldn’t	see	much,	just	lights	in	the	distance	–	and	I	thought,	‘What	a	
place!’	When	I	asked,	‘Would	you	be	willing	to	sell?’	He	said,	‘you	won’t	
get	planning	permission	to	build	unless	you	have	enough	to	farm	so	you	
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can	have	that	bit	as	well,’	and	we	walked	up	the	hill	and	we	came	to	the	
flat	place	on	top	and	I	thought,	‘Wow,	that	would	be	a	great	place	for	mu-
sic	festivals.’	”	

Later	she	took	me	round	Badger	Farm.	They	had	made	a	beautiful	job	
of 	it,	keeping	the	cottage’s	arched	windows	and	the	old	timbers	supporting	
low	ceilings,	but	extending	it.

“And	the	music?	Is	that	a	stage	up	above?”
“yeah,	we	do	two	festivals	a	year.	It	started	with	these	alternative	bon-

fire	parties	for	the	Green	Party.	They	came	to	me	and	said,	‘We’re	planning	
to	build	a	model	of 	the	Houses	of 	Parliament	and	burn	it.’	And	I	cracked	
up.	Of 	course	I	ended	up	painting	it	for	them.	One	year	they	made	these	
big	papier-mache	heads	of 	Maggie	Thatcher	and	John	Major.	I	was	wash-
ing	up	in	the	kitchen	and	I	saw	a	gigantic	Maggie	Thatcher	and	John	Major	
walking	up	the	hill	with	big	hands	on	sticks.	It	was	so	funny.	Then	it	be-
came	a	summer	solstice	celebration	over	a	weekend,	with	a	bit	of 	music.	
It	was	my	idea	to	call	it	the	Ecofest.	It	is	the	cheapest	festival	in	Britain	so	
that	people	on	low	incomes	can	afford	it.	It	takes	a	whole	year	to	organise;	
we	start	in	September	for	the	next	season,	it’s	all	volunteers,	including	me.	
Only	the	sound	engineers	and	artists	are	paid.”	

“Do	you	break	even?”
“We	make	a	bit	and	that	supports	the	August	world	music	festival.	

That	doesn’t	attract	so	many	people	but	the	artists	cost	more.”	That	was	
in	two	weeks	time	and	before	that	they	were	taking	a	break.	“We’re	off 	
tomorrow	to	the	Pagan	Federation	camp.	One	of 	the	crew’s	a	druid;	you	
wouldn’t	know	he’s	a	druid,	looks	like	a	biker.	It’s	strange	how	a	lot	of 	
bikers	have	become	pagans	–	something	to	do	with	long	hair	and	wearing	
uniforms.	So	we’ve	been	invited	as	guests	for	a	holiday.”

Suzie	could	really	talk!	She	was	Jewish	and	from	Brooklyn	and	al-
though	she	said	that	in	America	they	now	think	she	is	British,	“My	accent	
is	half 	English	and	I	roll	my	own	and	stuff,”	to	me	she	still	seemed	very	
American.	While	we	chatted	in	the	sun,	her	partner	Mel	quietly	went	
about	various	jobs	in	the	background,	never	saying	a	word.	At	one	point	I	
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learnt	he	was	not	the	one	who	rebuilt	the	cottage.	“My	ex	was	a	raging	pis-
shead,”	Suzie	told	me	“it	got	too	much,	so	I	bought	his	half 	of 	the	house.”	

It	turned	out	that	one	of 	the	jobs	Mel	was	quietly	getting	on	with	was	
cleaning	out	a	caravan	so	I	could	stay	the	night.	Suzie	took	me	to	see	it	and	
said	I	should	come	over	later	for	supper.	He	had	even	put	a	small	vase	of 	
flowers	on	the	table.		

I	spent	the	intervening	time	pottering	about	Red	Hill	nature	reserve	
looking	at	the	flowers.	It	is	a	small	roadside	quarry	with	an	exposure	of 	
unusual	dull	red	chalk:	a	formation,	according	to	the	sign,	rich	in	fossils,	
and	only	occurring	in	Norfolk	(not	Norway),	Lincolnshire	and	yorkshire.	
The	small	grassy	plateau	above	the	old	quarry	is	one	of 	the	few	fragments	
left	of 	the	down	grassland	that	would	have	dominated	the	Wolds	until	it	
was	all	ploughed	up.	I	found	a	colony	of 	bee	orchids,	one	of 	my	favourites.	
The	flowers	impersonate	the	backside	of 	a	female	bee,	right	down	to	emit-
ting	the	correct	pheromones.	I	also	spotted	tall	pyramidal	orchids	amidst	
the	grass,	as	well	as	yellow-wort,	mauve	autumn	gentians	and	orange	kid-
ney	vetch.	The	sign	told	me	how	the	Lincolnshire	Wildlife	Trust	also	now	
owned	the	fields	around	Suzie’s	field,	where	they	were	encouraging	chalk	
grassland	to	reestablish.			

Suzie	told	me	how	the	Trust	was	now	helping	her.	After	her	separa-
tion	she	had	survived	by	sign	writing,	mostly	painting	pub	signs,	and	the	
dole.	“But,	you	know,	I	was	coming	up	to	sixty	and	I	knew	I	hadn’t	a	pen-
sion	so	I	would	have	to	keep	looking	for	work.	So	I	let	the	Lincolnshire	
Wildlife	Trust	know.	Because	when	I	was	fifty	I	left	all	this	to	them	in	my	
will.	So	the	director	came	to	me	and	said	they’d	buy	it	and	let	me	live	here.	
That	was	great.	It	meant	I	could	pay	off 	the	mortgage	I	took	to	buy	out	
my	partner	and	I	had	some	money	left	as	a	small	pension.	Me	and	Mel	
got	married	and	to	celebrate	that,	my	60th	birthday,	and	the	deal	going	
through	and	all,	we	had	this	amazing	party…”	

Then	that	evening	over	a	lovely	supper,	Suzie	told	me	Mel’s	story	as	
he	sat	there	nodding.	years	before,	having	had	enough	of 	mainstream	life,	
he	gave	away	his	business	and	car,	tidied	up	his	rented	flat	and	left,	living	
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instead	on	the	street	and	with	friends.	Then	he	had	this	sense	he	needed	
to	be	on	his	own,	and	wanted	to	live	high	up	on	one	of 	the	upper	floors	of 	
a	building.	So	when	the	council	offered	him	a	flat	at	the	top	of 	a	block	in	
Hermit	Street,	he	took	it	as	a	confirmation	and	lived	there	for	seven	years,	
with	just	a	bed	roll,	knife,	spoon,	bowl,	fork	and	cup.	When	I	asked	him	
what	he	had	learnt,	he	said	in	his	quiet	and	gentle	voice,	“I	went	back	in	
my	mind…	And	I	saw	everyone	was	blaming	me…”

“And	then?”	
“Then,	after	seven	years,	I	realised	I	had	to	deal	with	people	again.”	
“He	ended	up	here	a	few	years	back,”	Suzie	added.	“He	just	likes	to	

take	care	of 	people	and	this	place	suits	him.”	They	made	a	lovely	couple.
At	the	end	of 	the	evening	I	had	to	ask	Suzie	about	her	good	fortune	

and	where	she	thought	it	had	come	from.	
“People	say	I	was	born	under	a	lucky	star	but,	you	know,	I	work	real	

hard.	And	it’s	for	the	benefit	of 	the	community.	I	just	put	my	all	in	to	it.”
And	I	think	she’s	right.	you	make	luck	like	that	by	selflessly	giving	

your	all.		

Early	next	morning	I	set	off 	walking	north	along	the	edge	of 	the	
Wolds,	rather	than	below	on	the	Viking	Way	as	we	had	before.	In	the	far	
distance	the	low	sun	picked	out	the	twin	spires	of 	Lincoln	Cathedral	peek-
ing	between	two	low	hills.	I	could	see	the	Pennines	beyond,	dim	in	the	far	
distance,	the	spine	of 	England,	keeping	pace	with	the	Wolds	as	they,	like	
me,	marched	north.	I	spent	that	day	inspired	by	that	wide	vista,	striding	
along,	passing	through	intensely	managed	fields	of 	light-coloured	chalky	
soil,	covered	in	flint.	Most	were	growing	young	wheat	with	just	a	speckling	
of 	wildflowers	bordering	the	path:	perhaps	the	white	trumpets	of 	bind-
weed,	then	pink	dead	nettle,	or	blue	speedwell.	One	estate	was	organic,	
however,	and	its	fields	had	fluorescent	washes	of 	red	poppies,	spilling	over	
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on	to	the	path	like	the	plants	in	Monet’s	garden.	All	the	fields	had	new	
hedges	though,	made	just	of 	hawthorn	relieved	by	the	occasional	scram-
bling	rose	or	elder,	as	this	had	all	once	been	open	chalk	grassland.

Later	I	followed	a	path	off 	the	main	ridge	back	to	the	Viking	Way	
and	passed	through	a	grazed	field	with	low	mounds,	the	remnants	of 	the	
mediaeval	village	of 	Biscathorpe.	It	was	one	of 	the	many	abandoned	in	
the	Middle	Ages	when	the	large-scale	grazing	of 	sheep	started	across	the	
Wolds.	That	created	the	continuous	chalk	grassland	and	the	vibrant	wool	
trade	flowing	through	the	fen	ports.	Ajahn	Amaro	told	me	it	also	created	
the	posh	boarding	school	he	went	to,	still	run	to	this	day,	in	that	quaint	
English	way,	by	the	Clothworkers’	Guild.	But	in	the	twentieth	century	ar-
able	farming	returned,	the	open	downs	were	ploughed	up,	and	new	hedges	
planted.	Our	countryside	has	always	been	changing.	It	is	just	that	today,	
with	the	machines	we	have,	the	pace	and	extent	of 	change	is	so	much	
faster	and	greater.

A	little	later	I	passed	the	barn	where	we	must	have	camped	last	time,	
now	too	near	a	new	house	for	me	to	use:

We lit a fire under the huge lean-to as it had begun to rain and, despite 
ever more present fears of  ‘the farmer’ and the sound of  a shotgun near-
by, no-one appeared. The next morning we were clearing up to go and, as 
I rounded the corner of  the barn bearing two dead logs from the fire, my 
eyes fell upon a small flock of  sheep and a farm lad, clad in a blue boiler-
suit, hands in pockets, ambling along beside them. He did not see me and 
I quickly turned around; I scurried through the barn to see Nick (who 
was in the middle of  his yoga routine), and told him what was up, my 
heart pounding furiously. I started to pack and suddenly realised that I 
was completely terrified; “This is ridiculous,” I thought, so I paused for a 
few moments and stopped, slightly amazed at the intensity of  my fear of  
‘being caught.’ The lad looked like the most amiable fellow in the world 
and, as it turned out, a few minutes later he drove off  and we never saw 
him again. 
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Later that morning, whilst Nick and I were sitting at a crossroads, a 
policeman pulled up in his car and said hello, he made conversation with 
us, asking our names and where we were from. Thinking that he was just 
curious about us I was quite surprised when he asked for our dates of  
birth as well, but I felt quite at ease and we chatted happily away. After-
wards Nick told me that he would be checking up on us. They would look 
to see if  we had a record or if  anything suspicious had happened in the 
district “like a barn burning down.” “Oh dear,” I thought, trying hard to 
convince myself  that we had been really thorough in putting the fire out; 
imagining the Lincolnshire Constabulary appearing at Chithurst with a 
warrant, or arresting us in an ambush further up the Viking Way.

Later on we sat on a windy hilltop, with the trees and all the land 
around blown wildly and buffeted; we ate our meal in a sheltered corner 
and I reflected on the doubt: you do not know exactly what is going on, as 
whence the wind comes and whither it will go you cannot say – all that is 
certain is that the wind is blowing: that whatever will happen, will hap-
pen. What can you do but find a sheltered spot where there is some peace 
amidst the wind?

That	night	I	failed	to	find	such	a	sheltered	spot,	choosing	instead	to	
camp	beneath	a	couple	of 	trees	with	a	nice	view	of 	the	sunset.	When	the	
wind	got	up	in	the	night	I	was	cold	and	slept	poorly,	waking	sore	and	tired	
without	any	of 	the	energy	of 	the	day	before.	So	that	day	I	stopped	to	chat	
at	the	slightest	opportunity.	First	there	was	a	chap	out	walking	his	dog	
who	told	me	the	only	place	I	could	buy	food	was	the	shop	in	Tealby.	This	
proved	to	be	just	a	wooden	hut	next	to	the	village	hall	with	little	in	it,	there	
was	no	fresh	fruit	or	vegetables,	and	the	lady	serving	was	more	interested	
in	gossiping	with	a	woman	customer	than	helping	me.	But	at	least	I	had	
food	for	the	day.

A	delivery	van	arrived	while	I	was	there	and	I	asked	the	man	about	the	
traditional	shops	I	remembered	in	most	of 	the	Wolds	villages.

“The	only	one	left	is	Donnington-on-Bain.	And	that’s	like	going	back	
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in	time.	She	must	be	eighty.	She’s	still	got	wooden	bread	racks	and	such.”
The	villages	have	changed	too;	they	are	now	so	manicured.	Each	

time	I	entered	one,	coming	off 	a	footpath	through	an	arable	field	lined	by	
weeds,	I	would	pass	through	a	hedge	or	over	a	stile	and	then	immediately	
I	was	in	another	world,	one	of 	chocolate	box	perfection.	Roses	clambered	
over	beautifully	restored	old	cottages	of 	honey-coloured	stone	with	orange	
pantile	roofs.	Each	had	its	own	name,	on	a	plaque	or	slice	of 	wood,	and	
gardens	full	of 	flowers,	shrubs,	little	pathways,	clipped	hedges	and	neatly	
cut	lawns.	Even	the	road	verges	and	pavements	were	perfect,	with	little	
boxes	on	posts	for	putting	dog	poo	in.	Intrigued	by	how	this	perfection	
came	about,	I	stopped	to	ask	a	young	man	cutting	one	of 	the	verges	on	a	
sit-on	mower	who	he	was	working	for.

“Well,	for	them,	like.”	He	indicated	the	house	and	garden	beside	us	
where	his	younger	assistant	was	cutting	the	lawn.

“So	everyone	cuts	their	own	road	verge?”	
“Oh	aye,	everyone	gets	own	verge	cut.”
“And	they	pay	someone	to	do	it?”	
“Aye,	I	cut	eight	here,	and	two	other	lads	cut	here.”	
“What	happens	if 	they	don’t	cut	their	verge?’	
“Well	the	council	will	cut	them,	twice	a	year,	but	they	would	be	reluc-

tant,	like.”	
“Has	the	village	been	taken	over	by	people	from	elsewhere?”
“Oh	aye,	most	of 	them	are	from	down	south.	They	reckon	it	real	

cheap	up	here.”	
“Are	they	retired?”
“Some	are,	but	most	work.	They	commute	to	London,	go	down	

Rasen,	take	train	to	London,	two	and	a	half 	hours,	and	get	back	on	last	
train	at	eight-thirty.”

“Never!”	I	was	stunned;	they	must	hardly	see	their	home.	No	wonder	
someone	else	had	to	do	the	work.	

“Do	you	do	the	gardens	as	well?”	
“Oh	no,	just	lawns	and	verges,	don’t	like	weeding.	Other	lads	do	weed-
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ing.	Two	of 	them	do	this	village,	like.	One’s	here	now.	Spends	eight	days	
going	round	all	the	gardens,	he	does.”

I	realised	that	all	those	commuters	would	also	now	shop	in	the	towns,	
only	needing	a	village	shop	for	the	odd	pint	of 	milk,	loaf 	of 	bread	or	their	
daily	newspaper.	The	lawnmower	lad	told	me	a	couple	had	just	paid	two	
hundred	thousand	pounds	for	a	small	piece	of 	land	with	little	more	than	a	
shed	on	it.	“We	think	they’re	crazy	but	they	reckon	they’ve	a	bargain.”	At	
those	prices	the	old	shops	would	have	all	been	bought	up	and	converted	to	
homes.	It’s	a	topsy-turvy	world.	Now,	instead	of 	one	van	driving	out	with	
provisions	from	town	they	all	drive	in.

I	left	the	village	following	the	Viking	Way.	On	this	section	it	climbed	
and	dipped	through	the	folds	of 	the	Wolds’	escarpment,	sometimes	with	
views	to	the	west,	at	other	times	enclosed	in	small	vales.	Below	was	forest-
ed	flat	land	while	in	the	foreground	large	fields	of 	wheat	rose	towards	me.	
On	the	steeper	slopes,	alongside	the	path,	smaller	fields	of 	grass	remained,	
grazed	by	cows	or	sheep.	This	was	also	where	the	villages	were	perched,	
on	the	transition	between	the	chalk	and	sandstone	which	produced	the	
spring	line.	All	the	village	names	ended	in	‘by,’	indicating	they	had	been	
founded	during	the	time	of 	the	Danish	Northmen,	‘the	Vikings.’	

The	Viking	Way	led	round	the	side	of 	a	hill	and	just	below	me	was	
an	old	dairy	farm,	built	as	a	small	mock	castle	and	looking	recently	aban-
doned.	The	grass	in	the	fields	was	long,	the	farm	yard	rank	with	thistles,	
the	buildings	starting	to	crumble.	Outside	a	set	of 	stone	sheds	there	was	an	
old	tractor	with	a	trailer	loaded	with	odd	bits	of 	machinery.	From	within	
I	could	hear	shouted	conversation.	I	climbed	a	fence	and	pushed	my	way	
through	the	thistles.	Out	of 	a	shed	came	a	scrawny	middle-aged	man	in	an	
old	boiler	suit.	He	told	me	the	farm	had	been	his	father’s	and	how	he	had	
helped	his	father	farm	it	while	running	his	own,	which	was	several	miles	
away.	

“But	since	he	died,	aged	eighty-seven	two	years	ago,	it’s	been	left.”	
“Is	it	going	to	be	sold?”
“Oh	aye,	some	will	want	the	buildings.	They’ll	do	them	up.”	
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He	was	bitter	about	it.	“Farms	like	this	no	longer	make	money.	If 	I	
had	my	time	again	I	wouldn’t	be	peasanting	it,	like	I	am.	I’d	buy	up	land	
and	rent	it	out.	you	got	to	be	doing	the	volume,	then	you	get	everything	
reduced.	you	can’t	farm	this	size	anymore.	Everyone	says	farmers	make	a	
killing,	well	we	don’t,	mate.	We’re	bloody	peasants!”

There	was	more	shouting	from	inside	the	shed	and	he	went	back	in-
side.	As	I	left	I	could	make	out	that	they	were	arguing	over	what	would	get	
money	at	auction	or	the	scrap	yard.

Further	along	the	path	I	met	a	local	woman	out	for	a	walk	with	two	
visiting	friends.	She	told	me	how	the	old	farmer’s	wife	was	in	a	nursing	
home,	and	that	the	two	children,	one	of 	whom	I’d	just	met,	were	waiting	
for	her	to	die	so	they	could	sell	the	farm.	It	was	she	who	also	told	me	that	
Tealby	village	shop	was	actually	manned	by	volunteers,	the	bored	wives	
of 	the	London	commuters	–	no	wonder	the	place	had	the	air	of 	a	charity	
shop.

As	I	came	down	to	the	next	village,	Walesby,	I	heard	a	chiming	clock	
and	took	it	for	a	mobile	phone’s	ring	tone,	such	are	our	strange	ways	today.	
But	it	really	was	a	clock,	one	recently	restored	to	the	old	church	hidden	
above	the	village.	I	rested	outside	it	on	a	bench,	as	we	had	last	time.	This	
church,	abandoned	in	the	1920s	when	one	was	built	below,	was	adopted	
by	The	Ramblers	and	has	been	maintained	since	by	donations.	Inside,	a	
display	informed	me	that	the	original	village	had	moved	down	a	long	time	
before	as	they	had	found	a	reference	from	1527	detailing	funds	given	to	
improve	the	path	up	to	the	church.	As	always,	the	church	was	the	most	
conservative	part	of 	society,	taking	another	three	hundred	years	to	join	the	
rest	of 	the	village.	

In the old wayfarers church up on the hilltop silence hovered – greeting us 
as we walked in, blessing us as we sat, unmoved in parting as we left; it 
was still windy outside and heavier clouds were coming from the south-
west. As we crossed over Lincoln’s highest ridge we were rained upon 
but our path took us down into a sheltered valley and soon the weather 
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cleared. We camped and, after making tea, sat until quite late. A crescent 
moon had appeared by then, together with a star. I watched as they sank 
behind the hill leaving the night alone to be lit by a few pale constella-
tions. It was midnight and, feeling very clear and peaceful with the fad-
ing of  the day’s traumas, I went happily to sleep.

Curiously it was the following morning, after all the doubts, fears 
and worries seemed to have vanished, that ‘irate farmer’ (but without 
shotgun), eventually appeared. For once we were camped right on a pub-
lic footpath and were, I (incorrectly) thought, completely ‘legal.’ He came 
at about eight o’clock, pulling up in his Land-Rover in the field across the 
stream. Immediately he started shouting at us, bawling loud abuse and 
furiously brandishing his crook; “Aha,” I thought, “Buddha as wrath-
ful deity.” As I felt we were there quite rightfully it was not difficult to 
be calm with him. He came over to us very angry but after talking for a 
while he saw that we had meant no harm and were very sorry to have 
caused offence. Nick spoke very kindly to him and I was amazed to see his 
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mood dissolve as rapidly as it did, he even became quite calm and quiet as 
they talked about the land and the running of  his farm. “They’re always 
like that,” said Nick afterwards, “come on all irate but are really friendly 
underneath. Their farm is the dearest thing to them, it’s their life, so it’s 
understandable they feel put out when someone just moves in – sets up 
like they own the place.” 

The	thing	the	farmer	had	been	most	upset	about	was	the	fire,	which	
was	unnecessarily	large.	Monks	are	not	allowed	to	start	fires	in	new	places,	
so	I	would	get	the	fire	going	each	evening	while	Ajahn	collected	the	fuel.	
Then	I	would	see	to	the	tea.	This	time	he	got	carried	away,	dragging	a	
whole	fallen	branch	to	the	fireside	and	feeding	it	in.	The	fire	had	blazed,	
looking	as	if 	capable	of 	incinerating	a	Viking	long	boat.	No	wonder	the	
farmer	had	spotted	us	and	no	wonder	he	was	so	irate.	

This	time	that	field	had	a	large	group	of 	bullocks	that	rushed	over	
as	soon	as	I	entered.	So	I	carried	on	down	the	valley	into	Caistor,	the	old	
Roman	town,	and	camped	a	mile	further	on,	very	tired	after	a	long	day.	I	
lay	on	my	side	looking	out	over	the	flat	lands	and	watched	the	sun	set	just	
before	I	dozed	off.	

We spent the next day following the western edge of  the Wolds, walking 
through rich farmland. We continued to see old places left to crumble 
here and there, often nearby would be their sparkling new dream home. It 
seems that these large farmers are very rich and with great political pow-
er; they can build, pull down, and control the land with little restriction 
in these parts. One time Nick stopped for water at a small bungalow, the 
old man there said the owner of  the estate had a hundred thousand acres: 
six farms in Lincolnshire and a sugar plantation in Barbados. Another 
day, as we walked beside a huge field of  young cabbages, we saw a few 
men hoeing carefully between the plants. We stopped by the first man, 
leathery and weathered, and Nick opened up the conversation:

“Nice to see people still doing things by hand.”
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“It’s the way y got ta do it if  y want good cabbages,” he replied a 
little startled by our presence.

“Did you each come on your own tractor?” asked Nick, indicating 
the five large and very spiffy new machines (most with some expensive 
looking piece of  equipment attached), parked on the track beside the 
field.

“Aye, we all live on different parts of  the estate. We’re on piece-work 
for this job.”

This	time	on	my	first	night	in	the	Wolds	I	slept	beside	a	field	of 	peas,	
and	was	woken	by	a	Land	Rover	pulling	up.	It	was	the	farm	manager,	who	
told	me	the	peas	were	being	harvested	that	night	by	combine	harvester.	
“Lucky	I	found	you.	The	driver	would	have	got	a	real	fright	if 	you	had	
sprung	up	in	front	of 	him”	–	to	say	nothing	of 	how	I	would	have	felt!	He	
said	they	would	now	leave	this	field	until	the	next	day	and	went	on	to	tell	
me	they	farmed	ten	thousand	acres,	most	of 	it	leased	from	those	large	
estates,	and	all	growing	peas	which	they	harvested	with	two	giant	harvest-
ers,	working	day	and	night.	I	asked	him	whether	there	were	estate	workers	
hoeing	vegetables	any	more.	“No	one	hoes	now;	they	just	let	the	weeds	
grow	– if 	they	can’t	get	rid	of 	‘em	with	chemicals.	And	there’re	no	workers	
– most	estates	use	contractors	for	everything.”	Then	he	drove	off 	into	the	
night	to	check	the	other	fields	being	harvested.	In	the	far	distance	I	could	
see	lights	and	the	clanking	rumble	of 	the	harvester.	I	did	eventually	get	
back	to	sleep,	but	it	took	quite	a	while.

Our path took us through a long thin wood at the end of  the day and 
finally brought us to a perfect campsite. After the fracas of  that morn-
ing I was very wary of  camping intrusively, but the place we found was 
at the edge of  the wood, beside a broad public track and with several 
fireplaces from the burnt off-cuts of  the local woodsmen. It made me feel 
very happy, a perfect place, as though it had been put there especially for 
us; we spent a long night and morning there, finally packing up to leave 
about midday. 
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I	well	remember	sitting	at	that	campsite,	under	an	old	oak,	looking	out	
over	rolling	land,	while	cutting	my	fingernails	after	the	meal.	I	had	felt	the	
happiest	and	most	contented	I	had	ever	been	in	my	life.	Walking	through	
the	Wolds	had	been	so	easy,	with	no	sense	we	had	to	get	anywhere,	the	
life	felt	so	free.	That	was	why	I	wanted	to	walk	through	them	again.	It	was	
also	why	I	was	determined	to	look	for	that	particular	campsite.	

When	I	found	it,	on	the	edge	of 	a	large	wood,	looking	northwest	
across	rich	rolling	countryside,	of 	course,	it	had	changed.	There	was	still	
an	old	fireplace,	but	this	time	not	one	used	by	forest	workers	(who	these	
days	are	not	allowed	to	burn	the	off-cuts).	The	present	day	users	had	left	a	
big	pile	of 	beer	bottles	and	other	rubbish.	The	view	was	still	there	though,	
and	as	I	sat	a	while,	taking	it	in	and	remembering	that	previous	stop,	there	
was	even	some	of 	the	magic	left,	despite	the	rubbish.

I	was	now	nearing	the	end	of 	the	Wolds,	where	they	start	to	sink	back	
into	the	surrounding	landscape,	where	rural	Lincolnshire	ends	and	indus-
trial	Humberside	begins;	hence	the	rubbish	and	the	occasional	burnt-out	
vehicle	in	a	ditch.	Also	the	wonderful	Ned	Cole	Memorial	Stile.	‘Dedicated	
to	the	memory	of 	James	Neville	Cole	MBE	1915-1989	from	his	countless	
rambling	friends	and	the	Wanderlust	Rambling	Club,	Grimsby	which	he	
founded	in	1932.	The	fields	were	his	study	and	nature	was	his	book.’	Net-
tles	were	growing	up	through	it,	so	that	it	was	easier	to	use	the	gate,	but	
it	was	a	magnificent	stile;	three	people	could	cross	it	abreast.	That	evening	
from	my	campsite	I	could	see	the	Humber	in	the	distance	and,	with	night-
fall,	the	lights	of 	Grimsby	and	Scunthorpe	with	burning	gas	flares,	making	
it	look	like	the	land	of 	Mordor	ahead.	

Next	day	as	I	walked	down	across	the	last	of 	the	Wolds	I	passed	an	old	
chap	out	jogging	on	a	track	who	grunted	a	“Morning”	between	his	heavy	
breaths.	Then	I	came	to	small	paddocks	for	horses,	tracks	made	of 	clinker,	
high	hedges,	allotments	and	a	bowling	green	protected	with	a	high	steel	
fence.	Beyond	these	were	red	brick	terraced	houses	and	newer	concrete	
council	homes,	with	fish	and	chip	shops,	Chinese	take-aways	and,	just	be-
fore	the	train	station,	a	handsome	large	wooden	shed	standing	on	its	own,	
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with	a	blue	sign	on	the	gable	with	white	writing	proclaiming	‘Barnetby	
Silver	Band.’

The feeling of  the land has changed now; the pastures of  the South with 
their chirruping woods are well behind us and the presence of  the indus-
try of  the North is all around, the voices and faces of  the people are quite 
different and there is a sense of  strength and harshness.

It	is	also	the	land	where	people	‘call	a	spade	a	spade,’	take	you	how	
they	find	you	and	can	be	very	kind	and	generous,	as	we	were	to	discover.
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5

Northern Cities

There were only two bridges over the River Trent within twenty miles of  
us and the closer of  them was a motorway. Nick felt inclined to take this 
but, since a motorway is illegal for pedestrians, eventually I decided it 
would be wrong. This meant we had to walk a further four miles north 
and through the edges of  Scunthorpe rather than through the open coun-
try. Nick bowed to this choice without a murmur and I was glad – the 
noble way may not always be the most direct but every step of  it is in the 
peace of  innocence. 

It was not a pleasant feeling walking through the town – I kept re-
membering a book or a film I had seen somewhere called ‘Fear is a City’; 
there was fear and heaviness there, young hard-worn people and the air 
of  factories. We crossed the river and walked southwards along the bank 
until little more than the half  moon was lighting our way. Thoroughly 
but pleasantly exhausted we put down our packs, pitched our tent by the 
river and were soon stretched out peacefully asleep.

Well,	I	had	murmured	inside	about	the	bridge.	That	route	had	made	it	
an	extra	eight	miles	on	top	of 	a	long	day.	And	as	I	had	suspected,	when	we	
eventually	did	come	to	the	motorway	that	evening,	trudging	under	it	now	
on	the	other	side	of 	the	River	Trent,	there	were	worn	steps	up	the	em-
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bankment	where	every	Tom,	Dick	and	Harry	used	the	bridge	to	cross	over.	
There	was	also	a	safe	concrete	pavement	on	the	bridge	for	people	to	walk	
on.	Maybe	you	are	not	supposed	to	walk	over	motorway	bridges,	but	being	
the	only	bridge	for	such	a	long	stretch	of 	river	the	planners	were	bound	to	
have	provided	room	on	the	bridge	for	the	inevitable	walkers.	

I	had	been	hoping	to	get	us	over	that	bridge	by	not	mentioning	it	–	al-
ways	the	best	approach	when	dealing	with	slightly	questionable	issues	and	
a	Buddhist	monk.	But	when	he	decided	it	was	wrong	I	had	accepted	his	
decision	easily	as	I	felt,	in	walking	with	him,	I	had	taken	on	his	rules.	Not	
that	I	had	minded	walking	through	Scunthorpe;	it	had	not	felt	hard	and	
fearful	to	me.	I	like	being	amongst	working	folk:	I	grew	up	with	them.	

The	next	morning	we	met	a	chap	in	a	village	who	Ajahn	chatted	away	
with.	He	liked	talking	to	simple	country	working	folk.	By	then	we	had	left	
the	river	and	were	making	for	a	farm:

We found Windy Ridge without too much trouble, arriving there a few 
minutes before Jenny Jaques and her family. It was her parents’ farm 
and, as it was conveniently placed between Doncaster and the Trent, we 
had arranged to meet there for a picnic. There were Nick and I, Jenny 
and Dave, her children Marianne and Kristian together with their young 
friend Andrew, gathered in the sunshine for the meal. 

Jenny and the children were keen to walk so Dave took the car, with 
most of  our luggage, back to Doncaster and left the six of  us behind. It 
was a beautiful afternoon and the children did very well with the lengthy 
hike. We went mostly by farm tracks and small roads; braving mosquito 
infested turbary woods, hot sun, bees tangled in hair and other small ad-
ventures. On the way Kristian found the walking a bit difficult, as I went 
along beside him we had a chat.
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“How are you doing, Kristian?”
“It’s a bit hard, bhunty. I’m not tired: it’s just m’ legs that want to 

stop.”

We	had	stopped	with	friends	of 	Jenny’s	for	tea	where	Dave	had	come	
and	picked	up	the	children,	leaving	the	three	of 	us	to	walk	the	rest	of 	the	
way	to	their	home	in	Cantley,	a	new	suburb	of 	Doncaster	where	we	stayed	
the	night.	This	time	I	didn’t	want	to	repeat	that	walk,	what	with	the	long	
trudge	to	avoid	the	motorway	and	all,	but	I	did	want	to	see	the	people	we	
met	in	Doncaster.	So,	while	walking	up	the	Lincoln	Wolds,	I	telephoned	
Ron	Ward,	the	most	recent	contact	for	the	old	Doncaster	Buddhist	Group.	

Ron	told	me	the	group	hadn’t	met	for	years;	Jenny	had	moved	away	
but	he	thought	Kristian	was	somewhere	in	Doncaster	and	if 	I	wanted	to	
find	him	I	was	welcome	to	stay.	So	from	Barnetby	I	took	a	train,	passing	
Scunthorpe	where	long	lines	of 	coal	wagons	trundled	past	vast	slag	heaps	
into	the	steel	works,	and	plumes	of 	steam	and	burning	gas	leant	with	the	
wind,	then	beside	a	canal	lined	with	fishermen,	working	men	on	their	Sat-
urday	off,	each	with	his	large	umbrella	tilting	towards	the	wind	at	the	same	
angle.	

On	the	telephone	Ron	had	told	me	he’d	become	interested	in	Buddhist	
meditation	the	year	after	we	were	there.	He’d	heard	of 	our	visit	but	knew	
few	of 	the	people	mentioned	in	the	account	of 	our	walk.	However,	Jenny	
was	part	of 	the	group,	which	met	at	the	Friends’	Meeting	House,	when	he	
first	started	attending.	Later	the	group	used	her	new	home,	a	townhouse	
she	had	renovated	to	make	an	alternative	therapy	centre.	They	would	
meet	in	the	basement,	he	told	me,	but	that	group	had	not	lasted	either	
and	Jenny	had	since	moved	to	Greece	–	he	had	seen	her	on	the	TV	pro-
gramme,	‘A	Place	in	the	Sun,’	with	her	boyfriend.	He	thought	her	house	
was	still	there,	though,	and	that	Kristian	might	live	in	it.	So	when	I	arrived	
in	Doncaster	I	asked	for	the	street	at	the	station	and	made	my	way	there.

It	was	a	quiet	car-lined	avenue	of 	tall	semi-detached	houses	with	lime	
trees	along	the	pavement.	Ron	had	not	remembered	the	number,	so	after	
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knocking	at	a	couple	of 	doors,	only	to	get	Asians	who	had	moved	there	
recently,	and	who	could	not	help,	I	chose	the	only	house	with	wooden	
windows	painted	dark	green	and	net	curtains.	Sure	enough	an	elderly	local	
lady	came	to	the	door.	

“Well,	I	don’t	know	about	anyone	called	Kristian,	but	Jenny	used	to	
live	at	number	nineteen	and	her	son	Chris	is	still	there,	but	he’s	not	Jaques,	
he	has	his	father’s	name.”

At	number	nineteen	a	Czech	girl	told	me	Kristian	had	recently	moved.	
He	had	lost	his	mobile	phone	so	she	couldn’t	call	him	but	she	was	certain	
he	would	be	back	tomorrow	as	he	had	promised	to	fix	the	washing	ma-
chine.	So	I	said	I	would	call	again	in	the	morning.	

Ron	collected	me	from	the	end	of 	the	street	and	drove	me	to	stay	the	
night	in	his	house.	He	said	it	was	a	shame	I	hadn’t	come	a	few	weeks	ear-
lier	as	Bill,	the	one	person	left	from	the	group	of 	twenty-five	years	before,	
had	just	died.	Ron	had	been	at	the	funeral.	Bill	and	he	were	the	last	people	
practising	in	Doncaster;	they	used	to	occasionally	drive	together	to	join	the	
group	in	Leeds	but	had	not	done	that	for	quite	a	while.	As	to	the	Oldfields,	
who	had	originally	invited	us	to	Doncaster,	he	had	never	met	them:

Dāna had been arranged for the following day at the Oldfields’ house a 
few miles away in central Doncaster. Dave offered to take our packs over 
in the car so we walked pindabaht through the town and arrived at about 
ten-thirty. There were quite a few people who had come round to visit us; 
once we had all gathered, there were more than a dozen for the meal so 
we ate outside on the lawn. As the day went by more people appeared and 
we spent a long afternoon, talking, drinking tea and enjoying the sun. 
John from Hatfield, Martin and Bill from Sheffield, Marstan from Grims-
by and David and Choco Major from Rotherham; all had come from way 
outside town and it was inspiring to see them having made such an ef-
fort to come and visit us. Jacqui Oldfield had asked David Major (who is 
something of  a woodcarver) if  he could make up a block of  sorts for their 
Buddha rūpa to sit upon. He brought his offering that evening and had 
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worked hard to finish it in time; it felt good that our arrival had been the 
occasion for so much warmth and friendliness between these people.

That	Buddha	statue	was	a	fine	antique	from	Thailand	and	its	history	is	
strangely	bound	up	with	that	of 	the	group.	It	was	originally	loaned	by	the	
London	Buddhist	Society	in	the	sixties,	so	that,	when	Vernon	Oldfield	con-
tacted	the	Doncaster	Buddhist	Society	in	the	seventies	and	found	the	soci-
ety	was	defunct,	the	last	organiser	insisted	that	he	should	take	the	Buddha	
for	a	new	meditation	group.	Vernon	had	become	interested	in	Buddhism	
through	reading	Edwin	Arnold’s	epic	Victorian	poem	The Light of  Asia.	
That	seems	typical	of 	him.	Short	and	stocky	with	a	domed	balding	head	
and	glasses,	he	has	the	intellect	and	studious	manner	of 	a	Mastermind	con-
testant.	He	is	the	son	of 	a	coal	miner,	but	avoided	following	his	father	into	
the	pit	and	ended	up	becoming	the	timekeeper	for	another	mine	where	he	
spent	the	nightshift’s	slack	periods	studying.	

When	Vernon	found	he	couldn’t	learn	meditation	in	Doncaster	he	
attended	a	weekend	retreat	being	taught	by	Ajahn	Sucitto	in	Beverley.	
Vernon	and	Jacqui	then	became	keen	supporters	of 	the	monastic	Sangha;	
whenever	the	monks	were	journeying	between	Chithurst	and	Harnham	
they	would	stop	with	them	for	a	meal,	and	sometimes	stay	the	night.	I	still	
remember	their	wonderful	hospitality	and	the	shrine	room	with	a	dark	
brown	altar,	set	with	candles	and	flowers	before	that	Buddha	statue.			

Ron	told	me,	while	sitting	in	the	living	room	with	his	wife	that	
evening,	that	they	had	once	had	the	Buddha	statue	at	their	house.	When	
the	meditation	group	had	finally	folded,	the	other	two	members,	Stuart	
and	Bill,	had	insisted	that	he	keep	it.	He	had	even	carved	a	copy	of 	it,	
which	he	brought	to	show	me,	apologising	for	its	crudeness,	and	assur-
ing	me	the	real	thing	was	much	more	beautiful.	He	explained	how	several	
years	later,	out	of 	the	blue,	Jenny	had	come	to	see	them	and	taken	the	stat-
ue	away.	It	was	his	wife	who	then	added,	“I	think	she	was	only	here	for	the	
Buddha.	She	came	with	some	friends,	just	before	Christmas.	They	sat	on	
the	floor	in	front	of 	the	fire	eating	all	my	mince	pies,	like	a	ravenous	group	
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of 	gnomes.	Soon	as	they’d	eaten	them	they	left,	with	Ron’s	Buddha.”
“Well,	it	was	hardly	my	Buddha,	was	it,”	he	replied	reasonably.	“But	I	

was	very	fond	of 	it.”	
The	next	morning	Ron	and	I	got	up	early	to	do	meditation	in	the	front	

room.	It	was	his	idea.	We	sat	there	for	an	hour	and	I	do	not	know	why,	but	
there	was	a	deep	well	of 	silence	that	morning.	Afterwards	Ron	said	he	had	
been	really	moved,	how	he	must	go	back	to	see	the	monasteries,	and	may-
be	we	could	sit	again	before	I	left.	But	an	old	friend	came	by	to	see	him	so	
all	he	could	do	was	drive	me	back	into	Doncaster.	

This	time	Kristian	answered	the	door	at	the	house.	“God,	Nick,	it’s	a	
long	time!”	He	was	in	his	thirties	now,	but	still	with	floppy	blond	hair,	and	
the	slight	faraway	manner	I	remember	him	having	as	a	child.	He	took	me	
through	to	a	room	at	the	back,	apologising	for	its	state.	“It’s	my	mother’s:	
I’ve	been	tidying	it	up.	I	had	some	stuff 	stored	here.”	And	there	in	the	cor-
ner	on	a	set	of 	shelves	was	the	Buddha	statue.	

“yeah,	yeah,	I	think	that’s	the	one.	Last	time	she	came	home	she	said	
she	wanted	to	take	it	back	with	her	to	Spain.”	

“Spain,	I	thought	she	was	in	Greece.”
“No,	Spain.	They	were	filmed	looking	at	places	in	Greece	but	she	went	

to	Spain.	On	her	own.”
“What?”
“Oh,	her	new	bloke	got	cold	feet.	So	she	said	she	was	just	going	any-

way.	She’s	been	there	two	years	now.	She	lives	on	the	rent	from	this	place.”
“And	how	did	it	go	with	Dave?”	I	knew	her	husband	Dave	had	had	

multiple	sclerosis	when	we	visited,	and	how	he	was	not	Kristian’s	father;	
Jenny	had	married	him	not	long	before	we	came,	knowing	she	would	have	
to	nurse	him	one	day.	

“Oh,	he	steadily	got	worse.	He	was	in	hospital	all	the	time.	But	he	died	
at	our	home.”	

“Did	they	let	him	out?”	
“No.	We	just	went	and	got	him.	Jenny	took	a	wheelchair	and	wheeled	

him	out	in	his	pyjamas.”	
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“Good	for	her.”
Kristian	also	told	me	about	his	life;	he	hadn’t	been	able	to	settle	in	

a	job,	but	recently,	after	turning	thirty,	had	finally	stayed	somewhere	for	
more	than	a	year.	Now	he	lived	with	his	Polish	girlfriend	but	still	looked	
after	his	mother’s	house	for	her.	He	then	suggested	we	go	for	a	meal	some-
where.	

“But	what	about	the	washing	machine?”	
“Oh,	it	can	wait.”	
But	suddenly	I	felt	sorry	for	the	Czech	girl.	Kristian	had	no	screwdriver	

but	we	got	the	back	open	with	a	kitchen	knife.	It	was	just	a	coin	blocking	
the	waste	water	pipe	and	was	sorted	in	ten	minutes.	

“God,	I	am	glad	you	did	that.	She’s	been	at	me	for	weeks!”
He	took	me	to	a	restaurant	called	‘Wok	and	Rock.’	It	was	on	the	main	

street,	and	had	rock	videos	playing	continuously	on	large	screens	on	each	
wall.	He	knew	the	place	well,	“It’s	self 	serve.	Take	whatever	you	want	and	
there’s	ice-cream,	coke	and	drinks	over	there.”	There	was	a	wide	selection	
of 	Indian	and	Chinese	dishes	piled	high	in	labelled	metal	trays.	Two	large	
young	local	women	were	already	grazing,	making	the	most	of 	the	‘as	
much	as	you	can	eat’	price.	

While	we	ate	to	the	thud	of 	the	music,	he	told	me	more	about	his	life.	
The	only	part	I	remember	now	was	his	police	conviction	while	studying	
physics	at	university.	“We	all	made	fireworks	at	Guy	Fawkes,	so	I	made	
these	two	gigantic	bangers.	I	set	one	off 	outside	the	halls	of 	residence	and	
someone	called	the	police.	They	found	the	other	one	and	I	got	done	for	
‘being	in	possession	of 	a	bomb	with	intention	to	cause	an	explosion.’	”	

“No!”
“yeah,	really.	They	thought	I	was	in	with	the	Irish.	I	went	to	court	and	

all.	Now	I’ve	a	criminal	record	as	a	terrorist	and	they	won’t	let	me	into	the	
States.”	

My	visit	reminded	Kristian	about	the	monasteries.	“It	was	an	impor-
tant	part	of 	my	childhood.	We	were	up	there	all	the	time,	until	we	sud-
denly	stopped	going.	My	job	takes	me	that	way	sometimes	and	I’d	love	to	
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go	back	and	see	Harnham.”	So	I	encouraged	him	to	stop	by	one	day.
Ajahn	Amaro’s	account	of 	our	walk	is	a	positive	version,	made	that	

way	by	leaving	some	things	out,	like	Dave’s	illness	and	Jenny’s	daughter’s	
alopecia;	Marianne	had	a	shiny	bald	head.	Not	that	Jenny	put	anything	but	
a	positive	spin	on	things	too	–	that	was	her	nature.	She	was	one	of 	those	
people	who	got	carried	away	with	caring.	She	was	upset	with	how	the	
Oldfields	ran	the	Buddhist	group;	Vernon	was	old	fashioned	and	stuffy,	she	
had	told	us.	If 	only	the	format	could	be	changed	she	was	certain	a	lot	more	
people	would	come.	Ajahn	Amaro	was	diplomatic,	but	I	thought	maybe	
she	was	right.	Many	friends	and	neighbours	did	come	to	the	meals	she	had	
given	us,	like	the	next	one,	the	day	before	we	left.

Dave arrived at ten to pick us up; Jenny was again delighted when we 
appeared at her house and welcomed us in warmly. She had invited their 
old friend Forbsey, and Angela from up the road with her little boy whose 
name was also David. The grey sky of  the morning cleared in the early 
afternoon so by about two o’clock we had moved from the front room to 
the lawn, spending the rest of  the day there. Other friends came by: Win 
and Steve, the next-door neighbours; an old student friend called Pete; 
Angela’s husband Ken, and finally the children, who returned from school 
at four and finished off  what remained of  the dāna. It was a long after-
noon, we had many good exchanges and all seemed to have a bright and 
peaceful time. Jenny was very pleased with it all and Forbsey drove us 
back to the Oldfields’ when finally the afternoon was done.

Some	two	years	after	we	left	Doncaster,	Jenny	got	her	way.	The	medi-
tation	group	moved	from	the	Oldfields,	ending	up	at	the	Friends’	Meeting	
House.	Jacqui	Oldfield	told	me	how	difficult	all	that	had	been	for	them.	
“Jenny	was	always	seeking	to	get	people	on	her	side	by	playing	on	their	
emotions.	Eventually	we	gave	in.	After	all,	we	were	only	offering	our	place	
as	a	service.	But	the	whole	thing	was	very	hurtful.	We	couldn’t	go	our-
selves	then,	even	if 	we	had	wanted	to,	because	of 	Joe.”	They	had	an	autis-
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tic	child	that	one	of 	them	had	to	be	with	at	all	times.	
Jacqui	told	me	the	group	was	eventually	thrown	out	of 	the	new	venue.	

“Jenny	owed	money	for	the	rent	and	damage	to	a	snooker	table	done	by	
her	friend’s	children.”	There	was	a	pattern	to	this	with	Jenny.	Being	so	
ruled	by	her	heart,	she	would	often	unwittingly	cause	a	lot	of 	pain	for	oth-
ers.	Kristian	told	me	she	had	been	banned	from	the	Doncaster	Women’s	
Centre,	then	broke	a	court	order	and	ended	up	in	the	local	police	cells.	
“She	vowed	she’d	stay	there	and	do	meditation,	but	she	soon	gave	in.”	
Eventually	she	even	managed	to	get	herself 	banned	from	Harnham	Mon-
astery	–	she	fell	in	love	with	a	young	monk	who	gave	her	sympathy,	tried	
to	visit	him	in	the	night	but	instead	found	her	way	to	the	abbot’s	bedroom.

I	did	suggest	to	Kristian	that	Jenny	might	like	to	return	the	antique	
Buddha	to	the	Oldfields.	I	thought	it	would	be	a	nice	act	of 	reconciliation	
after	all	these	years.	Kristian	thought	it	a	great	idea	but	it	never	happened.	
It	is	probably	out	in	Spain	by	now	and	maybe	that’s	for	the	best	as	I	suspect	
Jenny	is	lonely	out	there.	It	was	something	in	the	way	Kristian	said,	“I’d	
really	like	to	go	but,	you	know,	there’s	no	work	for	me.”	

Things	did	pan	out	well	for	Vernon	and	Jacqui,	though.	I	went	to	see	
them	in	North	Wales.	After	twenty-nine	years	of 	caring	for	their	son,	he	
was	offered	sheltered	housing	by	the	local	council.	However,	a	year	after	
we	were	in	Doncaster	Vernon	had	resigned	from	his	job	because	during	
the	long	miners’	strike	of 	1984-5	he	had	seen	how	good	it	was	for	Joe	to	
have	him	at	home.	So	they	are	poor	now,	but	they	have	a	small	house	lined	
with	second-hand	books,	a	vegetable	garden	and	they	seem	content.	So	
they	should;	they	have	been	noble.

We left Doncaster, heading south-west down the river, in the roasting 
heat of  the first day of  summer; the path took us by power-stations, coal-
pits, metal towers and blackened chimneys looming in the hot skyline of  
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the town. It was not long though before we were in countryside again 
and we stopped frequently to rest when we found a spot of  shade in the 
woodland along the river. We took a railway bridge across the Don when 
we reached Conisbrough and climbed up through its streets to the castle, 
which dominates the town. A refuge long past its best – Vernon told us 
it had been the inspiration for Sir Walter Scott, when he lived nearby, to 
write his famous novel Ivanhoe. A gleaming white citadel ringed around 
by the crumbled remains of  an outer wall. We sat on the rim of  the old 
moat and rested for a while, enjoying ice-lollies and looking up at the 
great white edifice shining in the blue. We followed the winding streets 
and terraces out of  the town and took a path southwards into farmland.

We did not have far to go next day to reach Rotherham but we 
packed up and left early to give ourselves plenty of  time. It was warm 
but overcast that morning and we had a pleasant walk; through lanes 
and footpaths, into suburbs, arriving at David and Choco’s house at ten. 
Shortly after we sat down they presented us each with a wooden spoon 
which David himself  had carved. He had the idea after seeing us at the 
Oldfields’ and spent the last few days working hard to make them, taking 
them to the factory where he works to finish them during breaks in his 
job. On mine was carved a water dragon and on Nick’s there was a tiger, 
to represent the spiritual and the material. On the backs were our names 
with a footprint (mine the right, Nick’s the left) and ‘Chithurst-Harnham 
1983.’

He	doesn’t	mention	that	his	name	was	spelt	‘Amero’;	David	was	a	
great	woodcarver	but	not	so	good	at	spelling.	He	later	made	Ajahn	Amaro	
another	one,	this	time	a	metal	one	with	a	carved	wooden	handle,	because	
of 	concern	that	a	wooden	spoon	was	against	a	monk’s	rules.	Amaro	was	
spelt	correctly	on	it	but	Harnham	was	now	spelt	‘Harnam.’	Ajahn	Amaro	
didn’t	mind	either	spelling	mistake.	They	were	both	lovely	spoons	and	he	
has	used	the	new	one	to	this	day.	He	brought	it	on	our	repeat	walk.	To	my	
discredit,	despite	also	really	liking	mine,	which	had	no	spelling	mistakes,	I	
had	mislaid	it.	
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David	later	carved	exquisite	wooden	book-plates	for	the	front	and	
back	covers	of 	Tudong –The Long Road North,	bound	as	a	special	copy	by	
Vernon	for	Ajahn	to	present	to	his	parents.	Photos	of 	the	carvings	adorn	
the	other	covers.	By	then	David	and	Choco	had	moved	to	Northumber-
land	to	be	near	the	monastery.	They	went	often,	David	sometimes	helping	
with	practical	tasks,	and	they	saw	a	lot	of 	Ajahn	Amaro.	But	as	is	the	way,	
things	changed.	Those	monks	moved	on	and	the	new	ones	were	less	inspir-
ing.	Vernon	told	me	that	David	had	continued	to	help	whenever	asked	but	
stopped	going	after	he	noticed	his	entry	in	the	monastery’s	phone	book.	It	
read	‘David	Major	(chainsaw).’

From	Rotherham	we	had	walked	up	the	valley	to	Sheffield	with	me	
plotting	how	to	cross	this	next	city	on	the	local	1:50,000	Ordnance	Survey	
map.	I	bought	those	maps	as	we	went	along,	posting	them	on	to	Harnham	
once	used.	My	eyes	had	been	very	good	then	and	I	could	extract	every	little	
detail,	spotting	footpaths,	small	parks	and	other	ways	of 	crossing	the	urban	
landscape	using	the	remnants	of 	the	rural	countryside.	The	route	across	
Sheffield	was	particularly	effective:
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The appearance of  the city itself  came as a great surprise: as we came 
up from the railway, through the golf-park, over the hill, we saw a green 
mass of  trees and tangled streets covering the steep and misty country-
side. As we walked we found ourselves following a thin green line which 
took a curve through the south-east corner of  the city. Along streams and 
over hills we came upon gorgeous views: rolling expanses of  parkland, 
clusters of  houses, tower blocks, broad streets and terraces; all of  these 
spread through the valleys and shaded in the haze of  afternoon. We were 
amazed. In my mind Sheffield had been classed as “odious black lump, 
somewhere up north”– and there we were, sitting in the mottled hills, 
delighting in the beauty of  the view.

Traversed	a	different	way	Sheffield	could	seem	less	delightful,	in	those	
days	before	the	steel	works	closed.	We	had	stayed	the	night	with	Martin	
Killalla	who	had	invited	us	when	we	met	him	at	Jacqui	and	Vernon’s	house	
in	Doncaster.	That	had	been	his	first	ever	contact	with	Buddhism,	let	alone	
monks.	I	did	try	to	track	him	down	for	this	account	but	could	find	no	
trace.	Then	later	Vernon	told	me	Martin	had	committed	suicide.	I	hope	for	
his	family	the	day	a	Buddhist	monk	came	to	stay	is	still	one	of 	the	‘good	
memories’.	After	a	lovely	meal	we	had	all	walked	as	far	as	the	local	park,	
then	Martin	continued	with	us	up	out	of 	Sheffield	on	to	the	moors,	to	be	
collected	by	his	wife	and	young	daughter	at	the	day’s	end.

As	we	walked	with	him	we	passed	a	young	man	walking	a	burly	dog	
straining	on	its	lead.

Nick stared down at the panting beast and his curiosity was aroused.
“What an incredibly ugly dog!” he proclaimed. “What is it?”
“It’s a bull terrier,” the young man replied, “they are supposed to 

look like this.”
Conversation having begun, the two of  them chatted on as we 

walked along. Earlier on the walk I mentioned how surprised we had all 
been in our family when we began to realise that my father had become 
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an internationally famous journalist and judge of  dog shows, and yet, 
within the home, he was just the same as when he had been a farmer. I 
suppose it must have sounded to Nick like a boast when I told him you 
could mention my father’s name to any dog-breeder and they would know 
him. We sat down to rest on a park bench and he decided to put me to the 
test…

“Tan Amaro’s father is a dog man. He says you are bound to have 
heard of  him.”

“Oh? What’s his name?”
“Tom Horner.”
“Tom Horner! The bull terrier man! Well fancy that – of  course I’ve 

heard of  him. Fancy meeting Tom Horner’s son in the local park.”
I suspect Nick was considerably humbled by this response. It is true 

that most dog-breeders have heard of  my father but to pick a bull terrier 
owner was unlucky. This is the breed in which my father is most expert; 
he has bred them, shown them and has written a well respected book 
about them.

We sat and chatted together for a while and at last parted company, 
the young man still shaking his head with incredulity at our meeting.

“You were right, bhante,” said Nick, “I am very impressed.”
I managed to restrain any self-satisfied remarks and, smiling quietly, 

we carried on down the path out of  the city.

Actually	I	hadn’t	been	that	impressed,	more	pleased	for	him.	What	
had	actually	really	impressed	me	about	Ajahn	Amaro	on	that	walk	were	
some	of 	the	ways	he	dealt	with	things.	Just	little	things	–	but	things	I	knew	
I	would	struggle	to	manage,	like	what	he	did	with	his	Swiss	army	knife.	
He	had	treasured	it	as	a	boy;	it	was	one	of 	those	versions	with	everything	
on	it.	Then	he	had	lost	it.	Returning	home	as	a	monk	he	had	helped	clear	
a	shed	and	had	been	delighted	to	find	it	again	beneath	a	pile	of 	wood.	On	
our	walk	it	had	proved	very	useful:	opening	cans,	spreading	butter,	cutting	
nails,	sawing	wood.	It	is	an	item,	in	fact,	that	all	monks	love	to	own,	and	he	
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particularly	so,	as	he	likes	gadgets.	But	after	the	walk,	he	had	given	it	away	
to	a	couple	who	had	simply	admired	it.	He	told	me	he	had	wanted	to	make	
them	happy.

up	until	then	we	had	been	wending	our	way	across	the	English	low-
lands	using	the	wonderful	system	of 	public	rights	of 	way	that	is	unique	to	
England	and	Wales.	They	were	everywhere	on	my	maps,	a	legal	memory	
of 	how	the	country	folk	once	walked	from	farm	to	church	and	village.	But	
we	were	mounting	the	wide	moors	of 	the	uplands	where	public	rights	of 	
way	were	less	frequent,	while	other	walkers	were	more	common.

Martin, Nick and I headed out together across the moors and a very dry 
raised peat-bog, to bring us to the edge of  the Peak District. The weather 
was still warm and hazy, the hills around us faded into blue mist; deep 
valleys sunk, steep and rocky inclines, miles and miles of  dry-stone wall 
and everywhere hill-sheep scurrying away with their lambs as we pass 
by. The area is a national park and very popular with ramblers, climbers 
and sundry outdoor types like ourselves. For the first time on our jour-
ney we have begun to meet people who look something like us – walking 
somewhere purposefully bearing packs. For much of  the afternoon we 
followed a rocky edge, enjoying an easy walk over the well-worn black 
stones of  the area. There were big boulders and large masses of  the rock 
all about, it is of  a type called ‘millstone grit’ and strewn in various 
places were millstones which had been carved out of  it. With the arrival 
of  the mechanised era, I suppose that one day there was simply no more 
need for them and, as they were so heavy, they were left to lie just where 
they were and go back to the earth.

The	next	day	we	had	met	up	with	David	Wharton.	He	had	just	fin-



���

NORTHERN	CITIES

ished	his	exams	at	Durham	university	and	wrote	to	ask	if 	he	could	join	us.	
He	brought	our	food	for	two	days,	which	I	helped	carry	over	the	moors	
towards	Manchester.	We	passed	through	Derwent	Dale,	skirting	round	La-
dybower	Reservoir,	spent	a	cold	night	camped	in	the	shelter	of 	a	stone	wall	
on	the	upper	side	of 	the	valley	and	then	climbed	a	ridge	over	to	Edale.	Al-
though	he	was	young,	David	already	had	a	keen	sense	of 	disappointment	
with	the	world,	and	as	we	walked	together,	he	complained	to	us	about	his	
life.	He	wanted	to	escape,	he	told	us,	and	was	inspired	by	walking	with	a	
monk	who	had	done	just	that.

Soon	afterwards	he	joined	the	monastic	community,	but	he	was	not	
happy	at	Chithurst	either,	nor	in	the	new	monastery	in	Devon	so	he	went	
off	 to	Thailand	to	be	a	monk.	But	the	monks	there told	me	he	was	still	al-

ways	moaning	about	the	conditions	there.	Eventually	he	disrobed,	
married	a	local	girl	and	now	lives	in	Laos	where	he	works	as	a	translator.	
They	tell	me	he	is	much	happier	now.	Perhaps	the	difficult	years	as	a	
monk	burnt	off	 the	discontent.	It	seems	often	the	case	that	monks	who	
leave	the	monastic	life,	as	most	of	 them	eventually	do,	have	resolved	
particular	conditioning	that	makes	their	life	unhappy.	Very	few	in	the	
West	stay	as	long	as	Ajahn	Amaro	–	less	than	one	in	twenty.

As we had a lot of  time to spare we decided to take the scenic route: up 
over Lose Hill, along the ridge and down again into Edale village. We set 
off  and, after a great tortuous tromp through the steep meadows to the 
top, we could see the whole of  the Peak District spread about us. Disap-
pearing into the far distance: hills and villages, trains and factories, long 
green dales and a pair of  hang-gliders floating in the air above the ridge. 

Mountain tops are great places for meditating but you can’t live 
there so we headed down the well-used track into Edale for supplies. The 
village is at the beginning of  the Pennine Way and so is thickly populated 
with campers and the hiking set. The area is very carefully looked after 
and the use of  land for camping is restricted. We headed out into open 
country to the north of  the village.
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This	time,	I	arrived	in	Edale	by	train,	having	stopped	the	walk	in	Don-
caster	in	order	to	return	to	Ireland	to	care	for	Mich.	I	came	back	several	
weeks	later	without	sleeping	gear,	reckoning	that	by	walking	light	I	could	
complete	this	section	in	fewer	days.	But	along	the	station	road	the	houses	
with	bed	and	breakfast	signs	were	all	full.	The	proprietor	of 	the	last	one	
suggested	I	try	‘Mrs	Quigley	up	in	the	village.’	Her	house	was	set	back	
from	the	rest.	It	had	no	sign,	but	did	have	a	friendly,	scruffy	feel	to	it,	with	
ducks	and	lots	of 	flowers	in	the	garden.	

“Oh,	I’m	sorry,	we	have	someone.	But	let	me	try	the	phone	for	you.”	
Mrs	Quigley	then	called	the	youth	hostel,	then	a	local	hotel,	and	then	sev-
eral	other	bed	and	breakfasts	before	she	found	a	room	over	in	Hope,	an	
appropriately	named	village	in	the	next	valley.	She	must	have	saved	me	a	
few	hours	of 	searching	on	foot.

Looking	at	the	map	I	realised	I	could	walk	over	Lose	Hill	to	get	there.
“Oh,	are	you	sure,	dear?	It	will	be	dark	soon	and	you	can	take	the	

train.”
But	it	seemed	too	good	an	opportunity	to	miss.	So	with	the	sun	low	

in	the	sky	I	climbed	up	the	way	that	Ajahn	Amaro,	David	and	I	had	previ-
ously	come	down,	and	stomped	along	the	ridge	as	the	hills	turned	golden	
with	the	setting	sun	and	cast	long	shadows	over	the	view	Ajahn	described.	
Looking	north,	I	could	see	why	the	Pennine	Way	began	at	Edale.	The	little	
village	sat	at	the	foot	of 	the	brooding	higher	Pennines,	which	rose	behind	
it	as	an	undulating	cliff 	topped	by	gaunt	moors.	Once	up	there	you	could	
stay	at	that	elevation	for	much	of 	the	267	miles	to	the	Scottish	border.	

But	it	was	also	above	Edale	where	the	great	trespass	happened	that	
made	the	Pennine	Way	possible.	In	1932	over	five	hundred	ramblers	had	
climbed	from	the	village	to	demand	the	right	to	walk	the	moors.	The	big	
estates,	which	had	come	to	own	the	moors	with	the	enclosure	acts	of 	the	
eighteenth	century,	wanted	their	grouse	shooting	undisturbed	by	the	poor	
town	folk	who	could	now	get	to	the	moors	by	train.	When	the	workers	fi-
nally	got	their	own	Labour	government	in	1946	one	of 	its	reforms	was	the	
National	Park	and	Countryside	Act	which	created	National	Parks,	National	
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Nature	Reserves	and	access	to	the	moors.	
By	the	time	I	climbed	Lose	Hill	at	the	end	of 	the	ridge,	the	sun	was	

gone	but	a	full	moon	hung	in	the	sky	above	Hope.	Staying	in	Hope	would	
delay	my	start	the	following	morning	but	it	had	been	well	worth	it.	

By the next morning things had changed and all my hopes of  basking in 
sunshine on top of  Kinder Scout (whose continually foul weather is legen-
dary) were dashed. The day broke with heavy cloud which descended to 
meet us as we climbed the hill. Following the track called Jacob’s Ladder 
we walked into the whiteness and soon were soaking wet. We decided to 
go straight over the pass and thus avoid the summit. 

During	that	walk,	I	sent	Mich	an	old	fashioned	blank	white	postcard	
with	the	front	face	empty	but	for	a	title	I	added	at	the	bottom:	‘The	view	
from	the	top	of 	Kinder	Scout;	Manchester	is	in	the	distance.’	It	was	the	
first	postcard	I	ever	sent	her	and	she	has	kept	it	till	this	day.

This	time,	I	also	woke	to	no	view	of 	the	hills,	and	rain.	So,	in	no	hurry,	
I	had	a	leisurely	breakfast	and	strolled	down	to	the	station	to	catch	a	little	
two-carriage	train	up	the	line	back	to	Edale.	My	carriage	was	half-filled	
with	a	party	of 	men	in	walking	boots	and	modern	synthetic	outdoor	cloth-
ing.	One	of 	them	nodded	at	the	hills	rising	into	the	cloud	and	asked	his	
neighbour	in	a	broad	Northern	accent,	“Ee,	is	that	where	his	goin’?”

“Nay,	his	goin’	other	way	now.	What	with	weather.”
At	Edale	we	all	disembarked	and	they	set	off 	behind	their	leader	who	

was	already	disappearing	down	the	lane.	Later	I	was	told	they	were	prob-
ably	a	works	rambling	club,	still	common	today	in	the	north.	They	would	
all	get	off 	work	once	a	month	on	a	Friday	and	take	turns	leading	a	walk.	

On	the	way	up	to	the	village	I	got	talking	to	two	countryside	rangers,	
one	a	woman,	who	were	hanging	a	gate	at	the	plush	new	visitors’	centre,	
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all	stone	and	glass	with	an	artificial	waterfall	pouring	off 	the	roof.	It	had	
been	just	a	wooden	shed	when	we	had	come	this	way	before.

“How	many	people	walk	the	Pennine	Way	these	days?”
“About	four	thousand	last	year.”
“And	twenty-five	years	ago?”
“Twelve	thousand.”
“Fewer	people	walking?”
“No.	More	long	distance	paths	to	spread	the	load.”
I	made	the	mistake	of 	assuming	the	man,	who	was	directing	the	work,	

was	the	boss.	The	woman	put	me	right.	Another	change.	
I	took	my	time	walking	up	the	valley:	I	stopped	to	thank	Mrs	Quig-

ley,	then	chatted	with	a	father	and	ten-year-old	Charlie,	who	was	walking	
along	in	boots,	anorak	and	a	walking	stick.	Charlie	gave	me	detailed	advice	
on	interesting	rock	features	to	look	out	for,	in	that	way	kids	have	of 	assum-
ing	you	too	know	the	place	well.	The	three	of 	us	could	walk	along	abreast	
as	the	path	was	so	broad,	worn	that	way	by	those	thousands	of 	Pennine	
Way	walkers.	A	farmer	passing	on	a	quad	didn’t	even	nod	an	acknowledge-
ment	to	my	greeting;	I	expect	he’d	also	been	worn	that	way	by	the	num-
bers	passing.	

After	an	hour	I	came	to	Jacob’s	Ladder	where	the	old	pack	horse	trail	
crosses	the	river	on	a	horse-wide	arched	stone	bridge	and	then	ascends	the	
hillside,	switching	back	and	forth	on	worn	cobbles.	Above	me	the	path	dis-
appeared	into	cloud	from	which	came	the	desolate	croaks	of 	ravens.	The	
just-discernible	craggy	tors	looked	like	mystical	castles	in	the	swirling	mist.	
However,	my	slow	pace	seemed	to	be	paying	off:	the	cloud	was	slowly	lift-
ing,	so	I	also	took	my	time	climbing,	stopping	regularly	to	peer	about	me.	
When	I	eventually	got	to	the	top	the	cloud	base	had	edged	up	enough	that	
I	could	just	see	down	the	other	side.	And	there	was	‘Manchester	in	the	dis-
tance.’	

So,	rather	than	taking	the	route	we	were	forced	to	use	on	our	original	
walk,	I	could	take	the	intended	one,	following	the	Pennine	Way	across	
Kinder	Scout,	climbing	a	path	of 	stone	flags	laid	to	protect	the	blanket	
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of 	peat,	which	was	really	suffering	here.	Vast	black-sided	gullies,	a	man’s	
height,	cut	across	it.	Pollution	from	Manchester’s	industry	and,	more	
recently,	a	warming	planet,	had	killed	off 	the	sphagnum	moss.	On	the	
summit	the	peat	had	all	but	disappeared	leaving	a	moonscape	of 	quartz	
and	sandstone	boulders.	The	Pennine	Way	crossed	to	the	western	edge	
where	the	land	fell	steeply,	with	Manchester	and	its	surrounding	towns,	
Stockport,	Oldham,	Salford,	Rochdale,	laid	out	across	the	foothills	below.	
A	sharp	wind	kept	me	cold	and	I	hurried	along,	with	the	low	grey	clouds	
scudding	past	above	me.	The	other	hardy	walkers	were	nearly	all	men,	a	
few	with	their	young	sons,	their	conversations	shouted	against	the	wind.	
“Our	Gloria	would’ve	been	sixteen	then,	like…”	Each	gave	a	friendly	greet-
ing	as	they	passed.	Amidst	the	occasional	crags,	some	of 	them	had	stopped	
to	eat	their	sandwiches,	sheltering	in	the	deep	crevices	so	that	only	their	
coloured	woollen	hats	showed,	looking	like	a	boulder-hugging	life-form	
just	emerging	from	winter	dormancy.

At	William	Clough	I	turned	down	the	scarp	slope,	descending	by	a	
small	stream	towards	Kinder	Reservoir	below	but	then	cut	across	the	fell	
side,	the	honking	of 	several	pairs	of 	Canada	geese	coming	up	from	the	
choppy	grey	water.	It	was	late	afternoon	and	the	cloud	cover	was	descend-
ing	again,	the	light	was	low	and	there	were	occasional	squalls	of 	rain.	
Amidst	the	heather	a	male	grouse	and	his	mate	whirled	away	on	fast	wing-
beats	with	that	gliding	flight	that	makes	them	so	attractive	for	hunters	to	
shoot.	Then	I	heard	a	buzzard’s	mewing	call.	Twenty-five	years	ago	buz-
zards	were	virtually	confined	to	Wales	and	southwest	England,	their	num-
bers	limited	by	the	poison	bait	put	out	by	gamekeepers.

Just	above	Hayfield,	I	came	to	a	small	abandoned	hut	where	the	estate	
gamekeeper	would	have	stayed	when	they	also	kept	walkers	in	check.	An	
old	metal	sign	on	a	post	faced	down	the	hill:	‘PuBLIC	FOOTPATH	TO	
GLOSSOP	VIA	CARR	MEADOW,’	with	an	arrow	pointing	off 	to	the	side.	
Below	it	read.	‘DO	NOT	TRESPASS.	P.D.	&	N.C.F.P.S.	1905.’	

This	would	have	once	been	as	far	as	one	could	climb	onto	the	moors.	
We	have	a	lot	to	thank	the	ramblers	of 	the	1930s	for.
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I	was	now	just	above	the	route	we	had	taken	the	last	time:

We came down out of  the cloud but the drizzle continued until after we 
had parted company with David, just after Hayfield village. He had to 
get back to Chesterfield for the evening so Nick and I branched off  north-
west, aiming ourselves at Manchester. Nick asked a farmer if  we could 
pitch our tent in his field and we spent a quiet afternoon. It was the event 
of  the week for the family, having “a munk ’n’ ’is mate” camp in their 
field; they were very happy to have us and treated us well. 

One of  the local ladies saw our tent through the hedge and went to 
tell the family.

“There are two strange men in your field, y’ know, probably the ones 
who raped and murdered that girl in the caves over at Castleton the other 
day.” The family would not have it though and the farmer reassured us 
with a big smile.

“We sent ’er packin’. Told ’er it was a munk ’n’ that we knew you 
was alright.”

This	time,	I	chose	instead	to	head	down	into	the	valley,	passing	
through	remnants	of 	the	stages	of 	the	industrial	revolution	that	began	
in	these	foothills	and	then	spread	round	the	world.	First	were	the	small	
groups	of 	weavers’	cottages	on	the	hillside,	long	and	low,	stone-walled	
and	-roofed,	their	upper	storeys,	where	they	wove	the	wool,	having	the	
most	windows.	They	were	set	amidst	fields	with	stone-flagged	pathways	
between	them,	flights	of 	stone	steps	on	any	rising	ground,	stone-arched	
bridges	over	the	streams	and	high	stone	walls	holding	back	the	land.	A	
narrow	cobbled	pack	horse	track	led	down	the	hill,	dating	from	a	time	be-
fore	there	were	cars,	however	now	the	cottages	were	desirable	commuter	
homes	with	fancy	cars	outside.	

The	track	led	past	an	abandoned	mill	pond,	silted	up	and	full	of 	alders,	
willows	and	flag	iris,	and	followed	the	dry	mill	race	running	from	it	along	
the	valley	side.	It	led	to	a	stone	mill,	four	storeys	high,	now	converted	to	
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flats,	where	the	first	cotton	would	have	been	woven.	This	side	of 	the	Pen-
nines	with	its	damp	air	proved	ideal	for	the	easily	snapped	cotton	thread	
imported	from	Imperial	India.	On	the	lane	leading	down	from	it	were	sev-
eral	tall	stone	terraces	of 	narrow	houses,	built	for	the	workers	who	didn’t	
need	larger	cottages	to	weave	in.	I	crossed	several	bridges	over	streams;	
one	was	four	metres	long	but	still	only	one	person,	or	one	pack	horse,	
wide.	

Down	in	the	valley	bottom	there	were	larger	mills	by	the	river,	five	or	
six	storeys	high.	Then	at	New	Mills	the	mills	were	enormous,	with	large	
tapering	brick	chimneys.	These	mills	by	the	river	would	have	been	water-
driven	at	first	then	converted	to	coal	and	steam	as	the	industrial	revolution	
grew	apace.	Now	the	weaving	industry	has	long	since	finished;	a	few	mills	
had	other	industries	in	them,	some	were	abandoned	but	most	had	been	
converted	into	housing.		

I	was	now	walking	on	some	of 	those	other	long	distance	trails	the	
rangers	had	mentioned	in	Edale.	They	were	everywhere,	criss-crossing	my	
map,	so	that	I	could	string	several	together.	The	Sett	Valley	Way	took	me	
down	an	abandoned	railway	line	to	New	Mills,	then	the	Millennium	Trail	
followed	the	river	Goyt	down	its	valley,	where	a	signpost	told	me	I	was	also	
on	the	Goyt	Way,	the	Midshires	Way	and	the	Kinder	Trespass	Way.	I	left	
them	to	scramble	up	through	an	old	wood,	clinging	to	ash	saplings,	and	
emerged	on	the	canal	towpath	we	had	followed	last	time,	only	to	find	that	
it	was	now	the	E2	European	Long	Distance	Route!	

The	High	Peak	Canal	had	also	come	alive	since	we	had	been	that	way.	
Barges	converted	to	pleasure	craft	chugged	along	it.	The	hand-cranked	lift-
ing	bridges	and	swing	bridges	were	restored	and	decked	out	in	new	black	
and	white	paint,	with	signs	explaining	how	they	worked.	At	Marple	there	
were	sixteen	sets	of 	working	locks	descending	beside	the	town,	with	wide	
platforms	of 	water	where	the	barges	waited	their	turn	and	horse-sized	tun-
nels	for	the	towpath	where	the	canal	passed	under	roads.	At	the	bottom	a	
barge	was	coming	out	of 	the	first	lock	with	an	old	chap	in	a	boiler	suit	at	
the	helm.
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“How	long	will	it	take	you	to	get	to	the	top?”
“’Bout	three	hours.”
“I	don’t	remember	barges	twenty-five	years	ago.”
“you	wouldn’t.	Working	barges	stopped	with	freeze	in	sixties.	Restora-

tion	had	started	then	but	there’d	be	few	enough	barges.”

We followed the towpath past locks and beneath a railway; surrounded 
by peaceful greenery and tall trees we carried on until the waterway dis-
appeared into a tunnel. We picked a path through the woodland covering 
the banks of  the River Goyt, following it down until we emerged on the 
lane leading to Chadkirk Farm. As we walked down the road a motorcy-
cle approached us, a large grin appearing from beneath the visor. We had 
arranged to meet Steve North from the Samatha Centre with our meal for 
the day near this spot so I presumed that it was him. My eyes flicked over 
the motorbike and the man – no pack + no pannier = no food. What! Al-
lowing such thoughts to pass I decided there must be a good explanation.

“Good morning, bhante, there are a few people from the Samatha 
Centre to meet you, just up the road.”

We decided to go to a nearby picnic site for the meal so our friend 
on the bike zoomed off  to inform the others; a few minutes later, to our 
amazement, three or four cars appeared and spilled their contents of  
food, children and smiling people at the entrance to the place. Out came 
Primus stoves, thermoses of  coffee, pots of  curry, packets of  bread, bowls 
of  fruit, salads and a host of  greetings. Manchester had come to meet us. 
There were about a dozen people altogether; we spread out our ground-
sheets and before too long we were all sitting, the food offered and shared, 
enjoying the blessings of  good companionship and life as children of  the 
Buddha.

The	man	on	the	motorbike	had	been	Adrian,	a	photographer,	and	
there	are	some	great	photos	he	took	of 	the	picnic	in	Tudong – The Long 
Road North.		
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This	time	it	was	just	Steve	North	and	Roger	waiting	for	me	at	Chad-
kirk.	Twenty-five	years	on	Steve	was	grey-bearded	and	balding	rather	than	
young	and	blonde	and	he	was	no	longer	part	of 	the	Samatha	Centre.	But	
the	picnic	table	shown	in	the	photos	was	still	there,	although,	to	begin	
with,	so	much	had	changed	we	thought	it	must	be	the	wrong	one.	Four	
women	with	three	large	white	Labradors	were	using	it	but	were	delighted	
to	help	with	our	reunion	by	taking	the	photo.	The	cows	were	now	fenced	
off 	and	the	shrubs	and	trees	had	grown	round	it	to	create	a	glade.	The	oth-
er	change	was	at	Chadkirk	Farm	where	there	was	now	a	life-sized	wooden	
monk	outside	the	restored	old	chapel	–	Saint	Chad	presumably,	but	cassock	
nearly	the	right	colour	to	be	a	Buddhist	bhikkhu.

Steve	had	brought	soup	and	man-sized	cheese	sandwiches	as	a	picnic	
this	time.	As	we	munched	our	way	through	them	he	told	me,	“I	got	in-
terested	in	Zen	when	I	was	still	at	school,	attended	a	talk	given	by	Lance	
Cousins	who	told	me	he	was	starting	a	Buddhist	group	at	the	university,	
then	the	university	group	helped	him	develop	the	Samatha	Centre.	So	I	
was	there	from	the	beginning	and	involved	in	everything.	We	would	be	
down	at	the	Centre	most	nights	studying	the	Abhidhamma	and	such.	But	
then,	several	years	after	you	came,	it	stopped	working	for	me.	I	was	start-
ing	to	get	moments	of 	wakefulness	and	clarity	and	I	could	not	relate	it	to	
what	was	happening	with	the	Samatha	tradition.	It	was	too	up	in	the	head.	
So	I	just	drifted	for	a	year.	Then	I	went	to	the	Sale	group	where	I	met	Rus-
sel	Williams.”

“How	was	that?”
“He	understood.	For	him	the	teaching	is	simple,	we	just	have	to	do	it.	

He	was	more	real	and	grounded.	If 	it	had	not	been	for	Russel	I	don’t	know	
how	I	would	have	got	through	what	happened	next.”

“And	what	was	that?”
“Well,	my	life	fell	apart.	My	wife	had	been	behaving	oddly	for	a	while,	

then	suddenly	she	left	me	and	the	kids	to	go	off 	with	a	young	guy.	My	
brother	had	a	horrific	car	crash	and	nearly	died	and	then	the	oldest	of 	my	
children	got	meningitis	and	was	dead	eighteen	hours	later.	Russel	and	oth-
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ers	at	the	group	helped	me	through	it	all.”	
The	three	of 	us	set	off 	to	try	to	follow	our	route	of 	last	time,	along	

the	river	into	Manchester.	Before,	we	had	used	public	footpaths	and	guess-
work;	now	there	was	the	Goyt	Way.	Or	there	it	was	on	the	map	at	least,	
where	it	flowed	alluringly	through	the	corridor	of 	riverside	fields,	avoid-
ing	the	urban	sprawl	by	crossing	back	and	forth	from	one	river	bank	to	
the	other.	But	the	signs	were	all	gone	and	we	soon	found	out	why:	the	
planners	had	been	too	ambitious	and	had	taken	the	new	path	along	steep	
wooded	slopes	on	clay	soils.	The	paths	the	council	had	built	had	since	
turned	to	mud	slides.	It	was	more	like	an	assault	course	than	a	walking	
trail.	We	had	to	rescue	a	marooned	couple	nervously	hanging	onto	tree	
branches	on	a	slide	directly	above	the	river.	Their	pristine	white	trainers	
were	covered	in	brown	mud,	as	was	the	pink	umbrella	they	had	been	using	
to	stop	themselves	slipping.	

The	path	still	took	us	into	Stockport	though,	which	was	where	Roger	
took	charge.	He	was	a	delightful	chap.	His	strong	Northern	accent,	old-
fashioned	phrases	like	‘a	right	cracking	adventure	that,’	gaunt	look	and	
completely	shaved	head	made	him	seem	like	a	character	in	the	Wallace	and	
Gromit	cartoon.	When	I	asked	him	something	important	he	would	frown	
intensely	while	holding	his	fist	to	his	forehead,	then	suddenly	explode	
with	the	answer.	He	did	it	now	when	I	asked	if 	he	knew	the	way	across	
Stockport	to	where	the	river	emerged	on	the	other	side.	Silence,	while	we	
watched	his	intense	frown,	then,	“Aye!	Down	street!	Past	shopping	centre,	
bus	station,	under	motorway.	Bob’s	your	uncle!”

Passing	the	shopping	centre,	Steve	suggested	we	stop	for	coffee.	So	we	
retired	to	an	internal	balcony	in	a	large	bookshop	where	we	sat	in	comfy	
armchairs	drinking	large	coffees	while	looking	over	the	railing	at	people	
browsing	the	shelves.	“New	shopping	centre	was	built	on	stilts	over	river,”	
commented	Roger.	I	could	have	spent	the	rest	of 	the	day	there,	but	Steve	
knew	better	and	got	us	on	our	way	again.	

We	passed	under	high	arches,	“Biggest	brick	viaduct	in	world,	that	
is,”	and	came	to	the	river,	which	we	crossed	to	follow	a	path	on	the	other	
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shore.	There	a	signpost	proclaimed	we	were	now	on	the	Trans	Pennine	
Trail.	My	map	showed	that	even	the	river	had	got	the	idea;	it	was	now	
called	the	Mersey	and	to	justify	its	name	change	it	had	slowed	to	a	more	
sluggish	rate,	meandering	through	flat	fields	with	grazing	cows,	beyond	
which	the	urban	sprawl	continued.	

Along	the	bank	we	came	to	brick	foundations	where	a	display	sign	
celebrated	the	Heaton	Mersey	Bleach	Works,	telling	us	we	stood	where	its	
massive	chimney	once	had.	This	brought	forth	an	explosion	of 	eloquence	
from	Roger	on	Manchester	at	the	start	of 	the	industrial	revolution.	“’Twas	
Silicon	Valley	of 	late	nineteenth	century.	used	to	be	saying	then,	‘What	
Manchester	does	t’day	world	will	do	t’morrow.’	They	claimed	’twould	
lead	to	more	leisure	and	culture.	But	mill	owners	got	greedy,	cut	worker’s	
wages.	And	that’s	what	we	spread	round	the	world.	All	that	flippin’	greed.	
We’ve	a	lot	to	be	blamed	for	in	Manchester.	That’s	why	we	have	to	practise	
here.	To	put	it	right!”

As	we	walked	on	I	asked	Roger	what	his	practice	actually	was.	“S’pose	
I	best	tell	my	story,	as	Steve	told	his,”	he	replied	and	told	me	how	he	had	
also	been	with	Lance	Cousins	from	the	early	days	of 	the	Manchester	Bud-
dhist	Society,	which	later	became	the	Manchester	Samatha	Centre.	He	
had	been	involved	before	that	with	rock	bands	and	drugs	which	had	led	to	
a	breakdown.	Lance	had	‘taken	no	prisoners’	in	the	early	days	but	Roger	
had	stuck	at	samatha	practice	with	all	the	study	despite	finding	it	difficult.	
Recently,	though,	he	had	met	Steve	at	a	funeral	and,	“Don’t	know	what	he	
saw	in	me	but	somehow	he	knew!	He	suggested	I	come	see	Russel	at	Sale.”

“And	what	happened	there?”
“A	flippin’	revelation!	Just	to	be	simple	and	present	like	that!”	And	he	

hit	his	head	with	his	fist.	“Mind	you,	I	reckon	I	needed	to	do	all	those	years	
of 	dogged	samatha	practice	first!”

I	told	him	I	thought	he	was	right.	Revelations	have	to	be	earned.	
I	asked	what	they	practised	at	the	Samatha	Centre	and	Roger	started	

on	a	very	detailed	answer.
“There	are	sixteen	stages.	First	stage	is	we	find	longest	comfortable	
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breath	and	when	we	breathe	in	we	count	numbers,	audibly	or	visually,	
however	you	want	t’	do	it.	And	as	we	start	that	longest	comfortable	in-
breath	we	go	one,	two,	three,	four,	five,	six,	seven,	eight,	nine,	so	by	time	
we	have	got	t’	that	longest	comfortable	in-breath	we	have	got	t’	nine	and	
when	we	reverse	process	we	imagine	or	speak	t’	ourselves	nine,	eight,	
seven,	six,	five,	four,	three,	two,	one…”

Now,	personally,	I	have	always	found	any	kind	of 	concentration	prac-
tice	difficult.	My	mind	jumps	about	too	much.	Even	listening	to	Roger	ex-
plaining	in	detail	the	samatha	practice	I	was	getting	impatient.

“…Because	there	are	sixteen	separate	stages,	each	stage	is	clearly	la-
belled	so	we	are	all	singing	from	same	hymn	sheet.	So	that	first	stage	is	
called	‘longest’	because	it	is	longest	breath	and	‘longest	counting’	because	
we	are	counting.	Then	we	move	on	t’	‘longer	counting’	and	this	time	
breath	isn’t	as	long	and	we	count	one,	two,	three,	four,	five,	six	and	then	
when	we	breathe	out,	six,	five,	four,	three,	two,	one.	With	longest	count-
ing	breath	we	can	imagine	breath	going	all	the	way	down	to	the	belly	or	
whatever	and	this	time	we	might	imagine	it	going	just	down	to	chest	or	
something	like	that.	Then	next	stage	is	called	‘shorter	counting’	and	this	
time	we	only	count	three,	two,	one,	and	fourth	is	called	‘shortest	counting’	
and	we	just	count	one	in	and	one	out.	Then	next	set	of 	stages	is…”

“Roger,	I	don’t	need	them	all!	Where	do	we	end	up?”	
“We	end	up	at	the	‘shortest	of 	settling.’”
“Ah…”	Of 	course	that	meant	nothing	to	me.
“Well,	if 	you	will	jump	from	‘shortest	counting’	to	the	‘shortest	of 	set-

tling’…”	
So	I	gave	in	and	let	Roger	describe	them	all	as	we	strolled	along	with	

the	Mersey	flowing	beside	us.	He	took	me	in	detail	through	the	four	‘fol-
lowing,’	where	they	follow	the	breath	through	the	body,	then	the	four	
‘touching,’	where	they	concentrate	on	the	touch	of 	the	breath	at	the	tip	of 	
the	nose,	and	the	four	‘settling,’	where	they	concentrate	on	the	visual	sign	
of 	the	breath.

“And	how	long	does	that	all	take	to	learn,	Roger?”
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“Well,	how	long	is	piece	of 	string?	We	should	continue	until	we	are	
competent	in	all	sixteen.”	

I	thought,	‘Good	God!’	But	I	asked,	“So	what	do	you	do	now,	Roger,	
after	meeting	Russel?”

“I	just	sit	there,	like.”	
The	Buddha	referred	both	to	samatha,	concentration,	and	vipassana,	

insight,	when	he	spoke	of 	meditation.	He	was	encouraging	us	to	develop	
both,	but	different	traditions	vary	in	where	they	put	the	emphasis.	In	Zen	
Buddhism,	and	with	teachers	like	Ajahn	Chah	and	Ajahn	Sumedho,	the	
emphasis	is	on	insight	but	with	most	of 	Theravadan	Buddhism	it	is	on	de-
veloping	the	jhanas,	the	deepening	levels	of 	concentration.	Samatha	prac-
tice	is	sometimes	associated	with	study,	particularly	of 	the	Abhidhamma,	
the	teachings	that	arose	after	the	Buddha,	detailing	ever	subtler	analysis	of 	
mind	states.	When	I	was	walking	with	Ajahn	Amaro	he	explained	how	this	
can	lead	to	a	very	refined	mind	but	also	to	some	inflexibility.	He	pointed	
out	how	dismissive	the	Samatha	people	we	met	in	Cambridge	had	been	
about	using	mindfulness	in	the	health	professions.	

“But	the	Buddha	warned	over	and	again	against	thinking,	‘Only	this	is	
right,	everything	else	is	wrong’;	that	is	his	stock	phrase	from	the	scriptures	
and	the	clue	to	look	for.	Samatha-wallahs	can	really	suffer	with	it.”	He	
mentioned	two	eminent	Western	Ajahns	in	the	forest	tradition.	“Although	
they	are	both	into	jhanas	they	can’t	get	on	with	each	other	at	all.	They	
have	vigorously	different	opinions	about	practice	and	neither	of 	them,	
bless	their	hearts,	is	able	to	get	much	of 	an	angle	on	the	views	that	they	
adhere	to.”	

For	myself 	I	have	come	to	believe	it	is	only	important	that	we	prac-
tise	something.	It	will	all	work	out	in	the	end.	I	was	completely	taken	with	
insight	for	years	and,	with	so	little	patience,	was	unable	to	apply	myself 	
to	watching	my	breath.	Like	Steve,	I	had	moments	of 	wakefulness	and	
wanted	to	follow	that.	But	eventually	I	had	had	enough	of 	insight	and	then	
concentration	developed	on	its	own.	Something	similar	seems	to	have	hap-
pened	with	the	Samatha	Centre,	but	I	am	getting	ahead	of 	myself;	the	two	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

�84

of 	us,	twenty-five	years	ago,	had	not	quite	got	there	either…

After another couple of  hours of  walking we met up again with our mo-
torcyclist friend Adrian. He was a photographer for a local paper and had 
asked permission that morning to take pictures of  us. We had arranged 
to meet him and a reporter on our way along the river, we stopped at the 
picnic-table where he was waiting and, before long, an hour of  talking 
and photographing had passed. Finally leaving the river we picked our 
way through the floral evening streets of  Chorlton, Steve North took us 
to our room, we eased our boots off  and cooled slowly over a cup of  tea. I 
went down to pay my respects to the Ven. Ānanda Maitreya, a Buddhist 
scholar of  international renown and formerly one of  the supreme patri-
archs in Sri Lanka. He has been a great source of  guidance in matters of  
Dhamma and Vinaya at Chithurst and had been staying at the Samatha 
Centre for the last couple of  weeks. I bowed to him saying it felt very good 
to be there – I had been apart from other bhikkhus since South London 
six weeks before.

Many people of  the centre came that evening, filling the meditation 
hall; we listened to their chanting (very impressive), and Ven. Ānanda 
Maitreya guided a short metta meditation. Once the formal meeting was 
over we repaired to the back hall for questions and answers, Bhante care-
fully explained many different points and by the end had unravelled many 
tangles. The next day Nick and I had a long talk with him, we showed 
him our route through England so far and the way we hoped to go. He 
was very impressed with the whole thing and told us that he had already 
written to a newspaper in Sri Lanka, telling them about the walk and the 
practice of  tudong in Britain.

“It is truly a great thing, a grand thing that you are doing. Both of  
you are earning much merit.”

“That is the least of  our considerations, bhante.”
“Yes, yes, yes,” he replied, smiling and gently wagging his head. 

“Now tell me: how long will the journey be from one end to the other? I 
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told the newspaper about two hundred miles. Is that correct?”
“Actually it will be nearer to eight hundred, bhante. Probably a little 

bit more.”
“Eight hundred miles!” he gasped; adding an uncharacteristic, “My 

Lord!”

Ven.	Ananda	Maitreya	had	returned	to	London	the	next	day	and	Ajahn	
Amaro	had	given	a	talk	that	evening,	after	which	we	stayed	up	late	talking	
with	Lance	and	Steve.	Tudong – The Long Road North	also	tells	me	that	Niah	
Richards	brought	us	a	meal	before	we	set	off 	the	following	afternoon.	So	
that	means	we	stayed	there	two	days.	It	had	felt	quite	a	bleak	place	then,	
partially	because	of 	its	being	housed	in	an	austere	brick	former	Methodist	
chapel,	with	little	heating	and	few	attempts	at	comfort.	But	it	was	also	the	
atmosphere,	with	all	that	emphasis	on	concentration	meditation	and	Ab-
hidhamma	study.	Ajahn	Amaro	pointed	out	that	this	was	why	Ven.	Ananda	
Maitreya	was	encouraging	them	to	do	metta,	or	loving-kindness	medita-
tion	and	develop	more	heart.	On	our	visit	several	people	we	met	privately	
admitted	they	were	struggling	and	quite	a	few	later	appeared	at	the	mon-
asteries.

The	Manchester	Samatha	Centre	is	still	in	the	same	chapel	but	now	
it	has	been	transformed.	The	interior	is	painted	in	soothing	colours,	there	
are	beautiful	paintings,	comfy	seats	and	central	heating,	and	the	grounds	
have	been	landscaped	with	beds	of 	plants,	shrubs	and	trees,	many	of 	which	
were	in	bloom	when	I	was	there	on	this	visit.	The	atmosphere	seemed	so	
much	softer	too.	I	spent	the	night	there	and	the	following	morning	sat	on	
a	bench	in	the	sunny	garden	watching	a	group	of 	the	members	go	through	
their	T’ai	Chi	routine	with	gentle	flowing	movements.	Everyone	was	now	
grey-haired	and	mellow.	Later	Niah	Richards	arrived	on	a	large	silver	la-
dies’	bicycle,	and	Roger	returned	to	lead	his	Saturday	morning	meditation	
class	in	which	people	were	free	to	follow	any	practice	they	wanted.	

Niah	could	be	as	hilarious	as	Roger,	and	as	assertive	in	her	views.	She	
told	me	how	she	had	moved	her	allegiance	from	the	Samatha	Centre	to	
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Amaravati	but	then	ten	years	later	became,	in	turn,	disillusioned	with	the	
monastery.	“The	first	generation	of 	monastics,	they	were	really	inspiring,	
but	the	ones	who	followed	got	too	soft.	They	wanted	the	comfort.	The	
final	straw	was	when	I	offered	to	buy	the	nuns	a	few	things	when	I	was	
staying	there.	I	was	sent	into	town	with	a	list	of 	luxuries,	none	of 	which	
I’d	ever	buy	for	myself.	And	they	were	supposed	to	be	living	on	little!”	So	
she	now	practised	with	a	Tibetan	teacher.	“Mind,	none	of 	it	was	wasted.	
you	know	that	story	about	the	blind	man	and	the	elephant?	Well	it	was	
like	that.	I	learnt	to	feel	one	bit	of 	the	elephant	really	well,	and	later	I	got	
to	feel	another	bit	and	eventually	all	of 	it.	Now	I	really	know	what	an	el-
ephant	is	like!”	

Roger	was	delighted	to	see	Niah	again	and	the	two	of 	them	together	
were	like	a	Northern	comedy	routine.	Niah	put	one	young	guy	in	his	
place.	He	was	waxing	lyrical	about	simple	mindfulness	being	the	answer.	
“That’s	just	so	much	inspired	piffle!	The	real	practice	is	like	wearing	away	
at	an	old	shoe!”	Later	she	talked	movingly	about	how,	when	cycling	about	
the	city,	she	felt	overwhelmed	by	the	hopelessness	of 	the	human	condition.	
That	had	Roger	thumping	the	ground	and	saying	how	this	human	birth	
was	all	we	needed	for	enlightenment.	“It’s	as	sound	as	a	pound!”

I	think	they	were	both	right.	Freedom	is	a	matter	of 	opening	to	it	all.	
But	the	more	we	open	the	more	painful	it	gets.	

To	arrange	my	visit	I	had	used	the	contact	information	on	the	Sa-
matha	Trust	web-page.	Costel,	who	looks	after	the	page,	had	put	me	on	to	
Steve,	Lance	(who	had	moved	to	Cambridge),	Niah	and	Jean	Johnson,	who	
we	had	stayed	with	after	leaving	Manchester.	He	also	sent	out	a	notice	
saying	I	would	be	there	Friday	and	Saturday	evening	at	eight	to	meet	with	
anyone	who	was	interested.	However	he	forgot	to	tell	me	about	that	bit,	
so	it	was	lucky	I	heard	the	slight	rattle	as	someone	tried	the	door	on	the	
Saturday	evening.	It	was	usha	who	we	had	met	making	a	coracle	in	Cam-
bridge.	Over	a	cup	of 	tea	she	told	me	her	history	with	the	Samatha	Centre,	
during	which	Costel	himself 	arrived.	

usha	was	born	into	a	Sikh	family	in	Kenya.	From	the	time	she	was	
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young	she	yearned	for	the	religious,	badgering	her	mother	to	take	her	to	
the	temple	and	asking	the	priests	how	she	should	practise.	They	told	her	
how	to	pray	and	chant	but	she	still	felt	there	had	to	be	something	more;	
she	loved	the	stories	of 	her	religion’s	first	guru	who	was	a	contemplative.	
When	she	arrived	at	Manchester	university	she	went	along	to	the	univer-
sity	Buddhist	Society	and	discovered	meditation.	She	knew	immediately	
that	this	was	what	she	had	been	looking	for.	

“How	did	your	parents	feel	about	you	becoming	a	Buddhist?”
“They	were	fine;	they	knew	what	I	was	like.	So	they	were	happy	I	had	

my	meditation	to	do.	What	upset	them	was	me	marrying	an	Englishman!”
The	Samatha	movement	had	worked	for	her.	It	was	a	lay	organisation	

where	they	could	work	together	–	studying,	meditating	and	renovating	
first	this	centre	and	then	the	place	they	now	have	in	the	Welsh	countryside.	
Coming	from	a	tradition	where	the	lay	people	had	only	devotion,	she	re-
ally	appreciated	how	it	empowered	them	to	practise	for	themselves.	As	she	
spoke,	it	struck	me	how	this	approach	was	similar	to	that	of 	the	original	
owners	of 	the	building,	the	Methodists,	and	how	the	bleakness	comes	out	
of 	that	raw	self-reliance.	

I	told	usha	how	much	softer	the	Samatha	Centre	felt	compared	to	our	
last	visit.

“Oh	yes,	I	know.	Lance	was	so	strict	in	the	old	days	and	we	were	
young	and	keen.	He’s	so	much	softer	now.	Recently	I	went	on	a	meditation	
retreat	with	his	teacher,	Nai	Boonman,	from	Thailand	and	I	was	shocked	
at	how	easy	it	was!	I	assumed	if 	he	was	Lance’s	teacher	he	must	be	even	
stricter.”	But	Lance	was	a	young	university	lecturer	then,	new	to	medita-
tion,	and	had	a	more	zealous	and	ascetic	approach.		

After	she	left,	Costel	told	me	how	usha	was	also	much	softer.	“She	
was	my	meditation	teacher	when	I	started.	Boy	was	she	tough.	I	was	really	
scared	of 	her!”

I	set	off 	early	next	morning,	heading	north	as	we	had	last	time,	across	
Manchester’s	suburbs.	Costel	tried	to	trace	Carol	Batton,	who	we	had	
stayed	with	in	North	Manchester.	He	found	her	on	the	internet,	where	I	
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could	read	her	self-published	poems,	but	found	no	way	of 	contacting	her.	
So	I	had	to	walk	in	a	day	a	distance	that	had	taken	us	two	last	time,	right	
across	Manchester,	to	Saddleworth	under	the	Pennines.	

Our walk through the city was something I had slightly dreaded. I had 
prepared myself  to be kicked to pieces and never leave the place alive, but 
after all the spreading of  Dhamma, together with the mountain of  good 
wishes and blessings we were carrying, in the end it all went very well. 
Contained and keeping an even pace, I determined to hold wisdom as 
my refuge rather than the absence of  immediate threat. Our route took 
us through the inner city, a mass of  broken and dismal streets, through 
Old Trafford and the docklands stuck between Salford and central Man-
chester. We crossed the black and bubbling ship canal, passed through 
the lanes of  tower block estates and finally entered the genteel Jewish 
confines of  the borough where Carol Batton lived. As we walked through 
the town you could see that people simply react to the sight of  you out 
of  their conditioning: little children go, “Wow,” slightly larger ones say, 
“What are you?” “Are you nuns?” “Are you Spanish?” “Are you a Egypt 
man?”

“That skin’ead’s wearing strange clothes.”
“It’s Jesus.”
“Jesus.”
Groups of  teenage girls tend to laugh, giggling as you go by.
“Will you look at the state of  that!”
Older boys bellow insults, incomprehensible, unfamiliar, from pass-

ing cars, across the street.
A pair of  punks said, “Hi,” and a couple of  old men smiled warmly.
The pattern of  all attention simply comes out of  our conditioning; 

by being resolute in non-contention with the effects you have on people, 
you can walk through it quite untouched. 

By	then	we	had	both	learned	to	not	contend.	I	had	none	of 	his	fear	
but	I	did	have	embarrassment.	The	first	time	we	had	walked	down	a	busy	
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city	street,	Surbiton	in	south	London,	everyone	turned	and	stared.	I	had	
reacted	by	trying	to	stare	back	at	them,	but	it	did	no	good.	Then	I	had	
dropped	back,	as	if 	I	was	not	with	my	strange	companion,	and	when	he	
had	crossed	the	street	to	walk	on	the	other	side	I	had	stayed	on	the	original	
one.	Then	I	had	watched	people	staring	at	him	while	being	ignored	myself,	
but	it	felt	like	cheating.	As	we	had	traversed	London	I	started	to	realise	the	
problem	was	with	me.	If 	I	stopped	looking	about	me	and	instead	looked	
at	the	pavement	my	mind	calmed	down.	Then	I	realised	how	natural	all	
that	attention	was.	There	we	were:	a	Buddhist	monk	with	shaven	head	and	
orange	robes	and	his	companion,	each	wearing	big	boots	and	a	large	pack,	
walking	through	a	city.	Of 	course	people	were	going	to	stare	and	even	
make	a	comment.	I	would	have	done	the	same	myself !

But	that	was	then.	Things	have	changed	in	Britain.	When	we	walked	
down	busy	streets	together	this	time,	some	people	glanced,	with	a	flick	
of 	their	eyes,	but	many	just	ignored	us,	and	no	one	stared	or	called	out.	
Britain	is	a	much	more	diverse	place	twenty-five	years	later	and	Buddhist	
monks	are	no	longer	shocking.
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Not	that	it	would	have	been	a	problem	crossing	Manchester	early	on	
a	Sunday	morning	as	I	now	did.	The	back	streets	were	empty	except	for	
the	occasional	cat	and	Chorlton	was	a	delight	with	its	gardens	of 	flowering	
plants	and	trees.	The	poorer	suburbs	that	came	next	had	big	houses	divid-
ed	into	flats,	and	some	of 	their	large	gardens	were	turning	to	wilderness.	
In	Moss	Side,	famous	for	its	gang	violence,	the	only	things	green	were	the	
weeds	at	the	junction	of 	the	pavement	and	the	tiny	brick	terraced	houses.	
Even	the	local	church	was	protected	by	a	high	metal	fence	topped	with	
barbed	wire.	But	even	Moss	Side	felt	peaceful	in	the	early	morning	sun-
shine.	Cities	can	be	very	pleasant	places	when	all	the	people	are	not	about.	

In	the	inner	city	a	few	people	were	stirring	amidst	the	blocks	of 	
council	flats:	a	man	cleaning	his	car,	a	woman	putting	the	cat	out.	Beyond	
brick	railway	arches,	a	motorway	flyover	was	free	of 	cars	and	traffic	lights	
changed	from	red	to	green	for	an	empty	road.	I	came	to	the	canal,	now	
cleaned	up	and	renovated,	with	large	warehouses	being	converted	to	
city	apartments.	Following	it	I	found	myself 	in	the	heart	of 	Manchester,	
with	office	blocks	towering	on	either	side	of 	the	narrow	strip	of 	flowing	
water.	Then	suddenly	I	was	passing	colourful	bars	and	clubs,	many	of 	
them	advertising	cabarets:	‘Tuesday	night	is	Nina’s	night,’	with	a	picture	
of 	sequinned	Nina.	I	realised	I	was	on	Canal	Street,	Manchester’s	famous	
gay	district,	which	has	become	the	trendy	place	to	go.	Signs	on	lamp	posts	
advertised	‘pink	taxis,’	while	on	the	canal	walls	the	signs	stated	that	lewd	
behaviour	would	be	prosecuted.	On	a	sunny	Sunday	morning	only	the	
debris	of 	the	night	before	indicated	what	happened	there:	lots	of 	cigarette	
butts,	the	smell	of 	stale	beer,	someone’s	jacket,	food	cartons	and	two	used	
condoms.

I	turned	off 	to	visit	the	Cathedral,	where	the	service	seemed	typical	of 	
the	current	Church	of 	England:	the	‘inclusive’	set	of 	officiating	priests	may	
have	included	a	woman	and	an	Asian,	but	they	all	spoke	with	posh	south-
ern	accents	–	no	wonder	the	North	turned	to	its	chapels.	

Then	I	took	the	canal	east	into	the	valley	of 	the	river	Medlock.	It	was	a	
green	corridor	out	of 	the	city,	of 	public	parks	and	nature	reserves.	I	walked	
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on,	as	the	city	came	out	to	enjoy	the	sunny	Sunday:	family	parties,	stroll-
ing	couples,	young	lads	on	mountain	bikes,	girls	cantering	on	ponies.	I	
stopped	at	Park	Bridge	Visitor	Centre	that	celebrated	the	iron	smelting	that	
occurred	there	at	the	dawn	of 	the	industrial	revolution.	Directed	by	the	
rangers,	I	climbed	a	steep	lane	out	of 	the	valley	to	stop	at	the	old	Workers’	
Institute,	now	run	as	a	club	by	the	locals	and	able	to	sell	me	fruit	juice	at	
the	bar.	From	there	I	took	footpaths	through	fields,	climbing	towards	Hart-
shead	Pike	as	we	had	last	time,	as	people	returned	home	for	the	evening.

	
We sat our sweaty bodies down on top where a white stone tower looks 
out over the whole of  Greater Manchester, spread in its long broad val-
ley; but for the hills and the sky, man-made as far as the eye can see. 
How many people are born and die as the eye sweeps from one edge to 
the other? We sat and gazed for a long while, cooling off  in the wind and 
saying goodbye.

On	the	path	just	below	I	came	upon	two	middle-aged	men	sitting	with	
earphones	on,	one	listening	to	music	on	his	radio	while	reading	a	book,	
the	other	following	‘the	match.’	The	book	reader	told	me	they	stopped	
there	often.	“We	call	it	McKenna’s	view,	after	the	book	by	Ian	McKenna	
I	was	reading	the	first	time.”	They	seemed	to	have	a	good	attitude	about	
life.	The	football	fan	was	bringing	his	sleeping	bag	next	time	so	he	could	
have	a	night	under	the	stars.	Having	chosen	to	travel	without	one	I	still	
had	a	way	to	go.	After	the	Pike	I	crossed	another	ridge	of 	hills	and	then	
followed	the	Huddersfield	narrow	canal	as	it	climbed	up	the	valley,	criss-
crossing	the	small	river.	The	evening	sky	was	reflected	in	the	canal,	my	
mind	was	quiet	after	the	day’s	walking,	and	only	occasional	evening	dog	
walkers	passed.	I	got	to	Jean	and	Dave	Johnson’s	at	eight	o’clock,	after	
twelve	hours	of 	walking,	where	we	had	stayed	in	1983:	

Ushered in and made welcome in yet another home, Nick and I drank 
tea and talked with them well into the night; enjoying friendliness and 
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the cool quietude after a long hot walk. It is wonderful how people con-
tinuously treat us so well and do everything just right for us. It seems so 
everywhere we go: somehow the right balance is found, each part of  each 
day flowing effortlessly into the next. Nick and I shared the upper room 
of  the house for our stay. I spent most of  the following morning there, 
catching up on the diary. That day Jackie and her husband Les, also from 
the Samatha Centre, joined us for the meal and brought us food for the 
journey. 

I	had	met	Les	again	leading	the	T’ai	Chi	class	at	the	Samatha	Centre;	
both	he	and	Jackie	still	go	there,	but	Jean	Johnson	has	moved	on,	although	
she	was	still	practising	diligently	in	another	tradition.	Early	the	next	morn-
ing	I	sat	in	their	rocking	chair,	gently	rocking,	as	I	gazed	out	of 	the	win-
dow	into	their	lovely	garden,	while	I	listened	to	her	chanting	a	Tibetan	
puja	in	the	next	room.	

After	breakfast	her	husband	Dave	walked	with	me	out	of 	the	valley,	as	
he	had	with	us	before,	through	an	abandoned	stone	quarry	on	the	hillside	
and	up	on	to	the	moors.	There	a	golden	plover	piped,	the	heather-clad	
blanket	bog	stretched	to	the	horizon	and	the	Pennine	Way	crossed	on	a	
newly	laid	stone-flagged	path.	As	we	followed	it	north	he	told	me	how	
Jean’s	slowly	worsening	rheumatoid	arthritis	had	increased	her	commit-
ment	to	practice	and	to	her	Chinese	teacher.	She	had	left	the	Samatha	Cen-
tre	a	few	years	after	our	visit,	he	told	me,	but	he	had	already	started	going	
instead	to	see	Russel	at	the	Sale	group.

After	crossing	a	few	miles	of 	the	moors	we	turned	back,	that	being	as	
far	as	I	needed	to	go	for	this	leg	of 	the	journey.	We	climbed	down	to	where	
the	Huddersfield	narrow	canal	emerges	from	its	hand-excavated	tunnel	
through	the	Pennines	and	strolled	beside	it	back	down	the	valley,	stopping	
to	buy	home-made	ice	creams	from	a	small	shed	on	the	towpath.	I	was	fly-
ing	home	late	that	night	from	Manchester	Airport.	As	the	airport	was	near	
Sale,	Dave	suggested	he	drive	me	to	the	Monday	meeting	of 	the	Sale	Bud-
dhist	group,	where	I	would	meet	Russel.	
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So	I	finally	got	to	meet	the	much-loved	Russel.	We	arrived	outside	a	
small	terraced	brick	house	with	small	bow	windows,	a	simple	front	door,	
stone	step	and	a	low	privet	hedge	fronting	its	minimal	garden.	It	was	just	
like	my	working	class	grandparents’	house.	We	were	early	but	Steve	North	
was	already	there,	standing	in	the	doorway,	expecting	us.	He	escorted	us	
into	the	front	room	and	introduced	us	to	Russel	who	was	waiting	in	an	
armchair.	Russel	looked	like	everyone’s	grandfather:	balding,	fine	white	
hair,	glasses,	a	grey	checked	jacket,	grey	cardigan;	the	only	thing	not	white	
or	grey	was	his	light	blue	and	grey	tie.	His	manner	was	kindly	and	gentle	
and	he	seemed	really	pleased	to	meet	me.	He	took	me	on	a	tour	“before	all	
the	others	come.”	

We	left	the	living	room	and	its	circle	of 	comfy	chairs	to	go	upstairs	to	
the	shrine	room.	The	walls	were	lined	with	two	dozen	old-fashioned	stack-
ing	chairs	made	of 	steel	tubes	and	canvas.	“We	meet	here	when	there	are	
too	many	for	downstairs,”	Russel	explained.	I	knelt	before	the	shrine.	“This	
Buddha	came	from	Thailand	in	the	early	days.”	Three	bows.	“This	is	a	
photo	of 	Connie.”	It	sat	behind	the	Buddha.	“This	was	her	house;	she	took	
me	in	when	I	came.”	

“And	this	monk?”	
“That	is	Kapilavaddho,	one	of 	the	group;	he	went	off 	to	Thailand	to	

become	a	monk	so	he	could	bring	back	the	teachings.”	I	was	startled.	It	
was	the	same	Kapilavaddho	of 	the	English	Sangha	Trust	and	Hampstead	
Vihara,	who	had	passed	on	his	mission	to	found	an	English	monastery	to	
George	Sharp,	and	who	had	inspired	Ajahn	Vimalo	to	become	a	monk.	

“I	had	not	realised	he	was	important	here!”	
“yes,	it	all	started	here,”	Russel	replied	gently.	
I	later	read	the	book	Kapilavaddho	wrote	and	sure	enough,	although	

he	came	from	the	south	and	later	set	up	his	vihara	in	London	it	was	to	
this	Manchester	Buddhist	Society	he	first	returned	as	a	monk	in	the	early	
fifties.	They	then	set	up	the	English	Sangha	Trust	for	him,	which	now	
administers	Chithurst	and	Amaravati	monasteries,	and	they	provided	its	
first	officers.	They	also	started	the	Buddhist	Summer	School	which	runs	
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to	this	day	and	organised	the	first	intensive	meditation	retreat	for	lay	peo-
ple.	It	was	also	here	in	Manchester	that	Professor	Rhys	Davids	took	up	the	
Chair	of 	Comparative	Religion	at	the	university	of 	Manchester	in	1905,	
to	continue	his	translation	of 	the	Pali	Canon.	It	was	he	who	founded	the	
Pali	Text	Society,	and	later	told	Ajahn	Amaro’s	cousin	to	take	up	the	study.	
That	was	why	the	university	had	a	lectureship	in	Buddhism,	which	Lance	
Cousins	had	later	filled.	Roger	had	asserted	that	the	industrial	revolution	
having	started	in	Manchester	meant	that	it	was	for	Manchester	to	put	right	
what	it	had	done.	And	it	had.	It	was	here	that	Dhamma	in	the	West	had	
also	started.	“What	starts	in	Manchester	today,	will	be	round	world	tomor-
row.”

Downstairs	others	had	started	to	arrive,	including	Roger,	who	beamed	
a	greeting	and	slapped	me	on	the	back	as	I	sat	down	between	him	and	Rus-
sel.	Russel	now	told	me	his	amazing	life	story.	This	included	surviving	be-
ing	electrocuted	during	the	war	and	then	being	struck	three	times	by	light-
ning	in	one	storm.	“That	left	me	feeling	I	could	not	die,	that	I	was	here	for	
something.”	He	described	how	after	the	war,	devastated	and	slightly	un-
hinged	by	what	he	had	been	through,	he	had	taken	to	roaming	the	country	
and	ended	up	working	for	a	circus	looking	after	the	animals.	There	he	
decided	that,	in	order	to	be	able	to	care	for	them	properly,	he	should	try	to	
observe	them	without	coming	to	any	judgement.	After	several	months	he	
could	see	them	in	a	‘direct’	way	without	ideas	arising.	Then	after	several	
years	of 	working	like	this,	there	had	been	a	breakthrough	where	every-
thing	else	dropped	away	and	he	felt	he	‘knew’	the	animals	without	any	
separation	between	them	and	himself.	He	took	to	roaming	again,	explor-
ing	this	experience	further,	eventually	ending	up	in	Manchester	where	the	
Sale	Buddhist	Society	had	taken	him	under	their	wing.	

“They	were	able	to	confirm	what	had	happened	to	me	and	I	was	able	
to	confirm	what	they	were	trying	to	do.	So	we	helped	each	other.	I	was	the	
youngster	then,	now	I	am	the	only	one	left.”	He	spoke	quietly	and	easily	
but	seemed	determined	to	tell	me	it	all	as,	meanwhile,	the	room	filled	up.	
There	were	now	some	eight	men	varying	in	age	from	their	thirties	to	fif-
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ties,	sitting	quietly	listening.
A	teapot	was	brought	in,	tea	cups	and	saucers	passed	round	with	a	

plate	of 	biscuits.	I	had	little	time	left	before	I	had	to	leave	for	my	plane	but	
I	managed	one	question.	“Russel,	over	the	years	many	people	have	come	
to	you	from	the	Samatha	Centre.	What	do	you	give	them?”	

“I	tell	them	to	be	open,	that’s	all,”	and	he	smiled	gently,	nodding	to	
those	round	the	room.	

Then	Steve	drove	me	to	the	airport.	On	the	way	he	told	me	how	the	
meetings	at	Sale	were	just	simple,	like	that.	They	sat	around	and	chatted	
and	Russel	sometimes	commented,	and	what	he	said	was	always	helpful	
but	never	complicated.	Only	in	recent	years	had	Steve	come	to	appreciate	
just	how	profound	being	simply	open	and	present	really	was.	

Being	with	someone	who	has	let	go	of 	fixed	ideas	of 	who	they	are	
can	feel	very	profound,	but	to	feel	that	same	profundity	when	they	are	not	
there	takes	a	lot	of 	work.	That	same	letting	go	isn’t	so	easy	for	the	rest	of 	
us.	For	Russel,	it	happened	when	he	had	simply	tried	to	commune	with	the	
animals,	and	something	had	shifted.	If 	you	read	the	biography	of 	Krishna-
murti,	whose	teachings	affected	millions	and	whose	talks	could	electrify	
vast	audiences,	you	realise	just	how	easy	it	was	for	him,	or	for	the	Indian	
saint	Ramana	Maharshi.	When	one	hears	about	these	experiences,	one	is	
always	left	with	the	question	Steve	was	now	wrestling	with:	“How	do	I	do	
this	for	myself ?”	The	answer	is	we	have	to	work	at	it	more	than	they	do,	
and	the	amount	of 	work	we	have	to	do	is	dependent	on	our	personal	kar-
mic	load.	

There	is	one	more	character	from	our	previous	visit	to	Manchester	
whose	subsequent	story	I	should	tell:	Adrian	the	photographer.	During	our	
original	visit,	he’d	been	very	critical	about	the	Samatha	Centre	and	their	
way	of 	practice.	Inspired	by	meeting	us,	he’d	come	to	Chithurst	Monas-
tery	where	he	became	an	anagarika,	but	this	didn’t	work	out	either	–	he	
was	always	critical	there,	too.	When	he	left,	Noy	Thomson	offered	him	
a	room	in	Ash	House	in	exchange	for	looking	after	the	garden.	But	that	
didn’t	work	either:	when	we	visited	her,	Noy	got	quite	upset	at	the	men-
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tion	of 	him.	“He	did	nothing!	ADRIAN,	yOu	NEVER	DID	A	THING!”	
Then	he	lived	in	a	tent	for	a	while	on	the	edge	of 	the	monastery’s	

wood	to	qualify	as	homeless	and	so	get	a	council	flat	in	the	local	village.	
He	joined	the	Hari	Krishnas	but	would	still	turn	up	for	a	free	meal	at	the	
monastery	and	then	criticise	it	to	other	visitors,	as	he	had	the	Samatha	
Centre	to	us.	The	last	time	I	saw	him	he’d	lost	the	council	flat	and	was	liv-
ing	in	a	van	parked	on	the	roadside.	Soon	after	that	he	died,	apparently	
from	pneumonia.	Having	criticised	and	alienated	everyone	who	was	ever	
close	to	him	or	who	tried	to	help	him,	it	was	tragic	but	no	surprise	that	he	
was	so	alone	at	the	end.

The	Buddha	said	there	are	people	who	are	light	in	character	and	mov-
ing	towards	freedom,	and	there	are	people	carrying	heavy	burdens	but	still	
moving	to	freedom.	There	are	also	people	whose	burden	is	light	and	those	
carrying	heavy	burdens	who	are	moving	away.	How	much	we	carry	is	
down	to	our	karma;	we	cannot	do	anything	about	the	the	past.	But	we	do	
have	the	choice	over	the	direction	that	we	take	from	here.	I	see	clearly	now	
that	you	just	give	your	all	and	keep	at	it,	and	it	will	work	out	somehow	
–	provided	you	are	also	willing	to	let	go	of 	everything.	Then	one	day	you	
will	see	through	the	delusion	and	the	path	out	of 	suffering	will	be	clear.

That	is	enough	of 	what	happened	and	has	since	happened	in	Manches-
ter.	Let	us	return	to	twenty-five	years	ago	and	where	we	went	to	next.

After	leaving	Jean	and	Dave’s,	we	headed	into	the	hills	and	left	behind	
the	sunny	Sunday	afternoon	crowds	upon	the	river	bank.	Exhausted	again,	
we	pitched	our	tent	between	two	reservoirs	and	sat	high	on	a	hillside	to	
avoid	the	midges.	

Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	were	back	on	the	Pennine	Way,	heading	north.	
Although	the	path	rose	and	fell	across	the	moors	we	found	the	going	easy.	
There	was	a	wide,	well-worn	track,	the	summer	heat	had	dried	out	the	
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boggy	patches,	and	there	was	no	need	to	map-read	as	we	could	see	our	
route	miles	ahead.	After	our	previous	walking	it	felt	like	a	motorway.	We	
were	also	pretty	fit	so	even	our	now	very	heavy	packs	didn’t	slow	us	down	
much.	I	was	carrying	at	least	three	days’	worth	of 	food	I	had	been	given	in	
Manchester,	while	Ajahn	carried	the	tent	we	usually	divided	between	us,	
plus	rather	a	lot	of 	plain	chocolate.	

Cadbury’s	Bournville	Dark	Chocolate	was	our	afternoon	staple	‘al-
lowable.’	There	are	certain	things	a	monk,	and	a	companion	following	his	
rules,	can	eat	in	the	afternoon	–	boiled	sweets,	mints,	wine	gums	–	known	
as	‘allowables,’	but	none	had	the	carbohydrates	and	fats	of 	Bournville	
chocolate.	So	we	usually	had	a	bar	of 	it	with	us,	eating	a	bit	to	lift	us	for	
the	last	leg	of 	the	day’s	walking,	or	to	nibble	with	our	tea	by	the	fire	in	the	
evening.	In	those	days	Bournville	was	the	only	kind	of 	dark	chocolate	that	
could	be	found	in	ordinary	English	shops;	there	were	no	sophisticated,	
high	cocoa	content	varieties.	So	when	people	asked	if 	there	was	anything	
we	needed	I	would	usually	suggest	Bournville,	explaining	that	we	could	
eat	it	in	the	afternoon.	At	Carol’s	house,	one	of 	the	Samatha	people,	Nigel	
West,	had	arrived	with	over	a	kilo	of 	it.	Having	bought	the	entire	stock	of 	
one	small	shop,	he	decided	that	was	not	enough	and	purchased	more	from	
another,	all	of 	which	Ajahn	now	carried.

As	if 	to	underline	the	sense	of 	benevolence,	while	also	ensuring	the	
weight	we	carried	didn’t	diminish,	I	had	arranged	to	meet	Mudita	where	
the	Pennine	Way	crossed	the	M62	motorway	as	it	swept	over	the	fells.	
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Originally	she	had	intended	to	walk	with	us	in	the	south	for	a	few	days	but	
could	never	find	the	time.	

As we rounded the hill by the radio-mast, we could see her distinctive 
white car, a Mercedes-Benz estate, parked exactly where we expected. 
The day was brilliantly clear and sunny, as we came down the hill we 
saw Mudita emerge from her car and walk towards us. Suddenly there 
was a shout from our left and there was Abby, bounding through the 
heather, waving his arms and calling. Abraham is a London-born West 
Indian and the star of  Mudita’s Thai-boxing team. He had never been on 
fells before and was amazed when his feet would land in the little stream-
lets hidden underneath the heather.

“I got me feet wet!” He grinned, slightly out of  breath but pleased 
after his search around the hill to find us. Delighted to meet up at last, 
they paid their respects, then we all bundled into the car and drove back 
up to the hilltop. She had brought a vast quantity of  food, all specially 
prepared. Mudita’s generosity is almost legendary: when she had been 
packing up to leave Harnham that morning someone had seen the piles of  
food containers – loaded with Thai cuisine – which she had been putting 
together for us.

“Is all that just for the two of  them!?”
“They are walking – they need a lot of  strength.”
“They couldn’t possibly eat that much! Why not leave some of  it here 

for us?”
What she eventually brought was lavish enough, it was hard to be-

lieve there was still more she had left behind. 

We	must	have	made	a	surreal	sight	for	the	passing	walkers.	Surround-
ed	by	moors,	empty	except	for	a	white	Mercedes,	there	was	a	Buddhist	
monk,	a	Thai	lady	in	white,	a	young	black	guy	in	city	gear	and	me	with	
a	big	red	beard,	sitting	amidst	the	heather	round	a	large	white	tablecloth	
spread	with	a	Thai	banquet.
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Of 	course	she	insisted	I	take	what	I	could	of 	the	leftover	food,	and	
she	had	brought	more	plain	chocolate.	Not	only	that,	but	she	also	wanted	
to	give	me	a	lot	of 	money,	enough	to	walk	the	entire	way	to	Harnham	
in	luxury.	I	was	surprised	at	my	response:	having	spent	most	of 	the	walk	
poor	and	hoping	we	might	be	helped	like	this,	I	decided	to	turn	most	of 	
it	down.	I	took	just	enough	to	be	comfortable	for	the	next	stage	of 	the	
journey,	to	Manjushri	Institute.	I	wanted	to	leave	others	the	opportunity	to	
help	us;	more	and	more	it	seemed	that	this	was	what	the	walk	was	about.	

Today	Mudita	has	‘retired.’	She	has	given	up	her	large	London	restau-
rant	and	runs	a	small	one	near	Chithurst	Monastery.	It	is	in	a	roadside	inn	
managed	by	her	business	partner,	once	another	of 	the	Thai	kick	boxers.

After	the	meal,	we	had	seen	them	off 	and	joined	the	steady	stream	of 	
walkers:	

Amongst so many other walkers, I am often taken to be simply strangely 
dressed and people talk to us quite freely. There is always a camaraderie 
between members of  the same group and interest in how you are doing. 
Being so obviously hikers we are part of  the family and people are very 
open with us.

We met a couple of  young Germans; we nodded and smiled as we 
passed them and they passed us as the day went by. As Nick and I were 
resting on a hilltop they came to a halt at a cairn ten yards behind us. 
Moved by a sudden wave of  generosity and friendship I broke in half  
one of  the large chocolate bars Nigel had given us and took it with me to 
where they were sitting. As I approached, one of  them looked up.

“Would you like some chocolate?” I asked, proffering the gold 
wrapped lump.

“Thank you, just one piece.”
“No, it’s all for you, please.”
“That’s too much.”
“Please take it, I have another kilo in my pack, we have plenty.”
“Are you eating just chocolate???” the other one asked, looking up 
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somewhat amazed.
“No, it’s just that someone gave us a lot. I thought you might like 

some.”
Still slightly bewildered but quite happily they accepted the gift and, 

as they passed us by later on; one of  them held out a little bag.
“Would you like a fig? They are very good – Türkisch.” Gratefully 

we accepted and waved goodbye as they left, strange how joyous such a 
simple exchange can be.

		
However,	we	later	tired	of 	the	sheer	number	of 	other	walkers	and	

how	the	ordinary	country	folk	were	not	particularly	friendly	and	helpful	
–	they	had	seen	too	many	walkers	and	we	were	just	a	couple	more.	So	
after	two	days	we	abandoned	our	plan	to	keep	to	the	Pennine	Way	and	
turned	off,	winding	our	own	way	northwards	through	the	Pennines	on	
other	paths.

Another touching gesture was the gift of  some ice-cubes from a lady in 
Hebden Bridge: having just climbed a steep, long, cobbled lane, the two 
of  us rested on a low stone wall, sitting there very hot and sweaty. After 
a while Nick went to ask for water at a house, the lady took the bottles in 
but was gone for a long time. When she returned she explained that she 
had been trying to break up ice-cubes to put in the water.

“The big necked one was quite easy but the other one gave me a lot 
of  trouble.”

Eventually she had given up, filled a margarine tub with ice and 
offered that to us instead. Very grateful, we drank many mugs of  the deli-
cious liquid – cool Yorkshire water like nectar in a hot and dusty throat.

It had been roasting all day and that evening, after long, hot and 
humid hours, the sun mellowed to a glimmering orange fire. It rested for 
a moment as a red balloon bulging on the hill-crest; lingering long before 
it disappeared, gently and as if  for ever, beneath the blue slumber of  the 
hills.
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The Dales

“How	beautiful	upon	the	mountains	are	the	feet	of 	them	that	preach	the	
gospel	of 	peace,	and	bring	glad	tidings	of 	good	things!”	Ajahn	Amaro	was	
inspired	to	be	back	walking	in	such	dramatic	scenery	after	our	journey	north	
in	Carole	Chiverton’s	car,	having	been	driven	from	Swaffham	to	stay	that	
night	with	Kath	Steward	and	George	Abramson	in	the	sweet	small	town	of 	
Ilkley.	

“Where	does	that	come	from?”	
“The	Bible.	Romans,	I	think,	St.	Paul	quoting	Isaiah.	Or	something	like	

that.	I	used	to	have	it	on	a	bookmark.”
“Why	feet?”
“I’m	not	too	sure.	Maybe	I	should	have	listened	more	in	Religious	

Education.”		
We	had	been	dropped	that	morning	above	Winterburn	Reservoir	by	

George	Abramson.	We	had	stopped	there	twenty-five	years	ago	as	we	
climbed	into	the	limestone	uplands	of 	the	yorkshire	Dales.	Then,	it	had	
been	the	height	of 	summer	and	we	had	arrived	after	several	days	of 	walk-
ing	through	hot	and	muggy	valleys.

	
We stopped for the meal on the edge of  the reservoir and laid our wet 
things out on an old stone wall. My robes were clammy from several days’ 
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perspiration and our socks were soaked from the grass. A few hours in the 
sun and wind and things were much fresher. It was a lovely day; it kept 
reminding me that there is nothing inherently wrong with the world, it is 
just a matter of  what you do in it: if  you choose to walk you get hot, can 
you really blame the weather for your discomfort?

Later in the afternoon we followed the lane up from the reservoir 
to a local call-box beside the central farm of  the valley. We needed to 
phone some people in Leeds who were coming to meet us, as well as the 
Manjushri Institute to arrange our stay. After the phone calls we saw 
an old farmer coming up the track towards us, hobbling along gently on 
two walking-sticks. Being English we soon got around to talking of  the 
weather.

“A bit hot,” we said.
“Aye – expect it is, if  y’ walkin.” 
So gentle and old, he could hardly hear or see; he had spent his life 

farming this valley and was obviously enjoying the slow fading of  his 
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years. We talked a long time together and, when he smiled, he reminded 
me of  my old Jewish grandfather: so ancient, had worked so hard; when 
something tickled him you could see an impish spring-like grin run 
through him and you felt yourself  melt away inside.

We	passed	that	same	red	phone	box,	from	which	we	had	made	a	
phone	call	to	Alan	and	Sarah	in	Leeds.	It	now	had	a	sign	pasted	in	one	of 	
the	door	panes	reading,	‘COINS	NOT	ACCEPTED.’	But	no	farmer.	I	was	
hoping	we	might	meet	his	son,	twenty-five	years	on,	now	also	retired,	but	
there	was	no	one.	So	we	continued	up	the	green	valley,	following	a	track	
which	climbed	out	of 	the	stone-wall	enclosed	fields,	dotted	with	sheep,	
onto	the	wide	limestone	uplands.	It	was	nearly	two	months	earlier	in	the	
year	than	the	last	time	we	were	here;	this	time	we	were	in	the	cool	of 	
spring,	before	the	profusion	of 	limestone	flowers	would	emerge	and	the	
farmers	move	their	sheep	up	to	crop	the	fell	grass	as	it	starts	to	grow.	We	
stopped	for	our	meal	under	two	haunted	larches,	low	and	twisted	with	lay-
ered	flat	branches	covered	in	newly	emerging	yellow-green	needles	–	they	
could	have	graced	a	Chinese	scroll	painting.	Around	us	the	fells	undulated,	
the	green	turf 	lapping	here	and	there	at	the	white-grey	of 	rocks,	crags,	
scree	slopes	and	cliffs.	We	headed	north,	abandoning	tracks	and	striking	
out	for	a	distant	crag,	trusting	the	mossy	limestone	turf,	springy	under-
foot.	

We	started	discussing	a	monk	who	had	recently	disrobed	because	of 	a	
strange	and	difficult	medical	condition.	

“There	seems	to	be	a	lot	of 	that,”	I	commented.	“They	take	on	the	
robes	and	then	a	weird	medical	complaint	materialises:	like	Kittisaro’s	
Crohn’s	disease,	that	monk	whose	body	was	unable	to	heat	itself,	the	one	
who	regurgitated	his	food,	Natthiko’s	auto-immune	disorder	and	so	many	
with	M.E.”

“yes,	it	happens	often,	and	it	is	so	often	shortly	after	ordination.”
“As	if 	it	is	something	they	have	to	face?”
“I	think	so.	The	gesture	of 	going	forth	and	taking	ordination	is	karmi-
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cally	extremely	powerful,	as	if 	you’re	saying	to	the	universe,	‘Whatever	
debts	there	are,	let	them	be	paid.’	That	seems	to	be	how	it	works.	It	hap-
pens	again	and	again.”

“It’s	the	same	with	meditation	retreats,	isn’t	it?	The	new	people	who	
get	unexplainable	pains.	Then	when	I	suggest	how	a	memory	can	be	held	
in	the	body,	they	just	know:	‘yes,	that	makes	sense.’”

“That’s	it,	and	if 	you	go	forth	it	is	that	much	more	powerful.	Call	in	all	
the	karmic	debts;	OK,	here	they	come!”

We	reached	a	path	and	followed	it	over	a	crag	as	it	wound	through	a	
series	of 	grassy	hollows	in	the	limestone.

“What	are	these?”	Ajahn	asked.
“Dolines	I	think.	A	doline	is	a	hollow	where	dissolved	limestone	cav-

erns	have	collapsed.”
“Sounds	like	a	woman’s	name,”	and	then	he	sang	in	a	country	and	

western	twang,	“Oh	Doline,	please	don’t	leave	me…”
Ahead	of 	us	the	land	started	to	fall	away	to	Littondale	ahead.	But	from	

the	perspective	of 	the	fell-top	the	valley	crossing	in	front	of 	us	seemed	mi-
nor	compared	to	the	waves	of 	misty	fells	rolling	ever	northwards.	A	group	
of 	teenage	boys	ambled	along	the	path	just	below,	carrying	packs	strung	
haphazardly	with	various	camping	items.	One	was	walking	in	socks,	a	
boot	carried	in	each	hand,	laces	trailing;	another	had	a	white	plastic	bag	
hung	from	each	hand.	I	guessed	they	were	out	on	their	first	hike	and,	by	
their	listless	manner,	not	enjoying	it	much.	They	stopped	to	slump	against	
a	stone	wall,	replying	to	our	greeting,	as	we	passed,	suitably	unenthusiasti-
cally.	

Then	the	valley	opened	up	before	us,	its	flat	bottom	covered	in	small	
fields	and	its	steep	sides	patched	with	woodland	and	spectacular	limestone	
cliffs.	We	turned	off 	the	path	to	stop	on	a	promontory	to	enjoy	the	view	
while	the	lads	ambled	by,	then	we	descended,	passing	a	hamlet	at	the	bot-
tom	with	a	campsite	full	of 	other	teenagers	where	our	lads	were	being	
greeted	by	an	impatient-looking	teacher,	standing	with	his	arms	crossed	
over	his	chest.
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 Down in the valley bottom ash trees are scattered singly and in small 
groves; small plants poke out from the cracked rocks. We followed the 
small lane beside the river, it was Friday morning and the only traffic 
was an occasional car running down the parallel road on the other side 
of  the valley. Along the lane there was a feeling of  great freshness, peace 
and beauty; time seemed to evaporate. There were a few other walkers 
about and, to my surprise, as a young couple passed us by the woman 
saw me, bowed her head and made añjali. I said hello but we did not stop 
to converse. A few paces further on Nick caught up with me again.

“Did that woman just pay respects to you, bhante?”
“Yes she did.”
Both of  us were slightly surprised – not what one would have ex-

pected in the wilds of  Yorkshire.

But	perhaps	it	was	an	indication	of 	the	benevolence	Littondale	was	
to	provide.	We	had	bought	our	food	for	the	day	in	the	first	village	of 	
Arncliffe,	and	had	eaten	further	up	the	valley	where	I	went	to	explore	the	
nearby	woodlands	and	found	a	treasure-trove	of 	flowering	plants.	So	this	
time	I	suggested	we	camp	at	that	spot	and	we	both	went	wandering	in	the	
evening	through	banks	of 	yellow	primroses	that	were	dotted	with	vibrant	
early	purple	orchids.	Then	we	sat	by	the	fire,	the	billy	can	suspended	from	
the	end	of 	my	walking	pole,	boiling	water	for	tea	while	Ajahn	repaired	
the	torn-off 	D-ring	for	his	pack-strap	using	a	needle	and	dental	floss.	The	
evening	was	rounded	off 	by	drizzling	honey	into	the	core	of 	tiny	round	
cheeses	before	eating	them	whole.	

Next	morning	the	damp	hollow	lined	with	primroses,	chosen	to	keep	
us	hidden,	was	full	of 	slugs.	Ajahn	took	photos	of 	them	and	christened	the	
place	Slugdale.	After	breakfast	I	had	to	climb	up	the	stream	to	see	the	large	
dark	cave	he	had	found	the	evening	before,	which	caused	some	impatience	
in	my	companion.	But	then	on	the	way	down	I	found	bird’s-eye	primrose,	
a	sweet	rarity,	growing	in	mossy,	tufa-strewn	turf 	where	the	stream	flowed	
over	sheets	of 	limestone.	Ajahn	was	pleased	–	the	journal	told	us	I	had	
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found	this	flower	last	time	–	and	he	climbed	up	to	take	photos	as	well.
But	I	didn’t	find	what	I	was	really	looking	for	–	the	reason	we	had	

come	this	way	last	time,	unbeknownst	then	to	Ajahn.	The	lady’s	slipper	
orchid	is	the	most	beautiful	and	rarest	of 	the	native	orchids,	nearly	hunted	
to	extinction	by	Victorian	collectors,	leaving	just	one	plant	in	the	wild	
guarded	by	volunteer	botanists.	As	there	were	no	other	plants	with	which	
it	could	cross-pollinate,	this	one	plant	never	produced	seed	and	so	seemed	
to	be	destined	to	be	the	last	lonely	survivor.	I	had	only	known	it	was	in	a	
wood	near	Grassington	so	I	had	taken	us	through	Wharfedale	and	then	up	
to	Littondale	hoping	to	chance	upon	it.	I	had	not	found	it,	but	in	the	years	
since,	the	Nature	Conservancy	managed	to	pollinate	it	using	a	garden	
plant	known	to	have	been	collected	from	the	wild,	and	they	reintroduced	
the	progeny	throughout	these	woodlands.	But	this	time	we	were	too	early	
so	I	still	didn’t	see	it.	They	were	probably	all	round	us	as	we	were	in	Scoska	
Wood	National	Nature	Reserve.	

It	was	not	just	gifts	for	the	botanist	that	Littondale	provided	last	time:	

The afternoon continued hot and humid; 
we sweated, clegg- and fly-chased, through 
the valley. The river bottom was dry and 
the thought of  the windy tops of  Pen-
y-ghent was very inviting. We stopped 
by Litton village, where the path up the 
valley-side began, and Nick went off  to 
fill our water-bottles. I sat on my pack in 
a farm gateway and waited. Much time 
passed, he seemed to have been gone for 
an age and I assumed that he had got 
into conversation with the farmer in the 
nearby house. About twenty minutes later 
he rounded the corner and, looking up, 
I thought, “What, no water-bottles? No 
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water-bottles, no pack??”
“We have been invited for tea, bhante,” he said, smiling a cheesy 

smile.

I	had	gone	to	the	village	post	office-cum-shop	and	the	friendly	post-
mistress	with	a	Kiwi	accent	had	prevailed	over	our	intention	to	continue	
on	and	climb	Pen-y-ghent.	She	wanted	to	know	where	I	was	going	and	
why,	then	when	she	found	out	about	my	companion,	she	insisted	I	fetch	
him	for	tea.	And	so	began	the	most	magical	stop	we	had	on	that	walk,	sit-
ting	through	a	sunny	afternoon	in	Janet	Taylor’s	garden	with	her	husband	
Geoffrey,	a	leader	writer	for	The Guardian	newspaper,	and	a	young	man	
called	Gordon	with	problems	who	she	was	caring	for.	Janet	had	both	kind-
ness	and	religious	sensitivity,	gave	us	tea,	fruit	juice,	then	found	out	that	
we	could	eat	plain	chocolate	and	cheese,	and	asked	insightful	questions.	
Eventually	she	had	insisted	we	also	stay	the	night.	We	had	to	turn	down	a	
meal	for	the	next	day	as	a	meal	waited	for	us	over	the	hill,	but	I	did	take	up	
her	offer	to	do	the	same	for	any	other	monks	coming	that	way.	

The	following	year	I	turned	up,	again	unannounced,	with	my	teacher	
Ajahn	Sumedho	on	his	first	long	walk.	He	was	so	impressed	that,	twenty	
years	later,	when	I	was	driving	him	to	Scotland	he	suggested	we	stop	again	
in	Littondale.	The	post	office	had	moved	but	Janet	was	still	there	and	again	
delighted	to	make	us	at	home.	

Since	then	Janet	has	moved	home	to	New	Zealand	so	this	time	we	
could	only	stop	outside	the	house	and,	from	the	red	telephone	box	oppo-
site,	call	her	daughter.	Ajahn	and	I	crammed	into	the	box	listening	to	how	
her	mother’s	move	to	New	Zealand	had	worked	out.

“She’s	very	happy	there,	and	it	works	for	Geoffrey,	too.”
“Where	are	they?”
“Christchurch,	she	has	her	family	there.	But	she’s	also	very	well	spir-

itually;	she’s	got	involved	in	Jungian	psychotherapy,	as	a	way	of 	doing	in-
ternal	work.	Not	because	she	feels	like	she’s	got	emotional	problems.	She	
told	me	a	few	years	ago	she	wants	to	be	her	own	woman	before	she	dies.	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

��0

I’ve	been	really	impressed	by	her	determination,	she’s	becoming	ever	more	
clear	and	grounded.”

Her	daughter	is	a	Buddhist,	a	member	of 	the	Western	Buddhist	Order	
(now	known	as	the	Triratna	Buddhist	Order),	and	she	now	goes	by	the	
name	Kalyanacitta.	She	was	inspired	to	explore	Buddhism	by	her	mother’s	
tale	of 	our	original	visit.

It	was	good	to	hear	that	Janet	was	reaping	the	results	of 	a	life	so	well	
led.	That	life	had	included	the	death	of 	her	youngest	daughter	at	home	
from	cancer	the	year	before	we	visited.	After	the	original	walk	she	sent	
Ajahn	Amaro	a	book	she	had	written	about	those	events	and	what	she	had	
learned	from	it	all.	As	we	left	the	telephone	box	we	met	a	local	farmer	and	
Ajahn	mentioned	that	book	to	him.

“yeah	it’s	good,”	he	replied.	“I	found	a	signed	hardback	at	a	car	boot	
sale	for	a	pound.	I	was	really	pleased,	like.	But	‘twas	difficult	when	the	
daughter	died.	She	was	bright,	like,	at	high	school	and	she’d	lots	of 	boy-
friends,	full	of 	fun.	Then	Janet	brought	her	home	t’	die.	I	was	really	upset.	
Janet	said,	‘Come	say	goodbye.’	She	was	downstairs,	like,	and	I	got	big	
lump	in’t	throat.	Didn’t	want	her	t’	see	me	cry.	Just	sixteen,	she	were	real	
beautiful	with	nice	hair.”	

Another	farmer	mounted	on	a	four-wheeled	quad	bike	zoomed	by.	
“That’s	the	brother.”

“Do	you	farm	much?”
“Oh,	about	fifteen	thousand	acres.”
“Good	God!	Just	the	two	of 	you?”
“Aye.	It’s	a	lot	of 	sheep,	that.	When	Dad	started,	he	had	nothing,	bor-

rowed	a	bit	to	buy	a	little	farm.	There	used	to	be	seven	tenant	farms	then;	
now	we	rent	all	of 	the	others.”

A	narrow	wooden	footbridge	took	us	across	a	river	bed,	dry	except	for	
sky-reflecting	pools	in	hollows	in	the	smoothed	flat	limestone.	A	footpath	
led	between	stone	walls,	ash	trees	not	yet	in	leaf 	hung	over	the	path	and	
the	young	scented	leaves	of 	sweet	cicely	erupted	from	the	wall	base	with	
their	first	dense	white	flower	heads.	I	mentioned	to	Ajahn	Amaro	that	it	
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was	a	herb	brought	by	the	Vikings,	which	now	indicated	where	they	had	
colonised.	“These	days	it’s	not	used	much.	So	I	imagine	it	can’t	be	that	
good.”	

“Well,”	replied	Ajahn,	“their	main	dish	was,	after	all,	dried	cod.”
We	passed	through	the	fields,	crossing	the	grey	stone	walls	via	elabo-

rate	stiles.	Each	one	consisted	of 	several	steps	of 	flat	protruding	stones	
slanting	up	to	a	small	gate	fitted	at	an	angle	so	it	would	swing	closed	after	
we	pushed	through.	Every	other	field	had	a	large	barn,	equally	ingeniously	
built	of 	limestone,	with	arches,	slit	windows	and	stone	roofs.	In	fact,	there	
was	still	little	in	the	valley	not	made	from	materials	that	could	be	found	
there.	The	only	exceptions	we	could	see	were	the	small	bits	of 	wire	on	the	
gates	and	the	tarmac	laid	over	the	stone	of 	the	old	road.	

But	the	way	the	valley	was	being	used	had	changed	dramatically.	The	
barns,	each	belonging	to	one	of 	those	old	farms,	were	abandoned	and	
crumbling,	while	the	brother	zoomed	about	the	valley	on	his	quad	bike,	
checking	the	sheep.	He	was	going	in	and	out	of 	every	one	of 	the	fields	in	
the	valley	bottom,	and	those	were	just	the	inbyes,	the	fields	close	to	the	
farmhouse,	traditionally	used	for	hay	and	winter	grazing.	Both	sides	of 	
this	ice-gouged	valley	climbed	steeply	with	either	scree	slopes	or	craggy	
cliffs.	In	summer	those	sheep	would	be	spread	out	across	all	the	rolling	fells	
beyond.	Ajahn	took	many	photos	of 	the	spectacular	scenery,	the	walls,	the	
sheep,	the	barns	and	particularly	the	wee	stiles.

Later	we	passed	through	a	garden	laid	out	by	the	new	owners	of 	an	
old	farm.	Neatly	cut	grass,	young	trees,	flower	beds,	gravel	paths	and	a	
small	meandering	stream	ornamented	what	would	have	recently	been	just	
a	small	field.	Fed	up	with	the	mess	caused	by	walkers	using	the	footpath	
crossing	one	corner,	they	had	laid	a	strip	of 	gravel	over	black	plastic.	The	
gravel	slid	back	underfoot	as	we	tried	to	climb	the	slight	slope.	Aware	of 	
the	new	sensibility,	Ajahn	didn’t	stray	on	the	new	‘lawn’	but	struggled	
manfully	up	the	gravel	while	I	walked	on	the	grass.	In	a	small	field	nearby,	
two	very	friendly	Shetland	ponies,	for	the	new	owners’	children,	nuzzled	at	
my	thighs	while	Ajahn	took	more	photos.	
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It	was	from	this	point	that,	twenty-five	years	previously,	we	had	
climbed	out	of 	the	valley	in	the	early	morning,	guided	by	Janet’s	son,	to	
the	pass	on	the	side	of 	Pen-y-ghent,	foregoing	the	summit	for	our	meeting	
with	Sarah	and	Alan	in	Horton	in	the	valley	beyond.	We	planned	to	meet	
them	again	–	Sarah	had	responded	to	my	small	note	in	the	Forest	Sangha	
Newsletter	about	the	walk	–	but	we	planned	to	meet	this	side	of 	Pen-y-gh-
ent	and	climb	it	together.	So	this	time	we	took	the	other	footpath	which	
led	under	the	hill	and	up	the	last	part	of 	the	valley,	here	narrower	and	
bleaker,	with	few	trees,	and	more	dominated	by	the	surrounding	fells.

Ajahn	Amaro	was	walking	quickly	by	now,	vexed	that	we	were	late	
because	of 	my	morning	tour	of 	the	nature	reserve	and	the	long	phone	call	
at	Litton.	usually	he	is	very	patient,	but	he	does	like	to	arrive	on	time.	The	
footpath	led	across	the	fields	to	rejoin	the	river,	now	flowing	with	water.	
Two	oyster	catchers	circled,	calling,	and	ahead	we	could	see	Halton	Gill,	
a	small	collection	of 	houses	and	trees.	Just	before	it,	a	stone	arched	bridge	
had	two	small	figures	leaning	on	the	parapet.

Alan had taken six hours the previous night to drive down from Edin-
burgh through thick fog. He and Sarah had been sorting out what to cook 
over the telephone throughout the week and, even though it was two a.m. 
when he had arrived in Leeds, they were both up early the next morning 
to finish off  the preparations. In a sense they were complete strangers to 
me, so I was very touched and inspired by all the care and effort which 
had gone into this meeting. It seems that all it takes to bring such an oc-
casion about is a common faith in, and recognition of, that which is truly 
good.

They	were	twenty-one	when	they	had	come	to	meet	us	then,	young,	
fresh-faced	and	enthusiastic.	The	couple	now	waiting	for	us	were	in	their	
mid-forties,	skin	less	taut,	flecks	of 	grey	in	their	hair,	but	in	other	ways	
much	the	same.	

Sarah	was	just	as	enthusiastic:	“Wow!	Bhante,	it’s	amazing	to	meet	
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you	again!”	and	“God	it’s	great	to	be	out	of 	London.	Isn’t	this	countryside	
amazing?”

Alan	had	driven	down	from	Edinburgh	again,	and	still	had	the	same	
laid-back	charm	and	Scottish	accent.

“Hi,	are	you	well?”
They	had	camped	the	previous	night	in	Horton,	using	two	tents,	as	

they	had	separated	long	ago.	Sarah	had	made	the	food	again,	now	in	the	
boot	of 	Alan’s	car.	But	while	last	time	Alan	had	offered	to	carry	Ajahn’s	
pack	up	Ingleborough,	his	offer	this	time	was	informed	by	a	middle-aged	
perspective.

“Are	you	contractually	obliged	to	carry	your	packs?”	
“Well,	no.”
“So	we	could	leave	them	in	the	car,	walk	over	to	Horton	and	then	

when	Sarah	drives	me	back	to	collect	the	car	I	can	return	them	to	you.”
The	neatness	of 	this	idea	was	admired	by	all	of 	us.	So	I	carried	the	lit-

tle	we	needed	in	my	pack	while	Alan	carried	the	food	in	his.	All	Ajahn	got	
to	carry	were	the	carnations,	brought	by	Sarah	just	as	she	had	last	time,	
according	to	Ajahn’s	account.

Sarah	was	wearing	sunglasses	and	a	wide	straw	hat	with	the	brims	
turned	up	on	each	side,	so	that	with	tight	jeans	and	high-ankle	lightweight	
walking	boots	she	looked	like	a	Texan.	Alan	had	heavy	old-fashioned	
leather	boots.	“you	need	boots	like	this	for	the	mountains	in	Scotland,”	he	
explained.	But	as	he	had	owned	them	since	he	was	fifteen,	along	with	his	
old-fashioned	aluminium-framed	pack,	he	couldn’t	have	climbed	in	them	
much.

As	we	strolled	together	up	the	last	of 	the	valley	I	asked	Sarah	how	
long	they	had	stayed	together.	

“Well,	I	had	one	more	year	at	uni,	so,	Alan,	you	would	have	been	in	
Edinburgh?”

“Aye,	that	would	be	right.”
“Then	we	had	two	years	in	an	Edinburgh	flat	together,	then	Greece.”
“Greece?”	I	queried.
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“Aye,”	Alan	explained,	“We	did	InterRail	in	Europe,	ended	up	on	this	
Greek	island	and	boom	–	just	wanted	to	stay	there.”	

“How	long?”	
“Well…”
“After	a	year	it	was	enough	for	me,”	Sarah	chimed	in.	“He	didn’t	want	

to	leave	so	we	separated.”	I	could	imagine	Alan	content	doing	little	on	a	
Greek	island,	but	not	Sarah.	

They	were	both	now	in	other	relationships.	Sarah	had	a	stressful	job	in	
London	helping	crime	victims	while	Alan	had	tried	primary	school	teach-
ing	but,	“It	di’nna’	suit	so	now	I’m	a	carpenter.	I’m	particularly	fond	of 	
sash	windows.	People	di’nna’	appreciate	sash	windows,	but	with	a	wee	bit	
of 	attention	they	can	work	a	treat.	And	there	are	a	fair	few	sash	windows	
in	Edinburgh.”	

We	came	to	the	last	farm	in	the	valley	and	turned	up	a	track	climb-
ing	to	our	left,	leaving	the	fields	of 	sheep	behind	us	as	the	terrain	became	
rougher.	We	stopped	to	have	our	picnic	sheltered	in	the	lee	of 	a	wall	and	
got	to	talking	about	how	they	had	happened	to	meet	us	that	last	time.	Sa-
rah	said	it	was	through	the	Buddhist	Society	I	ran	at	Newcastle	university.	
That	was	an	embarrassment	to	me	as	I	had	earlier	insisted	to	Ajahn	that	
the	invitation	must	have	come	to	him.	It	was	then	that	Sarah	said,	“Well,	
maybe	Alan	should	also	admit	his	secret.”

“What’s	that?”
“He	had	no	memory	of 	having	met	the	two	of 	you	at	all!	I	had	to	read	

him	out	the	book	over	the	phone	and	then	fax	him	the	pages	before	he	ac-
cepted	he	could	have	been	here!”	

Alan	looked	suitably	sheepish.	“Aye,	she’s	right,	but	I	remember	it	
noo.”

We	left	the	carnations	there,	propped	up	in	a	crevice	in	the	turf,	and	
climbed	up	the	steep	rushy	grass	slope.	We	then	clambered	between	crags	
to	the	top	of 	the	rounded	Plover	Hill.	From	there	a	well-worn	path	led	
across	a	long	fell	to	the	back	side	of 	Pen-y-ghent.	We	ambled	along	the	
fell’s	backbone,	its	flanks	covered	in	blanket	peat,	stopping	to	take	in	the	
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hazy	views:	eastwards;	Littondale	nestled	between	wide	fells,	westwards;	
the	outline	of 	Ingleborough	dominated	lower	land.

As	we	climbed	the	slope	of 	Pen-y-ghent	Ajahn	was	talking	about	how	
one	benefits	from	the	good	actions	of 	one’s	life,	when	Alan	asked	a	sweet	
question,	“Will	that	still	work	if 	you	have	forgotten	what	you	did?”	

“Definitely,”	replied	Ajahn.	“It	isn’t	the	memory;	it	is	the	effects	of 	be-
ing	unselfish,	kind	and	generous.	If 	you	cannot	remember	the	act	there	is	
still	the	result.	Take	Venerable	Maha	Ghosananda,	he’s	called	the	Cambo-
dian	Gandhi;	he	led	annual	peace	walks	right	across	the	war-ravaged	coun-
try.	He	was	brilliant	and	so	respected	by	all	Cambodians.	His	mind	really	
started	to	go	in	the	last	two	years	of 	his	life,	and	he	needed	to	be	helped	
around	all	the	time.	But	he	was	like	this	orange	metta-beacon.	He	didn’t	
know	where	he	was,	or	who	he	was	talking	to,	but	he	just	sat	there	radiat-
ing	happiness.	He	had	a	beatific	smile.	His	general	response	to	the	world	
was,	‘Oh	look!	A	person!	Happy!’	or	‘Oh	look!	A	thing!	Happy!’	So	even	
though	he	couldn’t	remember	any	of 	the	details	–	that	was	all	gone	–	he	
was	still	living	the	result.”

At	the	summit	over	a	dozen	people	stood	about	taking	in	the	view.	
Most	were	out	for	the	day,	it	being	a	Saturday.	They	had	climbed	the	steep	
side	that	now	dropped	away	spectacularly	in	front	of 	us.	But	there	were	
also	a	couple	of 	long-distance	walkers	slumped	against	large	packs,	as	here	
we	had	rejoined	the	Pennine	Way.	After	a	short	stop	we	descended	the	far	
side	on	a	wide	well-worn	path	that	stepped	down	a	series	of 	crags,	sepa-
rated	by	steep	grassy	slopes,	and	then	turned	down	a	longer	slope,	with	
Pen-y-ghent’s	wall-like	west	face	rising	behind	us,	to	enter	some	woodland	
above	Horton.	In	the	village	we	said	goodbye	to	Alan	at	the	car.	It	was	get-
ting	late	and	he	had	promised	his	partner	he	would	be	back	much	sooner,	
so	it	seemed	best	he	go	directly	to	Edinburgh	after	returning	Sarah	to	her	
car	and	she	would	return	with	our	packs.	When	she	did	we	waved	her	
goodbye,	and	crossed	the	railway	line	on	a	footbridge	for	the	path	up	to	
Ingleborough.	

Even	though	it	was	late	there	were	still	walkers	coming	towards	us	
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in	twos	and	threes.	It	was	the	day	of 	the	Three	Peaks	Challenge:	to	climb	
Pen-y-ghent,	Whernside	and	then	Ingleborough	in	a	day.	These	were	the	
last	of 	the	walkers	and	most	looked	very	tired;	several	hobbled	along	on	
bruised	feet	or	were	nursing	pulled	muscles.	Some	of 	them	wore	white	
emblazoned	tee	shirts.	We	got	chatting	to	a	man	wearing	one	who	was	
waiting	at	a	gate	for	other	walkers.	They	were	doing	the	challenge	as	a	
sponsored	walk,	he	told	us,	for	a	Christian	charity	working	with	young	
men	in	the	city.	He	was	a	pleasant	bluff 	Northern	bloke,	open	and	inter-
ested	in	what	we	were	doing.	Ajahn	could	not	resist	sharing	his	Bible	quo-
tation	as	a	small	act	of 	ecumenism.

“How	beautiful	upon	the	mountains	are	the	feet	of 	them	that	preach	
the	gospel	of 	peace,	and	bring	glad	tidings	of 	good	things!”

The	chap	looked	non-plussed.
“Romans.”
“Ah…	yeah.”
We	left	him	to	look	for	the	farm	where	we	had	stayed	on	the	side	of 	

Ingleborough:

The welcome we have received at South House Farm, where we are now 
camped, has too been remarkable: originally we planned to eat near here 
then climb straight over Ingleborough, but the lateness of  Alan and Sa-
rah’s arrival and the imminence of  a thunderstorm brought us back. The 
farmer said we could eat where we liked, camp where we liked, leave the 
car overnight, and has been generally delighted to have us around.

We	had	spent	two	nights	there,	and	when	we	left	I	gave	the	farmer’s	
wife	the	carnations,	so	I	thought	they	might	still	remember	us.	But	the	
light	was	fading	by	the	time	we	turned	off 	the	path	so	we	camped	there	
and	next	morning	walked	down	to	the	farm.	I	tried	knocking	on	the	door	
but	no	one	came.	Only	after	we	set	off 	towards	Ingleborough	did	it	occur	
to	us	that	even	if 	they	did	remember	us,	they	might	not	have	wanted	to	see	
us	at	seven-thirty	on	a	Sunday	morning!	When	you	have	been	with	monks	
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for	a	while	you	can	forget	that	the	rest	of 	the	world	doesn’t	regularly	get	
up	so	early	–	even	farmers.

It	was	a	fine	sunny	day.	The	track	mounted	the	series	of 	flat	levels	
leading	towards	Ingleborough’s	top.	One	was	an	expanse	of 	limestone	
pavement	with	ferns	and	shade-loving	plants	tucked	down	in	the	grykes,	
the	deep	fissures	between	the	great	rectangular	chunks	of 	limestone.	An-
other	had	bits	of 	pavement	showing	occasionally	and	was	sprinkled	with	
thousands	of 	flowering	bird’s-eye	primrose,	creating	a	light	haze	of 	mauve	
across	the	turf.	I	had	never	seen	so	many.	I	looked	at	my	map	and	realised,	
of 	course,	that	we	were	in	another	national	nature	reserve.	I	really	had	
managed	to	choose	some	of 	the	best	habitats	in	Britain	for	that	first	walk.	
At	the	next	level	we	came	to	a	crossroads	with	a	footpath	sign	pointing	
four	ways,	and	there	we	regained	the	main	broad	path.	There	was	no	one	
about	so	we	climbed	alone,	and	on	the	wide	flat	hilltop	strolled	about	tak-
ing	in	the	hazy	views	over	each	edge.	

It	was	warm	and	sunny	with	no	wind	so	we	decided	to	stay	up	there	
the	rest	of 	the	morning,	retiring	to	the	shade	of 	an	overhang	off 	to	one	
side	as	others	started	to	arrive.	We	sat,	each	on	our	own	ledge,	enjoying	
the	silence,	then	ate	an	early	meal,	intending	to	rest	before	going	on.	But	I	
started	to	get	uneasy:	I	could	see	dark	clouds	mounting	above	Whernside	
on	the	other	side	of 	the	valley.	I	didn’t	want	to	stay	longer	in	such	an	ex-
posed	place	when	there	might	be	a	thunderstorm.	So	I	suggested	we	head	
down	into	the	valley	between	the	two	hills	and	rest	somewhere	more	shel-
tered.	

On	the	hilltop	there	were	dozens	of 	people	enjoying	the	sunshine,	
many	eating	their	packed	lunches.	As	we	descended	the	steep	path	of 	stone	
steps,	we	passed	others,	sweating	in	shorts	and	singlets	as	they	climbed.	To	
the	first	I	pointed	out	the	dark	clouds	mounting	above	the	other	hill,	but	
then	I	started	to	doubt	myself.	Large	mountain	thunderstorms	were	some-
thing	that	occurred	in	the	Pyrenees	or	Alps	in	summer,	not	the	north	Pen-
nines	in	late	spring.	I	began	to	feel	foolish,	but	we	were	on	our	way	down	
so	we	continued.	The	good	weather	had	brought	a	lot	of 	people	out	walk-
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ing	this	Sunday;	we	could	see	them	on	every	path	making	their	way	up.	
We	passed	over	more	limestone	pavement,	this	time	supporting	the	

occasional	ash	or	hazel	growing	from	the	grykes.	At	the	bottom	we	turned	
off 	the	main	path	under	a	cliff 	lapped	by	a	bank	of 	yellow	primroses	and	
down	into	craggy	woodland	underlain	with	wild	garlic	–	going	that	way	
only	to	get	away	from	the	people	and	parked	cars.	

Down	a	small	lane	we	found	ourselves	entering	the	small	hamlet	of 	
Chapel-le-Dale,	coming	first	to	the	sweet	chapel	itself.	The	squat	build-
ing,	with	the	slightest	of 	bell	towers,	was	made	entirely	of 	lichened	stone,	
including	the	roof.	Ajahn	turned	through	the	lych-gate	and	crossed	the	
graveyard	past	a	large	dark	yew,	just	to	look	inside.	As	he	entered	the	porch	
the	rain	started	gently,	but	not	for	long;	by	the	time	I	had	run	in	behind	
him	it	was	pouring	down	and	the	valley	was	echoing	with	thunder	and	lit	
with	lightning.	

As	we	stood	in	the	doorway	staring	out	at	the	flagstone	path	now	run-
ning	with	water	Ajahn	said,	“Well	done,	Nick,”	and,	as	if 	to	emphasize	
this,	the	rain	turned	to	hailstones	that	rattled	and	bounced	off 	everything.	
We	retreated	inside	and	spent	over	an	hour	enjoying	this	peaceful	refuge.	
The	walls	and	ceilings	were	of 	simple	white	plaster,	the	roof 	trusses,	pews	
and	low	lectern	of 	old	darkened	wood,	the	altar	had	just	one	metal	cross,	
and	stained	glass	let	in	low	light.	The	storm	was	right	over	us	but	with	all	
that	stone	on	the	roof,	we	felt	very	protected.	

When	the	rain	let	up,	a	walking	party	came	in	with	waterproofs	drip-
ping,	quickly	looked	round,	most	giving	us	a	hello,	before	leaving	to	con-
tinue	down	the	lane	away	from	the	now	inhospitable	hills.	Ten	minutes	
later	a	lady	came	scurrying	up	the	stone	path	with	an	umbrella	that	she	
shook	out	in	the	porch.	

“Just	looking	in	at	Chapel.	Never	known	storm	like	it.	Electricity’s	off 	
top	of 	dale	but	our	Nora	says	down	Ingleton	they’ve	sunshine	and	kiddies	
playing	in	garden.”

We	left	soon	after	her	inspection,	deciding	to	risk	the	now	light	rain.	
We	turned	up	a	rough	track,	still	running	with	rivulets	of 	water	under	
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dripping	woodland,	and	came	out	onto	the	lower	fells.	Everywhere	was	
water:	it	flowed	off 	the	fells	in	sheets,	poured	down	the	streams,	cascaded	
over	waterfalls,	collected	in	large	pools	along	the	track	and	dripped	from	
all	the	vegetation.	Ajahn	stopped	to	photograph	a	very	happy-looking	
toad.

Patches	of 	misty	cloud	enveloped	Whernside	ahead	of 	us	but	there	
were	also	glimmers	of 	sunshine,	and	the	hills	were	empty	of 	people	–	we	
had	the	sodden	landscape	to	ourselves.	Ajahn	again	congratulated	me	on	
my	reading	of 	the	weather.	With	the	positive	state	of 	mind	produced	by	
our	good	fortune	I	suggested	we	go	over	the	steep	ridge	of 	Whernside	
ahead	rather	than	following	the	track	round	it.

“It’s	only	about	a	hundred	metres’	climb	and	then	we	can	walk	along	
the	ridge	and	cut	down	to	the	campsite	we	used	last	time.	From	up	there	I	
should	be	able	to	work	out	where	that	is.”	

“One	hundred	metres	is	the	height	of 	my	kuti	above	the	sala	in	the	
monastery.	I	have	to	do	that	every	day,”	which	explained	why	Ajahn	Amaro	
seemed	as	fit	as	me	despite	doing	no	walking	before	we	left.	

But	he	was	not	that	fit.	The	climb	proved	longer	than	I	had	calculated,	
got	steadily	more	steep	and	difficult	and	Ajahn	got	seriously	out	of 	breath:	
he	had	to	take	a	long	stop	short	of 	the	top.	Then	walking	along	the	ridge	
the	clouds	started	to	build	again	and	I	really	regretted	my	suggestion.	We	
had	to	hurry	down,	trying	instead	to	contour	round	the	upper	end	of 	
Kingsdale,	but	then	came	upon	a	steep	gorge	cut	by	the	central	stream	and	
had	to	walk	back	down	the	dale	to	cross	it.	It	took	an	hour	more	than	if 	we	
had	followed	the	track	round	and	not	climbed	most	of 	Whernside,	and	the	
side	valley	we	had	arrived	at	proved	not	to	be	the	one	we	camped	in	last	
time.	But	we	were	too	exhausted	now	to	look	for	the	right	one.	

We	trudged	up	a	track	through	a	small	wood	of 	planted	beech	and	
conifers	looking	for	any	place	that	would	serve	as	a	camping	site.	Halfway	
through	the	wood	there	was	a	clearing	on	the	other	side	of 	the	stream,	so	
I	tried	to	ford	it.	I	could	see	it	was	scalloped	limestone	rock	and	knew	to	
tread	carefully	but	it	was	all	so	wet	from	the	recent	rains	that	I	still	slid	on	
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the	slick	veneer	of 	algae.	With	a	large	splash	I	ended	up	on	my	back	in	the	
stream,	arms	and	legs	in	the	air,	my	pack	like	an	upturned	tortoise’s	shell	
beneath	me.	Then,	even	after	seeing	what	had	happened	to	me,	Ajahn	did	
the	same	and	hit	his	head	badly	on	the	rock.	And	to	add	insult	to	injury	
we	found	to	get	to	the	best	spot	for	pitching	our	tents	we	hadn’t	needed	to	
cross	the	stream	in	the	first	place.

So	we	had	to	strip	off 	wet	clothing,	empty	wet	packs	and	hang	eve-
rything	to	dry	after	all.	With	a	lot	of 	effort	I	got	a	fire	going	from	damp	
wood	and	once	we	had	the	tents	erected	we	finally	sat	down,	exhausted.	
As	we	waited	for	the	water	to	boil	for	tea,	drying	ourselves	out,	I	felt	hum-
ble.

“My	apologies,	Ajahn.	We	have	both	just	paid	dearly	for	my	hubris.”
“yes.”	
“It	always	seems	to	go	like	that	if 	you	make	too	much	of 	good	for-

tune.”
“Within	anything	that	goes	well	is	the	seed	of 	it	going	poorly.”
Then	I	remembered	realising	just	that	on	the	long	retreat	I	had	done	

that	winter.	Every	time	things	went	‘well’	in	my	meditation	then	inevitably	
they	were	then	going	to	go	‘not	well.’	It	felt	like	a	never	ending	see-saw.	It	
felt	so	pointless	and	painful	that	I	became	interested	only	in	the	equanim-
ity	of 	the	‘ordinary’	for	the	rest	of 	the	retreat.

Next	morning	the	sun	rose	over	the	steep	valley-side	to	find	our	little	
clearing:	a	grassy	knoll	beside	the	stream,	a	couple	of 	old	twisted	moun-
tain	ashes,	and	our	billy	hung	over	a	fire	from	my	walking	stick.	Our	
clothes	were	still	damp	and	I	had	to	force	myself 	to	change	back	into	them	
before	setting	off,	but	they	soon	dried	as	we	climbed	beside	the	stream.	
The	storm	had	cleared	the	haziness	and	the	sun	was	already	warm.	As	we	
ascended	the	ridge	ahead	of 	us	we	realised	where	we	had	stopped	to	camp	
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that	last	time.	It	was	on	the	other	side	of 	the	high	ground	to	our	right,	
which	was	the	boundary	between	Kingsdale	and	upper	Dentdale:

We headed straight across the hills into the next valley. The morning was 
very hot and we were dripping with sweat by the time we arrived at our 
stop. We found a rock ledge in the meadows of  the eastern side of  the val-
ley and had our meal sitting in the sun, the midges being less voracious 
in the heat. In the afternoon an occasional breeze came by, and, finding 
a good shady spot under some ash trees where the local bugs seemed quite 
gentle, I spent many hours just sitting there. There was nothing for me to 
do; it was the quietest time I had spent in weeks. Five hours alone, noth-
ing to be written, mended or discussed; how lovely just to sit there and let 
go. No more real than anything else one does but certainly refreshing to 
the mind.

This	is	one	of 	the	few	places	I	still	have	a	clear	picture	of,	not	because	
it	was	particularly	noteworthy	or	beautiful,	but	because	of 	the	peace	and	
stillness	I	too	found	there.	It	was	nice	to	have	at	least	glimpsed	it	again.	

The	main	ridge	we	were	climbing	was	the	border	between	yorkshire	
and	Lancashire,	the	watershed	between	rivers	flowing	east	to	the	North	
Sea	and	west	to	the	Irish	Sea.	Dentdale	to	the	north	also	flowed	west,	
but	it	had	once	been	Westmoreland	and	is	now	included	in	the	county	of 	
Cumbria.	We	walked	along	the	ridge	to	where	the	three	counties	met	and	
gazed	down	on	the	different	lands.	

Eastwards,	where	we	had	come	from,	the	fells	rolled	away,	the	lower	
valleys	lapped	with	mist,	with	the	magnificent	Ribblehead	viaduct	curving	
out	of 	Ribblesdale	and	round	upper	Dentdale	before	disappearing	into	a	
tunnel.	It	is	one	of 	the	most	famous	stretches	of 	railway	in	Britain	and	we	
had	seen	a	large	marble	memorial	in	the	chapel,	paid	for	by	the	Midland	
Railway,	inscribed	to	the	many	men	who	had	died	building	it.	This	had	
been	an	act	of 	hubris	if 	there	ever	was,	as	it	was	built	so	the	Midland	Rail-
way	(which	starts	at	the	wonderful	St	Pancras	station)	could	have	its	own	
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route	to	Scotland.	As	each	coastal	route	already	had	a	line,	the	Midland’s	
would	have	to	go	up	the	middle,	despite	the	Pennines.	It	had	never	made	
money,	but	the	English	appreciation	for	the	past	had	blocked	the	many	at-
tempts	to	close	it.	

On	the	other	side	of 	the	ridge	the	fells	to	the	West	were	like	the	valley	
we	had	just	crossed:	covered	with	rough	rushy	land	with	blanket	peat.	We	
were	now	off 	the	limestone	and	on	to	the	more	acidic	sandstone	which	sits	
on	top	of 	it.	Between	the	fells	we	could	just	glimpse	green	rolling	lowlands	
in	the	distance.	We	headed	down	the	boggy	slopes	making	for	the	stream	
in	the	valley	bottom.	I	had	promised	Ajahn	we	would	be	in	Barbon	in	time	
to	buy	and	eat	our	meal	with	no	sense	of 	hurry.

The	evening	before,	we	had	cut	through	polite	English	reserve	to	
finally	discover	a	fundamental	difference	in	our	priorities.	While	I	really	
appreciated	a	cup	of 	tea	with	my	breakfast,	my	favourite	meal	of 	the	day,	
Ajahn	didn’t	mind	what	he	had.	But	he	did	care	about	arriving	at	places	
on	time.	That	was	why	he	had	been	suggesting	what	to	me	seemed	ludi-
crously	early	starting	times.	So	having	understood	each	other’s	needs,	we	
had	compromised	on	an	early	breakfast,	with	tea,	and	a	promise	from	me	
to	not	dally	on	the	way	to	wherever	we	had	decided	to	stop	for	lunch.

We	descended	the	slope,	bouncing	through	deep	heather,	rushes	and,	
in	wetter	places,	patches	of 	bog	cotton.	Such	land	is	fun	to	cross	downhill	
but	tiring	if 	one	walks	across	or	up	it.	A	stream	flowed	in	a	stony	bed	be-
tween	banks	of 	rushes,	but	further	down	the	valley	we	came	to	flat	rocks	
of 	limestone	and	banks	of 	short	grass	turf.	Here,	where	the	stream	had	
cut	down	to	the	underlying	limestone,	the	acidic	water	off 	the	sandstone	
fells	had	dissolved	the	limestone,	so	that	the	stream	fell	into	a	deep	gorge.	
Intrigued,	I	looked	over	the	edge.	The	mossy	sides	were	hung	with	a	vari-
ety	of 	ferns,	flowering	plants	and	the	occasional	small	tree.	I	spotted	mossy	
saxifrage	nestling	on	one	slight	ledge,	but	I	could	look	no	further	as	I	had	
promised	not	to	dally.

Now	that	we	were	on	limestone	again,	we	were	able	to	contour	round	
the	hillside,	making	for	a	lonely	farmhouse	on	a	low	ridge	between	this	
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valley	and	the	next.	The	farm’s	outbuildings	proved	to	be	a	base-camp	for	
caving.	A	sign	explained	that	Easegill	Caverns	were	in	this	valley,	the	long-
est	cave	system	in	Britain	and	eleventh	largest	in	the	world,	and	it	was	yet	
another	national	nature	reserve.	The	next	valley	was	filled	with	mature	
woodland.	We	forded	its	stream	and	took	a	track	towards	the	trees,	passing	
a	couple	out	bird	watching.

“Anything	interesting?”	
“Just	started,	but	maybe	there’ll	be	flycatcher	or	redstart.”
The	path	descended	the	valley	side	with	the	stream	below	it	and	

passed	through	a	wonderful	transition	from	moorland	to	woodland.	From	
an	open	slope	covered	in	bracken	with	free-standing	hawthorns,	we	went	
down	through	glades	of 	mountain	ash	and	the	occasional	young	oak,	with	
a	few	crab	apples	amongst	them,	each	one	covered	in	flowers	as	if 	dusted	
with	light	pink	sugar.	Further	down,	the	hawthorns	were	in	flower	and	
there	were	bluebells	just	emerging	under	larger	oaks.	Lower	still	the	haw-
thorns	were	gone	and	the	oak	trees	were	majestic,	with	holly	and	hazel	
in	the	understorey	and	open	bluebells	carpeting	the	floor.	Here	woodland	
birds	sang:	chaffinch,	great	tit,	and	wood	warbler,	but	there	were	no	pied	
flycatchers.

I	suspected	the	beautifully	contoured	track	had	been	laid	out	by	a	lo-
cal	estate	for	scenic	drives.	That	was	confirmed	when	we	came	out	into	
parkland	with	large	trees	and	grassland	and	a	metalled	drive	leading	to	
a	house	somewhere	above.	We	took	the	drive	the	other	way,	towards	
the	point	where	the	little	valley	opened	onto	the	rolling	green	lowlands	
splashed	with	occasional	rape	yellow,	and	the	large	village	of 	Barbon	clus-
tered	around	the	point	where	the	stream	left	the	hills.	Most	of 	the	village	
buildings	were	made	of 	sandstone:	the	free-standing	houses	in	their	own	
gardens	nearest	us,	the	larger	terraced	houses	in	the	centre,	and	a	solid	
church,	the	tower	of 	which	had	a	flag	with	the	cross	of 	St	George	flutter-
ing	from	a	pole.	Along	with	the	geology,	the	local	building	stone	had	now	
changed	from	limestone	and,	as	we	came	nearer,	we	could	see	it	was	col-
oured	fawn	and	flecked	with	dark	orange.
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On	the	outskirts	was	a	bungalow	with	a	large	sign	crudely	painted	in	
red	lettering	on	a	white	background,	‘FOR	SALE.	HOME	MADE	PRE-
SERVES.	SECOND	DOOR,’	and	a	large	red	arrow.	Although	Ajahn	was	
walking	ahead,	concerned	that	it	was	getting	late,	I	couldn’t	pass	it	by;	I	
turned	in	at	the	gate	and	knocked.	A	portly	old	man	in	white	shirt,	dark	tie	
and	braces	showed	me	into	a	porch	lined	with	shelves	of 	waiting	preserves:	
all	kinds	of 	chutneys,	jams	and	marmalades.	“Who	makes	them?”	I	asked	
conversationally,	expecting	him	to	say	his	wife.	

“I	do,”	he	replied	with	pride.	“After	I	retired	I	was	looking	for	some-
thing	t’	do,	tried	someone’s	chutney	and	thought	‘I	can	do	that.’	Been	
making	them	six	years	now.	Eight	hundred	pots	a	year,	for	Red	Cross	and	
such.	Sell	them	at	fairs,	but	now	people	come	t’	house,	that’s	why	they’re	
in	porch.	Mind,	it	all	goes	t’	charity.	’Tis	good	t’	help	others.”	What	could	I	
do	but	buy	a	chutney,	jam	and	marmalade,	taking	his	advice	on	which	ones	
were	the	best,	before	scurrying	off 	after	Ajahn.

We	had	intended	to	find	a	shop	and	then	do	the	same	as	last	time,	
walk	to	the	river	and	eat	there.	However,	it	was	late	and	I	was	aware	of 	my	
promise.	So	when	we	passed	the	Barbon	Inn	with	a	sign	saying	it	served	
cooked	food	and	Ajahn	stopped,	I	took	the	hint,	and	suggested	we	might	
eat	there.	It	was	good	we	did	as	we	found	the	shops	mentioned	in	the	jour-
nal	(where	Ajahn	met	another	sweet	old	farmer)	had	all	gone.	So	this	time	
we	headed	to	the	river	after	eating,	looking	for	the	lovely	out-of-the-way	
place	we	found	last	time:

The lanes took us further down into the valley and we stopped for our meal 
at the water’s edge after fording the River Lune. Under the dense greenery 
of  an old sycamore we spent the day: watching some stoats at play on a 
fallen tree and the splashes of  salmon as they leaped up to catch the pass-
ing insects. We did our washing in the river and laid our things out to dry 
over the hot, smooth rocks beside the water. Nick went for a bathe down 
at the deeper stretch but I did not join him, having had a good wash that 
morning, up in the limestone scoops of  our little valley in the moors.
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The	last	lane	before	the	river	was	earth	and	ran	between	two	hedges	
down	to	the	old	ford.	The	approximate	age	of 	an	English	hedge	can	be	
calculated	by	the	number	of 	tree	and	shrub	species	in	a	hundred	yards	of 	
hedge;	the	more	there	are	the	older	the	hedge.	These	must	have	been	an-
cient,	possibly	even	remnants	of 	wildwood;	they	were	packed	with	shrubs	
and	trees,	twined	with	brambles,	roses	and	honeysuckle,	and	at	their	bases	
were	bluebells	and	other	woodland	flowers.	I	was	admiring	them	when	we	
came	round	the	next	corner	to	find	they	suddenly	ended	at	a	fairway;	two	
golfers	ambled	behind	electric	powered	golf 	trolleys,	and	a	sign	warned	
us	to	look	out	for	flying	golf 	balls.	This	was	the	third	time	we	had	found	
a	new	golf 	course	on	our	old	route,	but	this	was	the	most	disappointing.	
The	old	hedges	did	continue	on	the	other	side	of 	the	fairway,	but	only	
briefly	before	another	large	fairway	had	removed	them,	and	then	yet	an-
other.	

When	we	got	to	the	river	the	old	sycamore	was	still	there,	but	we	
made	the	mistake	of 	walking	up	the	river	bank	to	cross	to	it,	rather	than	
fording	where	the	path	ended.	The	river	proved	much	deeper	there;	as	we	
waded	out	it	rose	above	our	pulled-up	shorts	and	sarong.	Then	when	we	
got	to	the	other	side	it	was	no	longer	the	quiet	refuge	we	recalled;	while	
we	rested	on	our	bank,	clothes	again	drying	in	the	sun,	chatting	golfers	
guiding	electric	trolleys	rumbled	past	on	the	other.	

We	had	arranged	to	be	collected	that	afternoon	by	Jacquetta	Gomes,	
succumbing	to	the	several	invites	she	had	sent	as	we	walked	north.	Ajahn	
knew	her	well,	commenting	after	the	first	one,	“She	will	be	extremely	
keen	to	see	me.”	She	was;	later	invites	expanded	to	include	a	list	of 	other	
people	who	could	look	after	us	plus	an	offer	to	collect	us	from	anywhere.	
So	we	gave	in;	Kendal,	where	she	lived,	was	not	on	our	original	route	but	
it	was	not	far	away	and	from	there	we	could	take	a	train	to	the	next	leg	we	
wanted	to	walk	together.	Ajahn	was	concerned	about	arriving	late	for	our	
rendezvous	as,	“She’s	bound	to	be	early.”	So	we	packed	up	our	things	and	
walked	up	the	lane	to	where	we	had	agreed	to	meet	on	the	main	road.

We	were	ten	minutes	early	and	Ajahn	proved	right;	the	car	was	already	
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there.	As	we	approached,	out	of	 either	side	of	 a	conventional-looking	
car	clambered	a	very	odd	looking	middle-aged	pair.	They	were	both	

dressed	entirely	in	white:	she	in	a	long	white	skirt	and	blouse,	he	in	white	
trousers	and	shirt,	both	with	white	shoes	and	both	wearing	white	sashes	
over	one	shoulder.	A	small	coloured	badge	was	on	the	other	breast	and	
their	hands	were	held	palms	together	as	they	bowed	to	greet	us,	smiling.	
In	such	a	simple	rural	setting	they	looked	so	incongruous:	like	peoples 
from another planet in the Star Trek TV series.

“Bhante,	it	is	so	good	to	see	you!	I	hope	you	are	OK,	what	has	the	walk	
been	like?	The	weather	has	been	amazing,	this	is	John,	it’s	his	day	off 	so	
he	could	collect	you	and	bring	me	here,	would	you	like	some	fruit	juice	or	
water,	or	do	you…”	Jacquetta	gushed	while	John	stood	there	quietly	smil-
ing,	then	helped	us	off 	with	our	packs.	

There	was	a	pause	while	a	passing	farm	worker	took	a	photo	for	us.	To	
him	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	must	have	seemed	just	as	strange	but	we	never	got	
to	find	out	as	Jacquetta	began	again…		

“It’s	about	thirty	minutes	to	Kendal,	are	you	all	right	in	the	back,	I	
thought	as	I	was	a	woman	best	I	sit	here…”	Ajahn	did	get	time	to	answer	a	
few	of 	the	questions	but	most	of 	the	drive	it	was	Jacquetta	who	spoke,	she	
was	just	so	pleased	to	have	us	there.	In	Kendal	John	dropped	her	off 	at	her	
house.	

“John	is	going	to	put	you	up,	he	puts	up	all	our	group	visitors,	as	he	
lives	on	his	own,	after	you’ve	had	a	wash	and	a	rest	he	will	drive	you	back,	
it’s	just	informal,	I’ve	told	people,	I	don’t	think	many	can	come,	but	there’s	
lots	to	talk	about…”	

Having	dropped	her	off,	John	got	to	speak	as	we	drove	on,	telling	us	
he	worked	in	the	local	post	office.	“I’m	a	counter	clerk.	I	could	have	been	
a	manager	but	I	didn’t	fancy	the	responsibility	as	I	rather	like	a	quiet	life.”	
He	spoke	in	a	controlled	and	deliberate	monotone,	like	a	caricature	of 	a	
boring	Northern	chap.	

“I	am	not	one	for	getting	about	much.	If 	Jacquetta	had	not	brought	
Buddhism	to	Kendal	I	don’t	think	I	would	have	gone	to	find	it.”	We	pulled	
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up	to	a	1960s	estate	with	those	part	brick,	part	pebble-dash	terraces	that	
have	a	bolted	together	look	about	them.	It	was	immediately	obvious	which	
was	John’s	house.	All	the	others	had	small	square	front	gardens	with	a	
hedge,	a	bit	of 	lawn	or	some	flowers	in	them.	His	garden	had	no	hedge	
and	was	covered	in	white	marble	chips	with	three	objects,	each	on	a	paving	
stone:	an	orange	pot,	a	round	stone	and	a	Buddha.	He	opened	the	small	
wooden	gate	and	walked	up	the	path.	

“It	is	not	much	but	I	like	to	call	it	home.”
His	small	house	was	still	furnished	as	it	must	have	been	when	he	first	

moved	in,	but	was	now	overlaid	with	Buddhist	objects:	there	were	several	
Buddha	statues,	a	Buddha	head,	Tibetan	thangkas	on	the	wall	and	shelves	
full	of 	Buddhist	books.	John	proved	a	wonderful	host	–	he	gave	Ajahn	Am-
aro	one	bedroom	and	wanted	to	give	me	his	–	and	he	made	us	at	home	
while	expecting	little	from	us.	He	had	the	water	heater	on	so	we	could	
both	have	hot	baths	in	turn,	and	while	one	was	bathing	he	provided	cold	
fruit	drinks	for	the	other,	happy	to	chat	amiably	in	the	living	room	when-
ever	we	appeared.

That	evening	we	walked	with	him	across	Kendal	to	Jacquetta’s	house	
which	was	in	a	modern	terrace	on	a	slope.	We	arrived	at	the	back	door,	
which	was	on	a	lower	level	than	the	front	and	next	to	a	garage.	Jacquetta	
and	her	older	Sri	Lankan	husband,	Titus,	came	out	to	show	us	in.	The	
small	entrance	lobby	with	stairs	was	their	shrine	and	meditation	room	and	
crammed	to	bursting	with	Buddha	images	–	there	were	well	over	fifty,	of 	
all	sizes	and	materials,	sitting,	standing	and	lying.	Jacquetta	invited	Ajahn	
Amaro	to	bow	to	the	shrine,	which	he	solemnly	did,	and	then	we	were	
shown	upstairs	to	the	secular	level,	into	a	living	room	with	a	sofa	and	arm-
chairs.	Jaquetta’s	childhood	cuddly	toys	were	lined	along	one	wall	on	a	side	
table.	

Another	member	of 	the	group	was	there	to	meet	us;	he	was	dressed	
casually,	as	was	Titus,	but	Jacquetta	and	John	were	still	in	their	uniforms.	

“This	is	how	we	dress	for	official	occasions,”	explained	Jacquetta	when	
I	asked.	“Both	John	and	I	are	authorised	to	teach	by	Venerable	Vajiragnana,	
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from	the	London	Buddhist	Vihara.	He	performed	a	lovely	ceremony	and	
gave	us	certificates.”	These	I	had	seen	framed	on	the	wall	downstairs.	

“And	the	badge?”
“Oh,	I	designed	the uniform	myself.”	She	pulled	the badge	towards	

me,	“This is our	teacher’s	badge	with	our	name,	and	the	Buddhist	flag.”

I	had	expected	the	evening	to	be	about	the	walk	we	were	doing	and	
maybe	questions	for	Ajahn	Amaro	about	his	life	and	meditation	practice,	
but	it	wasn’t.	The	three	men,	sitting	together	neatly	on	the	sofa,	were	
mostly	quiet,	while	Jaquetta	relaxed	in	an	armchair	with	ankles	crossed	
and	did	most	of 	the	talking.	Waving	her	hands	and	arms	a	lot	and	with	
one	thing	tumbling	over	another,	she	told	us	about	their	group	activities:	
a	teaching	programme	and	training	for	lay	people,	the	fact	that	she	had	
recently	been	asked	by	the	mayor	to	bless	the	town	hall	and	much,	much,	
more.	She,	and	her	husband,	both	emphasized	how	their	group	strictly	
followed	traditional	Theravadan	practice	and	she	made	a	lot	of 	her	lowly	
position	because	of 	that	–	not	only	lower	than	the	monks	but	also	than	her	
husband	and	the	other	men.	However,	it	was	she	who	actually	led	things	
that	evening,	including	deciding	what	Ajahn	Amaro	said	and	did.	At	one	
point	she	asked	if 	she	could	formally	offer	a	Buddhist	compilation	book	
she	had	produced	to	him	and	asked	me	to	take	photos	while	she	gave	it	to	
him	–	on	her	knees	holding	it	with	both	hands	while	he	was	seated	in	the	
best	place	for	the	photo.	

I	did	manage	to	slip	in	one	question,	asking	her	how	she	came	to	Bud-
dhism.	“Oh,	I	never	felt	I	was	Christian,	even	at	school,	I	insisted	on	being	
let	out	of 	morning	prayers.	Just	me	and	Mr	Solomon,	the	maths	master,	
sat	out.	Then	I	went	to	Sri	Lanka	when	I	was	twenty-one	on	this	exchange	
and	I	met	Venerable	Narada	Thera.	you	know	him?	Amazingly	powerful	
monk,	and	our	meeting	was	just	so	meant	to	be,	I	felt	I	knew	him	as	soon	
as	we	met.”		

Despite	what	they	had	said,	much	of 	what	was	spoken	about	was	actu-
ally	not	what	I	would	think	of 	as	traditional	Theravadan	practice.	The	em-
phasis	was	on	past	lives,	the	significance	of 	coincidences,	and	the	teacher’s	
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special	powers.	Ajahn	Amaro	politely	went	along	with	this	but	I	did	notice	
that	when	Jacquetta	said,	“I’m	sure	Sumedho	must	have	some	previous	
amazing	connection	with	Ajahn	Chah,	in	a	past	life,	and	Ajahn	Chah	when	
he	met	Ajahn	Mun…?”	he	just	said,	“Somebody	once	told	Ajahn	Sumedho	
he	was	Ajahn	Chah’s	grandmother,	which	he	quite	liked.”

Then	there	was	the	Jewish	mezuzah	beside	the	back	door.	Ajahn	no-
ticed	that.	“Oh,	my	great-grandmother	was	Jewish,”	Jacquetta	explained,	
“I’ve	always	felt	a	great	affinity	to	Judaism.	I	think	I	must	have	been	Jewish	
and	Buddhist	in	past	lives.	you	are	Jewish,	Bhante?”

“Lots	of 	people	assume	that	with	my	nose,	but	only	my	grandfather	
was.”

It	was	an	enjoyable	evening;	after	so	many	days	walking	in	the	hills	
it	felt	good	to	just	sit	in	a	living	room,	and	being	tired	we	were	happy	to	
be	entertained.	But	afterwards	I	had	to	ask	Ajahn	Amaro	why	his	answer	
about	past	lives	had	been	so	low	key.	

“Ajahn,	earlier	on	the	walk	we	spoke	a	lot	about	how	unaccountable	
coincidences	happen	on	the	spiritual	path,	and	how	they	can	indicate	we	
are	going	the	right	way.	And	also	of 	the	possibility	of 	how	past	lives	and	
connections	affect	this	one…”	

“I	deliberately	made	light	of 	it.	These	things	are	true	but	you	must	not	
make	too	much	of 	them.	It	is	like	the	Buddha’s	teaching	about	not	becom-
ing	attached	to	rites	and	rituals.”

Later,	as	I	lay	in	bed,	I	recalled	a	conference	I	had	organised	many	
years	before	for	a	small	group	of 	Christian	and	Buddhist	monastics	from	
different	contemplative	traditions.	Each	participant	chose	a	topic	of 	dis-
cussion	and	one	Christian	monk	chose	grace.	He	spoke	of 	grace	being	
so	obviously	part	of 	the	path,	but	he	could	find	no	reference	to	it	in	the	
Theravadan	Buddhist	teachings.	The	Zen	monk	and	Tibetan	nun	explained	
that	a	strong	element	of 	their	traditions	stresses	that	the	spiritual	seeker	is	
somehow	helped	along	the	path.	But	when	Ajahn	Sumedho	spoke	he	sim-
ply	said	that	in	the	Theravadan	tradition	this	aspect	was	not	mentioned.	
Afterwards	over	tea,	I	went	over	to	join	him,	as	he	was	being	questioned	by	
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a	Theravadan	nun.
“…but	Ajahn	I	know…”	she	was	saying.	
“yes,	maybe	so,	but	the	Buddha	didn’t	teach	it.	He	said	there	were	

many	things	he	knew	and	didn’t	teach.	If 	he	left	it	out,	he	did	so	deliberate-
ly.”	After	the	evening	in	Kendal	I	could	see	what	he	and	Ajahn	Amaro	were	
getting	at.	It	is	easy	to	become	mesmerised	by	the	miraculous	associated	
with	those	who	have	put	in	a	lot	of 	work,	like	Ajahn	Amaro,	and	forget	
one	has	to	work	at	this	oneself.		

Next	morning	John	gave	us	a	simple	breakfast	before	taking	us	to	the	
train	for	Northumberland,	where	we	would	walk	our	last	leg	of 	the	origi-
nal	journey.	As	he	drove	he	commented	on	our	good	fortune,	“you	have	
been	here	for	the	only	two	days	I	had	off 	work	this	week.	So	I	was	able	to	
collect	you	and	now	drive	you	to	the	station.”	

I	did	agree	but	I	also	thought,	“yes,	but	don’t	make	too	much	of 	it.”

I	stayed	with	John	again	in	late	July	when	I	returned	to	complete	the	
walk	to	Manjushri	Institute.	This	time	John	just	happened	to	be	on	his	
week’s	holiday	and	so	the	next	morning	he	could	drive	me	back	to	where	
he’d	picked	us	up	when	we’d	been	walking	together	earlier	in	the	year.	

I	took	up	the	route	from	where	we	had	left	off 	on	the	previous	jour-
ney:

We passed through a village called Endmoor, which mostly consisted of  
new houses clustered around an ‘A’ road. I sat on my pack whilst Nick 
went to ask for water. I was waiting on the pavement of  the main street 
and a small group of  teen-aged girls went by, talking loudly amongst 
themselves. I looked at the ground and heard only bursts of  their con-
versation; I could not figure out if  I was being derided or ignored, being 
unacquainted with present-day jargon. When a small stone skidded past 
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me, having been thrown from their direction, I guessed that it must have 
been abuse. I had been prepared for this kind of  thing in the big cities, but 
meeting it here, in the Cumbrian hills, had taken me by surprise. I was 
slightly amazed and ruffled by the situation but let it pass; they carried 
on walking up the street. Nick returned with the water-bottles and we sat 
a while on the pavement talking. Still somewhat on edge, I found myself  
buying into the whole feeling, hurrying up the hill as some village lads 
came by, calling out to us loudly from their moped. We tromped up the 
hill and heard them shouting, “There’s bulls in that field,” and such like, 
up from the street below. By the time we reached the top I was astounded 
at how frightened I had become, we saw two of  the boys circle around the 
hill to the farmyard we were aiming for. I thought, “Oh no, oh no.”

We sat for a rest on the hillside and I looked down there below, I re-
alised that it was only fear creating the situation. I recalled the bhikshus 
in America who had faced Hell’s Angels and drunken loggers on their 
bowing pilgrimages. You realise that it is just the habitual grasping of  
conditions which makes things seem a problem, whatever you need to 
meet you will meet and liberation is just a matter of  acceptance. This is 
how things are, how could they be otherwise? On reflection, even on a 
gross physical level, it was obvious that two teenagers on a moped were 
not going to be much of  a threat. As it was, we walked down the hill and 
past the farm without a sign of  them; as the evening and the next day 
wore on I saw the fear demon, which I had carelessly fed, fade once more 
into oblivion.

Endmoor	was	benign	this	time:	I	bought	food	for	the	day	in	a	small	
bakery	–	amazingly	for	once	a	village	shop	still	there,	this	one	sustained	
by	the	passing	trade	on	the	main	road.	Then	John	drove	me	down	to	the	
canal	where	we	had	camped	after	that	incident,	and	the	two	of 	us	set	off 	
together	along	the	towpath.	

The	abandoned	canal	was	a	delight.	It	wound	through	the	gently	roll-
ing	countryside,	the	water’s	edge	fringed	with	meadowsweet,	iris,	and	tall	
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wetland	grasses,	water	lilies	and	pond	weeds	spread	across	the	surface,	
and	willows	hanging	over	it.	Coots	and	moorhens	scurried	away	at	our	ap-
proach	and	dragonflies	darted	amidst	the	vegetation.	But	it	was	the	canal’s	
masonry	that	impressed	us	the	most.	Every	few	hundred	yards	we	passed	
under	an	arched	stone	bridge,	wide	enough	at	the	base	for	the	canal	and	
towpath	but	just	high	enough	for	a	barge	to	pass,	made	with	blocks	cut	to	
the	changing	curve	with	tight	joints.	In	places	the	stone	was	nearly	black	
with	damp,	so	that	moss,	ferns	and	ivy	hung	off 	it	–	even	the	occasional	
young	tree.	We	took	stone	steps	down	a	bank	to	admire	the	stone	bridge	
which	carried	the	canal	over	both	a	small	river	and	a	stone-flagged	track	
beside	it.	A	large	iron	chain	hung	across	the	river	from	two	stone	posts,	
preventing	stock	from	passing	under	the	bridge,	so	thick	it	was	probably	
the	Victorian	original.	

Elsewhere	John	pointed	out	the	stands	of 	larch	lining	the	cuttings:	
“They	were	planted	for	future	maintenance	work	on	the	canal.	I	believe	
larch	lasts	well	in	water.”	Not	having	walking	boots	with	him	he	could	
walk	with	me	only	as	far	as	the	canal	was	still	filled	with	water.	From	there	
on	the	canal	bed	was	dry,	and	the	towpath	much	muddier,	as	the	canal	bed	
was	grazed	by	cattle.	So	we	said	goodbye	there	and	I	continued	alone.	The	
reason	for	the	canal’s	draining	was	soon	apparent;	the	roar	of 	traffic	came	
from	above	earth	banks	which	rose	steeply	out	of 	the	dry	canal	bed.	To-
day’s	national	transport	network	seemed	gross	and	ugly	compared	to	the	
old	canal.	There	was	a	narrow	corrugated	metal	tunnel	for	the	footpath,	
leading	under	the	motorway.	Beside	it	was	a	display	sign	from	the	Lancas-
ter	Canal	Trust	explaining	how	they	intended	one	day	to	restore	the	canal	
by	building	a	proper	tunnel	and	new	lock.	

When	we	last	came	this	way	such	aspirations	would	have	seemed	
very	far-fetched.	There	were	canal	lovers	then	who	restored	canals	but	
they	did	it	in	their	spare	time,	renovating	the	decaying	remnants.	But	now	
government	has	become	involved.	Restoration	helps	tourism,	and	it	leads	
to	the	regeneration	of 	the	old	parts	of 	towns,	but	I	suspect	the	real	reason	
for	their	involvement	is	the	English	love	of 	heritage.	The	display	board	
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showed	that	the	Kendal	arm	of 	the	Lancashire	Canal,	the	northernmost	
section	of 	canal	in	England,	had	now	been	restored	as	far	as	Tewitfield,	
only	five	miles	south,	while	there	were	now	only	nine	miles	left	from	here	
to	Kendal.	John	told	me	they	had	even	been	arguing	in	Kendal	over	wheth-
er	they	should	build	a	marina.	So	maybe	canal	boats	will	come	this	way	
again	–	which	will	be	a	shame	for	all	the	wildlife.	But	everything	we	do	in	
this	world	is	like	that:	helping	this,	harming	that.

The	canal	had	been	meandering	its	way	through	a	rolling	landscape	
that	was	formed	of 	a	series	of 	drumlins,	or	glacial	hillocks.	Mostly	it	
passed	round	the	sides	of 	them	but	beyond	the	dual	carriageway	was	a	
drumlin	too	large,	which	the	old	canal	passed	through,	in	the	Hincaster	
Tunnel.	Here	a	Trust	display	board	had	a	drawing	showing	how	the	old	ca-
nal-boats	would	have	been	‘legged’	through	the	tunnel,	with	the	men	lying	
on	the	boat	‘walking’	the	tunnel	walls.	The	tunnel	was	now	closed	but	the	
stone-cobbled	horse	path	led	up	and	over	the	hill,	passing	under	a	railway	
and	road	through	two	horse-high	tunnels	of 	cut	stone	blocks,	which	I	had	
to	bend	my	head	for.

Where	the	horse	path	rejoined	the	canal	there	was	a	notice	board	ob-
jecting	to	the	proposed	restoration.	It	was	outside	a	converted	barn	with	
an	extension	that	crossed	the	old	canal	bed.	From	there	I	turned	onto	a	
footpath	heading	west,	passing	a	concrete	pillbox	from	the	more	recent	
past.	It	stood	alone,	tufted	with	grass,	in	a	field	overlooking	the	old	main	
road	to	Kendal,	built	there	to	defend	the	road	from	the	Germans.	The	Eng-
lish	even	have	a	society	for	the	preservation	of 	these	relics.	Across	the	road	
the	front	gateway	of 	Levens	Park	had	a	board	extolling	their	tea	rooms	and	
gardens.	Two	giant	stone	urns	containing	what	looked	like	stone	pineap-
ples	guarded	the	entrance.	Another	board	outlined	the	attractions	of 	the	
landscaped	Levens	Park	and	their	rare	breed	of 	distinctive	black	and	white	
Bagot	goats.	It	was	signed,	C.H.	Bagot,	Levens	Hall.	But,	instead	of 	turn-
ing	in,	I	took	the	path	beside	the	river	Kent.	It	flowed	fast	and	dark	through	
woodland	of 	old	oak	and	beech,	underlain	with	large	ferns	and	sedges.	
Light	flashed	off 	the	water	from	gaps	in	the	overhanging	trees.	That	path	
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took	me	to	a	lane	leading	into	a	village:

The subject of  the weather was being discussed all through the village of  
Levens. People on the street were speculating as to how long it would last, 
how they loved it, how they hated it. We crossed the flat plain of  the estu-
ary, and for a while it felt as though we were back in the fens again: sud-
denly the hills were gone and here were level roads, deep ditches and even 
low-flying fighters to complete the scene. It was not long before the great 
bulk of  Whitbarrow was looming more and more clearly in the misty air, 
however, and soon we were climbing again. We stopped for our meal on 
a broad footpath on the lower slopes of  the hill and stayed there, quite 
alone, for the remainder of  the day. Quiet, sitting in the leafy shade, our 
sweat and dew-soaked things out drying in the sun.

“Now that want and hate are done away with,
Attending to the moment, here I sit
In the shade of  spreading leaves – and all is well.”

I	was	now	walking	at	nearly	the	same	time	of 	year,	late	July,	but,	de-
spite	global	warming,	finding	it	less	hot	and	less	sweaty.	Not	that	there	was	
anyone	about	in	Levens	to	discuss	the	weather.	Since	our	last	walk,	people	
have	deserted	village	streets,	especially	one	such	as	this,	colonised	by	out-
siders	who	go	everywhere	by	car.	I	crossed	the	flat	fens	and	then	climbed	
Whitbarrow	as	I	had	done	last	time,	while	Ajahn	had	sat	in	the	shade	of 	
his	tree.	Low	brooding	woodland	of 	yew,	ash	and	hazel	enclosed	the	steep	
path	until	it	emerged	on	the	top	of 	a	limestone	cliff,	and	I	saw	the	spec-
tacular	view	I	remembered	from	our	last	walk.

In	the	foreground	the	river	Kent	meandered	between	grey-green	
saltmarsh,	opening	out	into	a	wide	estuary	of 	dark	grey	mud,	looking	
like	one	of 	Chagall’s	paintings,	in	which	one	thing	turns	into	something	
completely	different.	The	estuary	transformed	into	the	vast	Morecambe	
Bay	with	large	cumulus	clouds	floating	across	it.	To	my	left	I	could	look	
out	over	low	rolling	country	to	the	Pennines	and	just	make	out	the	silhou-
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ettes	of 	Whernside	and	Ingleborough.	I	lay	there	amidst	yellow	rock	rose,	
fragrant	thyme,	and	squinancywort	with	juniper	bushes	at	my	back	and	a	
rare	whitebeam	hanging	off 	the	cliff 	below	me.	yes,	this	was	yet	another	
national	nature	reserve	that	I	had	included	on	our	last	walk,	and	the	reason	
I	had	climbed	up	here	then	despite	the	hot	weather.

After	that	I	went	through	the	village	of 	Witherslack	(in	the	combined	
parish	of 	Witherslack,	Meathop	and	ulpha	–	what	wonderful	Viking	
names!).	I	was	looking	for	a	farm	we	had	stopped	at	last	time.	In	this	sec-
tion	of 	the	account	Ajahn	Amaro	describes	several	sweet	old	farmers	he	
got	chatting	to,	and	I	wanted	to	have	one	last	go	at	finding	someone	who	
remembered	one	of 	them.	

After a stiff  climb through some woodland we sat to rest at the top and 
drank the last of  our water. Nick decided to refill at a nearby farm and 
returned a while later bottle-less.

“We’ve been invited for tea, bhante.”
It turned out that the old farmer, Mr. Parkin, had spotted Nick go-

ing by the window and, mistaking him for Chris Bonnington the famous 
mountaineer, had called out loudly in surprise. Nick had knocked at the 
door and the farmer and his wife, after chatting with him for a while, 
had invited the two of  us for tea. Being a bit of  a wag the old farmer was 
a little concerned that he might not be able to resist teasing me, however 
he did very well and managed to restrain himself. We had a fine time 
with them, talking of  our journey and the old farming days. His talk and 
questions were remarkably like those of  the old man in Barbon.

“How did it all change so fast?”
“People always seem to be so discontent.”
“Her and I are eighty-three, we aren’t goin’ to be around much long-

er, why be miserable?”
It was good to be together and hard to tear ourselves away from 

all the words of  friendliness and hospitality. Their country ways had 
warmed us. Their kitchen was old and mellow, with its big range and 
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well-worn comfy chairs. They had been there for fifty years and their lives 
seemed completely merged with this room and the farm. As we finally left 
the house, from inside we heard the farmer’s voice.

“Smashin’ – that were really great.”

But	I	chose	the	wrong	route	across	the	next	ridge;	there	was	no	farm	
on	the	hill	I	climbed.	As	I	toiled	up	the	steep	lane	I	came	to	a	stopped	car	
with	its	occupants	talking	through	the	window	to	the	driver	of 	a	large	trac-
tor.	Their	conversation	came	to	an	end	as	I	reached	them,	so	I	asked	the	
old	couple	in	the	car	if 	they	had	known	Mr	Parkin.	When	they	said	they	
had	I	got	out	the	journal	and	read	the	section.

“Aye,	that	would	be	George	but	I’m	surprised	he	could	withstand	do-
ing	mischief.	He	was	a	great	one	for	that.	Once	we	came	back	from	milk-
ing	to	all	this	banging	and	shouting	from	the	hen	house:	George	had	put	
the	catch	down	on	grandma.	But	he	was	a	good	man,	he	had	one	of 	those	
medical	bags	attached	to	him	for	forty	years	but	made	nothing	of 	it.	One	
of 	the	old	small	farmers,	they’ve	all	gone	now.	When	farms	come	up	for	
sale	people	buy	them,	do	up	the	house	and	buildings	and	let	the	land.	Did	
you	see	the	lad	in	the	mobile	home	with	the	big	shed	next	to	it?”	

I	had,	in	the	valley	below.	
“Well	he’s	doing	farming	here	now.”	
“So	who	buys	the	old	farms?”
“People	like	airline	pilots,	people	with	money.”
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I	slept	the	night	in	the	porch	of 	a	Victorian	church,	suspecting	(incorrectly)	
that	it	would	rain,	then	set	off 	early	next	morning	to	climb	through	the	
low	hills	leading	to	Manjushri	Institute.	The	just-risen	sun	lit	the	narrow	
farm	lanes	leading	to	a	wood	where	I	got	lost	amidst	twisted	birches	and	
bracken,	but	still	came	out	on	higher	rugged	ground,	with	the	top	of 	the	
highest	of 	the	small	hills	before	me.	Once	up	there	I	looked	out	on	the	vast	
Morecambe	Bay.	Its	eastern	side	was	bordered	by	the	Lancashire	coastline	
and	Blackpool,	with	its	tower	and	Ferris	wheel.	Across	the	horizon	was	the	
vague	outline	of 	Wales.	Before	me	the	land	fell	away	across	a	landscape	of 	
woodlands	and	raised	bogs	to	the	Leven	estuary	emptying	into	the	bay	be-
yond.	A	railway	line	was	raised	across	the	sand	flats	to	the	town	of 	ulver-
ston,	set	at	the	base	of 	a	hill	with	a	stone	memorial	on	top.	The	peninsula	
it	was	on	formed	the	western	border	of 	the	bay.	Further	along	its	shore,	
amidst	woodland,	the	distant	tiny	spires	of 	Manjushri	Institute	caught	the	
sun.

I	spent	an	hour	sitting	on	a	crag	enjoying	it	all,	then	took	a	track	which	
wandered	between	more	crags	across	acid	grassland	spotted	with	yellow	
tormentil.	The	path	dropped	to	skirt	a	tarn	fringed	with	water	lilies	and	
speckled	with	bistort	where	a	crèche	of 	young	ducklings	were	being	herd-
ed	by	two	mothers	into	one	corner.	Alder	trees	on	the	two	shores	framed	a	
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view	north	across	the	water	to	the	arc	of 	Lake	District	mountains	beyond.	
Then	I	descended	steeply	through	woodland	running	with	water	from	the	
tarn,	the	forest	floor	covered	in	large	ferns	and	the	dry	stalks	of 	old	blue-
bells.	The	whistle	and	puffing	of 	the	tourist	steam	train	echoed	up	from	
Haverthwaite	below.	In	the	valley	bottom,	the	river	Leven	swept	past,	un-
der	large	overhanging	trees.	Further	on	it	slowed	as	the	river	became	tidal	
and	there	I	sat	for	a	rest	on	a	fallen	trunk	looking	out	through	the	gap	in	
the	trees	it	had	created.	A	fishing	cormorant	surfaced	in	front	of 	me,	was	
startled	and	took	off 	downriver,	wings	splashing.

I	was	now	following	a	quiet	lane	with	no	sign	of 	houses	or	farms	in	
this	magical	bottom	corner	of 	the	Lake	District,	known	for	its	untouched	
natural	habitat	and	thankfully	little	visited	by	the	touristic	hordes.	It	is	full	
of 	nature	reserves.	I	left	the	lane	to	visit	a	raised	bog,	squelching	across	
the	lag	channel	full	of 	silvery	tufted	hair	grass	then	climbed	onto	the	bog’s	
hummocked	surface.	The	flowering	heather	was	entwined	with	clamber-
ing	bog	rosemary,	wet	patches	contained	multi-coloured	sphagnum	and	
spikes	of 	bog	asphodel,	and	in	the	few	small	pools	there	were	insect-catch-
ing	sundews.	The	bog	rose	out	of 	the	surrounding	flat	landscape,	fed	by	
the	waters	flowing	off 	the	hills.	Ditches	once	dug	to	drain	it	had	been	
blocked	up	again	with	boards	for	nature	conservation,	but	despite	that	
there	were	still	invading	young	birches,	pines	and	rhododendrons	–	yet	
another	sign	of 	climate	warming.	These	are	the	most	southerly	lowland	
raised	bogs	in	Britain	and	continental	Europe.	With	warming	weather	they	
will	be	the	first	to	dry	out.	

From	there	I	went	on	to	my	favourite	natural	place	in	Britain,	which	I	
remembered	from	our	first	walk:

Nick discovered a nature reserve close by the river where we stopped for 
our meal. As we were sitting in the shade by the water a little man came 
up and said hello to us. He was the bailiff  and looking after the river was 
his job. He sat down with us and we talked together for quite a while. 
He asked about the Manjushri Institute (where we were going), how the 
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place worked and the different Buddhist traditions.

There	is	a	natural	transition	there	from	woodland	to	sea,	rare	on	our	
crowded	island.	The	stunted	old	oaks	kneel	in	homage	before	the	water,	
the	canopy	descending	to	touch	the	green	lawn	of 	the	salt	marsh.	The	
shore	is	a	series	of 	small	bays	with	craggy	limestone	promontories	on	
which	the	oaks	become	so	small	I	can	stand	on	the	rocks	with	my	head	
emerging	through	the	canopy.	Out	on	the	saltmarsh,	occasional	lichened	
boulders	are	lapped	by	the	salt	marsh’s	green	sward,	making	it	look	like	a	
giant	Zen	garden.	

I	knew	my	way	to	this	spot	along	the	pathways	of 	Roundsea	Wood,	
which	changes	from	patches	of 	oaks	with	hazel	to	wet	areas	of 	alder,	then	
dark	yew	woods	on	limestone	rocks,	and	back	again.	My	mind	became	
steadily	quieter	as	I	enjoyed	all	this	simple	beauty:	a	small	clearing	alive	
with	flickering	butterflies,	a	wet	fen	under	the	tree	canopy,	then	the	shore	
and	the	place	we	stopped	that	first	time,	where	the	silence	became	im-
mense.	Why	is	it	that	the	natural	environment	does	that	to	me?	Is	it	be-
cause	somewhere	like	this	is	sufficient	unto	itself ?	Does	it	matter?	When	
the	mind	is	still	everything	is	in	equilibrium.	All	is	perfect.

Later	I	headed	back	past	the	reserve	hut.	A	display	board	sported	a	pic-
ture	of 	a	rosy	bog	moth,	thought	extinct	for	a	hundred	years	but	rediscov-
ered	there	recently.	May	its	perfect	home	remain.	Back	then	to	the	lane	and	
so	to	the	man-made	again:	a	field	of 	brown	cows,	fences,	hedges,	then	the	
arching	modern	footbridge	across	the	estuary	to	a	dual	carriageway	full	
of 	hurrying	traffic.	There	a	petrol	station	stood	before	the	community	of 	
Greenodd	nestling	under	a	hill.	I	bought	food	for	lunch	and	retired	to	the	
Greenodd	Croquet	and	Lawn	Tennis	Club	where	I	sat	under	a	large	free-
standing	oak	munching	my	sandwiches	and	watching	two	elderly	ladies	
dressed	in	white	playing	croquet	on	the	short	turf.	A	burly	man	setting	out	
hoops	came	across	to	chat.	

“I’ve	the	day	off 	to	set	up	for	tomorrow’s	championship.	We’ve	sixteen	
people	coming	from	as	far	as	Essex	to	play	for	the	Cavendish	Clock.	
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“A	clock?”
’Tis	a	grand	thing,	made	of 	slate	donated	by	Lord	Cavendish.	He	owns	

this	land	and	the	quarry	where	I	work.”	
From	there	I	followed	the	estuary	shore	on	the	line	of 	the	old	railway,	

as	we	had	last	time…		

…after a long sweaty tramp we arrived on the beach below Conishead 
Priory, home of  Manjushri Institute. We made our way through the 
small woodland up to the main house. As we emerged from the trees the 
towering, pinnacled building loomed above us. Block upon block, wings, 
turrets and curling towers stood stacked up high before us. We swung 
the great front door open as the gong for puja filled the air. Evening light 
streamed through the kaleidoscope of  stained glass windows and, down 
the long broad corridor before us, Western Tibetan monks and nuns scur-
ried about, getting ready for chanting.

I	again	arrived	in	the	evening,	but	alone	this	time,	as	Ajahn	Amaro	had	
specifically	not	wanted	to	visit	Manjushri.	“It	might	be	seen	as	an	endorse-
ment.	But	I’m	really	interested	to	hear	how	you	find	it,	as	there	has	been	
so	much	controversy.”		

On	our	first	visit	we	spent	three	days	there,	arriving,	auspiciously,	
just	in	time	for	a	special	puja	for	their	teacher,	Geshe	Kelsang,	held	in	an	
overflowing	meditation	hall	decked	out	in	the	vibrant	colours	of 	a	Tibetan	
gompa.	The	following	evening	Ajahn	was	asked	to	give	a	talk	on	our	walk,	
and	on	the	third	day	we	had	a	long	meeting	with	Geshe	Kelsang.	In	be-
tween	we	talked	and	talked	to	the	many	young	people	(as	we	were	then)	
living	there:	short	term	visitors,	long	term	residents,	monastic	Sangha,	eve-
ry	one	of 	them	enthusiastic	about	practice,	wanting	to	share	and	to	learn.	
The	young	monastics	were	particularly	interested	in	talking	to	Ajahn.	

… there are many compromises of  traditional monastic form which they 
must make. The most difficult thing is that they have to find funds to 
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support themselves at the monastery. This partly derives from the tradi-
tional set-up in Tibet, where a sanghin’s family or a benefactor would 
undertake to support them, and partly from the lack of  a sizeable com-
munity of  Tibetan lay-people in this country. The consequence of  this is 
that not only must the Sangha be closely involved with money, but they 
must also be able to guarantee some form of  income. This can be a prob-
lem; some people have sponsors or are paid for work they do around the 
monastery, others, however, can only find work in the town or even have 
to sign on for Social Security payments – not an ideal situation. Another 
difficulty for them is the fact that the majority of  the community is lay-
people (68 out of  80), and that the Sangha can change into lay clothes 
for work or visiting town. This results in the Sangha / laity delineation 
becoming unclear and thus the full spiritual power of  the Buddha’s line-
age remains untapped. In this environment it must be hard to develop 
any genuine sense of  renunciation – there is so much still tying one to the 
world.

This	time	I	arrived	for	the	last	day	of 	their	summer	festival	(for	which	
I	had	to	book	on	their	festival	web	page).	On	the	beach	a	few	knots	of 	peo-
ple	stood	chatting,	and	I	walked	up	through	woodland	with	tents	scattered	
under	the	trees,	the	occasional	cough	indicating	some	were	occupied.	A	
middle-aged	man	caught	me	up,	telling	me	in	a	thick	yorkshire	accent,	
“I’ve	t’	be	back	for	tea.”	Then	when	I	asked	if 	he	had	enjoyed	the	festival,	
“Aye,	it’s	been	a	grand	week,	lots	of 	people	and	teachings.	But	I’m	vegan,	
like,	and	there’s	not	much	vegan	food.	So	must	be	goin’,”	and	he	hurried	
on	ahead,	like	the	white	rabbit.

I	emerged	from	the	woods,	climbing	steps	to	a	formal	terrace	–	and	
found	myself 	in	an	amazing	scene.	The	towering	ornate	old	priory	was	
surrounded	by	hundreds	of 	tents,	dozens	of 	marquees,	and	there	were	
people	everywhere.	They	were	hanging	about	chatting,	sitting	in	circles,	
coming	and	going,	greeting	and	saying	goodbye.	I	could	hear	different	
languages,	and	various	accents	to	the	English	including	American	but	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

�44

the	most	common	was	broad	Northern	English.	Many	of 	these	people	
were	dressed	in	maroon	and	yellow	Tibetan	robes	with	short	hair,	but	not	
shaven	heads.	These	‘monastics’	came	in	all	forms:	Caucasian,	African,	
Chinese,	big,	small,	fat,	short,	young	and	old.	There	was	even	a	nun	in	a	
wheelchair	with	a	large	doll	in	her	arms	and	a	monk,	seemingly	her	hus-
band,	walking	over	to	her	bringing	their	child.	

After	two	days	of 	walking	alone	I	suddenly	felt	confused	and	lost	
amidst	all	these	people,	and	just	wanted	to	flee	again.	I	found	a	tent	full	of 	
left	luggage	but	empty	of 	people	where	I	stopped	and	took	stock.	There	
I	recalled	I	was	supposed	to	meet	a	woman	called	Lynn	to	register	at	the	
priory’s	main	entrance,	so	I	left	my	pack	and	made	my	way	there.	The	
locked	large	front	door	had	a	sign	saying	that	registration	was	not	for	half 	
an	hour,	but	a	vacant	chair	provided	a	refuge	where	I	could	sit	and	try	to	
take	everything	in.	

I	started	to	realise	how	lovely	the	scene	around	me	actually	was;	peo-
ple	were	happy,	relaxed	and	friendly	and	by	the	time	Lynn	arrived	I	no	
longer	wanted	to	run	away.	Lynn	had	short	greying	black	hair	and	was	
dressed	casually	in	tee	shirt	and	jeans.	She	was	friendly	but	very	business-
like,	taking	me	in	to	the	high-ceilinged	entrance	hall.	This	had	tall	ornate	
windows	and	intricate	plaster	work	but	the	plaster	was	cracked	and	miss-
ing	in	places.	By	now	several	rows	of 	people	sat	waiting,	half 	of 	them	
dressed	as	monks	and	nuns,	before	a	long	table	with	two	people	behind	
laptops.	There	seemed	to	be	a	lot	of 	people	waiting	considering	this	was	
the	last	day,	but	then	five	more	vacant	laptops	gave	some	idea	just	how	
many	people	must	come	to	these	festivals.	

Lynn	sat	down	at	one	of 	the	laptops	to	process	me,	then	started	to	
deal	with	some	of 	the	others	while	I	went	in	search	of 	tea.	Another	large	
ornate	door	opened	onto	the	wide	corridor	Ajahn	Amaro	described	in	the	
journal;	it	led	to	the	side	entrance	we	had	come	through	last	time.	The	
corridor	was	now	full	of 	festival	participants,	standing	or	sitting	in	groups,	
chatting	noisily,	and	here	everything	was	renovated,	the	walls	painted	in	
bright	colours	and	the	woodwork	waxed.	Another	door	led	into	a	cafeteria	
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and	a	queue	to	buy	tea,	coffee	and	cake.	I	returned	with	mine	and	waited	
for	Lynn.	When	everyone	had	been	processed	she	took	me	quickly	round	
the	site,	showing	me	past	neat	lines	of 	matching	tents	–	“for	people	who	
can’t	bring	their	own,	difficult	when	you’re	coming	from	abroad,	four	to	
a	tent”	–	to	the	woodland	where	I	could	put	my	bivvy	bag	under	the	trees	
with	the	other	tents.	From	there	she	took	me	to	a	large	food	marquee	I	
was	to	use,	one	of 	four,	and	then	on	to	the	temple,	extended	on	three	sides	
with	marquees	so	it	now	filled	nearly	all	of 	the	old	walled	garden.	“The	
last	teaching	is	in	thirty	minutes,	if 	you	queue	you’ll	get	a	place	in	the	
temple	itself 	so	you	can	see	what’s	happening.”	She	arranged	to	meet	me	
again	the	following	morning	to	answer	any	questions,	before	bustling	away	
on	another	errand.	

When	I	had	come	with	Ajahn	Amaro	twenty-five	years	before,	we	had	
attended	all	the	morning	and	evening	meditations	and	pujas,	as	one	would	
in	a	Theravadan	monastery.	At	them	just	one	or	two	of 	the	Manjushri	mo-
nastics	would	lead	a	smattering	of 	lay	folk	who	sat	amidst	the	many	rows	
of 	empty	meditation	cushions	–	the	hall	was	only	full	for	the	special	birth-
day	puja	we	happened	to	arrive	for.	The	rituals	were	complex,	involving	
long	chants	in	Tibetan	with	delicate	hand	movements,	while	instructions	
in	the	chanting	books	described	the	intricate	visualisations	that	accompa-
nied	each	chant.	I	had	simply	sat	there	and	enjoyed	the	deep	resonating	
voices,	participating	only	in	the	three	formal	bows,	done	from	a	standing	
position,	at	the	start	and	finish	of 	the	puja.	

So	I	was	surprised	when	we	were	let	into	the	temple,	everyone	hurry-
ing	to	get	a	good	place,	to	find	no	meditation	cushions	but	rows	and	rows	
of 	plastic	chairs.	For	those	not	in	the	temple,	the	adjacent	marquees	had	
large	video	screens	–	like	a	rock	concert.	The	bowing	had	gone	too,	every-
one	just	settled	into	their	chairs	as	the	temple	rapidly	filled	up.

Everyone	stood	when	an	English	monk	with	cropped	grey	hair	en-
tered,	their	hands	held	palms	together,	waiting	until	he	had	settled	him-
self 	on	the	high	teaching	seat	beside	the	shrine,	before	sitting	back	down.	
The	opening	devotion	was	a	surprise	too:	it	was	in	English	and	instead	of 	
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chanted	Tibetan-style	base	notes	it	was	sung	to	a	lilting	melody,	and	led	by	
a	choir	of 	monks	and	nuns	accompanied	by	guitars	and	flute.	They	sound-
ed	like	the	1960s	acoustic	guitar	group,	Peter,	Paul	and	Mary,	who	sang	
sweet	songs	like	‘Puff 	the	Magic	Dragon.’	During	the	singing	two	monks	
did	formal	bowing	on	either	side	of 	the	shrine,	presumably	on	behalf 	of 	
the	rest	of 	us.	

Then	came	the	teaching.
“In	this	final	session	we	will	be	practising	ultimate	Reality.	Already	we	

have	done	the	ultimate	Reality	of 	Mind	and	the	ultimate	Reality	of 	Body	
and	now	we	are	doing	the	ultimate	Reality	of 	Everything.	I	will	not	go	
into	this	in	detail	as	we	already	understand	how	to	do	it	from	the	previous	
practices.	Remember:	if 	something	arises	in	consciousness	we	consider	it	
according	to	the	three	part	formula.	We	cannot	find	it	in	its	parts,	it	is	not	
a	collection	of 	its	parts,	and	it	is	not	separate	from	its	parts.	In	this	way	it	
can	dissolve	back	into	emptiness.”	And	with	that	we	all	sat	in	silence	and	
tried	to	rest	in	the	unconditioned,	which	was	nice	for	me	as	that	was	all	I	
wanted	to	do	after	two	long	days	of 	walking	through	sublime	scenery.

After	that	the	choir	led	us	through	gentle	lyrics	about	Avalokitesh-
vara	the	bodhisattva	of 	compassion,	and	devotional	verses	to	their	guru,	
Geshe	Kelsang,	reciting	his	numerous	virtues	and	wishing	him	long	life.	A	
songbook	on	my	seat	indicated	where	I	should	perform	little	twirling	hand	
movements,	done	by	everyone	in	unison.	After	some	ninety	minutes	we	all	
stood,	hands	again	held	palms	together,	as	the	teacher	left,	then	filed	out,	
with	conversations	starting,	into	the	night	outside.	

I	made	my	way	back	through	the	woodland,	to	erect	my	little	bivvy	
on	the	wood’s	far	side,	behind	a	low	shrub	with	the	beach	beyond.	As	I	lay	
there	I	reflected	on	what	I	had	seen	–	seemingly	a	religious	version	of 	a	
rock	festival,	a	‘retreat’	where	most	of 	the	time	people	sat	about	eating	and	
chatting,	interrupted	by	the	occasional	practice	session.	

Three	young	men	passed	on	the	beach.	In	the	gloom	I	could	just	make	
out	that	one	was	in	monk’s	robes.	Above	the	sound	of 	the	waves	breaking	
gently	on	the	shore	I	heard	one	of 	them	say,	“He	doesn’t	pussyfoot	around	
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with	the	emptiness	teachings,	does	he?	Gets	right	in	there.”	
Next	morning	it	was	raining	and	many	of 	the	monks	and	nuns	were	

wearing	maroon	waterproofs	or	sheltering	under	maroon	umbrellas.	I	
wandered	through	the	ornate	old	buildings,	originally	built	as	a	Victorian	
residence	on	the	site	of 	an	old	priory.	After	the	war	it	had	become	a	conva-
lescent	home	for	miners	and	by	the	seventies	it	was	almost	derelict.	That	
was	when	it	was	bought	by	supporters	of 	Lama	yeshe,	a	Tibetan	monk	
who	inspired	many	of 	his	Western	students	to	found	Buddhist	centres	un-
der	the	umbrella	of 	his	organization,	the	Foundation	for	the	Preservation	
of 	the	Mahayana	Tradition.	It	was	the	purchase	of 	the	priory	in	a	remote	
part	of 	England	–	conservation	listed	and	needing	so	much	work	–	that	
some	say	was	the	reason	for	what	happened	next.	With	these	obstacles,	
Lama	yeshe	had	difficulty	finding	a	Tibetan	teacher	willing	to	lead	this	
centre,	eventually	appointing	an	obscure	scholar.	When	I	had	come	with	
Ajahn	Amaro,	Manjushri	Institute	was	still	formally	part	of 	the	Founda-
tion,	but	it	was	already	going	its	own	way.	

Our meeting with Geshe Kelsang was a long and joyous occasion; it 
seemed as though there was an endless number of  things to talk about 
and our conversation flowed like mountain rivers – clear water running 
in a thousand hidden crannies. It was lovely to share some time with 
him, he was very happy to see us and was delighted by the idea of  our 
walk. His command of  English was not too good and at first he did not 
realise that we had walked from Chithurst. When it became clear to him 
how we had been travelling he was quite astounded.

“What!” he exclaimed, “Using feet?!?”

Ajahn	Amaro	told	me	afterwards	of 	a	lesson	he	had	already	received	
from	Geshe	Kelsang.	In	the	early	days	at	Chithurst	Monastery	he	shared	
a	room	with	Ven.	Thanavaro,	an	Italian	monk	much	taken	with	devo-
tion,	unlike	Ajahn	Amaro.	One	day	he	came	back	to	the	room	to	find	
Thanavaro	making	up	a	parcel	for	Geshe	Kelsang	of 	little	things	he	had	
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squirreled	away,	golden	wrappers	for	chocolate	bars,	pine	cones,	stones	
and	such.	Ajahn	Amaro	thought	this	was	ridiculous	–	“What	would	Geshe	
Kelsang	want	with	chocolate	bar	wrappings!”	But	then	he	was	astounded	
when	a	week	later	a	parcel	came	back	with	a	magnificent	Tibetan	thangka	
in	it.	Geshe	Kelsang	appreciated	the	heart-felt	intention	behind	the	gesture,	
not	the	objects.

What	impressed	me	at	that	meeting	was	the	frugality	of 	the	way	
Geshe	Kelsang	lived.	We	visited	him	in	his	small	room	where	we	sat	on	the	
floor	(Ajahn	Amaro	having	been	trained	to	always	do	that	with	a	senior	
monk)	while	he	sat	perched	on	the	chair	beside	his	bed	like	a	little	bird.	His	
feet	just	touched	the	ground,	his	eyes	and	teeth	protruded	from	his	bony	
face,	and	his	English	was	stilted	with	lots	of 	‘aarhs’	and	‘urms.’	He	seemed	
a	sweet	and	gentle	little	man.

But	Geshe	Kelsang	took	Manjushri	out	of 	Lama	yeshe’s	foundation	
and	made	it	an	independent	centre,	although	to	begin	with	still	clearly	part	
of 	the	Gelukpa	lineage	of 	Tibetan	Buddhism,	the	lineage	the	Dalai	Lama	is	
most	associated	with.	Then	some	time	after	we	visited,	he	undertook	the	
traditional	Tibetan	solitary	retreat	of 	three	years,	three	months,	and	three	
days	which	practitioners	can	opt	to	do	after	their	twelve-year	geshe	(schol-
ar)	training.	When	he	emerged	his	devotees	were	amazed	to	find	the	sweet	
self-effacing	little	man	had	changed.	He	ordered	that	all	books	other	than	
his	own	were	to	be	removed	from	the	centre’s	library.	The	other	books	
were	piled	up	on	trestle	tables	outside,	for	sale.	He	declared	that	the	stu-
dents	should	be	much	more	evangelical,	and	gave	his	lineage	a	new	name,	
the	New	Kadampa	Tradition.	Other	centres	were	founded,	beginning	in	
Northern	England,	and	young	people	were	ordained	as	monks	and	nuns	
and	sent	off 	to	run	them.	Eventually	there	was	a	scandal	when	the	media	
discovered	that	the	houses	they	bought,	even	very	large	ones	the	size	of 	
the	priory,	were	paid	for	with	the	social	security	payments	of 	the	ordained	
members	living	there.	

The	New	Kadampa	Tradition	had	become	a	cult,	and	it	lost	the	ap-
proval	of 	the	rest	of 	the	Tibetan	Buddhist	tradition.	I	remember	meeting	
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one	of 	their	young	members,	dressed	in	Tibetan	monk’s	robes,	in	a	Scot-
tish	park.	He	had	been	sent	to	help	found	a	new	centre,	and	I	asked	him,	
disingenuously,	how	they	got	on	with	the	other	Tibetan	traditions.	“Oh,	
we	all	get	on	well,”	and	he	named	several	other	centres	in	the	New	Kad-
ampa	Tradition.	He	didn’t	know	there	were	any	other	Tibetan	traditions	in	
the	West,	even	though	the	most	venerable	one,	called	Kagyu	Samye	Ling,	
long	pre-dated	Manjushri	and	was	in	Scotland.		

As	I	walked	round	the	old	buildings	I	was	looking	for	the	converted	
stable	block	where	we	had	tea	with	Sister	Rosa,	an	older	lady	Ajahn	Am-
aro	knew.	She	had	sold	her	house	to	pay	for	one	of 	the	flats	to	be	created.	
It	was	not	hers	but	she	could	live	there	for	the	rest	of 	her	life.	I	wondered	
now	how	she	had	weathered	all	the	changes.

Just	as	at	rock	festivals,	there	were	various	mobile	outlets	specialising	
in	different	ethnic	fast	foods	–	except	here	they	were	all	manned	by	devo-
tees,	many	of 	them	dressed	as	monks	and	nuns.	I	got	talking	to	one	monk	
collecting	his	suitcases	in	the	luggage	tent.	He	was	from	Montreal,	mar-
ried,	he	told	me,	and	working	in	advertising.	

“What	about	sex?”	I	asked.	
“Oh,	we	are	celibate,	my	wife’s	a	nun,	there	she	is”	–	she	was	bringing	

over	their	child	–	“We	sleep	in	separate	rooms	now.”	
“Do	you	have	TV?”	
“Well,	there	are	the	children.”	
“And	the	robes,	do	you	wear	them	to	work?”	
“Oh	no,	only	for	puja	and	occasions	like	this.”	
Geshe	Kelsang’s	‘monastic’	followers	are	more	like	those	of 	a	Hindu	

guru,	such	as	Shri	Chinmoy.	They	lead	an	ordinary	lay	life	but	with	celi-
bacy.	Geshe	Kelsang	threw	out	the	vinaya,	the	training	rules	for	monastics	
laid	down	by	the	Buddha	and	created	something	simple	and	much	less	
taxing.	But	they	do	get	to	dress	up	in	those	neat	Tibetan	monastic	robes	
which	I	suspect	is	a	major	part	of 	the	attraction.

A	chap	from	Leeds	told	me	about	the	previous	evening’s	teachings.	
“That	was	Kelsang	Khyenrab,	the	Deputy	Spiritual	Director.	He’s	been	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

��0

with	Geshe-la	for	twenty-five	years,”	‘Geshe-la’	being	their	term	of 	respect	
for	Geshe	Kelsang.

Another	student,	Margaret,	was	from	Scunthorpe,	where	Ajahn	Am-
aro	had	written	of 	‘fear	and	heaviness’	when	we	passed	that	way;	many	
seemed	to	be	like	her,	unassuming	working	people	from	Northern	Eng-
land.	She	told	me	how,	eighteen	years	before,	their	group	had	been	given	
a	small	terraced	house,	“And	we	had	it	as	a	centre.	Geshe-la	opened	it;	he	
came	over	in	a	little	red	car	driven	by	someone.	We	used	to	sit	on	cushions	
in	those	days	and	he	piled	all	the	cushions	up	and	balanced	on	them	to	put	
a	thangka	he	had	brought	for	us	on	the	wall.	We	were	really	concerned	he	
might	fall	off.	He	said	if 	one	person	can	buy	a	house	why	can’t	everyone	
get	together	and	buy	a	house	to	make	a	Dharma	centre.	I	think	that	is	
where	he	got	the	idea.”

In	the	main	corridor	there	were	large	‘coming	soon’	posters,	like	those	
in	cinema	foyers:	‘PARIS	2008	OPENING	THE	WISDOM	EyE,	VEN.	
GESHE	KELSANG,’	with	dates	and	details.	Each	had	a	colourful	image	of 	
the	appropriate	Tibetan	deity	and	a	photo	of 	a	smiling	Geshe	Kelsang	with	
flowers.	‘SuMMER	FESTIVAL	2009.	WEEK	1:	EMPOWERMENT	OF	
DORJE	SHuGDEN	WITH	LAM	RIM	TEACHINGS	AND	RETREAT.’

Dorje	Shugden	has	caused	the	most	controversy.	There	was	a	large	
painting	of 	him	in	the	corridor,	a	rather	fierce	chap	wearing	a	brimmed	
hat,	something	between	a	bowler	and	a	homburg.	In	the	strange	world	
of 	Tibetan	Buddhism,	Dorje	Shugden	is	not	a	real	person	but	an	idol,	
considered	by	some	to	be	the	protective	deity	for	the	Gelukpa	tradition.	
Protectors	are	commonly	found	in	the	Tibetan	tradition,	and	are	dynamic	
and	aggressive	spirits	there	to	defend	the	Dharma	and	attack	obstacles	and	
interferences.	The	Dalai	Lama,	however,	had	asked	his	tradition	to	stop	
worshipping	this	protector.	This	was	a	blow	for	Geshe	Kelsang	as	the	wor-
ship	of 	Dorje	Shugden	was	the	principle	tantric	practice	that	he	initiated	
his	disciples	into,	and	the	main	practice	of 	his	three	year	solitary	retreat.	

Ajahn	Amaro	told	me	many	Tibetan	Buddhists	who	were	not	part	
of 	Geshe	Kelsang’s	group	reckoned	it	was	this	practice	which	resulted	in	
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the	abrupt	changes	at	Manjushri	Institute.	“Dorje	Shugden	is	supposed	to	
produce	a	lot	of 	energy,	can	bring	great	material	success,	but	also	be	quite	
disruptive.	They	reckon	the	Dalai	Lama	understood	this	and	that’s	why	he	
turned	against	the	deity.”	The	Dalai	Lama	now	refers	to	Dorje	Shugden	as	
a	“spirit,”	not	as	a	deity.

When	I	asked	Stephen	Batchelor,	an	old	friend	and	Buddhist	scholar,	
about	the	controversy,	he	dismissed	that	explanation	and	said	it	was	just	
typical	Tibetan	politics.	He	said	the	Dalai	Lama	was	simply	trying	to	unite	
the	various	Tibetan	Buddhist	traditions	against	the	Chinese	and	that	this	
protective	deity	was	there	to	attack	other	sects.	Whatever	the	reason,	
Geshe	Kelsang	and	his	New	Kadampa	Tradition	refused	to	follow	the	Dalai	
Lama	and	even	went	as	far	as	demonstrating	against	him	when	he	came	to	
teach	in	the	uK,	and	other	places	around	the	world.	They	appeared	on	the	
TV	news	wearing	monastic	robes	and	carrying	placards.	It	was	a	foolish	
thing	to	do:	after	that	their	rapid	expansion	faltered,	and	they	had	to	sell	
some	of 	the	centres.	The	Dalai	Lama	now	precedes	any	of 	his	teachings	
by	asking	anyone	doing	the	Dorje	Shugden	practice	to	leave	and	the	New	
Kadampas	are	totally	isolated	from	the	rest	of 	Tibetan	Buddhism.	It	was	
because	of 	this	very	public	controversy	that	Ajahn	Amaro	had	not	wanted	
to	come	with	me	on	this	leg	of 	the	journey,	worrying	that	a	visit	to	Man-
jushri	Institute	would	seem	to	the	other	Tibetan	groups	like	some	sort	of 	
endorsement.

Late	that	morning	was	the	end-of-festival	play	and	the	audience	filled	
the	temple	and	marquees	to	overflowing.	The	play	was	about	the	story	of 	
the	Buddha’s	life,	acted	out	by	devotees	who	had	been	rehearsing	through-
out	the	festival.	It	was	a	simplified	version	embellished	with	devotional	
singing	from	the	choir	and	recorded	dramatic	music	at	important	points.	
The	audience	lapped	it	up,	laughing	at	the	jokes,	oooh-ing	at	the	moving	
moments,	clapping	at	the	dance	sequences.	But	I	noticed	that	several	parts	
of 	the	life	story,	as	I	knew	it,	were	missing.	They	were	the	‘difficult’	bits,	
like	the	fact	that	the	Buddha’s	mother	died	a	week	after	his	birth	–	in	this	
version	she	survived	–	and	how	the	Buddha	left	behind	a	baby	son	when	he	
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went	forth	as	a	sanyasin,	or	renunciant.	
There	was	also	an	extra	twist	at	the	end.	After	the	Buddha’s	death,	

the	narrator	Ananda,	played	by	one	of 	the	senior	monks	with	a	Thera-
vadan	robe	over	his	shoulder,	came	forward	while	the	rest	of 	the	players	
assembled	on	the	stage	behind	him.	In	a	sweet	voice	he	told	us,	“The	Bud-
dha	may	have	died	but	he	made	a	promise	to	us	all	that	he	would	stay	on.	
He	still	exists,	manifesting	in	great	teachers	that	reappear	every	so	often	
through	the	ages.”	Then	the	entire	cast	sang	a	sweet	song	about	the	Bud-
dha	that	they	directed,	smiling,	at	Geshe	Kelsang	in	the	front	row.	The	im-
plication	was	obvious.

At	the	lunch	afterwards	I	sat	with	a	young	man	who	had	played	one	of 	
the	spirits	that	danced	round	the	stage	at	significant	moments.	He	still	had	
his	brightly-coloured	face	paint	on	but	had	changed	back	into	his	maroon	
monk’s	robes.	He	told	me	his	name	was	Jangchub,	presumably	Kelsang	
Jangchub,	as	the	first	part	of 	all	their	names	comes	from	their	guru’s	name,	
and	he	was	from	Denver,	Colorado.	He	told	me	that	he	lived	there	in	a	
new	centre	but	still	did	his	old	job.	When	I	asked	him	and	his	friends	what	
they	thought	about	the	controversy	with	the	other	Tibetan	groups,	they	
knew	little	of 	it.	He	just	said,	“Gee,	I’m	really	grateful	that	Geshe-la	has	
saved	us	from	all	that	political	stuff.”	They	were	also	of 	the	opinion	that	
their	teacher	was	already	fully	enlightened.	

After	lunch	everyone	was	packing	up	and	leaving,	saying	goodbye	
and	hugging.	I	stood	watching	at	the	main	entrance,	waiting	for	a	friend	
to	arrive	who	was	going	to	join	me	for	the	next	part	of 	the	walk.	It	all	
looked	so	innocent	and	pleasant,	and	I	had	really	enjoyed	my	visit.	But	I	
reflected	that	it	really	was	now	a	cult,	if 	a	mostly	harmless	one.	Religions	
become	cults	when	they	start	to	look	only	inward,	but	does	it	matter	if 	the	
small	obscure	Tibetan	scholar	with	the	protruding	teeth	was	unable	to	see	
through	the	devotion	and	now	believed	it?	Surely	what	he	was	providing	
was	still	of 	benefit	to	people.	But	I	could	also	see	how	he	had	devalued	
the	whole	Tibetan	tradition.	He	had	used	the	allure	it	has	in	the	West	and	
dumbed	it	down.	That	was	the	reason	that	other	Tibetan	Buddhists	are	so	
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annoyed	with	him	and	the	reason	Ajahn	Amaro	could	not	be	seen	to	take	
his	side.	Cults	like	that	can	only	take	people	so	far.	Both	the	teacher	and	
followers	get	stuck	in	their	roles,	each	needed	by	the	other,	so	both	are	un-
able	to	move	on	to	freedom.		

Monique	arrived	when	nearly	everyone	had	gone,	walking	up	the	drive	
in	the	rain.	She	had	walked	all	the	way	from	ulverston	but	still	wanted	to	
walk	on	that	afternoon.	So	we	went	through	the	wood	to	the	shore	and	
headed	north,	back	the	way	I	had	come,	making	for	a	spot	I	recalled	as	
suitable	to	camp.

Last	time	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	had	also	met	up	with	walking	compan-
ions	at	Manjushri.

When we had first talked about it, at their house in Tilford, the idea was 
that Noy and her husband Garry (a vice-president of  the Buddhist Soci-
ety of  Great Britain) would visit the Lake District, stay in nearby hotels 
as we walked through the area, and offer dāna each day to us. As Garry 
was an enthusiastic walker and Noy keen to look after the cooking, it 
seemed to be a perfect arrangement. Unfortunately, Garry had not been 
able to make it, but Noy had invited her friend Lydia Lee to come along 
instead. It was a unique chance for a Dhamma-holiday and a week out in 
the country.

At	Manjushri	we	had	arranged	a	meeting	for	the	next	day,	by	a	small	
tarn	that	I	found	and	marked	on	Noy’s	map,	then	they	drove	off 	to	book	
into	their	bed-and-breakfast	while	we	said	our	goodbyes	to	the	community.	

		
As we tramped, exhausted and empty, down the drive towards Ulverston, 
it seemed an age ago that we had arrived, and lifetimes, at least, since I 
had seen a road roll away beneath my feet. As I sat on a bench in town, 
Nick went to make some telephone calls. I closed my eyes – so tired; fo-
cussing occasionally on the quiet buzzing of  silence and the fall into frag-
mented streams, odd little thoughts, drifting away…
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“Oi!”
A shout came from a nearby car, just pulled up at the junction. The 

face of  a young skinhead poked out of  the window, scarcely more hair on 
his scalp than on mine.

“Yer fallin’ asleep, mate.”
“It’s been a long night,” I replied; jerked from my reverie and not 

quite sure why I had said it. The others in the car smiled as they drove off  
and I waved thankfully to them. I was utterly drained.

We walked a little way out of  town and up into the hills which look 
out over Morecambe Bay. With numerous rests and refreshments, and a 
raucous bellow from a passing motorbike (“Another garbled message from 
the Buddha,” quoth Nick), we finally made it to a heathery hillside and 
decided to stop for the night.

Monique	and	I	spent	that	night	in	a	clearing	that	had	patches	of 	
scented	marjoram,	amidst	scrub	on	a	small	cliff 	overlooking	the	estuary.	
I	had	stopped	there	on	the	way	to	Manjushri	to	enjoy	the	view	across	the	
sand	flats	as	the	advancing	sea	turned	the	flats	from	brownish-yellow	to	a	
grey-blue	mirror	of 	the	sky.	When	we	returned	that	evening,	the	sea	was	
well	in	and	the	bay	full	of 	birds:	eider,	shell-duck,	geese	and	various	ducks	
nosed	in	the	mud,	feeding,	while	curlew,	redshanks	and	other	waders	stood	
waiting	patiently	for	the	sea’s	retreat	on	a	slight	spit	next	to	hundreds	of 	
squawking	white	gulls.

Another	clearing	was	occupied	by	two	teenage	lads	in	a	heavy	canvas	
army	tent,	with	a	transistor	radio	emitting	rock	music.	When	we	arrived	
they	were	halfway	through	a	pack	of 	beer,	the	empty	cans	strewn	about	
the	outside	of 	the	tent,	and	offered	to	share	their	clearing	with	us.	We	
declined.	Now	I	could	hear	distant	tinny	music	amidst	the	sounds	of 	birds	
and	the	sea.	I	was	in	my	little	hooped	bivvy	bag,	the	entrance	pointing	out	
to	sea,	Monique	in	a	one-person	tent	nearby.

Ajahn	Amaro	had	spoken	on	our	walk	of 	the	Jataka	stories	and	how	in	
past	lives	the	Buddha-to-be,	his	future	wife	and	other	characters	had	come	
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together	over	and	over	again	in	different	combinations	to	help	each	other	
learn	lessons,	often	painful	ones,	on	the	path.	It	had	made	me	think	of 	a	
major	lesson	I	had	learnt	from	my	own	past	love	affairs.	There	were	wom-
en	I	had	been	in	relationships	with	that	I	felt	so	much	gratitude	to,	but	
whom	I	had	really	hurt,	and	with	Monique	the	lesson	had	finally	hit	home.	
Inspired	by	Ajahn	Amaro’s	talk	of 	the	Jataka	tales,	I	had	invited	her,	know-
ing	how	much	she	loved	walking.	Although	in	the	past	it	would	have	been	
unwise	for	me	to	spend	four	days	with	an	ex-girlfriend	in	the	wilds,	I	knew	
I	had	matured	to	the	point	where	such	situations	should	not	be	a	problem	
–	but	still	I	lay	there	that	evening,	a	little	surprised	at	what	I	was	doing.

Over	the	years,	as	my	commitment	to	the	spiritual	path	had	grown,	I	
came	to	realise	I	did	not	want	children,	as	much	as	I	like	them.	That	had	
been	the	tension	with	Janet,	with	whom	I	had	broken	up	just	before	the	
first	walk.	For	a	monastic	like	Ajahn	Amaro,	his	detailed	Vinaya	rules	make	
boundaries	very	clear.	But	as	a	lay	person,	the	options	for	me	were	less	
clear-cut.	I	tried	celibacy,	but	I	could	not	maintain	it.	I	would	fall	in	love	
again	and	restraint	was	never	a	quality	I	was	good	at.	So	inevitably	there	
were	broken	love	affairs,	remorse	and	pain.

I	had	come	to	see	that	sensuality	was	something	I	indulged	in;	on	
personal	retreats,	once	I	felt	free	and	open,	I	could	spend	hours	walking	
up	and	down	just	enjoying	the	beauty	of 	leaves	trembling	in	the	sunshine.	
It	was	the	same	in	my	ordinary	life	with	my	enjoyment	of 	food,	and	with	
love	and	sex.	There	is	nothing	wrong	in	these	things	themselves	but	I	had	
no	restraint	around	them.	I	was	too	lustful.	

Then	on	one	retreat,	I	felt	sick	of 	that	way	of 	being,	and	found	I	didn’t	
want	to	indulge	like	that	anymore,	and	so	turned	away	from	that	way	of 	
practising	meditation.	The	reason,	I	now	see,	was	an	unease	and	regret	
at	the	hurt	I	was	causing	others	in	my	life.	A	lot	of 	changes	resulted:	on	
retreat	the	concentration	jhanas,	deep	meditative	states,	developed;	en-
ergy	moved	freely	through	me;	I	felt	a	profound	transformation.	I	realised	
afterwards	I	could	trust	myself 	in	ordinary	life	with	the	opposite	sex;	I	no	
longer	needed	romance	and	passion,	so	there	could	be	restraint,	but	I	also	
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realised	that	I	could	never	have	got	to	that	point	without	those	lovers.	How	
else	would	I	have	completely	opened	my	heart?	And	this	heart	opening	
seemed	essential.	I	felt	so	grateful	that	I	was	inspired	to	apologise	for	the	
hurt	and	to	thank	Monique	and	two	other	former	lovers,	even	though	I	
had	not	seen	them	for	years.	Not	that	it	did	any	good	when	I	tried;	one	just	
simply	told	me	to	‘f___	off ’.

This	spiritual	path	is	about	finding	our	way	out	of 	samsara,	the	mess	
that	is	the	endless	cycle	of 	rebirth.	And	one	of 	the	qualities	we	have	to	use	
is	openness	and	honesty	about	our	own	mess.	While	there	is	no	question	
that	the	best	foundation	for	practice	is	impeccable	morality	–	the	precepts	
the	Buddha	recommended	for	lay	people	that	include	no	sexual	miscon-
duct	–	there	are	many	of 	us	who	stray	from	those	precepts.	It	is	impor-
tant	to	realise	when	we	do,	that	this	too	is	something	to	be	learnt	from,	
something	to	be	open	with	ourselves	about,	something	to	feel	the	pain	of,	
rather	than	suppress.	Keeping	such	traits	tucked	out	of 	sight	is	similar	to	
an	alcoholic	who	says	he	has	no	drink	problem.

Opening	up	to	the	nagging	discomfort	led	to	a	major	change	in	me.	
After	that	I	was	never	going	to	indulge	that	way	again,	be	it	losing	myself 	
completely	in	food,	sex	or	delight	with	nature.	I	had	seen	through	to	the	
drive	that	caused	this	behaviour	in	myself.	And	understanding	how	much	
this	caused	my	own	suffering,	and	sickened	by	that,	I	had	broken	the	need	
for	it.	I	could	still	enjoy	sensuality	but	I	no	longer	had	to	have	it.

We	all	have	a	downside	to	our	personalities,	maybe	it	is	lust,	or	some	
other	drive	that	is	focused	externally,	like	the	need	to	succeed,	or	focused	
inward,	like	anxiety,	despair,	or	low	self-esteem.	These	aspects	cause	pain	
for	ourselves	and	pain	for	others.	We	first	have	to	open	to	them	and	under-
stand	them	in	order	to	deal	with	them.	Then	eventually	on	the	path	we	are	
confronted	with	their	source.	

This	proved	to	be	a	major	step	on	the	path	for	me,	after	which	I	felt	
able	to	start	teaching.	But	also,	as	in	Ajahn	Amaro’s	Jataka	tales,	Monique,	
as	well	as	sharing	the	suffering,	had	also	benefited:	she	was	the	first	person	
I	ever	really	introduced	to	the	Dhamma.	She	was	on	the	path	now,	and	a	
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very	committed	practitioner.	It	seemed	she	had	also,	with	time,	come	to	
forgive	me.	So	this	was	what	I	wished	to	honour	by	inviting	her	on	the	
walk,	but	I	must	admit	I	fell	asleep	by	the	sea	wondering	if 	I	was	being	
over-ambitious.

The	following	morning	heavy	clouds	still	hid	the	hills	but	there	was	
no	rain.	We	headed	into	ulverston	to	buy	supplies,	walking	beside	the	
old	ship	canal	that	once	served	the	steel	works.	It	was	now	a	long	narrow	
wildlife	resource,	leading	from	the	shore	two	miles	in	a	straight	line	to	the	
centre	of 	the	town,	overhung	by	trees,	covered	in	water	plants,	with	coots	
and	moorhens	scurrying	for	cover,	and	Sunday	morning	joggers	on	the	
tow	path.	In	ulverston	I	asked	a	passing	old	lady	if 	there	was	anywhere	we	
might	get	breakfast.	

“Nowhere’s	left	on	a	Sunday,	dear.	you’d	think	they’d	want	the	trade,	
wouldn’t	you.	But	Brooks	has	a	café.	Opens	at	nine.”	She	directed	us	back	
the	way	we	had	come,	walking	with	us	as	far	as	she	was	going.	

“Have	you	been	here	all	your	life?”	I	asked.
“Ooh	no,	only	forty-five	years.	Before	that	I	was	in	Barrow,	used	to	

work	at	Vickers.	In	the	war	my	picture	went	round	the	navy,	best	hotter-up	
in	the	yard	I	was	voted.”

The	supermarket	café	also	provided	breakfast	for	several	old-age	pen-
sioners	and	two	middle-aged	couples,	all	waiting	at	the	door	when	we	ar-
rived.	From	there	we	climbed	the	nearby	Monument	Hill,	to	stand	looking	
north	along	a	broad	valley	of 	sheep-	and	cattle-grazed	meadows,	with	the	
base	of 	the	mountains	rising	into	cloud	beyond.	We	spent	the	rest	of 	the	
day	walking	up	that	valley	through	a	gentle	rolling	landscape.	

After	a	lunch	eaten	outside	a	chapel	we	took	the	wrong	lane	and	had	
to	cut	back	across	fields,	the	last	one	with	two	giant	Clydesdale	horses	
gambolling	about	us.	A	farmer	appeared	at	the	field	end	and	stood	waiting	
– Monique	thought	we	were	in	trouble	–	but	he	was	just	concerned	to	help
us	with	directions.	He	was	a	large	burly	man	with	a	shock	of 	loose	white	
hair,	like	his	horses.

By	then	we	were	on	higher	ground	and	were	soon	amidst	the	wide	
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open	fells.	But	it	was	early	evening	before	we	were	nearing	Beacon	Tarn,	
where	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	had	camped	last	time.	At	the	extensively	reno-
vated	farm	below	I	stopped	to	collect	drinking	water.	There	was	no	answer	
to	my	first	knock	so	I	tried	knocking	on	the	conservatory	door,	then,	when	
I	saw	a	lady	emerging	from	the	first	door,	taking	gardening	gloves	off,	I	
walked	back.

“Can	I	have	some	drinking	water?”	I	held	up	our	water	bottles.
“Can’t	you	be	more	polite	than	that!”	she	snapped	in	a	posh	southern	

accent,	“Say	please	or	something.”
“I’m	sorry.”	
“Why	can’t	you	just	get	the	water	from	the	stream?”
“Well,	it’ll	have	sheep	pee	in	it.”
At	that	she	snorted	and	went	off 	with	our	two	bottles,	leaving	her	

black	Labrador	to	growl	menacingly	at	me.	When	she	came	back	she	was	
even	more	irate,	accusing	me	of 	trespassing	and	telling	me	to	make	sure	I	
stayed	on	the	public	right	of 	way	as	I	left.

Then	finally	after	I	had	apologised	again	and	turned	away	I	heard	her	
say	from	inside	the	house	as	she	closed	the	door,	“Dickhead!”	–	so	different	
from	the	friendly	old	farmers	who	would	invite	us	in	for	tea	twenty-five	
years	before.	At	the	tarn	we	met	a	young	couple	who	had	just	walked	up	
for	the	evening.	The	girl	was	local	and	commented	when	I	told	her	what	
had	happened	how	some	of 	the	new	people	had	too	much	money.	

Low	cloud	with	rain	came	and	went,	sometimes	engulfing	us.	Mo-
nique	swam	in	the	chilly	water	while	I	lit	a	fire	for	tea.	Then	we	made	
camp	and	slept	the	night	in	our	two	wee	tents.	It	was	going	well	and	we	
were	enjoying	each	others’	company.	She	had	told	me	about	a	new	man	
in	her	life	–	perhaps	that	was	the	reason	why	she	had	written	in	the	spring	
after	many	years	to	thank	me.	After	bringing	up	a	child	alone	fathered	by	
someone	else,	she	deserved	this	happiness.

On	the	first	walk,	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	had	also	met	two	people	at	Bea-
con	Tarn.
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It had taken me a long time to write the diary that evening so I went up 
to the top of  the pass above the tarn to stretch my legs. I stood watching 
the sunset and the rising of  the half  moon as the evening crept into the 
valley. I turned back and, as I strode down the hill, I saw two men talk-
ing with Nick; my first thought was “bailiffs” but, deciding that they 
were more likely to be buddhas, I carried on and joined them. It turned 
out that they were both local people, metalworkers from around Barrow 
and Ulverston; good, straight-hearted men. They chatted about life in 
the area and asked us about our walk and the Buddhist religion. It is 
quite extraordinary the number of  people we meet who say they have no 
particular faith, but follow the code of  not doing to anyone, anything 
they would not like to have done to themselves. A simple rule and, coming 
from the heart, easily enough to free us. It was dusk when our talk ended 
and, as they turned to leave, one of  them stopped, reached into his shirt 
pocket and thrust a five pound note into my hand.

“Something to help you along with your journey.”
Turning again, they waved and walked off  over the pass. I looked 

down at the piece of  paper in my hand and then over to Nick.
“Amazing.”
As evening closed in small drifts of  mist skidded over the surface of  

the tarn, seemingly exhaled by the banks; silence fell and we left the night 
to the moon and the glistening stars. 

I was still very tired from all the activity of  the last few days and 
slept late; I was woken at last by the heat of  the sun as it rose above the 
eastern ridge. I poked my head out of  the tent and saw that the air was 
clear and the sky empty. I emerged, and, walking around in the pure 
morning and all the happiness of  the previous days, I smiled over to 
Nick.

“What a place – amazing, perfect!”

This	time,	we	were	not	so	fortunate	with	the	weather.	In	the	morning,	
rain	swept	across	our	campsite	at	intervals.	But	there	were	also	fleeting	
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views	of 	the	mountains	ahead	so	that	we	might,	despite	the	poor	weather,	
be	able	to	climb	that	day.	At	the	pass	Ajahn	Amaro	mentions,	Coniston	val-
ley	lay	before	us,	leading	into	the	heart	of 	the	Lake	District.	There	seemed	
to	be	four	distinctly	coloured	realms:	in	the	bottom	was	the	flat	blue-grey	
of 	Coniston	Water;	around	the	lower	slopes	were	fields,	green	with	grass	
and	trees;	then	above	a	contour,	the	brown	of 	the	fells	rose	to	a	roof 	of 	
low	white	cloud.	We	clambered	down	to	follow	the	lake’s	shore.	Where	
it	was	craggy	there	were	old	oak	woods,	the	water	lapping	at	the	knurled	
roots;	where	the	land	was	gentle	there	was	parkland.	At	the	south	end	of 	
the	lake	we	passed	no	one.	Further	on	we	started	to	meet	other	walkers,	
and	out	on	the	lake,	where	outboards	are	banned,	sail	boats	appeared,	skit-
tering	before	the	stiff 	breeze,	and	a	small	pleasure	boat	with	a	smoke	stack	
puffed	by	with	passengers	gazing	out.	We	were	making	for	Haws	Bank	at	
the	top	end	of 	the	lake,	where	Noy	and	Lydia	had	provided	a	picnic	on	our	
last	walk.

As we walked up to our rendezvous spot at the church, there was Lydia 
coming down the road towards us. Noy appeared in the car a few minutes 
later so, the party complete, we took them to the edge of  a small wood we 
had found and arranged all the things for the dāna. The day was hot; we 
sat at the edge of  the shade amongst the few chickens that roamed in the 
wood and beside a large bank of  crimson rose-bay willow-herb. In front 
of  us a steady stream of  summer-clad campers and day-trippers flowed in 
both directions along the broad track which ran down to the lake. After 
we had eaten we sat and talked long hours: Lydia had many questions. It 
was good to explain things to someone who had very little acquaintance 
with Buddhist terminology and teaching.

I	had	really	enjoyed	the	Lake	District	on	that	walk	–	how	could	I	not?	
The	weather	had	been	sublime,	with	the	mountains	set	against	clear	blue	
skies,	and	so	warm	that	we	could	spend	the	nights	high	up,	even	camping	
on	top	of 	the	peaks.	We	would	sit	up	there	in	the	evening,	after	everyone	
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else	had	returned	to	the	valleys,	taking	in	the	vast	silence	and	distant	views	
as	the	sun	sank	into	the	Irish	Sea.	Then	the	next	morning	we	would	climb	
down,	for	a	picnic	by	another	lakeside.	

Noy	had	sweet	memories	of 	it	too.	For	Thais,	feeding	monks	is	inte-
gral	to	their	culture,	something	they	get	great	joy	from.	Then,	to	be	able	
to	do	it	under	a	lakeside	tree	in	wonderful	surroundings	(for	she	too,	is	a	
sensualist)	had	been	a	special	pleasure.	Noy	had	told	us	when	we	stopped	
with	her	earlier	on	this	repeat	walk	that	Lydia,	who	had	died	only	a	few	
years	before,	had	particularly	enjoyed	those	long	chats	after	the	meal.	Mid-
afternoon	we	would	walk	on,	with	the	ladies	often	joining	us	for	the	first	
part.	By	then	we	had	avoided	the	hottest	part	of 	the	day	and	could	con-
tinue	to	climb	into	the	cool	of 	the	evening.	

The	only	thing	at	all	difficult	had	been	that	daily	hard	climb	with	
heavy	packs	up	the	next	mountain,	but	we	had	been	walking	for	two	
months	by	then	and	I	was	the	fittest	I	had	ever	been	in	my	life.	The	next	
climb,	straight	up	the	Old	Man	of 	Coniston,	we	had	done	without	stop-
ping.	I	just	tucked	myself 	behind	
Ajahn	Amaro,	who	climbed	with	
his	unwavering	determination,	
like	a	truck	in	low	gear.	Two	
young	guys,	without	our	heavy	
packs,	rushed	past	early	on,	only	
for	us	to	later	overtake	them.	
When	I	climbed	it	this	time	I	tried	
to	do	it	again	without	stopping.	
But	even	though	our	climbing	
rate	was	slower,	I	still	had	to	stop	
twelve	times	to	catch	my	breath,	
and	twice	to	collapse	on	the	
mountainside.

If 	we	had	managed	to	climb	
without	stopping	we	would	
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have	made	the	top	before	the	cloud	came	back	down.	As	it	was,	for	the	
last	few	hundred	feet	we	were	enveloped	in	white	mist,	catching	one	last	
view	of 	Coniston	Water	below	and	the	hills	leading	down	to	the	coast.	
We	then	had	to	walk	the	spine	of 	the	mountain	with	wet	cloud	rushing	
past	us,	sometimes	so	thick	we	could	only	just	see	our	feet,	and	covering	
our	clothes	in	fine	water	droplets.	Luckily	we	were	able	to	avoid	the	sheer	
drops	ahead	and	find	the	steep	descent	to	one	side	between	crags	and	boul-
ders.	By	evening,	we	had	descended	beneath	the	cloud	base,	now	much	
lower,	and	onto	easier	terrain.	We	were	tired	and	cold,	so	only	went	as	far	
as	we	had	to,	pitching	our	small	cloth	homes	on	the	first	flat	land,	a	patch	
of 	short	spongy	grass	above	Little	Langdale.	

Wet	nights	in	a	small	hooped	bivvy	bag	are	not	pleasant.	At	least	I	
was	mostly	dry	when	I	got	in,	but	the	heavy	rain	pouring	off 	the	breath-
able	fabric	against	my	sleeping	bag	kept	me	on	the	edge	of 	cold	all	night	
and	sleep	was	intermittent.	Monique’s	tent	was	much	better,	an	inner	tent	
keeping	her	both	warm	and	dry.	Next	morning	I	lay	there	dozing,	waiting	
to	see	if 	the	rain	would	stop.	When	I	heard	her	stir	nearby,	I	called	out.	
Shouting	to	each	other	we	agreed	we	would	continue	to	wait.	

“Do	you	want	breakfast?”	she	asked.	Although	I	had	been	carrying	all	
our	supplies,	they	were	now	in	her	tent.	“Why	don’t	you	come	over	and	
join	me,	there’s	just	room	in	here	for	two.”	

That	sounded	very	attractive.	Dry,	warmth,	food,	comfort.	But	I	re-
plied,	“No,	it’s	OK.	I	can	wait.”

“Well,	I’m	not	coming	out!”	But	I	knew	I	had	done	the	right	thing.	
Once,	I	would	have	given	in	to	temptation.	Maybe	nothing	would	have	
happened,	but	restraint	was	still	the	correct	thing	to	do.	So	I	lay	there	cold	
and	hungry,	listening	to	her	eat,	but	feeling	content.

Although	the	rain	eased	it	didn’t	stop.	So	we	had	to	dress	and	pack	in	
the	cramped	space	inside	our	tents,	take	them	down	quickly	in	the	wet,	
then	splodge	down	the	hillside.	Everywhere	was	water,	flowing	off 	the	fells	
in	sheets,	with	runnels	here	and	there	and	the	land	spongy	and	wet.	The	
stream	in	the	valley	bottom	roared	with	water	gushing	over	a	waterfall.	
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The	track	beyond	was	awash,	stones	glistening	like	those	in	a	river.	Further	
down	we	passed	an	abandoned	slate	quarry,	some	small	cottages,	presum-
ably	once	for	workers	but	now	renovated	as	holiday	homes,	and	then	came	
to	the	most	wonderful	bridge:	Slater’s	Bridge	spanned	what	was	now	a	
small	river	in	rushing	flood.	It	was	just	one	person	wide	and	crudely	built	
of 	slate	blocks	and	river	stone,	with	a	wonderful	arch	that	took	it	over	onto	
a	boulder.	A	large	slab	of 	slate	led	from	there	to	another	boulder,	then	
more	slate	to	the	far	shore.

It	rained	continuously,	sometimes	hard,	sometimes	light	as	we	walked	
over	a	low	pass	to	the	main	valley.	My	companion	was	grumpy;	she	was	
tired,	hungry,	her	trousers	wet	through	and	her	boots	filling	with	water.	
She	just	wanted	to	stop	somewhere	nice,	but	there	was	nowhere	nice.	My	
own	frame	of 	mind,	happy	that	I	had	done	the	right	thing,	just	made	it	
worse	for	her.	I	was	actually	enjoying	all	this,	loving	the	glistening	wetness.	
I	had	to	encourage	her	up	over	the	short	pass,	suffering	complaints	about	
my	lack	of 	sensitivity.	

Beyond	the	pass,	Langdale	was	just	as	wet,	the	track	a	river,	the	wood	
we	descended	through	radiant,	all	the	plants	looking	so	happy	in	the	wet,	
with	ferns	and	moss	adorning	the	trees	and	walls.	The	track	reached	a	nar-
row	lane	which	led	round	the	lake	to	the	village	of 	Elterwater	where	a	pub	
was	open	and	able	to	supply	coffee,	breakfast	and	warmth.	

We	stayed	there	for	two	hours	as	the	rain	slowly	came	to	an	end.	I	
wanted	to	go	on	to	Grasmere	for	lunch,	then	wait	to	see	if 	the	afternoon	
was	good	enough	to	climb	Helvellyn	to	spend	our	last	night	on	top	as	I	
had	done	with	Ajahn	Amaro.	But	Monique	was	having	none	of 	it;	she	had	
reached	her	limit.	We	did	walk	on	to	Grasmere,	but	only	to	catch	the	bus.	
We	had	lunch	looking	out	on	tourists	wandering	around	Wordsworth’s	
home-town	under	the	shelter	of 	umbrellas.	Then	mid-afternoon,	the	rain	
having	stopped	completely,	and	with	the	clouds	starting	to	rise,	we	caught	
a	double-decker	to	Kendal.	

We	sat	upstairs,	now	both	enjoying	the	view	and	getting	on	again.	The	
cloud	was	parting	and	by	the	time	we	had	reached	ullswater	the	moun-
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tains	had	patches	of 	sunlight.	It	would	have	been	a	good	night	to	be	up	
there.	But	I	didn’t	mind;	I	had	two	things	instead,	both	much	better	than	
camping	up	on	the	peaks:	I	had	proved	to	myself 	that	I	could	now,	after	
years	of 	failing,	manage	restraint,	and	Monique	and	I	seemed	to	have	re-
solved	the	pain	and	regret	of 	the	past.	

We	stayed	that	night	with	John	in	Kendal	who	didn’t	this	time	happen	
to	have	the	next	morning	off 	work.	So	we	walked	alone	to	the	train	station	
where	we	said	a	fond	goodbye.	Her	name	is	not	really	Monique.	I	thought	
it	unfair	to	embarrass	an	old	girlfriend	by	putting	her	in	a	book.	

The haze of  the day had settled just below us. All around the mountains 
were muffled in thick mauve with only the peak of  Skiddaw poking 
out. The line seemed to solidify as we walked along, the darkness of  the 
haze and the crimson and gold of  the sunset drew together into a dense 
interface… We watched the descent of  the sun – squashed oval and then 
drawn pear-like as it crossed the line, finally disappearing behind the 
coastline of  Stranraer. The bands of  colour remained unmoving – as the 
ends drew in, short flushes of  violet and green appeared, rays launched 
from the departed sun like a great wheel pivoting beneath the horizon. 
All of  this flickering in the silvery sshh-h-h h h of  the mind, silent and 
unmoving. A wondrous sunset it was.

From	there	Ajahn	and	I	had	climbed	down	for	one	last	picnic	with	Noy	
and	Lydia	by	ullswater.	We	then	camped	on	the	lake’s	lonely	south-eastern	
shore,	following	it	farther	next	morning	before	cutting	across	low	Askham	
Fell,	making	for	Melmerby	–	where	Noy	had	arranged	for	us	to	stay	with	
her	son	Koy.	Back	then	he	had	been	struggling	to	complete	a	doctorate	on	
the	nutritional	needs	of 	the	delicate	cloudberry	on	Cross	Fell,	the	highest	
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hill	in	the	Pennines.	When	we	met	again	in	London	on	this	walk	he	told	
me	he	never	completed	that	dissertation.	He	had	been	investigating	what	
nutrients	might	be	limiting	the	plant’s	growth	by	adding	them	systemati-
cally,	only	to	realise	that	with	industrial	pollution	the	plants	now	got	all	
they	needed	from	the	rain.

As	Koy	was	no	longer	in	Melmerby	I	decided	that,	from	Kendal,	I	
would	go	directly	to	our	next	stop	at	Lacy’s	Caves.	I	was	joined	for	this	
leg	by	Richard,	a	friend	who	walks	the	Lake	District	mountains	often	but	
who	had	never	done	the	long	traverse	to	ullswater.	We	stayed	the	night	
in	Kentmere,	the	next	morning	toiling	up	Kentmere	Pike	as	the	sun	filled	
the	valley	with	light.	We	had	the	uplands	to	ourselves.	The	sharp	peaks,	
crested	ridges	and	shadowed	valleys	of 	the	Lake	District	were	laid	out	to	
the	west.	Richard	could	seemingly	name	them	all:	“That’s	Crinkle	Crags,	
then	Scafell	and	Scafell	Pike.	The	dip	in	front	is	Grisedale	Tarn,	then	that’s	
Dollywaggon,	Nethermost	and	the	highest	is	Helvellyn	with	Striding	Edge	
coming	down	towards	us.”	Such	lovely	names.	

Richard	commented,	“When	I	first	climbed	the	Lakes	it	seemed	so	
vast	and	empty.	But	now	it	is	full	of 	memories	and	detail.”	Rather	like	our	
lives.	When	the	two	of 	us	first	met	it	was	the	first	day	of 	infants’	school,	
and	we	were	four	years	old.	The	world	was	empty	and	awe-inspiring	then,	
too.	

We	crossed	Harter	Fell	and	could	see	other	walkers	climbing	up	vari-
ous	paths	on	this	Bank	Holiday	Monday.	Then	down	a	crest	with	steep	
craggy	drops	on	each	side,	and	up	Martindale	Fell.	“That’s	the	ridge	where	
the	golden	eagles	nested.	The	female	died	but	the	male’s	still	there.	Saw	
him	a	couple	of 	years	back.	Just	hangs	out	on	the	crag	looking	lonely.”	
They	were	the	only	pair	nesting	in	England	so	when	the	female	died	be-
fore	they	managed	to	raise	any	young,	there	were	no	others	to	replace	her.	
The	male	stayed,	holding	his	territory,	but	waiting	in	vain.	Richard	must	
know	how	he	felt.	He	too	had	recently	been	left	alone	with	the	nest.	When	
their	child	reached	eighteen	his	wife	had	gone	off 	with	another	man.	Now	
he	was	waiting	while	she	decided	if 	she	wanted	to	come	back;	if 	not,	he	
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would	sell	the	house.	
We	traversed	long	High	Street,	where	knots	of 	walkers	sat	eating	their	

lunches.	Ours,	brought	by	Richard,	must	have	been	one	of 	the	nicest:	
Italian	bread,	artisan	sausage	and	cheeses,	small	sweet	organic	tomatoes	
and	various	pickles.	High	Street	is	the	most	easterly	of 	the	Lakeland	high	
tops,	not	sharp	and	cut	like	the	others	but	rounded	and	steep	flanked	like	
a	whale’s	back.	It	is	connected	by	the	lower	Shap	Fell	eastwards	to	the	Pen-
nines.	up	there	we	were	on	the	watershed,	where	the	land	to	the	south	
flows	down	to	Morecambe	Bay,	while	to	the	north	is	the	wide	fertile	Eden	
valley.	Its	undulating	folds	roll	between	Lakeland	and	the	Pennines,	while	
its	river	leads	north	to	the	Solway	Firth,	on	the	border	with	Scotland.	
Through	the	afternoon	we	descended	gradually	towards	it,	over	a	series	of 	
humps,	each	slightly	lower,	their	names	ticked	off 	by	Richard:	Rampsgill	
Head,	High	Raise,	Raven	Howe,	Wether	Hill.	On	the	last,	Loadpot	Hill,	we	
had	arranged	to	meet	Paul	Phillips,	a	friend	of 	Jacquetta’s	who	was	plan-
ning	to	join	us	for	the	afternoon.

Ahead,	on	the	hillside,	we	could	see	a	waiting	group.
“They	must	be	the	Penrith	Buddhists.	They’re	all	wearing	white	and	

who	else	but	Buddhists	would	sit	like	that.”	Richard	was	having	me	on,	I	
knew,	but	as	we	came	closer	and	they	still	had	not	moved,	I	started	to	
get	 concerned.	 After	 all	 Paul	 was	 part	 of	 the	 Keswick	 Buddhist	 Group	

and	he	had	been	told	 to	meet	me	by	 Jacquetta	so	maybe	they	were	all	
waiting	to	greet	me,	and	in	white	Star	Trek	costumes!

“They’ll	all	bow	to	you	as	we	come	up	the	rise!	Maybe	shower	you	in	
rose	petals.”

Thankfully	at	that	point	most	of 	them	got	up	and	walked	off,	leaving	
just	four	and	when	we	got	closer	we	could	see	they	were	wearing	pastel	
colours,	not	white.	Then	as	we	approached,	three	more	got	up,	leaving	just	
one	man	waiting.	He	had	greying	black	hair,	and	was	wearing	fell	running	
shorts	and	a	singlet,	not	a	white	Buddhist	uniform.

“Hi,	are	you	Paul?”
“yes.	I	thought	I’d	run	up	and	then	walk	back	down	with	you.	But	I	
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ended	up	walking	most	of 	it.	Two	runs	a	week	is	too	much	for	me	these	
days.”	

Paul	was	the	land	manager	for	the	local	water	company.	He	knew	
these	hills	well,	as	below	us	was	Haweswater,	their	main	holding	reservoir,	
filling	a	long	curved	valley	running	off 	to	the	east.	Ahead	of 	us	we	could	
now	see	the	top	end	of 	ullswater.	As	we	walked	on	he	explained	how	
they	pumped	water	from	it	to	fill	Haweswater.	We	descended	to	the	wide	
heather-covered	Askham	Fell.	There	Paul	pointed	out	the	track	Ajahn	and	
I	would	have	climbed	up	from	ullswater	and	a	wide	circle	of 	stones	amidst	
short	green	turf 	that	I	recognised	–	we	had	stopped	for	a	rest	there.	

“It’s	named	The	Cockpit,	I	suppose	because	they	had	illegal	cock	fights	
up	here.	It’s	an	ancient	stone	circle.”

Then	Paul	led	us	down	to	his	cottage	in	Pooley	Bridge.	I	had	assumed	
he	was	single	–	I	think	it	was	because	of 	the	e-mail	Jacquetta	sent	instruct-
ing	him	to	offer	to	wash	my	clothes	–	so	I	had	intended	asking	if 	I	might	
stay	the	night.	I	had	left	the	bivvy	bag	behind,	and	just	had	a	sleeping	bag,	
while	Richard	was	returning	home.	But	on	the	way	down	he	told	us	he	
had	a	young	family,	“I	was	a	late	starter.	It	meant	my	Buddhist	practice	
took	a	bit	of 	a	knock.”	So	when	I	saw	how	small	the	cottage	was	I	kept	to	
my	original	plan,	to	get	to	Lacy’s	Caves	that	night.

His	family	was	just	back	and	we	joined	them	for	tea	round	the	table,	
the	boys	eating	spaghetti	while	recounting	their	first	trip	away	from	home,	
having	just	returned	from	visiting	London	with	a	group	from	their	school.	
His	young	wife	brought	us	biscuits	and	cake	but	her	attention	was	all	on	
her	sons.	Afterwards	she	confided	they	had	been	really	homesick	while	
staying	away	and	only	now	were	starting	to	see	it	as	an	adventure.	It	all	
made	a	sweet	and	loving	scene	and	I	must	admit	I	started	to	regret	my	de-
cision	to	move	on.	But	Paul	offered	a	lift	and	the	boys	made	much	of 	me	
sleeping	that	night	in	a	cave	–	his	wife	even	insisted	I	take	a	bundle	of 	food.	
So	Paul	drove	us	to	Richard’s	car,	parked	at	Penrith	station,	and	then	Rich-
ard	dropped	me	off 	at	the	River	Eden	to	walk	alone	in	the	evening	along	
the	footpath.	
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Here we are, in Lacy’s Caves overlooking the river; dry and cool, with 
flat sandy floors and several doorways to sit in. It is now mid-afternoon. 
We have been well sheltered from the rain all day and all night; sitting, 
eating, writing, watching the river swirling underneath us. A few people 
came by through the day; chatted a bit, “Lovely place you’ve got here,” 
looked around, looked delighted, and moved on. 

The caves were hand-carved in the eighteenth century as a folly for 
the big house across the river; hewn into their present shape out of  a soft 
red sandstone outcrop. There are four interconnecting chambers – three 
of  which have entrances to the outside – the fourth leads off  from one of  
the others and only has a small window onto the river. This room we call 
the chapel. The doorways and the window are all similarly arched in an 
ecclesiastical style, and the window of  the chapel, where I sleep, makes a 
perfect setting for my small Buddha-rűpa.

The	light	was	fading	as	I	walked	along	their	narrow	entrance	ledge,	
out	above	the	river.	Small	Pipistrelle	bats	flitted	amidst	the	branches	of 	old	
oaks	that	hung	from	above,	occasionally	flying	straight	at	me,	while	larger	
Daubenton’s	bats	flew	up	and	down	the	river,	with	slower	wing	beats	and	
slight	splashes	as	they	took	insects	from	the	water. I	sat	a	while	watching	
them	before	retiring	inside	to	sleep	soundly	–	it	had	been	a	very	long	day.	

The	next	day	I	was	glad	I	had	not	stayed	with	the	sweet	young	family.	
It	was	not	the	view	of 	the	river,	with	the	water	sparkling	in	the	sun,	that	
made	me	feel	that	way,	or	sighting	wildlife	like	the	heron,	gliding	silently	in	
to	stalk	fish,	or	the	buzzard	circling	over	the	woodland	mewing.	It	was	not	
even	that	I	enjoyed	being	there	–	I	was	so	tired	from	the	long	walk	I	could	
hardly	appreciate	any	of 	it	and	simply	sat	there	on	the	ledge	watching	the	
river	flow	by	–	it	was	just	the	sense	of 	freedom.
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The evening was spent quietly, sitting out front under the overhanging 
trees. Nick put a small fire together for making tea; the river flowed by 
and it was almost dark when we left the outside and went to our rooms. 

The next morning we left quite early to arrive at the Holdens’ in 
good time. The path followed the riverbank through muddy springs, 
woods and cow-pastures, taking us out eventually on the road leading to 
Kirkoswald. After the village it was not long before we saw two children 
running down the lane on the hill beside us and when we reached the 
turning we smiled over to them. 

“I’m Darren Holden and this is my sister Jannelle, Alex Holden is 
my Dad – we came to find you.” 

Thus	had	started	the	most	dramatic	stay	of 	our	walk.	Alex	was	a	
larger-than-life	character	surrounded	by	a	loving	family.	He’d	lost	a	leg	in	
a	mining	accident	in	Australia	but	in	so	doing	had	discovered	something	
much	greater.

It was his job to set the charges in the rock face after everyone had left the 
site. On the night the accident took place he had intense premonitions of  
danger and so decided that he would not go. It was one a.m. – suddenly 
he found himself  getting up, shaving, putting on fresh clothes and head-
ing off  down the tunnel. He walked down the tracks to the rock face – 
methodically, in their holes he set the charges. As he worked, behind him 
he heard a rumble. A loose wagon was rolling down the incline; someone 
had forgotten to fix the brake. He spun around to look for some crevice 
in which to shelter. But it had been one of  his best jobs – the tunnel’s end 
was completely smooth. The only thing to do was to try and use the space 
around the on-rushing wagon – there was little more than six inches on 
either side but maybe fifteen on top. He jumped … and the world fell in. 

Blackness and moisture. He stood up, fell over – stood up again, fell 
over. He groped around, found the torch on his helmet, and shone it down 
– one leg where once there were two… He lay there in the dark, trapped 
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and injured – inky blackness. Suddenly, in the midst of  horror, there was 
peace – rock, hand, but no self. The universe’s changing face, the original 
face – one heart. No separateness, no suffering, no limitation.

The initial impact of  Alex’s experience was enormous but it faded 
and he had to endure many years of  depression. He could not turn back 
though.

“The need for Truth was a matter of  life and death, it was that sim-
ple. I knew I could not rest until I understood.”

Stream	entry:	the	Buddha’s	term	for	that	point	when	there	is	no	going	
back.	When	we	know	there	is	something	that	can	completely	satisfy	–	and	
when	we	understand	it.	People	can	find	release	from	the	burden	of 	self 	in	
many	ways:	climbing	a	mountain,	long-distance	running,	artistic	creation,	
surfing,	even	tango	dancing.	But	these	alone	do	not	lead	to	freedom,	just	
the	need	to	repeat	the	experience	over	and	again.	To	me	what	religion	and	
meditation	are	about	is	the	understanding.	Once	there	is	the	understand-
ing	then	we	know,	deep	inside,	what	we	have	to	do.	Then	there	is	no	going	
back.	

For	Alex	his	search	led	him	eventually	to	Buddhism	and	Russel	Wil-
liams	in	Sale.	There	he	found	someone	whose	breakthrough	had	been	
equally	extreme.	There	was	validation	and	help	in	that	understanding	of 	
what	he	had	to	do.	That	had	been	several	years	before	we	met	him,	then	
he	had	moved	north	to	make	a	home	for	his	family.	By	the	time	of 	our	vis-
it,	a	Buddhist	group	met	at	his	home.	They	came	to	sit	in	meditation	with	
us	that	evening	and	to	listen	to	a	talk	by	Ajahn	Amaro.	

Alex	is	dead	now.	He	finished	the	extension	he	was	building	so	his	
great-aunt	and	uncle	could	live	with	them.	When	they	died	he	moved	with	
his	family	back	to	Australia.	Alex	died	there	of 	a	heart	attack	on	Bondi	
Beach	–	I	suspect	he	would	have	approved	of 	the	venue;	he	had	a	taste	for	
the	dramatic.	He	would	complain	about	his	plastic	leg,	then	joke,	“They	
make	them	for	cripples,	y’know.”	And	he	didn’t	let	Ajahn	Amaro	off 	when	
he	suspected	there	was	something	bothering	him.
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The main point of  my concern had been Nick arranging for a friend of  
his, Micheline, to walk and camp with us during the following week. It is 
not really proper for a bhikkhu to travel in a woman’s company like this 
and, as he had been arranging it that evening, it was plain that I did not 
like the idea. Alex had spotted this and had mentioned it during our talk, 
asking if  we ever conflicted. Ajahn Sumedho had given permission for 
Mudita to go with us through Lincolnshire and to camp nearby if  it was 
necessary; however, he had only agreed to this after much pleading on her 
part and because he knew her desire to help was very great. To find Nick 
now arranging a similar thing – well, I was not pleased at all.

When	I	had	met	Mich	the	year	before	at	a	botanical	conference	some-
thing	inside	immediately	knew	that	this	woman	was	right	for	me,	in	a	
different	way.	I	felt	free	around	her.	She	had	a	self-sufficiency	and	sense	of 	
ease	that	attracted	the	side	of 	me	I	trusted.	Her	next	visit	to	England	was	
during	the	walk	so	I	had	invited	her	to	bring	a	tent	and	join	us	for	a	day	or	
two,	thinking	it	would	be	no	different	from	Mudita	accompanying	us.	

A	few	days	after	Ajahn	wrote	the	above	in	his	dairy	Mich	called	to	say	
she	could	not	join	us.	Neither,	it	turned	out,	could	Nancy,	Helen	and	Vir-
ginia,	friends	from	Northumberland	who	I	had	also	suggested	might	want	
to	camp	a	night	with	us	on	the	following	weekend.	No	wonder	he	was	
upset!	I	understand	now	that	for	a	young	monk,	as	he	was	then,	proximity	
to	young	women	is	a	very	difficult	thing.	That	was	the	real	difference	with	
Mudita	–	she	was	much	older.

Ajahn	Amaro	later	got	to	meet	Mich.	He	was	asked	to	teach	a	week’s	
retreat	in	a	woodland	nature	reserve	in	Northern	Ireland,	and	I	offered	to	
do	the	cooking.	By	then	I	was	in	a	relationship	with	Mich	and	invited	her	
for	the	weekend.	She	learnt	meditation	there	for	the	first	time	but	I	suf-
fered	because	I	wanted	her	to	be	excited	by	it	all	as	much	as	I	was.	Instead,	
she	spent	a	lot	of 	her	silent	time	just	pottering	contentedly	about	the	
woodland.	That	was	how	it	continued:	she	was	content	for	years	with	me	
living	in	England	while	she	was	in	Ireland;	it	suited	her	independence.	I	
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could	do	things	like	go	off 	on	long	pilgrimages	with	monks,	and	volunteer	
to	stay	at	Chithurst	Monastery	and	build	their	meditation	hall.	Living	so	
far	apart	was	sometimes	difficult	for	us	both,	and	twice	the	relationship	
foundered,	but	deep	inside	I	knew	this	was	the	right	one.	The	important	
thing	was	to	find	a	companion	to	love	who	I	was	totally	at	ease	with,	and	
who,	being	emotionally	self-sufficient,	gave	me	room.	She	did	later	attend	
a	couple	of 	meditation	retreats,	one	to	get	over	the	loss	of 	her	mother,	but	
she	never	developed	my	sense	of 	commitment	to	Dhamma.	But	by	then	I	
did	not	mind;	I’d	come	to	see	it	was	just	a	romantic	notion	I’d	had.	All	that	
was	important	was	that	she	was	happy	with	me	being	that	committed.

Then,	the	day	after	I	returned	from	walking	with	Ajahn	Amaro	this	
time,	Mich	got	her	cancer	diagnosis.	I	was	able	to	support	her	through	the	
reaction,	the	fear	and	the	panic,	the	questioning	and	the	searching,	while	
the	inept	Irish	medical	bureaucracy	lost	and	re-found	samples	and	files,	
leaving	us	in	this	place	of 	unknowing.	During	this	there	were	five	days	
when	Mich	dropped	everything,	all	her	concerns.	Suddenly	it	was	like	liv-
ing	with	an	angel.	She	would	go	off 	to	spend	the	afternoon	sitting	in	a	
tree;	she	had	waves	of 	compassion	for	people	who	had	previously	greatly	
upset	her,	and	insights	into	the	relativity	of 	everything.	It	started	when	we	
went	to	visit	the	local	seal	colony,	a	two-hour	walk	we	sometimes	took	out	
along	a	peninsula	where	saltmarsh,	shingle	spit	and	sea	mingle	to	seem	
one.	Nearly	there,	I	looked	back	to	find	she	had	stopped	some	way	behind	
and	was	standing,	arms	held	wide,	looking	up	at	the	sky.	I	waited.	Her	at-
tention	came	back,	then	she	slowly	walked	up	to	me,	responding	to	my	
quizzical	look,	“I	think	I’ve	just	had	my	first	Buddhist	moment.”

Her	cancer	is	dealt	with,	there	has	been	no	recurrence,	but	Mich	now	
sits	in	meditation	with	me	some	evenings,	joins	me	on	retreats.	She’s	given	
up	a	lot	of 	things	that	used	to	be	important	to	her.	I	think	she	understands.	

Earlier	during	this	walk,	I	had	asked	Ajahn	Amaro	about	spiritual	prac-
tice	as	part	of 	relationships	as	we	walked	north.	

“I	found	it	really	difficult	when	I	first	went	to	California	as	a	monk,”	
he	replied.	“The	whole	‘marriage	as	a	spiritual	path’	thing	–	people’d	come	
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to	me	and	they’d	be	so	inspired	with	it	and	I	didn’t	know	what	to	say.	So	
sincere,	that	was	the	painful	thing,	totally	sincere.	But	I	could	see	they	
were	heading	for	a	big	fall.	It	was	really	going	to	hurt.	They	needed	some	
form.”	

“But,	Ajahn,	surely	there	is	spiritual	potential	in	family	life.	For	my	sis-
ter	it	was	a	real	improvement,	adopting	Tom.	She	needed	something	to	be	
selfless	with.”

“yes,	but	relationships,	particularly	when	there	is	a	family,	can	be	so	
all-consuming	that	it	is	difficult	to	find	time	for	reflection.”

“And	how	is	America	now?”
“They	really	respect	the	monastic	convention.	They	used	to	just	see	

me	as	a	random	Dhamma	teacher	who	happened	to	be	wearing	a	robe.	
Now	they	understand	what	renunciation	and	celibacy	are	about.	We	pro-
vide	an	example	of 	what	to	aspire	to,	and	a	form	for	them	to	use.”

“But	monasticism	can	be	a	place	of 	comfort	too,	can’t	it?”
“The	spiritual	aspect	of 	the	community	should	force	things	to	the	sur-

face,	but	yes,	some	people	are	just	hiding	away	in	an	institution.	They	get	
things	the	way	they	want	and	then	settle	back.	It	should	be	up	to	the	com-
munity	to	prevent	that	but,	at	some	monasteries…”	He	shrugged.	

So	yes,	it	is	very	hard	to	use	lay	life	for	practice	but	it	is	also	possible	to	
fail	to	use	monastic	life.

But	to	return	to	where	we	were	in	’83:	there	was	one	last	piece	of 	
drama	to	be	played	out.

That morning I telephoned Ajahn Anando about our plans to see him 
at the Allendale retreat house and he gave me the shocking news of  the 
explosion at Chithurst. Apparently towards the end of  the ordination of  
the three new nuns and four anagarikas, Sam Ford’s car had blown up. 
Hannah Renshaw, Colin and Jane’s two-year-old, had been inside and, 
although her father managed to pull her out, she had been very badly 
burned. There was a doctor at the monastery at the time and he had 
been able to help. It was stunning news, and all through the morning on 
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our walk to Armathwaite, thoughts about Chithurst and speculations 
on what was happening went through my mind. One gets so used to the 
continual mounting of  auspicious and wonderful events, flowering and 
growth, as though one’s life is charmed, then suddenly King Yama carries 
someone off  right in the midst of  the big day. It had been Ajahn Sumed-
ho’s birthday, two of  the new nuns had been waiting for several years for 
their ordination and many people had come to be there. You forget that 
death is always close at hand.

Colin	and	Jane	had	moved	to	be	near	the	monastery	a	year	earlier.	
They	brought	their	two	young	daughters	to	most	community	tea	times,	
often	being	the	only	visitors.	So	the	whole	monastery	got	to	love	little	
Hannah,	who	was	a	particularly	sweet	child.	Then	that	strange	powerful	
death.	She	was	usually	so	well	behaved	a	child,	but	then	caused	so	much	
rumpus	at	the	ceremony	that	she	had	been	left	in	the	car.	It	was	a	new	car	
with	no	known	fault	but	somehow	it	caught	fire	and	exploded.	She	died	
the	next	day.	For	the	devastated	community	it	seemed	a	teaching	on	being	
wary	of 	family	life.

Colin	and	Jane’s	marriage	could	not	withstand	that	tragedy;	they	soon	
parted.	Although	Colin	already	knew	he	wanted	to	become	a	monk	he	
remained	in	lay	life	helping	support	his	other	daughter	until	she	was	fully	
grown.	Now	he	is	Ven.	Dhammarakkho	and	living	at	Chithurst	Monastery

I	had	another	monastery	to	visit	next,	Throssel	Hole	Zen	Abbey,	but	
it	was	on	the	other	side	of 	two	high	Pennine	fells.	I	set	off 	early,	reaching	
Kirkoswald,	with	its	sombre	houses	of 	dark	red	sandstone,	before	anyone	
was	about.	From	there	I	climbed	out	of 	the	Eden	Valley	towards	the	fells,	
or	what	I	could	see	of 	them	beneath	the	dark	lowering	clouds.	Rain	was	
coming	and	going	so,	not	wanting	to	walk	across	open	fells	as	we	had	last	
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time,	I	made	for	the	one	road	which	crossed	them.	I	took	small	lanes	and	
farm	tracks,	bordered	by	tall	vegetation	dripping	with	water,	making	up-
hill	for	the	sound	of 	cars	passing	through	the	cloud	cover	above.	When	I	
reached	the	road	I	followed	it	to	the	pass,	where	a	café	took	form	out	of 	
the	billowing	opaque	wetness.	I	entered	dripping.	

The	ladies	behind	the	counter	were	preparing	for	the	day.	
“I	don’t	think	there’s	any	crumble	left,	Susan,	and	there’s	just	one	

chocolate	cake.”	Then,	when	they	noticed	me,	“Ooh,	you’re	early	to	be	
walking,	dear.	We’ve	the	stove	lit	if 	you	want	to	dry	out,	but	its	smoking	
a	bit.”	I	didn’t	mind	the	smoke.	I	hung	my	waterproofs	from	the	backs	of 	
chairs	on	one	side	and	sat	huddled	close	on	the	other	with	my	coffee	and	
cake.	

I	set	off 	again	reluctantly	but	didn’t	have	far	to	go.	The	second	car	
emerging	from	the	whiteness	stopped	to	offer	me	a	lift.	Tracey	was	a	social	
worker	coming	over	the	pass	to	visit	this	outlying	part	of 	Cumbria.	When	
I	told	her	what	I	was	doing	she	said,	“Oh	my	man	would	be	really	inter-
ested	in	that,	he’s	an	old	hippie	from	Sunderland	and	into	Buddhism.”	She	
drove	me	down,	out	of 	the	cloud,	and	dropped	me	at	a	narrow	lane.	

“That	takes	you	down	with	two	passing	places	to	houses	by	the	river.	I	
know	every	lane	in	the	valley	as	I	visit	the	old	people.”

So	I	got	to	walk	beside	the	upper	South	Tyne	through	rough	fields	
with	sheep,	on	a	section	of 	the	Pennine	Way,	to	the	wet	cobbled	streets	of 	
Alston,	the	highest	town	in	England.	From	there	I	turned	up	the	Nent	val-
ley	walking	beside	another	river.	The	gravel	banks,	often	half 	bare,	were	
dotted	with	the	flowers	of 	spring	sandwort,	alpine	penny	cress	and	scurvy	
grass,	here	because	of 	past	lead	mining	at	the	valley’s	head.	These	plants	
have	evolved	a	tolerance	for	heavy	metals	in	the	soil.	Further	on,	the	gravel	
stretched	right	across	the	valley	with	former	river	channels	meandering	
through	it	and	the	odd	piece	of 	protruding	rusting	metal.	

I	took	a	lane	climbing	the	valley	side,	past	stone	farmhouses,	each	with	
an	attached	stone	barn.	These	high	valleys	are	dotted	with	such	small-hold-
ings	as	once	each	miner	had	his	own.	Later	they	became	cheap	housing	for	
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hippies	who	wanted	to	move	to	the	country.	Nenthead	became	their	centre	
with	little	craft	industries	like	candle	making	and	pottery.	I	met	two	old	
hippies	walking	down	the	river	path,	wide	brimmed	leather	hats	with	grey	
pig	tails	dangling	from	beneath	them.	The	cheap	buildings	are	also	why	
the	Zen	monastery	came	here.	

The	buildings	were	inexpensive	for	a	reason:	these	communities	are	
at	the	highest	altitude	in	Britain,	with	what	must	be	the	poorest	climate.	
Throssel	Hole	Zen	Monastery	was	notorious	for	its	bleakness.	Paul	in	Poo-
ley	Bridge	told	me	he	came	to	visit	in	the	early	eighties,	took	one	look	and	
drove	away.	I	came	even	earlier	and	found	the	style	of 	practice	matched	the	
surroundings.	There	was	a	sign	on	the	front	gate	which	read	‘VISITORS.	
RING	THE	BELL.	WAIT	FIVE	MINuTES.	IF	NO	ONE	COMES,	RING	
THE	BELL	AGAIN.	WAIT	FIVE	MINuTES.	IF	NO	ONE	COMES,	GO	
AWAy.’	On	the	introductory	retreat	I	attended	I	was	told	off 	for	looking	at	
the	view.	

The	dark	clouds	had	risen	enough	that	I	could	cross	a	lower	part	of 	
the	fell	just	beneath	them.	Following	a	track	past	an	abandoned	mine	I	
came	round	the	fell-side	to	see	Throssel	Hole	on	the	other	side	of 	the	val-
ley.	It	was	lit	by	a	small	patch	of 	evening	sunlight	from	the	first	break	in	
the	clouds.	I	made	my	way	down	towards	it.

Nick and I were welcomed in and given tea as soon as we arrived. Rev-
erend Chu Shin, the guest-master, showed us around and found a place 
for us to keep our things. They run a pretty tight ship here and there is a 
lot of  form, ritual and etiquette to fit in with. It was a very good feeling, 
being with them all; sitting, listening to the chanting in the zendo and 
talking with the monks afterwards. We are sleeping in the zendo along 
with the novices and lay-people, so we had to be in, with lights out, by 
ten o’clock. I think it must have been the first ‘bedtime’ I have had since 
my early teens. I lay awake a long time, sleeping lightly for short stretch-
es, and, not being allowed to rise before the bell at six, lay obediently in 
my place until it was time to move. Their morning session is much longer 
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than the evening one, with several devotional chants, including one for 
Kanzeon (Avalokiteshvara), the Prajñāpāramitā Sutra, the succession of  
the Patriarchs and several others. I am enjoying the clarity of  their forms 
and the crispness of  their lifestyle here; it is a good exercise to step along 
with a different dance for a while.

That afternoon at Throssel Hole most of  the Sangha came and had 
tea with us. Now seemingly used to each other’s presence and ways, our 
talk was fluid and we were all much more at ease. Then, and after the 
evening pūjā, we talked long and happily – pieces of  monastic form, 
how we do this, how we do that, our histories and present state; assorted 
scraps from our memories. The feeling of  warmth and brotherhood was 
clear and strong by the time the evening ended; we carried on long after 
‘lights out’ in the zendo. Nick and I crept in after we had said goodnight 
to the others and it was not long before we were asleep.

After the six o’clock leap into action (you have fifteen minutes to get 
up, wash, go to the toilet (of  which then there was only one), get properly 
robed and be sitting on your mat before the Prior comes into the zendo), 
and the glorious inspiration of  the morning pūjā, Nick and I packed our 
things and said our final goodbyes. Somewhere along the line I had men-
tioned that my umbrella had died the death and, when we were having 
this last tea, Master Daishin presented me with his old one. He explained 
that the point had been bent during a difference of  opinion with an es-
calator in the days when he was a commuter in Tunbridge Wells. I was 
quite touched by this gesture and gratefully accepted it.

That	was	still	my	principal	impression	of 	Throssel	Hole:	it’s	a	tough	
place	to	live	but	the	monastics	living	there	can	be	really	sweet.	yes,	with	
time	it	has	become	softer.	The	hillsides	around	the	buildings	are	now	
covered	in	trees,	which	I	had	helped	them	plant	–	once	Ajahn	Amaro	
came	too,	just	before	finishing	his	time	at	Harnham	in	1985,	and	though	
he	couldn’t	actually	dig	any	holes,	as	that’s	against	his	rules,	he	was	very	
happy	to	help	plant	the	saplings	in	them.	
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The	formal	meals,	which	one	eats	with	orchestrated	precision,	are	
now	sometimes	taken	informally,	with	the	community	allowed	to	chat	
during	them,	and	there	is	a	guest	house	where	I	was	given	a	very	nice	
room.	But	Throssel	Hole	still	comes	as	a	shock.	Every	moment	of 	the	day	
is	accounted	for	in	the	schedule,	down	to	five	minute	intervals,	so	that	to	
begin	with	one	is	always	hurrying,	late,	to	the	next	event,	be	it	meditation,	
ceremony,	chore,	work,	Dharma	discussion,	or	whatever.	One	is	told,	pre-
cisely,	first	by	the	guest	master	and	then	by	the	many	notices,	how	to	do	
everything,	even	how	to	behave	in	the	toilet.	Everyone	makes	a	slight	bow	
with	hands	held	palms	together,	when	meeting,	passing,	and	coming	to	sit	
at	the	table	or	the	meditation	cushion.	So	that	at	first,	the	constant	impres-
sion	is	of 	all	these	sweet	monastics	acknowledging	the	fact	that	one	has	
forgotten	again	to	do	it.	

I	arrived	too	late	and	too	tired	for	the	evening	meditation	but	was	
there	for	the	morning,	joining	the	two	most	junior	monastics	and	three	
other	visitors	in	the	zendo.	Everything	was	done	to	the	ring	of 	a	bell,	click	
of 	sticks	or	bang	of 	a	gong:	bowing;	sitting	in	meditation;	walking	sol-
emnly	in	file	round	the	room;	and	then	the	formal	procession	of 	the	other	
monastics,	some	thirty	of 	them,	from	their	zendo,	for	the	service.	We	lay-
people	lined	up	between	markers	at	the	back	while	they	formed	into	two	
pairs	of 	facing	rows,	each	monastic	precisely	laying	and	folding	their	for-
mal	sitting	cloth.	The	centre	of 	each	cloth	was	the	same	colour	as	the	bib	
they	wore	over	their	black	robes,	the	colour	indicating	their	rank.	

The	ceremony	was	based	on	that	of 	Japanese	Soto	Zen,	translated	into	
English	but	overlain	with	some	Christian	touches.	In	it	the	form	was	eve-
rything.	The	reader	had	a	small	tuning	fork	on	her	stand	to	strike	before	
speaking	to	get	perfect	pitch.	When	objects	were	moved,	one	monastic	
stood	back	and	indicated	with	a	slight	movement	of 	one	finger	where	they	
were	just	slightly	out	of 	line.	The	two	assistants	to	the	celebrant	were	ele-
gantly	co-ordinated,	sideways	stepping	to	cross	each	other,	and	coming	up	
onto	tip-toes	as	their	palms	came	together	when	they	arrived	back	beside	
each	other.	It	reminded	me	of 	the	dance	of 	mating	cranes.



���

LAKES, 	FELLS	AND	MONASTERIES

After	it	was	over	and	I	was	making	my	way	out,	I	was	struck	by	the	
long	Japanese	painting	at	the	back	of 	the	hall.	It	depicted	with	simple	
brush	strokes	some	twenty	Zen	patriarchs,	or	perhaps	the	enlightened	dis-
ciples	of 	the	Buddha.	They	were	rough-haired,	their	dress	dishevelled,	and	
lounging	amidst	a	wild	scene.	I	couldn’t	think	of 	anything	more	unlike	the	
monastery	around	me.	

Throssel	Hole	was	founded	by	an	Englishwoman	who	became	a	Zen	
nun	in	Japan	in	the	sixties.	They	make	no	distinction	according	to	the	gen-
der	of 	the	monastics;	all	are	referred	to	as	monks.	The	present	abbot	is	still	
Reverend	Daishin	but	the	several	others	with	the	title	“Reverend	Master”	
in	the	community	all	seemed	to	be	women.	One	led	that	month’s	monthly	
ceremony	which	followed	the	morning	service,	in	which	each	monastic	
came	before	her	to	utter	a	few	lines:	a	question,	a	problem,	a	description	
of 	their	emotional	state,	or	just	an	expression	of 	the	profound,	to	which	
she	would	give	an	answer.

After	my	morning	job	cleaning	and	cutting	vegetables	very	exactly,	a	
novice	nun	came	to	seek	me	out.	

“Nick.	Do	you	remember	me?	I	was	Anagarika	Karen	at	Amaravati.”		
yes	I	did.	“Perhaps	we	could	meet	after	the	meal,	outside,	on	one	of 	the	
benches?”

There	she	wanted	to	know	how	the	sisters	in	her	previous	com-
munity	were	getting	on,	but	I	also	got	to	hear	her	story.	She	had	been	a	
nun	at	Throssel	in	the	early	days,	before	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	came	there,	
when	they	allowed	married	couples	to	ordain	together.	“I	was	here	for	
seven	years,	but	it	didn’t	work	–	you	can’t	surrender	completely	both	to	
the	teacher	and	your	husband.	When	my	ex	wanted	to	leave,	we	did,	and	
then	had	a	family.”	Many	years	later	she	heard	a	Theravadan	monk	was	
giving	a	talk	near	her	house	in	Cornwall.	“And	I	knew	I	had	to	reconnect	
to	Buddhism.”	Then	she	supported	the	small	Theravadan	monastery	in	
Devon	until,	with	her	children	grown	up,	she	could	become	an	anagarika	
at	Amaravati.	After	two	and	a	half 	years	there,	though,	when	she	applied	
to	become	a	nun	they	turned	her	down.	
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“Why?”
“I	was	too	old.	Their	limit	is	fifty-five	and	I	was	fifty-six.”
“God,	those	nuns,	they	can	be	so	hard	on	who	they	take!”
“No,	Nick,	I	do	understand.	And	it	has	worked	out	well.	When	I	wrote	

here,	they	invited	me	back.	All	these	lovely	trees.	Before,	we	had	to	work	
outside	and	pay	to	be	here.	This	time	I	could	come	for	free!”

She	was	just	grateful	for	anything.	
“Surely	it	must	feel	a	very	different	way	to	practise.	There	was	a	lot	of 	

personal	time	at	Amaravati.”
“Oh,	we	do	get	an	afternoon	off 	a	week.”
“Just	an	afternoon?”
“And	once	a	year	we	have	a	whole	week	when	we	don’t	come	to	the	

zendo,	we	can	do	meditation	in	our	room.”	
As	I	said,	it	can	seem	a	tough	place,	but	the	monastics	are	so	sweet.	
I	was	shown	round	by	Reverend	Master	Adeline.	It	was	she	who	had	

led	the	ceremony	that	morning.	Her	face	could	seem	so	serious	and	con-
cerned,	but	then	when	she	smiled	it	was	like	the	sun	coming	out.	She	took	
particular	delight	in	showing	me	the	garden	she	was	responsible	for,	where	
rocks,	flowering	plants	and	a	dark	red	Japanese	maple	were	set	about	a	
small	pond.	And	the	smile	was	there	when	she	reminded	me	she	had	been	
to	visit	the	wetlands	I	had	created	for	Gateshead	Garden	Festival	many	
years	before.	When	I	left	the	following	morning	she	had	instructed	the	
guest	master	to	let	her	know	so	she	could	see	me	off.	She	walked	with	me	
as	far	as	a	statue	of 	Kanzeon,	the	bodhisattva	of 	compassion.	Bowing	a	
thank	you	I	left	to	climb	up	through	their	fields,	as	we	had	done	twenty-
five	years	before.	

The	fields	were	now	full	of 	the	planted	trees.	Lower	down	they	were	
high	enough	to	shelter	the	monastery,	but	further	up	they	were	stunted,	
struggling	against	that	bleak	climate.
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Northumberland

After the meal we carried on up the valley and took a path to the top 
of  the fell where there was a small gate in the fence marking the county 
boundary between Cumbria and Northumberland. Nick had to grap-
ple with the wire latching it for a few minutes but eventually we won 
through, there was a definite feeling of  entering on the final leg: only one 
more county to cross. Even though movement and destinations are just 
conventional realities, conditions changing, there is a certain happiness 
which arises as you near your goal. We were glad indeed to have arrived. 
Not usually so emotional, Nick knelt down, plucked a handful of  heather 
and kissed it.

For	me	it	had	also	been	a	coming	home.	That	was	why	we	saw	so	
many	of 	my	friends	as	we	crossed	the	county,	and	why	this	chapter	has	
been	the	hardest	to	write.	Friendships:	people	die,	move	away,	or	turn	
away.	So	it	can	be	sad	to	trawl	through	the	old	memories.	In	the	valley	be-
low	that	fell	we	met	the	first	two:

Although they came from opposite directions, Virginia and Nancy man-
aged to arrive at exactly the same moment; Nancy on a push-bike with 
front basket and panniers loaded with food. It was not long before we 
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were in the midst of  a flood of  news and greetings. Being one of  the main 
supporters of  Harnham, Virginia had lots to tell about all the comings 
and goings: things were quite busy, with the impending bhikkhu ordina-
tions at Chithurst, the retreat at Allendale and the arrival of  David and 
Choco of  Rotherham to stay for a couple of  weeks. It was quite well into 
the afternoon before we set off, the four of  us and Nan, Virginia’s dog.

Virginia,	my	closest	Dhamma	friend;	Nancy,	whom	I	was	so	fond	of 	
and	who	drew	these	lovely	pictures	for	Tudong – The Long Road North;	even	
Nan,	the	dog	–	all	gone	from	my	life.	Without	Virginia,	Harnham	Monas-
tery	would	have	died	at	birth.	There	were	three	of 	us	then:	me,	Richard	
Hopkins	and	Virginia.	It	had	been	my	idea,	hatched	when	Ajahn	Sumedho	
came	to	Northumberland;	Richard	had	done	the	sensible	things	like	
putting	an	advert	in	the	local	newspaper	for	a	cottage	to	rent,	but	it	was	
Virginia	who	then	sustained	the	place	through	the	first	two	years.	Then,	
sometime	after	the	walk,	her	magnificent	faith	was	shattered.	An	abbot	
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behaved	poorly;	we,	the	trustees,	went	to	see	Ajahn	Sumedho,	and,	know-
ing	the	poor	abbot	was	cornered	and	close	to	leaving,	he	sided	with	him.	
So	she	turned	away	from	Harnham,	married	a	man	who	didn’t	approve	of 	
Buddhism,	and	went	from	being	there	every	other	day	to	never.	

After	Virginia	and	Nancy	had	left	us	we	crossed	the	next	fell	and	came	
down,	in	the	evening,	to	camp	near	to	Tom	and	Cath	McGoldrick	–	more	
old	friends	who	are	gone.	I	laid	out	their	vegetable	garden	on	my	first	visit	
to	Northumberland.	Tom	was	a	famous	character	from	the	Newcastle	
drug	scene	who	left	for	the	country	with	his	young	wife.

We spent the day in their sitting room talking and drinking tea, looking 
around the room and at the photographs of  the place as it had been when 
they moved in eight years ago. An old tumbledown farmhouse of  the sev-
enteenth century, they had repaired and rebuilt it with many many hours 
of  hard work. The end result was now a lovely hand-built home. How-
ever, it had cost so much in the way of  materials and Tom, having been 
refused money from the Social Security, was so poor that they had been 
on the brink of  selling it in order to repay the bank. Understandably they 
were very keen to stay and were embarking on a project to sell water from 
their spring as a small business to help fund their survival at the farm.

The	spring	water	didn’t	save	the	cottage	but	Tom’s	long	dispute	with	
the	government	over	his	social	security	did.	He	eventually	won	and	the	
proceeds	were	just	enough	to	pay	off 	the	bank.	So	they	had	many	more	
years	there,	until	eventually	Tom	died	of 	cancer.	After	that,	Cath	sold	the	
cottage	and	moved	away.

Then	there	was	the	abbot	of 	Harnham,	Ajahn	Anando,	he	of 	the	
beaming	smile.	After	our	visit	to	Tom	and	Cath,	and	the	stop	at	nearby	
Throssel	Hole,	we	had	crossed	Allendale	fell	to	visit	the	meditation	retreat	
Ajahn	Anando	was	leading.	The	participants	were	in	a	big	house	owned	by	
Ravi,	an	Indian	from	Newcastle	who	did	very	cheap	renovation	work	even	
on	the	retreat	weekends,	disturbing	the	silence	we	thought	we	had	rented.	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

�8�

As we were taking our packs upstairs we met Ajahn Ānando in the corri-
dor; smiling joyously, we said hello to each other. We went into his room 
and spent the next while exchanging news, telling tales of  the walk and 
how things had been since we were last at Chithurst. The pleasure of  life 
in being with the known and loved.

I	became	very	fond	of 	Ajahn	Anando,	with	his	positive	take	on	the	
world	and	his	caring	concern.	Next	year	he	became	the	abbot	of 	Chithurst	
when	Ajahn	Sumedho	moved	to	Amaravati,	where	he	would	always	wel-
come	me	with	enthusiasm,	“Nick,	you	have	got	to	see	this…”	But	after	
eight	years	that	enthusiasm	waned.	Being	the	abbot	is	a	lonely	role	and,	
unable	to	admit	the	negative,	he	disrobed,	creeping	silently	out	of 	a	mon-
astery	he	was	visiting	before	dawn	to	elope	with	a	female	supporter.	Not	
a	good	way	to	go,	without	saying	goodbye	to	your	teacher,	but	typical	of 	
him:	he	had	great	heart	and	great	style	but	sometimes	not	as	much	wis-
dom.	He	had	left	to	work	with	his	new	partner	on	‘saving	the	world’	but	
instead	he	got	brain	cancer	and	those	wonderful	looks,	admired	by	all	the	
women	lining	up	at	the	front	of 	his	talks,	were	consumed	by	the	chemo-
therapy.

I	have	come	to	realise	this	is	the	way	it	always	is.	Nothing	demon-
strates	the	ephemeral	nature	of 	this	world	more	painfully	than	relation-
ships.	you	think	those	with	Dhamma	companions	will	be	different.	But	
they	are	not,	they	too	are	transient.	All	the	people	I	practised	with,	and	
came	to	love,	in	the	early	days,	have	now	gone,	moved	on.	For	me	it	is	
clear	that	I	just	want	to	keep	at	this.	Perhaps	it	is	the	same	for	them	too	
and	they	are	all	soldiering	on	in	their	own	way,	their	paths	having	diverged	
from	mine.	But	I	have	learnt	that	in	my	heart	I	have	to	be	prepared	to	con-
tinue	alone.

We	had	stayed	one	night	with	the	retreatants,	joining	them	for	some	
of 	the	meditation	sessions	and	the	morning	puja,	and	then	we	left	after	
sharing	a	cup	of 	tea	with	Ajahn	Anando	(foregoing	the	breakfast	of 	muesli,	
toast,	marmalade,	etc.,	all	the	other	lay	people	were	having).	Then	we	fol-
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lowed	the	road	winding	down	the	East	Allen	valley	to	Allendale	Town.	
From	there	a	footpath	led	through	fields	by	the	river	to	where	we	crossed	
a	small	bridge	to	join	the	abandoned	Hexham	to	Allendale	branch	line	as	
it	slowly	climbed	the	valley	side.	Passing	through	sheep-grazed	grass	fields	
it	had	once	again	merged	into,	it	rose	out	of 	the	valley	to	where	the	main	
road	crosses	the	hills	to	Hexham.

	
We had arranged to meet Nick’s parents that day. It was quite convenient 
for them as Nick’s father played in a jazz band in those parts each week. 
It was not a long wait before they appeared – Bert and Dot – smiling 
broadly from a battered Ford; and it seemed a finger-snap between our 
hellos and our sitting down, mats and baskets, in a meadow below the 
road; organising the food and chatting excitedly together. It was very 
good that we had the chance to meet up. They had only recently moved 
into the area, Nick having renovated and extended their cottage while 
living in it over the last few years. It is always good to help your parents 
and include yourselves in each other’s lives. To have them help and join in 
the walk with us was delightful for everyone; I think we all appreciated 
it. The four of  us followed the path through the dense and dark green 
woodland beside the river as far as Plankey Mill. Nick and his father took 
pictures of  us as we walked over the small suspension bridge. 

			
Even	that	suspension	bridge	is	gone	–	a	safety	hazard,	the	local	council	

claimed,	not	wanting	to	continue	the	cost	of 	maintenance.	And,	of 	course,	
my	parents	have	gone	too.	To	have	parents	who	love	and	support	you	but	
expect	nothing	of 	you	is	a	great	blessing.	It	makes	the	spiritual	journey	so	
much	lighter	–	less	of 	that	extra	family	conditioning.	But	then	it	is	even	
sadder	when	they	go.	My	father	might	have	annoyed	me	at	times	but	how	
can	I	fault	a	man	who,	when	I	came	home	from	school	aged	17	and	told	
him	I	had	decided	to	forego	university	to	travel	round	the	world,	replied,	“I	
can	only	let	you	have	one	hundred	pounds”?	When	I	returned	three	years	
later	he	was	there	alone	at	the	airport	to	meet	me	and	to	offer	his	recent	
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redundancy	money	from	the	London	docks	to	buy	somewhere	to	live	
while	I	was	at	Newcastle	university.	That	cottage	in	the	Cheviot	Hills	was	
a	great	place	to	be	a	student.	I	paid	back	his	generosity	when	he	decided,	
to	everyone’s	surprise,	including	my	mother’s,	that	he	would	retire	there.	
I	renovated	it,	built	an	extension,	and	for	my	mother	a	conservatory.	They	
were	happy	for	fifteen	years	there,	and	popular,	what	with	my	mother	
helping	run	the	play	group	and	my	father	playing	music	in	the	local	work-
ingmen’s	club.	

Then	my	mother	died.	In	less	than	a	week	she	was	suddenly	gone.	
We	men,	we	do	not	know	how	much	we	love	someone	until	they	leave	us.	
Women	dread	the	loss,	but	my	father	hadn’t	considered	it;	he	just	assumed	
he	would	go	first.	He	thought	he	would	be	able	to	have	another	relation-
ship	after	a	while,	but	he	just	couldn’t,	he	missed	her	too	much.	He	was	
like	a	sad	old	donkey	when	I	went	to	stay	with	him,	mooching	along	the	
lane	when	I	took	him	for	walks.	He	didn’t	want	to	live,	but	he	had	such	a	
robust	body;	a	heart	attack,	several	strokes	and	cancer	didn’t	finish	him.	
He	was	like	a	First	World	War	battleship	sustaining	hit	after	hit	without	
sinking.	I	spent	two	years	travelling	back	and	forth	the	length	of 	England,	
my	spies	in	the	village	telling	me	when	I	was	needed	because	he	never	
would.	When	I	arrived	to	care	for	him	and	sort	things	out,	he	was	always	
pleased	to	see	me,	but	then	when	things	were	sorted	he	wanted	to	be	
alone	again	with	his	grief.	Finally	I	got	a	call	–	he	had	been	admitted	to	the	
cottage	hospital,	was	not	expected	to	last	long.	When	I	got	him	out,	how-
ever,	he	lasted	another	two	months	–	over	Christmas,	the	New	year,	long	
visits	from	my	brother	and	sister	and	many	friends.

I	promised	him,	way	back	when	my	mother	died,	that	he	could	die	at	
home.	Then	there	was	one	day	I	was	helping	him	get	up,	“Nick,	what	will	I	
do	when	I	can’t	do	anything?”	He	sounded	like	a	child.

“That’s	all	right.	I’ll	do	it,	Dad.	Everything.”
And	I	did,	moving	his	bed	down	in	front	of 	the	range	and	caring	for	

him	there.	He	went	one	night,	when	I,	still	in	caregiving	mode,	was	on	the	
phone	to	the	doctor	about	what	was	happening.	Fortunately	an	old	friend	
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was	staying	from	Chithurst.	She	knew	death	well,	held	his	hand	and	re-
ceived	the	last	smile.	I	even	washed	and	laid	out	the	body,	then	sat	through	
a	powerfully	still	night	–	it	was	all	over.	

True	to	his	wish	to	spend	little	on	his	funeral,	I	did	it	for	one	hundred	
pounds	–	that	sum	again	–	the	coffin	maker,	stone	mason	and	grave-digger	
all	wanting	to	offer	their	services	for	free,	because	they	knew	and	loved	
him.	And	the	district	nurses	clubbed	together	to	buy	a	large	bunch	of 	flow-
ers	for	me.

Clear, warm and windy the afternoon, we carried on down the valley 
until we reached the South Tyne. By now the corn (rich, dark and green 
in Sussex) was a thick, dusty yellow and being harvested; almost three 
months it has been. The summer flowers are starting to tire and the af-
ternoon heat has lost its sting, long gone the primroses and spring rain of  
our departure. 

When	I	came	that	way	I	called	on	Robert	Block	whose	cottage	is	on	
the	big	estate	that	once	owned	the	riverside	path	and	bridges.	I	sat	with	
him	and	his	wife	drinking	tea	in	their	garden	with	landscaped	parkland	
beyond.	Robert	did	a	doctorate	and	then	wrote	a	book	on	Buddhism	in	
Britain	and	loves	to	hold	forth	about	it.	He	was	also	once	a	supporter	of 	
Harnham	Monastery.

“Why	did	you	stop?”	
“I	was	on	the	committee,	and	it	was	when	they	decided	the	new	build-

ings	we	were	converting	might	be	better	for	the	monks	and	not	a	place	
for	lay	people.	I	thought,	what	are	we	doing	this	for?	Aren’t	we	supposed	
to	get	something	out	of 	it?	So	I	went	to	Throssel,	which	was	a	revelation.	
On	the	introductory	retreat	three	monks	took	really	good	care	of 	us.	After-
wards	when	I	found	them	to	thank	them	they	said	no,	the	gratitude	was	all	
theirs	as	looking	after	lay	people	was	good	for	their	practice!”

“So	Zen	works	for	you?”	
“The	meditation	teaching	is	wonderful,	simply	sitting	and	watching	
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the	mind.	But	when	I	went	to	my	first	big	ceremony	and	the	organ	started	
I	wanted	to	scream!	I	grew	up	with	that	and	hated	it!	And	all	those	aw-
ful	Christian	terms	in	their	liturgy!	Did	you	know,	Peggy	Kennett	was	a	
Church	of 	England	organist	before	she	went	to	Japan?	Now	they	are	the	
last	people	still	using	terms	from	the	old	daily	service.	The	church	got	rid	
of 	it	in	the	eighties.”

And	that	is	how	it	is:	a	tradition	suits	us,	but	never	completely.	And	
not	forever.	Traditions	are	just	so	many	boats	to	take	us	across,	and	are	not	
the	destination	itself.	We	find	one	good	enough	that	we	can	use.	It	doesn’t	
need	to	be	perfect.	Then,	if 	we	can’t	use	it	any	longer	we	have	to	find	an-
other.	But	inevitably	they	will	all	seem	disappointing	–	because	we	have	to	
leave	them	all	behind	eventually,	at	least	in	our	minds.

Robert	told	me	how	he	had	visited	all	the	traditions	as	part	of 	his	re-
search.

“The	meditation	teaching	in	all	of 	them	is	good:	New	Kadampa,	
Friends	of 	the	Western	Buddhist	Order,	Goenka.	And	they	all	give	good	
support	to	lay	people.”	He	could	not	see	any	real	difference	between	
them,	but	I	told	him	I	could.	It	seemed	to	me	that	the	more	systematic,	
pre-programmed	and	self-involved	a	tradition	is,	then	the	less	able	it	is	to	
produce	the	really	profound.	It	may	be	good	at	providing	lay	people	with	
something	to	support	their	lives,	it	might	have	superb	teachings	about	the	
profound,	but	then	all	the	restrictions	make	it	much	harder	to	let	go	and	
step	to	the	other	side.	

That	is	the	aspect	which	I	most	value	about	the	Ajahn	Chah	tradition	
I	have	been	associated	with	for	so	long.	It	is	not	organised	or	systematic,	
so	yes,	there	can	be	a	fair	bit	of 	conceit	and	human	weakness,	and	some	
very	uninspiring	characters:	the	aspects	criticised	by	some	of 	the	people	
we	met	again	on	this	walk	are	certainly	there.	But	it	has	also	produced	the	
occasional	really	exceptional	individual	–	as	free	and	at	peace	as	anyone	I	
have	ever	met	–	like	my	teacher	Ajahn	Sumedho,	and	now	my	old	walking	
companion,	Ajahn	Amaro.	These	exemplary	individuals	are	not	copies	pro-
duced	in	a	certain	mould,	but	their	qualities	are	a	result	of 	the	unique	reso-
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lution	and	transformation	of 	their	personalities.	As	for	the	rest,	even	the	
most	untogether	monastics	still	keep	to	exemplary	rules	of 	training	which	
means	they	can	do	very	little	harm	in	the	world	–	except	to	our	unreason-
able	opinions	of 	how	saint-like	they	all	should	be.	

Actually	those	buildings	at	Harnham	did	end	up	being	used	to	make	a	
retreat	centre	for	lay	people.	Perhaps	Robert	becoming	upset	and	resigning	
did	some	good,	or	maybe	it	was	just	one	of 	those	wobbles	that	monastic	
communities,	trying	to	make	decisions	by	consensus,	regularly	go	through.	
But	nevertheless,	Robert	really	enjoyed	my	visit	and	the	opportunity	to	
talk	about	Buddhism,	his	favourite	subject,	while	his	wife,	who	I	had	found	
sitting	quietly	under	a	large	tree	with	the	view	before	her,	was	pleased	to	
see	him	so	happy.	With	the	visit	I	had	now	filled	in	the	last	section	of 	the	
walk	I	had	to	do	alone.	I	waved	them	a	farewell	and	headed	to	the	main	
road	and	bus	to	Newcastle,	taking	a	lane	to	the	river	and	crossing	the	
South	Tyne	at	the	same	point	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	had	on	the	first	walk.

Up from the valley bottom, up into the fells, ridge after ridge, we slowly 
climbed until topping the final slope we arrived at Hadrian’s Wall. Down 
to our south the Allen Valleys, Cross Fell and the farmlands of  Northum-
bria spread out. A warm wind blasted from the west, carrying away the 
threat of  rain.

This	time	Ajahn	Amaro	and	I	avoided	that	long	trudge	up	to	Hadri-
an’s	Wall	as	we	were	late	arriving	from	Kendal,	having	taken	the	train	to	
Northumberland	after	having	met	with	Jacquetta	and	her	friends.	This	was	
some	four	months	prior	to	my	return	to	complete	the	preceding	section	
from	Kendal	to	Northumberland	on	my	own	–	before	we	knew	Mich	had	
cancer	and	the	disruption	that	caused	to	our	original	plan	for	me	to	quick-
ly	fill	in	the	missing	sections.	
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We	were	late	arriving	because	the	train	we	had	hoped	to	catch	had	
been	cancelled	and	we’d	had	to	wait	at	Carlisle,	where	I	searched	the	
streets	in	vain	for	a	small	corner	shop	to	buy	lunch	and	had	instead	to	
make	do	with	a	railway	kiosk’s	snacks	–	it	isn’t	just	the	countryside	that	has	
lost	all	its	shops.	Because	we	were	late	I’d	suggested	an	alternative.	

“Ajahn,	there’s	a	small	bus	that	does	Hadrian’s	Wall	and	also	stops	at	
all	the	railway	stations,	for	tourists	and	walkers.	Maybe	we	could	catch	it	at	
the	station	before	the	one	we	were	planning	to	get	off,	save	ourselves	the	
long	haul	up	to	the	wall	and	instead	walk	along	the	wall	for	a	bit.”	

“That	sounds	good.”	
So	we	alighted	at	Haltwhistle,	both	of 	us	pleased	that	a	place	with	

such	a	name	still	had	a	railway	station.	At	the	end	of 	the	platform	an	old	
stone	signal	box	topped	with	a	water	tank	for	the	steam	trains	which	gave	
the	town	its	name	was	now	a	small	café	so	I	ordered	us	coffee	and	checked	
the	bus	times	while	we	waited.

“There	are	two	buses.	The	first,	going	west,	is	in	ten	minutes.	The	one	
going	east	is	in	thirty	minutes.	The	first	one	will	take	us	farther	away	but	
the	walk	along	the	Roman	wall	is	wonderful.”

“Is	it	hard	going?”
“No,	not	at	all.	Really	easy	terrain,	the	hard	part	would	have	been	

walking	up	there.”
I	was	suddenly	full	of 	enthusiasm,	the	weather	was	good,	this	was	one	

of 	the	best	walks	I	knew,	and	mid-week	at	this	time	of 	year	there	would	be	
few	other	visitors.	

We	had	the	bus	to	ourselves,	sitting	in	the	front	seats	and	chatting	to	
the	driver,	who	had	once	been	a	summer	park	ranger.	He	dropped	us	at	
the	Walltown	Crags	car	park	and	wished	us	well.

“Mind,	it’s	a	grand	day	to	be	walking	the	wall.”
It	was.	And	we	had	the	best	section	of 	the	wall	ahead.	The	only	crowd	

we	met	was	in	the	car	park	where	two	coaches	were	filling	up	with	soldiers	
who	had	just	walked	the	wall	for	the	Army	Benevolent	Fund.	A	sergeant	
told	us	it	was	all	about	relaxation,	“We’re	just	back	from	Iraq	and	the	last	
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thing	the	lads	need	is	training.”	
This	section	of 	Hadrian’s	Wall	is	the	most	spectacular.	Here	the	wall	

follows	an	outcrop	of 	rock	called	whinstone,	a	volcanic	sill	intruded	as	
a	flat	layer	between	sedimentary	rocks	that	outcrops	in	an	arc	around	
Northumberland.	It	was	forced	up	and	tilted	by	the	eruption	of 	the	ancient	
volcano	that	is	now	The	Cheviot,	so	that	wherever	it	emerges	its	cliffs	al-
ways	face	towards	the	Cheviot	Hills.	Being	so	hard,	it	creates	an	undulating	
ridge,	with	the	scarp	slope	a	cliff 	on	one	side.	At	this	point	the	ridge	runs	
east-west	with	the	Roman	wall	riding	the	crest.	This	is	where	the	iconic	
images	of 	Hadrian’s	Wall	come	from:	the	wall	winding	up	and	down	
along	the	ridge,	through	desolate	uplands.	Because	few	people	live	here	
the	lower	fabric	of 	the	wall	still	remains.	you	can	walk	along	it,	imagining	
how	it	once	would	have	been,	passing	mileposts,	barracks	and	other	exca-
vated	remnants.	It	is	also	an	exhilarating	roller	coaster	ride	across	fabulous	
empty	uplands.

The	car	park	is	in	an	old	quarry,	where	a	footpath	skirts	the	deepest	
water-filled	part	and	then	leads	up	to	the	wall	through	woodland.	We	
emerged	on	the	first	crag,	with	the	Roman	wall,	here	consisting	of 	wider	
foundations	and	a	wall	six	foot	wide	of 	four	or	five	rows	of 	stone	blocks,	
following	the	scarp	slope.	The	path	was	on	top	of 	it,	climbing	to	the	high-
est	part	of 	the	ridge.	To	our	right	the	land	fell	away	via	a	couple	of 	heather	
and	rough	grass-clad	ridges	into	domesticated	Tynedale,	all	green	fields,	
trees	and	small	houses,	and	then	rose	again	in	stages	to	become	the	distant	
Pennines.	We	could	see	clear	across	to	the	outline	of 	Cross	Fell,	some	sixty	
miles	to	the	south;	it	was	a	perfect	day.	To	our	left	was	the	emptiest	part	of 	
England,	a	wide	upland	of 	bog	and	moor	running	northwards	to	the	Scot-
tish	border.	There	were	a	few	lonely	farms	in	the	foreground	but	nothing	
beyond	them.

At	the	top	of 	the	ridge,	already	sweating,	I	put	down	my	pack	and	
waited	for	Ajahn	Amaro	to	join	me.	I	was	really	inspired.

“Ajahn,	isn’t	this	magnificent,	to	have	the	Roman	wall	on	a	day	like	
this,	not	a	cloud	in	the	sky,	and	no	one	here.	We	are	really	fortunate.”	He	
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gave	a	smile	and	nodded,	but	didn’t	seem	as	taken	with	it.	Ahead	of 	us	
the	ridge	dropped	nearly	to	the	height	we	had	started	from	and	then	rose	
again,	this	time	even	higher	than	we	were,	with	the	Roman	wall	again	fol-
lowing	it.	In	the	distance	it	did	it	several	more	times,	each	time	climbing	
slightly	higher.

“Are	we	walking	along	all	of 	that?”
“Well,	yes…”	
As	we	walked	down	I	had	the	first	doubt	about	whether	I	had	made	

the	right	choice.	
Then,	going	up	the	next	section	of 	ridge	my	companion	opted	to	take	

a	lower	path	across	the	slope	leaving	me	to	climb	the	Roman	wall.	On	the	
way	down	there	was	a	mile-castle	just	before	our	paths	met.

“Ajahn,	this	makes	a	lovely	photo.	It	is	one	of 	the	mile-castles	and	you	
can	see	the	wall	running	off 	into	the	distance.”	He	did	climb	up,	read	the	
display	board	and	give	me	another	one	of 	those	wan	smiles,	but	I	took	the	
photo.	

On	the	next	section	of 	ridge	there	was	no	alternative	path	so	we	both	
climbed	up	the	wall	to	the	top,	where	a	young	couple	were	resting.	I	ar-
rived	first.

“It’s	a	great	day,	isn’t	it?”
“Wow,	it’s	amazing.	Last	time	we	came	it	wasn’t	like	this.”
Perhaps	it	was	the	conversation	with	the	couple	that	got	the	two	of 	

us	talking.	When	they	walked	on,	down	the	section	of 	wall	we	had	just	
climbed,	I	asked,	“Ajahn,	are	you	all	right?”

“Well,	I	am	a	bit	tired.”
“And	the	walking	on	the	wall?”
“Well,	it	does	seem	a	bit	harder	than	you	made	out…”
I	finally	had	that	sinking	feeling	which	I	had	been	trying	to	hold	at	bay.	

Maybe	everything	else	was	perfect,	but	what	I	had	not	taken	into	account	
was	the	state	of 	my	companion.

We	talked.	Ajahn	Amaro	was	tired	from	the	stop	in	Kendal	while	I	
felt	rested.	My	enthusiasm	was	difficult	when	he	was	tired,	particularly	
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the	way	I	would	just	set	off 	slinging	my	pack	on	and	buckling	it	up	as	I	
walked.	He	was	left	behind,	which	brought	up	feelings	he	used	to	have	as	
the	youngest	child	struggling	to	keep	up.	And	the	route	ahead	in	no	way	
fitted	my	description	of 	‘easy.’	yes,	I	had	been	full	of 	what	I	wanted	to	do.	
But	now,	although	we	had	been	walking	for	nearly	two	hours,	we	were	
yet	to	reach	the	point	where	the	other	bus	would	have	dropped	us.	From	
there,	there	would	be	another	four	hours	before	we	got	to	our	campsite.

I	suggested	we	try	walking	instead	to	the	north	of 	the	Roman	wall,	
following	the	base	of 	the	crags.	There	were	footpaths	for	some	of 	it	and	
I	thought	I	could	find	my	way	across	the	rest.	The	walking	there	proved	
much	easier,	if 	less	spectacular,	which	Ajahn	appreciated.	But	he	was	still	
slow	and	I	wondered	if 	we	were	going	to	make	it.	If 	we	did	not,	the	next	
place	I	could	buy	food	would	be	too	far	away	for	our	next	meal.	

From	this	new	perspective	we	could	see	how	the	crags	consisted	of 	
vertical	blocks	of 	volcanic	rock	rather	than	sedimentary	layers.	We	came	
to	Crag	Lough,	where	the	scree	at	the	base	is	lapped	by	water.	A	familiar	
screech	made	me	scan	the	cliff.	A	peregrine	falcon	was	flying	off 	from	its	
regular	perch,	indicated	by	a	white	patch	on	the	black	rock.	On	the	other	
side	of 	the	lough	a	large	fen	grades	into	a	raised	bog.	We	crossed	the	fen,	a	
tall	carpet	of 	vegetation	that	floats	on	the	water	giving	a	slight	wobble	and	
squelch	to	each	footstep.	I	recognised	plants	I	had	not	seen	for	a	long	time,	
like	marsh	cinquefoil	and	bog	bean.	We	climbed	a	fence	and	then	crossed	
the	raised	bog	of 	spongy	heather.	The	sphagnum	moss	on	this	healthy	bog	
covered	it	with	splodges	of 	bright	green	or	red,	making	it	look	like	a	gigan-
tic	Impressionist	canvas.	We	passed	a	stand	of 	willows	on	the	water’s	edge	
to	reach	grassland	on	a	slope	running	up	to	a	farm	and	a	track	where	we	
stopped	and	rested.	

“I	seem	to	be	feeling	better.”
I’d	thought	he	must	be	–	he’d	started	to	take	photos	again.	
That	track	then	took	us	away	from	the	Roman	wall,	heading	northeast	

over	the	rough	fell	countryside.	We	were	now	looking	for	the	campsite	we	
used	on	the	last	walk,	a	lakeside	hut.
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Now quite tired, we trudged along the wall, heading down to a distant 
hut we had spotted by a lough. Skirt the water, peek through the window 
- great, a perfect spot. Good roof… dry floor… a disused fishing-club shed 
– a shelter from the wind and a lakeside vihāra for the night – sadhu. 
Quite exhausted, we shared a chocolate bar and sat until the nods over-
took us.

There	are	several	upland	loughs	just	north	of 	the	Roman	wall;	we	
passed	Greenlee	Lough,	which	had	no	hut,	and	headed	to	Broomlee	
Lough	where	the	map	showed	a	boathouse	that	might	have	been	it.	Our	
track	petered	out,	so	we	took	a	short-cropped	grassy	ridge	amidst	the	
boggy	heather-clad	land.	To	our	right	the	crags	supporting	the	Roman	wall	
now	provided	the	horizon.	All	around	us	the	moors	rose	and	fell.	It	was	
getting	late,	and	the	low	sun	bathed	everything	in	a	slight	golden	glow.	But	
Ajahn	Amaro	was	now	enjoying	it	as	much	as	I	was.	

“Nick,	I	have	to	say	how	skilful	you	have	been.	yet	again	you	have	
adapted	our	route	to	fit	the	circumstances.	It	is	wonderful	how	most	of 	
this	journey	has	worked	so	well.	That	is	down	to	your	skill.”

“It	doesn’t	feel	like	skill	to	me,	more	like	humility.	It	was	only	when	I	
let	go	of 	what	I	wanted	that	it	started	to	go	well	again.”

“Ah,	but	that	is	what	the	Pali	word	kusala	we	translate	as	‘skilful’	really	
means,	letting	go	of 	selfish	needs.”

“Faith	is	important	too,	the	faith	to	trust	things	will	work	out	if 	you	
do	let	go.”

“All	you	need	for	everything:	faith	and	humility.”
“And	then,	when	it	does	go	well,	to	not	take	any	of 	it	personally.”
“Of 	course.”	
From	the	track	we	could	see	the	boat	house	on	the	north	shore	of 	

the	lake,	so	we	cut	across	another	raised	bog,	making	for	it.	When	we	
got	there	neither	of 	us	recognised	the	rusty	corrugated	shed	with	straight	
sides,	a	curved	roof 	and	no	window,	but	there	was	water	to	make	tea,	a	
few	birch	trees	amidst	a	stand	of 	willows	for	firewood	and	the	night	was	
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closing	in.	It	was	getting	cold	and	a	west	wind	was	creating	waves	across	
the	lough	where	one	lonely	swan	grazed	with	its	head	underwater.	Ajahn	
opted	to	clear	out	a	space	to	sleep	inside	while	I	laid	out	my	bivvy	bag	and	
then	lit	a	fire.	It	had	been	a	long	hard	walk	but	we	had	made	it.	We	stood	
about	the	fire,	our	sleeping	bags	wrapped	against	the	cold	wind	around	us,	
drinking	the	tea	and	then	retreated,	tired,	to	our	beds.		

It	was	a	cold	night	and	a	struggle	to	get	up	for	meditation	in	the	morn-
ing.	I	sat	in	the	lee	of 	the	hut,	in	all	my	clothes,	wrapped	in	the	sleeping	
bag.	I	realised	we	were	in	Northumberland	more	than	two	months	earlier	
in	the	year	than	twenty-five	years	before.	The	tips	of 	green	sedges	were	
only	just	emerging	above	the	water	along	the	shore.	Further	out	three	
mergansers,	with	long	hooked	beaks,	low	in	the	water,	dived	for	the	few	
fish,	and	a	lonely	sandpiper	piped	as	it	made	its	way	along	the	shore.	As	
I	got	up	to	take	the	tent	down	a	male	deer	barked;	it	was	standing	on	the	
heather	clad	crest	of 	the	nearest	hill.

We	had	to	leave	early,	as	it	was	a	long	way	to	Wark	for	lunch.	First,	
though,	after	breakfast,	we	had	a	small	ceremony	for	my	cup.	I	had	loved	
its	American-ness.	It	was	one	of 	those	‘to	go’	plastic	mugs	they	have	with	
a	narrow	base	for	fitting	into	a	car’s	cup-holder,	with	raised	writing	round	
the	lid,	‘WARNING	HOT	LIQuID,’	that	seemed	so	pointless.	But	it	had	
started	to	leak	so	I	had	bought	another	in	Carlisle.	I	buried	it	in	the	middle	
of 	the	bog	while	Ajahn	provided	a	solemn	chant.	

Then	we	set	off 	across	the	moors	under	now	grey	skies,	again	trying	
to	keep	to	the	short	turf 	of 	the	narrow	outcrops	of 	limestone.	We	came	
to	a	crag,	and	clambered	up	to	look	out	over	the	empty	landscape.	Ahead	
a	track	led	north	from	the	Roman	wall,	heading	between	two	more	loughs	
to	a	lonely	cottage,	so	we	headed	that	way.	Past	the	cottage	the	track	pe-
tered	out	and	we	had	to	guess	our	way	again.	Eventually	we	came	upon	a	
small	farm	amidst	a	few	rushy	fields.	As	we	arrived,	the	farmer	was	leaving	
in	an	old	Land	Rover.	He	was	off 	to	a	mart,	he	said,	and	gave	us	directions	
for	Wark.	When	I	commented,	“This	must	be	a	lonely	place,”	he	replied,	
“Aye,	that	it	is.”
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“Live	here	on	your	own?”
“No.	There’s	the	mother.”
With	a	small	nod	he	was	away,	rattling	down	the	stony	track.	North-

umbrian	farmers	are	men	of 	few	words.	With	that	bleak	landscape	you	
could	see	why.

Before	the	track	reached	a	small	lane	it	passed	Ravensheugh	Crags.	
We	stopped	there	to	gaze	at	four	small	lichen-covered	boulders	forming	
an	ancient	stone	circle,	then	a	Neolithic	village	site	that	is	a	series	of 	hol-
lows	on	top	of 	the	crag.	I	was	making	for	the	highest	point	where	a	lump	
of 	sandstone	leans	out	over	a	drop	to	boggy	land	beneath.	I	was	there	to	
throw	a	stone	in	memory	of 	Pete	Hazell.	On	the	last	walk	we	had	stopped	
to	visit	three	sets	of 	my	friends	in	the	North	Tyne	valley.	Pete	was	the	
first,	a	larger-than-life	character,	a	maker	of 	enormous	ceramic	pots;	he	
had	made	the	first	English	alms	bowls	for	monks,	the	very	first	of 	which	
Ajahn	Amaro	had	been	carrying	on	our	original	walk.	Also	a	plasterer:	he	
had	plastered	the	long	ceiling	of 	the	new	shrine	room	at	Harnham	for	free;	
Ajahn	Anando	acting	as	his	plasterer’s	mate	was	left	shattered	at	the	end	of 	
the	long	day.	He	had	since	moved	away	and	I	had	not	seen	him	for	many	
years.	But	he	had	brought	me	on	his	walk	up	to	these	crags	with	his	dog,	
where	he	would	always	throw	stones	until	he	hit	a	small	pool	an	unbeliev-
able	distance	away.	I	lobbed	a	few	stones	at	it	in	his	memory.	I	didn’t	get	
anywhere	near	the	pool	–	I	never	could.	

In	front	of 	us	a	small	valley	ran	down	to	North	Tynedale,	which	we	
could	just	glimpse	on	our	right.	We	took	a	lane	passing	farms	to	a	bridge	
over	the	stream.	We	were	coming	down	from	the	moors,	the	fields	here	
were	greener,	with	old	battered	hawthorns	along	their	edges.	At	the	bridge	
we	turned	off 	past	a	simple	stone	cottage:	square,	two	windows	up,	two	
down,	lean-to	shed	on	the	side.	The	track	led	us	to	a	flat	field	with	the	
stream	meandering	through	it,	a	herd	of 	grazing	cows,	brown,	black	and	
white,	and	a	background	of 	trees.	It	seemed	particularly	picturesque	after	
the	bleakness	of 	the	moors	and	we	both	stopped	to	take	it	in.	After	taking	
a	photograph	Ajahn	Amaro	commented,	“The	scene	and	the	herd.”
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“What?”
“In	the	early	days,	Ajahn	Viradhammo	gave	a	Dhamma	discourse	at	

Chithurst	on	allowing	things	to	just	be	the	way	they	are	and	used	the	Bud-
dha’s	formula,	‘In	the	seen	let	there	only	be	the	seen	and	in	the	heard	only	
the	heard.’	One	of 	the	anagarikas	thought	he	meant	a	picture	with	grazing	
cows	just	like	this.”		

From	there	the	stream	and	valley	dropped	steeply	through	woodland	
until	we	came	out	beside	Pete’s	old	residence,	a	farm	with	a	small	barn	he	
had	converted	into	his	kiln.	Ajahn	set	his	camera	up	on	my	pack,	timed	to	
take	a	photo,	and	then	trotted	round	to	stand	smiling	beside	me	with	Pe-
te’s	house	behind	us.	Then	we	crossed	a	field	and	a	clear	view	opened	out	
between	the	trees,	all	the	way	up	North	Tynedale.	We	could	see	the	distant	
high	grey	ridge	that	forms	the	Scottish	border	with	the	outline	of 	The	
Cheviot	at	one	end.	The	valley	contrasted	with	the	bleak	fells	we	had	just	
left,	with	fields	of 	yellow	rape	and	young	green	wheat,	mature	trees,	larger	
houses,	and	a	wide	river	flowing	through	it.

Down	via	a	small	wooded	valley	we	came	to	the	river,	where	a	foot-
path	led	along	the	bank,	edging	its	way	between	Wark	and	the	North	
Tyne,	until	it	reached	a	narrow	metal	road	bridge	spanning	a	series	of 	
stone	piers	across	the	wide	water.	While	Ajahn	waited	on	a	bench,	I	turned	
into	Wark’s	main	street	of 	stone-terraced	houses,	stopping	at	a	sign	outside	
the	village	hall.	The	Women’s	Institute	was	providing	a	sit-down	meal	that	
day	–	inside,	elderly	people	were	settling	along	trestle	tables.	The	bustling	
ladies	in	pinafores	told	me	it	was	fully	booked	but,	“There’s	more	than	
enough	for	you	too,	hen.	Here,	we	can	put	it	on	plastic	plates,	can’t	we,	
Joyce.”	They	even	had	me	bring	our	cups	so	they	could	fill	them	with	cof-
fee.	We	ate	on	a	grass	mound	formed	by	generations	of 	garden	waste	and	
now	flowering	with	daffodils	and	yellow	Welsh	poppies.	It	was	undercut	
by	the	river,	the	black	water	rushing	past	below,	flecked	with	white,	with	
a	couple	of 	flycatchers	flitting	out	over	the	water	from	the	alders	hanging	
off 	the	long	island	opposite.	

On	the	last	walk	we	had	met	a	friend	of 	mine	as	we	crossed	the	bridge	
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and	then	headed	down	the	valley	to	stay	with	others.	But	Richard	and	
Rachel,	the	couple	we	stayed	with,	have	also	moved	away,	and	worse,	split	
up.	They	had	met	through	me	and	I	was	the	godfather	of 	their	only	daugh-
ter.	Another	sad	memory	–	having	to	listen	to	the	contorted	picture	they	
each	painted	of 	the	other.	But	there	was	one	set	of 	friends	still	living	in	
North	Tynedale:	Nick	and	Zoë,	who	had	moved	only	a	mile	from	where	
we	visited	them	last	time.	We	followed	the	lane	until	it	came	to	the	old	
railway	line,	which	we	then	clambered	down	to,	in	order	to	walk	along	it.	

I	used	to	walk	the	old	North	British	Railway	tracks	a	lot	in	Northum-
berland	when	I	lived	there.	But	they	too	have	changed.	Then	it	had	only	
been	twenty-five	years	since	it	had	closed;	now	it	was	fifty.	There	was	still	
a	route	to	be	found	between	the	wild	rose	and	bramble	but	when	we	en-
tered	a	cutting	it	was	densely	wooded,	and	the	drainage	so	blocked	that	
the	bottom	contained	a	linear	pond.	We	had	to	scramble	up	a	steep	slope	
of 	mossy	earth,	pulling	ourselves	up	by	branches,	to	regain	the	lane.	When	
the	line	came	out	of 	the	cutting	Ajahn	took	a	lot	of 	persuading	to	try	it	
again	but,	at	this	point,	it	was	grazed	open	meadow	and	the	walking	still	
good.	We	turned	off 	at	a	small	stone	bridge	arching	over	the	line.	Beyond	
the	bridge	the	line	was	again	overgrown.	What	a	shame	no	clause	was	
inserted	in	the	legislation	before	the	lines	were	closed,	allowing	them	to	
become	footpaths.	

A	stony	track	led	through	a	farmyard	and	then	beside	a	stream	over-
hung	with	old	alder	trees.

We met Nick Owen and the two dogs, Macnoe and Bumper, as we came 
up the lane to the cottage. Welcomed in and sat down over tea in the din-
ing room, we were introduced and began to unravel the crossed wires of  
the previous day. They had received a garbled message from the next-door 
neighbours whom Nick had rung a little while before. That, combined 
with their friend Guy spotting us on Wark Bridge, led them to suspect we 
were on our way. Zoë had even cooked a pan of  rice for us which was still 
on the stove.
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Then	they	had	gone	out	for	the	evening	leaving	the	door,	as	usual,	
unlocked.	That	was	their	way:	friends	were	always	welcome	to	stop	by	and	
stay,	whether	Nick	and	Zoë	were	home	or	not.	But	despite	my	assurances	
Ajahn	Amaro	had	preferred	to	camp	nearby	and	return	next	morning.

	
They had never met a monk before and I was quite impressed by how at 
ease and unfazed they were; the atmosphere was good and we seemed 
to fit in without the slightest trouble. The following day, Nick Owen’s 
mother was due to bring the children back from Wales, so it seemed a 
good idea that we stay and help to tidy up the house – Zoë on hoovering, 
the two Nicks on cleaning, varnishing doors etc., and myself  polishing 
the silver and the brass. 

He	polished	the	brass	to	monastery	standards;	Zoë	had	never	seen	
anything	like	it.	And	thus	began	a	friendship.	Just	before	he	left	North-
umberland,	in	1985,	he	even	came	for	their	youngest	daughter’s	birthday	
party,	that	being	the	only	day	he	was	free.	He	said	he	still	remembered	it	
well,	all	these	little	beings	running	about	the	house.	“There	was	one	little	
boy	who	thought	he	was	in	control	of 	it	all,	saying,	in	this	very	adult	voice,	
things	like,	‘Now,	what	you	have	to	do	is…’	and	‘I’m	in	charge	here,	I’m	in	
charge,’	although	no	one	was	heeding	him	and	the	whole	place	was	chaos.	
I	like	to	use	that	image	when	teaching	retreats.	We	all	think	we	are	in	con-
trol.”

After we had eaten and cleared up, we moved to the shady patches on the 
north side of  the house. The sun by now was roasting hot and the dogs 
lay panting, collapsed beside us beneath the trees. Peppermint tea and 
long, after-dinner talk carried on as we shifted to keep in the cool. After 
a while we returned indoors for another burst of  housework but our en-
thusiasm waned after an hour or two. We returned to the garden and sat 
down beside the fishpond. This Nick had stocked from a nearby burn and 
was full of  minnows, pond-skaters, water-boatmen, water-weed, yel-
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low flag and especially starred two goldfish: Carrots and Normous (who 
was). 

Their	new	home	was	now	up	ahead	of 	us,	an	old	stone	house	set	
amidst	trees.	We	left	the	track	to	cross	rough	grass	to	a	gate	into	the	right	
of 	two	gardens,	and	a	head	leaned	out	of 	the	upper	half 	of 	a	bedroom	
window.	It	was	Nick	Owen	watching	our	progress.	He	gave	us	a	laconic,	
“Hello,”	then	disappeared	from	the	window	to	come	down	and	greet	us.

When	we	last	came	the	children	were	away,	now	they	were	grown	up	
and	gone.	Odd,	because	of 	all	my	friends	it	is	them	I	most	associate	with	
children,	maybe	because	they	had	them	so	early,	or	maybe	because	the	
four	children	seemed	so	happy	in	that	bohemian	country	life.	There	was	
never	much	money	–	Nick	had	been	a	simple	country	woodsman	then	–	
but	it	was	a	good	life	for	children.	They	were	now	far	flung:	Glasgow,	Am-
sterdam,	London,	New	york,	with	lives	full	of 	interesting	things	for	Zoë	to	
tell	us	once	we	had	been	brought	in	and	the	teapot	was	on	the	table.	

Nick’s	life	had	changed	too.	“you	know,	Amaro,	you	were	really	help-
ful.”	The	traditional	estate	he	was	working	had	been	sold,	Nick	lost	his	job	
and	the	home	for	his	young	family.	“When	I	came	to	see	you	at	Harnham	
you	helped	me	see	it	was	possible	to	look	differently	at	the	whole	situa-
tion.”

“I	probably	gave	the	example	of 	the	Chinese	character	that	both	
means	‘catastrophe’	and	‘opportunity.’	I	had	been	reading	Capra	a	lot	then	
and	was	fond	of 	that	one.”

“yes,	you	did.	It	helped	me	to	find	this	cottage	and	start	a	new	career.”		
He	now	gave	advice	to	estates	on	the	restoration	of 	their	historical	

landscapes.	With	government	grants	now	available	he	had	too	much	work.	
He	described	how	he	went	for	a	week	at	a	time	to	stay	as	a	guest	and	advi-
sor	to	estate	owners,	looking	through	estate	records	for	the	original	plans	
by	the	likes	of 	Capability	Brown	and	walking	the	land	looking	for	clues.	
He	was	able	to	play	the	part,	with	his	public	school	background,	but	was	
able	to	understand	it	all	that	much	better	for	having	been	a	lowly	estate	worker.
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“But	you	know	I	miss	that	old	life	even	though	we	were	really	poor.	It	
was	repetitive	and	boring	most	of 	the	time.	But	I	came	home	at	five	and	
my	mind	was	clear.	I	was	relaxed.	Now	I	have	all	this	busyness	and	pres-
sure.	I	can’t	sleep	well.	What	do	you	do	about	that,	Amaro?”

“Well,	it	is	our	attitude:	we	are	intimidated	by	what	is	to	be	produced,	
but	that	is	just	an	idea.	We	should	be	in	the	moment	with	what	we	are	ac-
tually	doing,	not	fixed	on	the	result.	Then	we	can	be	flexible	when	things	
do	not	work	out,	or	something	else	turns	up	needing	our	attention.”

“yes,	I	can	see	that.	I	do	worry	too	much	about	what	I	have	to	do.”
“yes,	and	it	never,	ever,	gets	done,	does	it?	There	is	always	more,	be-

cause	the	mind	is	always	setting	new	targets.”
I	contributed	an	insight	I	had	after	returning	to	my	job	after	six	

months	away	on	pilgrimage	in	India.	Everyone	had	warned	me	to	be	care-
ful	with	my	assistant	–	he	had	been	running	the	project	without	me	and	
might	resent	my	return.	But	it	was	me	who	was	put	out.	After	a	few	weeks	
I	noticed	my	sense	of 	un-ease	was	lifting	and	I	looked	to	see	why.	I	had	
new	plans,	so	my	sense	of 	worth	had	returned!	I	had	been	uneasy	because	
the	nature	reserves	had	been	doing	fine	without	me.

“yes,”	Ajahn	commented,	“We	create	all	these	targets	to	maintain	the	
ego,	the	sense	of 	who	we	are.	That	is	why	it	is	so	hard	to	let	go	of 	them	
and	live	in	the	moment.”

Nick	has	a	lot	of 	the	old	English	gentleman	in	him,	with	his	diffident	
manner,	but	Zoë,	much	smaller	than	him,	is	like	a	bright-eyed	pixie,	her	
face	alive	with	a	sense	of 	fun	and	mischief.	We	spent	the	day,	like	last	time,	
just	hanging	out	and	chatting,	mostly	around	the	big	table	in	their	main	
room.	One	wall	was	hung	densely	with	pictures,	looking	like	an	old-fash-
ioned	art	gallery:	a	fine	painting	of 	a	horse	and	lad,	a	poster	guide	to	Eng-
lish	trees,	and	a	large	notice	board	crammed	with	photos	of 	the	children	
and	postcards.	Elsewhere	there	were	hanging	pots	and	utensils,	a	stone	
hearth	with	a	Rayburn	rumbling	and	a	giant	dark	cherrywood	dresser	full	
of 	crockery.	It	was	very	homely.	

I	only	asked	Zoë	about	her	multiple	sclerosis	next	morning,	as	I	knew	
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she	avoided	mentioning	it	in	front	of 	Nick.	She	told	us	it	had	now	com-
pletely	stopped	her	working,	even	the	advocacy	work	for	disabled	peo-
ple.	“When	it	gets	bad	I	can’t	do	anything	at	all.	Maybe	I	would	let	them	
down.”	But	there	was	also	another	side.	

“Nick,	sometimes	something	happens,	and	it’s	wonderful.”
“Like	a	release?	A	silence	but	filled	with	presence?”
“yes,	with	my	Jewish	background	I	call	it	God.	I	tried	to	talk	to	the	

doctors	about	it,	but	they	just	dismiss	it	as	a	side	effect.”	
“If 	they	don’t	know	it	themselves	they	would.	How	do	you	feel	about	

it?”
“No	one	will	believe	me,	but	now,	if 	I	was	given	the	chance	to	get	rid	

of 	this	illness,	I	wouldn’t.”
“I	can	believe	you,	Zoë.”	
When	the	mind	starts	to	fall	apart	the	other	reality	can	be	seen	–	but	

you	have	to	have	led	a	selfless	life	not	to	then	panic	at	the	emptiness.	
The	effect	the	illness	had	on	others	pained	her,	particularly	with	her	

Nick.	“That	is	the	hardest,	how	difficult	it	is	for	him.	And	his	worry	about	
how	it	will	be	when	I	get	worse.	He	prefers	not	thinking	about	it.”

We	were	hoping	to	hear	from	Virginia	Deaper	that	day,	the	old	
Dhamma	friend	who	had	once	helped	start	Harnham	Monastery.	I	had	
telephoned	her	from	Kendal	trying	to	find	the	number	for	John	and	Ol-
lie	who	we	had	visited	next	on	the	original	walk,	in	Kirkwhelpington.	But	
she	had	lost	contact	and	thought	they	had	moved	away.	To	my	surprise,	
though,	she	was	keen	to	come	meet	us	herself.	She	even	thought	it	likely	
that	David	and	Choco,	of 	the	wooden	spoon	that	Ajahn	still	carried,	would	
like	to	come	too.	They	were	now	living	nearby.	So	I	suggested	we	meet	
them	all	at	Kirkwhelpington	instead	of 	trying	to	find	John	and	Ollie.	No	
phone	call	came	while	we	were	at	Nick	and	Zoë’s,	but	maybe	they	would	
still	be	at	Kirkwhelpington	to	meet	us.	

Once tea was over the four of  us, with Macnoe, Bumper and a neigh-
bour’s dog Lady, set off  up the lane for Colt Crag Reservoir. Nick and I 
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left the others behind just before the A68. There was not far to go to our 
resting place for the night.

Zoë	can	no	longer	go	for	walks	and	those	dogs	are	long	gone	but	Nick	
came	with	us	again.	He	walked	with	a	rough	wooden	stick,	blue	cap	on	
his	head,	wearing	an	old	grey	hoody	and	with	his	new	dog,	Juno.	Again	he	
accompanied	us	nearly	to	the	A68,	but	the	route	now	took	us	across	fields	
and	a	visit	to	an	earth	motte	and	bailey	fort	in	a	wood.	There	he	pointed	
out	one	of 	his	son’s	initials	and	a	cannabis	leaf 	carved	on	a	tree,	expanded	
by	the	tree’s	subsequent	growth.	At	the	bottom	of 	the	wood	we	passed	the	
house	of 	a	friend,	set	about	with	wild	garlic.	She	joined	our	walk	up	their	
track	and	along	the	lane	to	the	point	where	Nick	said	he	would	turn	back.	
We	said	our	goodbyes,	low	key	as	ever	with	Nick,	and	went	on	alone.

“Ajahn,	I	remember	a	conversation	with	you	at	Harnham,	after	the	
walk.	I	said	it	was	a	shame	my	friends	didn’t	use	the	monastery,	giving	
Nick	and	Zoë	as	an	example.	And	you	said,	‘Ah,	but	now	they	know	it’s	
there,	they’ll	go	when	there	is	difficulty	in	their	lives.’	And	you	were	right.	
Nick	has	started	going	to	help	deal	with	Zoë’s	illness.”

			
Half  a mile from the road on the reservoir’s southern shore, we downed 
our packs and sat on top of  the small cliffs. We looked out over the water: 
waves driven in the evening wind, sitting under the pines, watching the 
sporadic splashing of  those annoying fishes who have always vanished 
by the time you look for them. I closed my eyes and, after a while, a huge 
splash was heard; Nick hit the water, down beneath the cliffs – kerrspish-
pash-sshwoosh. He came up bristling and refreshed. A fisherman rowed 
across from the other shore and the evening sun settled over the lake. 
After a sitting and a sleep outside I woke to see the sun rising; a furnace 
into scarlet gold, barely watchable, spraying colour across the water: fat 
patches of  shimmering pink, outrageous orange and crimson burning 
clouds – dawn of  the last day. I half-expected a heavenly choir to start up 
and complete the scene; but for the wind, though, there was only silence. 
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Anyway the sky, its dramatic flurry over, soon calmed to a sedate yellow-
grey and became cloud-filled and simple once again.

We	found	the	same	spot,	but	being	much	earlier	in	the	year	there	was	
a	cold	wind	blowing	and	I	didn’t	dive	into	the	grey	water.	Instead	I	lit	a	fire	
on	the	bare	rock	while	Ajahn	cleared	a	soft	place	amidst	the	old	pines	and	
erected	his	tent.	Then	while	I	put	my	tent	up,	I	saw	three	middle-aged	men	
talking	to	him	at	the	fire,	then	heading	my	way.	Maybe	they	were	coming	
to	say	we	could	not	camp	here!	But	then	I	spotted	the	sophisticated	bin-
oculars	round	their	necks	and	the	green	and	brown	clothing.	

“yon	friend	says	you’re	a	birder,”	said	one,	in	a	thick	Geordie	accent.
“Well,	I	used	to	be	a	bird	reserve	warden.”
“Why,	you’re	Nick	Scott.”
“yes.”
It	was	nice	to	know	that	even	after	fifteen	years	I	was	still	remem-

bered.
“It’s	all	gone	to	pot	since	you	went,	mind.	They’re	not	managing	the	

reserves.	All	the	birds	have	gone,	man.”
“yes.	I	went	back	to	see,	with	Ian,	my	old	assistant.”
I	had	been	forced	to	leave	by	a	new	boss.	With	me	gone	and	one	post	

less	he	could	transfer	my	funding	towards	his	own	post,	and	take	the	credit	
for	a	successful	project.	Of 	course	it	didn’t	work,	the	funding	came	to	an	
end	and	the	reserves	no	longer	have	anyone	to	manage	them.

“Aye.	The	Wildlife	Trust	does	nought	for	us	birders	now.	Caistron’s	
gone.	They	said	that	was	to	be	a	bird	reserve.	It’s	a	big	fish	pond	now.”

They	were	out	checking	this	reservoir	for	birds.	“We	come	up	here	
for	an	evening,	like.”	So	after	they	had	gone	I	was	left	with	one	more	sad	
memory.

Since	then	I	have	heard	some	good	things	about	those	reserves.	Rare	
marsh	harriers	and	bitterns	have	recently	arrived	to	breed	in	habitat	we	
made	for	them	all	those	years	before,	and	otters	are	now	using	the	artificial	
holts	we	built.	Now	the	new	boss	at	the	Trust	is	starting	a	big	programme	



�0�

NORTHuMBERLAND

to	‘restore’	the	reserves	and	the	surrounding	land,	so	to	‘build’	on	our	suc-
cess.	But	I	know	better	than	to	get	too	optimistic.	I	suspect	the	programme	
is	really	another	way	of 	funding	the	trust	and	its	office	staff 	while	nature	
will	have	to	continue	to	fend	for	itself 	–	for	I	hear	they	will	not	be	funding	
anyone	to	work	at	the	sites	as	I	did.	yes,	you	can	help	to	preserve	the	envi-
ronment,	as	I	have	in	my	life,	and	it	is	right	to	do	that	for	one’s	own	peace	
of 	mind,	but	it	is	not	wise	to	do	it	for	any	other	reason,	like	the	idea	that	
somehow	you	are	helping	save	this	planet.	That	way	just	leads	to	disap-
pointment,	because	this	world	is	inevitably	going	to	get	steadily	worse	for	
the	myriad	of 	other	life	forms	on	it,	as	its	resources	are	consumed	by	all	of 	
us.	

With	it	being	our	last	night	we	chatted	late	by	the	fire,	huddled	in	our	
sleeping	bags.	Ajahn	Amaro	told	me	about	his	journey	with	Ajahn	Sumed-
ho	to	Svalbard,	the	Norwegian	island	within	the	Arctic	Circle	and	how	that	
came	about.	

“It	was	an	insight	he	had	at	the	Hampstead	Vihara	in	the	early	days.	
It	was	really	difficult	for	the	monks	there	after	living	in	a	monastery	in	
Thailand:	the	unpleasant	city,	cooped	up	in	a	small	house,	all	the	people	
coming	to	see	them.	Then	he	had	this	vision,	a	nimitta,	or	sign,	in	his	medi-
tation.	He	was	in	a	frozen	arctic	wasteland	with	wolves	howling	and	a	gale	
blowing	–	just	white	desolation	–	but	the	mind	was	still,	and	completely	
at	peace.	And	he	realised	he	can	practise	anywhere;	it	was	just	his	mind	
which	was	important,	not	the	outside	circumstances.	It	was	very	power-
ful	and	completely	changed	his	attitude.	Then	he	saw	they	were	just	like	a	
magnet	with	iron	filings	in	London,	being	the	only	Buddhist	monks	really	
capable	of 	teaching	meditation	in	English.	It	was	just	how	it	was.	That	was	
why	he	named	Chithurst,	when	they	found	it,	Cittaviveka,	it	means	‘inner	
seclusion’	–	the	silent	mind	that	you	can	abide	in	regardless	of 	the	noise	
around	you.

“He	talked	a	lot	about	that	insight	during	a	ten-day	retreat	in	Califor-
nia	–	there	they	have	such	a	thing	about	needing	the	perfect	situation	for	
practice	–	so	someone	asked	him	if 	he	would	like	to	visit	the	Arctic,	and	
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he	took	me	along.	It	was	amazing.	It	really	was	white	desolation,	but	with	
polar	bears	rather	than	wolves.”

“But	you	met	Thais	there,	didn’t	you?”
“We	could	not	believe	it!	And	they	were	just	as	shocked	to	see	Bud-

dhist	monks,	and	utterly	delighted	of 	course.	There	is	a	whole	colony	of 	
them,	working	at	the	one	hotel	there,	as	well	as	being	house-cleaners	and	
cooks.”	

“How	come?”
“Well,	there’s	this	one	Thai	woman	married	to	a	Norwegian.	usual	

thing,	bar	girl,	got	herself 	a	Westerner.	Then	he	insisted	they	move	back	
to	Svalbard	or	divorce.	So	she’d	gone	there	fourteen	years	under	duress:	
no	entertainment,	no	television,	one	film	shown	every	week,	dark	four	
months	of 	the	year.	But	it	had	a	wonderful	result:	she’d	found	the	Dham-
ma	and	now	she	said	if 	he	wanted	to	leave	Svalbard	she	wouldn’t	go	with	
him.	up	till	then	in	Thailand	she’d	been	busy	in	family	life,	village	life,	be-
ing	a	bar	girl,	all	of 	that,	and	it	forced	her	back	on	herself.”

“Great.”
“	‘Well,	you	either	drink,	gamble	or	you	face	yourself.’	That’s	how	she	

put	it”
It	was	a	good	night,	the	fire	of 	blazing	pine	branches,	us	gazing	out	

over	it	and	across	the	reservoir,	sharing	stories.	I	forgot	that	slight	feeling	
of 	sadness	for	a	while.

We	woke	next	morning	to	a	cold	grey	day.	After	breakfast	we	set	off,	
dressed	in	everything	we	had.	A	small	road	took	us	across	open	fells	to	a	
crag	with	the	small	stone	church	of 	Throckrington	on	it.	By	now	I	was	
walking	well	ahead	as	Ajahn	had	pulled	a	muscle	in	his	foot	the	afternoon	
before.	He	said	it	was	nothing	at	the	time,	but	this	morning	it	seemed	
worse.	I	had	my	own	concern.	The	day	before	I	had	phoned	Mich,	who	
had	been	for	a	routine	scan,	and	now	the	doctor	wanted	to	see	her	sooner	
than	expected.	The	sense	of 	sadness	I	had	been	carrying	for	days	had	crys-
tallized	that	morning	into	concern	for	her.	Perhaps	things	were	going	to	be	
bad.	I	was	worried	and	wanted	to	be	there	–	all	this	was	taking	place	just	
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before	her	diagnosis.
I	turned	up	the	path	to	the	gaunt	old	church:	the	interior	was	stone	

with	white	plaster	and	wood,	a	simple	Saxon	arch	over	the	altar,	and	there	
were	stubs	of 	the	candles	used	to	light	it.	When	Ajahn	arrived	I	asked	if 	
we	could	chant	for	Mich.	I	wanted	to	formally	dedicate	any	merit	from	the	
walk	to	her.	So	we	stood	facing	each	other	in	the	aisle,	hands	held	palms	
together,	and	chanted	two	of 	the	few	chants	I	knew,	the	Divine	Abidings	
and	the	Sharing	of 	Merit.	The	small	church	seemed	to	fill	both	with	the	
sound	and	with	the	goodwill.	Then	Ajahn	set	up	his	camera	to	take	a	
photo	of 	us	smiling	into	it,	hands	still	held	in	prayer	with	the	church	altar	
behind.	He	reckoned	he	could	send	it	that	evening	from	Harnham	using	
the	wonders	of 	the	internet	and	so	get	it	to	her	that	day.	

As	we	set	off 	again	I	asked	Ajahn	how	his	foot	was.	“Not	so	good,	but	
I	can	keep	going.”	

But	he	gave	me	one	of 	those	wan	smiles	I	had	seen	before	on	the	Ro-
man	wall,	so	I	replied,	“Why	don’t	you	take	my	walking	pole.	And	let	me	
take	some	of 	your	things.”

We	went	on	like	that,	taking	it	more	slowly,	Ajahn	leaning	on	my	pole.	
From	Throckrington,	just	a	farm	and	a	couple	of 	cottages,	we	walked	on	
to	Great	Bavington,	which	despite	the	‘great’	was	a	small	village	amidst	the	
wide	fells.	There,	we	found	we	were	on	a	long-distance	footpath	again;	the	
new	signs	read	Oswald’s	Way.	Further	on	another	walker	came	towards	us	
with	a	big	pack,	white	leads	trailing	from	his	ears	and	two	walking	poles	
swinging.	He	was	Dutch,	he	told	us	in	that	impeccable	English	they	all	
have.	“I	am	walking	the	Oswald’s	Way	as	my	name	is	Oswald.”		

“And	how	is	it?”	
“The	scenery	is	excellent	but	I	find	the	people	not	friendly.	They	do	

not	like	to	talk.”
His	difficulties	matched	my	mood	so	I	just	sympathised.	I	only	realised	

after	walking	on	that	I	should	have	told	him	about	Northumbrian	reti-
cence.	

Ajahn	was	getting	slower	and	developing	an	ever	more	pronounced	
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limp.	He	tried	changing	into	sandals	and	I	took	more	of 	the	weight	from	
his	bag.

“Nick,	I	won’t	be	able	to	walk	any	further	than	Kirkwhelpington.”
“yeah,	I	know.”
His	pathetic	state,	the	worrying	news	of 	Mich,	and	images	of 	Ajahn	

Sumedho’s	desolate	white	wasteland	flickered	in	turn	through	my	mind.	
Although	I	was	now	really	sad,	I	wasn’t	feeling	upset	or	disappointed.	I	just	
thought	how	much	more	real	this	was	than	the	uplifting	end	we	had	last	
time,	showered	with	petals	and	inspired	by	what	we	had	achieved.	This	
was	more	peaceful.

The	lane	we	followed	was	dropping	gradually,	open	fields	on	one	
side	and	a	turf-topped	wall	on	the	other.	Eventually	we	came	to	a	steeper	
descent	with	Kirkwhelpington	nestled	in	a	fold	below	us:	a	few	cottages	
showing	amidst	woodland	with	smoke	rising	from	chimneys.	Down	and	
over	the	main	road	we	limped,	across	an	arched	bridge	and	then	slowly	
up	the	lane	with	a	sweet	garden	of 	flowers	on	the	bank	beside	us,	and	so	
to	the	church.	Even	though	we	were	late	there	was	no	Virginia,	no	David	
and	Choco,	waiting	for	us.	And	we	never	found	out	why,	but	by	now	I	had	
guessed	that	would	happen.	It	fitted	the	mood.	And	John	and	Ollie’s	old	
cottage	still	had	their	hand	carved	sign,	‘Wit’s	End,’	which	surely	meant	
they	lived	there,	but,	of 	course,	they	were	out	when	we	knocked.	So	all	we	
could	do	was	sit	on	the	bench	outside	the	church.	There	was	nowhere	to	
get	food,	the	village	shop	had	shut	down.	The	local	bus	had	stopped	run-
ning.	We	were	stuck.	Such	a	different	end	than	last	time.

Through bracken along the hillside, down the slope; one step at a time; 
up onto Farmer Wake’s land: image of  arrival. Nick dropped behind as 
we topped the hill; down we go to the gate. Hook and chain – through 
the gate – onto the drive, here we are: arrival. Climbing up the final hill 
– David’s head above the grass, bobs up to our left; seeing us a moment 
later he leaps, hand-clapping around the corner. Our little crowd is there: 
Dave and Jenny from Doncaster, a crew from the retreat, Marianne and 
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Kristian, Virginia, Nancy, Jeanne, the children; all the others across the 
grass; hooped garlands arch above us, petals strewn beneath our feet: ar-
rival – image of  arrival – arrival.

“Welcome, Venerable,” a glittering smile shining from Ajahn 
Ānando. Stoop – unbuckle my sandals – my pack is taken; into the shrine 
room – radiant, white – before the Buddha-rūpa. Bell-ringer, ringing 
done, Tan Thanavaro holds my mala beads; fix my robe; bow – the Bud-
dha, bow – the bhikkhus; set the rosary round the shrine; smiling faces.

But	Harnham	was	also	now	a	very	different	place.	And	I	too	had	fi-
nally	hit	disillusionment	there.	Having	supported	a	series	of 	abbots,	both	
those	inspirational	and	those	disappointing,	one	came	who	fell	out	for	a	
while	with	Ajahn	Sumedho.	As	a	trustee	of 	Harnham	but	living	by	then	
at	Chithurst,	I	was	not	trusted	in	that	polarised	world	of 	‘them’	and	‘us.’	
There	came	a	full	moon	coinciding	with	the	first	anniversary	of 	my	moth-
er’s	death.	The	funeral	had	been	at	Harnham,	a	moving	affair.	After	the	
cremation	I	had	brought	the	ashes	back	to	reside	on	the	shrine,	waiting	for	
a	remembrance	garden	to	be	made.	So	I	had	come	to	the	monastery	that	
evening,	intending	to	sit	up	till	midnight.	

After	the	evening	meditation	an	anagarika	was	sent	over	to	explain	
that	things	had	changed.	They	no	longer	did	meditation	all	night	on	the	
full	moon,	staying	on	just	to	recite	their	rules	of 	training	before	they	re-
tired	to	bed.	If 	I	wanted	to	sit	on	I	could	use	the	meditation	hall	after	they	
finished.	So	I	went	outside,	where	a	wind	was	whipping	rain	across	the	
hillside,	and	sheltered	under	a	tree,	looking	out	over	lower	land,	a	pond	
reflecting	the	slight	light	from	the	sky.

When	I	returned	the	anagarika	was	waiting.	He	had	been	asked	to	
wait	with	me	till	midnight,	as	the	hall	had	to	be	locked.	It	was	the	works	of 	
art,	he	explained.	But	I	didn’t	want	him	to	have	to	do	that,	so	I	said	no,	you	
go	to	bed	and	I	will	return	to	the	hill.	Then	sitting	there	in	the	rain,	in-
stead	of 	with	my	mother’s	ashes	in	the	meditation	hall	I	had	helped	build,	
the	disillusionment	was	complete.	I	saw	clearly	that	monasteries,	monks,	
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Buddhism,	one	can	rely	on	none	of 	it.	An	institution,	a	religion,	cannot	be	
enlightenment.	They	too	are	of 	the	world.	Freedom	is	only	there	when	
everything	else	has	gone.	

There	was	some	activity	in	Kirkwhelpington’s	village	hall,	so	I	went	
over	to	make	enquiries.	The	lady	used	to	work	in	the	village	shop,	she	told	
me,	before	it	closed.	Now	she	just	sorted	the	daily	newspapers	in	the	hall	
for	an	hour.	Was	there	anywhere	we	could	get	food;	did	the	local	garage	
still	have	a	café?	

“No,	that’s	closed,	too.	The	craft	centre	at	Kirkharle	has	one,	but	
they’re	three	miles	down	the	road.”

“My	companion	can’t	walk	that.”
But	an	elderly	man	had	come	to	collect	his	paper	and	was	standing	

behind	me.	“I	can	give	you	a	lift.”	He	had	seen	us	limping	into	the	village	
–	his	was	the	cottage	with	the	garden	of 	sweet	flowers.	

So	we	got	a	ride,	and	got	there	just	in	time	to	order	a	cooked	meal,	
and	two	puddings	each,	in	the	converted	stone-arched	stables	of 	Kirkharle	
farm,	birth-place	of 	Capability	Brown.	It	was	now	a	smart	gallery	and	café	
with	daffodils	on	each	table,	filled	with	well-dressed	people.	We	tucked	
ourselves	in	a	corner	but	still	looked	very	out	of 	place;	we	were	scruffy	
and	dirty,	and	my	clothes	were	now	a	strange	bright	yellow	from	being	
repeatedly	washed	with	Ajahn	Amaro’s	robes.	But,	when	I	asked	if 	I	could	
use	their	phone	to	call	Harnham	they	were	really	helpful.	When	there	was	
no	reply,	the	lady	in	the	gallery	insisted	we	could	not	hitchhike.	“We’ll	take	
care	of 	it.	Don’t	you	worry.”	Instead,	we	found	ourselves	in	a	small	car	
heading	down	the	main	road	driven	by	another	lady.	

Susan	Corbett	did	the	marketing	for	the	craft	centre,	she	told	Ajahn,	
as	a	part-time	contract.	When	we	got	to	the	turning	for	Harnham,	Ajahn	
pointed	it	out	to	her.

“yes,	I’ve	been	to	the	monastery	before.	Just	the	once,	for	a	funeral.	
It’s	a	lovely	place,	that’s	why	I	was	happy	to	leave	the	meeting	to	bring	you	
here.”	I	had	a	slight	sense	of 	vertigo.	

“Was	that	for	Dot	Scott?”



���

NORTHuMBERLAND

“yes.”	For	a	moment	the	car	went	quiet.
“She	was	my	mother…”
Susan	carried	on,	“She	ran	the	children’s	play	group	in	Otterburn	and	I	

was	one	of 	the	mothers.”
We	were	now	driving	down	the	lane	with	the	little	monastery	on	the	

hill	ahead.
“It	wasn’t	you	who	stood	up	and	spoke	about	how	wonderful	she	had	

been	with	the	children?”
“yes,	that	was	me.	She	was	amazing.	My	kids	thought	the	world	of 	

her.”
The	car	climbed	round	the	side	of 	the	hill,	the	hellebores	flowering	

under	the	trees,	Lady	Babington’s	old	tomb,	the	croak	of 	rooks.	As	the	
buildings	came	into	view	I	had	this	wonderful	sense	of 	being	borne	along	
on	goodness:	that	of 	my	mother,	of 	what	she	had	done	for	me	and	then	I	
had	tried	to	repay,	and	that	of 	the	monastery	which	I	had	helped	found	and	
which	had	then	been	so	helpful	for	me.	

We	pulled	up	in	front	of 	the	stone	cottage,	the	original	part,	where	we	
had	arrived	before,	said	goodbye	and	she	drove	away.	unlike	last	time	there	
was	no	one	there	to	greet	us;	everyone	was	still	resting	after	their	meal.	
But	I	would	not	have	swapped	the	way	we	had	arrived	for	the	grandest	of 	
receptions.

Be an island to yourself, a refuge to yourself, not dependent on any other 
but taking refuge in the truth. And how do you live with yourself  as an 
island, as a refuge? Pay attention to this body in and of  itself, of  feelings 
in and of  themselves… of  things in the mind in and of  themselves…. 
Ardent, alert, mindful, putting aside greed and distress in regard to the 
world. This is how you live as an island, as a refuge. 

    Digha Nikaya, Sutta 16
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by Ajahn Amaro

Now	that	the	feet	have	done	their	job	and	the	fingers	have	taken	their	turn	
to	trip	across	the	keyboard,	at	the	end	of 	this	tale	that	has	wound	its	way	
across	 so	 many	 years,	 perhaps	 there	 are	 still	 some	 useful	 and	 interesting	
questions	to	ponder.	

Of 	these,	maybe	the	first	and	most	obvious	thing	to	ask	is:	Why	did	we	
do	that	walk, all	those	years	ago?	

The	straight	answer	is	that	the	inspiration	for	it	came	from	a	conflu-
ence	of 	the	long-standing	tradition	of 	the	wandering	Buddhist	monastic	
and	the	youthful	restless	urges	I	still	felt	when	I	was	a	junior	monk.	I	can’t	
do	better	here	than	to	quote	the	description	of 	the	chemistry	of 	this,	as	it	
appears	in	the	introduction	to	Tudong – The Long Road North:	

A few months after my ordination as a bhikkhu in 1979 my father suf-
fered a severe heart-attack and consequently I returned to England. I 
stayed with my family for the first few weeks, until my father had recov-
ered, and then went to join the community at Chithurst. The next few 
years, as a junior bhikkhu, found me mostly in the rôle of  working on the 
house, which needed extensive repairs, and generally keeping in the back-
ground. There was not a lot of  personal space: one was simply expected 
to surrender to the needs of  the community and no thought could serious-
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ly be given to personal ventures. Talk of  going on tudong in Thailand and 
the possibilities of  it in England would occasionally crop up, however, all 
such suggestions and inclinations were given short shrift by the Ajahn. 
This was not the time for restless bhikkhus to wander off, fulfilling some 
personal ambition.

Things changed though and after the first few years, even the Ajahn 
would bring the subject up occasionally.

“It would be nice to go on tudong, wouldn’t it? You could probably 
walk all the way to Harnham – I’d like to myself, before this body gets too 
old.”

There were now more people, there was more time and the major 
work on the house had been completed. The idea of  tudong in Britain 
was thus no longer just an overflow of  fantasy and restlessness – it was 
now a genuine possibility, appropriate to both the Sangha and the Bud-
dhist lay-community alike.

In the spring of  1982 we received a postcard from Ven. Viradhammo, 
then resident at Harnham Vihara. It was posted from Lindisfarne, where 
he had arrived at the end of  a brief  tudong walk. Accompanied by a lay-
supporter (Nick Scott), he had walked and climbed over fell and moor, 
sleeping in lambing sheds and receiving food in the homes of  various 
of  the layman’s friends en route. It was a small but significant begin-
ning – you can keep warm enough, you can sleep rough, you can get fed. 
When Ajahn Sumedho subsequently invited Ven. Sucitto to spend the 
summer at Golden Square, near Honiton in Devon, he consented to his 
returning on foot to Chithurst in October. This he did, accompanied by 
one of  the postulants (Tony Way), and arrived safe and sound after a 
walk of  thirteen days 

Tudong in Britain had begun.
The idea of  requesting permission to walk to Harnham had arisen 

quite often in my mind. I was reaching the requisite monastic age of  five 
years, I had been at Chithurst a long time and besides, I had been work-
ing really hard… I resisted the impetus to follow such thoughts when they 
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first arose; however, the right moment for them eventually arrived: Ven. 
Viradhammo and Ven. Sucitto were both at Chithurst for the Kathina 
in 1982 and I found myself  inquiring eagerly about their walks. Before I 
knew it the truth was out.

“Actually I, er, I was thinking of  asking the Ajahn if  I could walk to 
Harnham.” (Blush.)

“Sure – great idea. Why don’t you go ask him?”
Riding this wave of  enthusiasm, at the first opportunity, I found my 

feet carrying me to the Ajahn’s room. After chatting for a while the con-
versation reached a pause,,,

“Do you think a walk from here to Harnham would be a good idea, 
Tan Ajahn?”

“Yes – that would be great. A very good thing.”
“Could I volunteer my services?”
He smiled a warm but non-committal smile, and there was silence.
After a while he spoke. “Yes, that would be very good.”
Still not quite sure if  there was approval or if  I had overstepped the 

mark, I let things be. As it turned out, that moment was the last volition-
al act on my part needed for the walk to come about.

In	truth	there	was	little	more	in	my	mind	at	the	time	than,	“This	is	a	
great	tradition	and	seems	a	wonderful	thing	to	bring	to	the	West,	and	it’s	
sure	to	be	a	grand	adventure.”	There	was	the	beckoning	call	of 	foot,	fell	
and	star;	besides,	I	knew	it	was	encouraged	by	all	my	mentors	and	even	by	
the	Buddha	himself.	As	he	put	it:	

“Walk	bhikkhus,	on	tour,	for	the	blessing	of 	the	manyfolk,	for	the	hap-
piness	of 	the	manyfolk,	out	of 	compassion	for	the	world,	for	the	welfare,	
the	blessing,	the	happiness	of 	devas	and	humans.”	(MV	1.20)

So	that	was	it	–	the	torch	was	lit	and	off 	we	went.
Nowadays,	nearly	thirty	years	later,	it	is	common	for	monks	or	nuns	to	

go	off 	on	tudong	for	several	weeks	or	months	in	the	West,	although	there	
is	usually	not	such	a	planned	route	and	most	often	no	lay-person	accom-
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panying.	Buddhism	has	become	such	an	accepted	feature	of 	the	landscape	
that	wandering	monastics	can	now	live	quite	easily	on	the	almsfood	offered	
by	random	strangers,	sometimes	even	gaining	weight	en	route…

Then,	why	did	we	do	it	again?
As	the	decades	passed,	people	we	had	met	on	the	original	walk	came	

to	visit	occasionally,	so	we	crossed	paths	at	Amaravati	or	Chithurst	mon-
asteries,	or	once	in	a	while	I	would	pass	through	their	towns	when	visiting	
local	Buddhist	groups	around	England.	A	few	came	and	requested	ordina-
tion;	others	vanished	without	a	murmur.

Through	this	trickle	of 	sustained	contacts	–	and,	of 	course,	the	endur-
ing	presence	of 	the	English	countryside	with	its	pathways	ever	whispering	
their	leafy	invitations	–	the	afterglow	of 	that	original	walk	was	kept	alive,	
albeit	in	a	deeply	quiescent	state.	

The	ember	was	revived	to	flame	through	a	variety	of 	factors	coming	
to	fuel	it.	The	two	main	ingredients,	I’d	say,	were	the	growing	physical	lim-
itations	that	are	a	part	of 	the	ageing	process	and	the	natural	reflectiveness	
that	accompanies	the	approach	of 	the	fifty-year	mark.	Nick	found	himself 	
reflecting	deeply	upon	karma	and	its	fruition:	how	we	make	the	choices	
that	we	do	and	the	results	that	follow	on	from	them.	He	became	curious	to	
see	how	those	currents	of 	karma	and	its	results	had	taken	shape	in	the	lives	
of 	the	people	we	had	met	up	with	on	that	long	road	north.	

At	some	point	in	2005	Nick	suggested	we	revisit	a	few	of 	the	places	
and	people	we	had	met	all	those	years	ago.	When	he	described	his	idea	
to	use	a	second	walk	specifically	as	an	opportunity	to	reflect	on	karma,	it	
added	extra	fuel	to	the	interest	that	he	had	already	ignited	in	me	so	I	im-
mediately	wanted	to	say	“yes.”	And,	if 	the	initiative	needed	any	extra	kin-
dling	to	bring	it	fully	alight,	there	were	also	the	facts	that	we	had	not	spent	
much	time	in	each	other’s	company	recently	and,	in	all	the	years	that	I	had	
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been	there,	I	had	not	managed	to	go	on	tudong	in	America	so	I	was	well	
overdue	for	a	good	long	walk.

I	had	just	finished	a	much-appreciated	year’s	sabbatical	in	India,	end-
ing	in	June	of 	2005,	so	I	didn’t	think	it	would	be	greeted	with	much	favour	
if 	I	suggested	taking	a	few	weeks	off 	again	the	following	year	to	go	on	a	
lengthy	jaunt	through	the	byways	of 	England’s	green	and	pleasant…	We	
hummed	and	hawed	a	little	and	then	inspiration	alighted:	“you	know,	
Nick,	2008	will	be	the	twenty-fifth	anniversary	of 	the	first	walk;	perhaps	if 	
we	left	it	for	a	couple	of 	years,	I’d	then	have	had	the	chance	to	settle	back	
into	life	at	Abhayagiri	and	the	community	would	be	more	likely	to	approve	
of 	a	second	walk	–	especially	since	it’d	be	a	way	of 	celebrating	the	anniver-
sary.”	

And	thus	it	was.

So,	then,	what	did	we	learn	from	it	all?	
The	first	thing	that	comes	to	mind,	as	it	frequently	does	for	those	in	

their	fifties,	is	the	vivid	presence	of 	the	generational	shift	–	the	turning	of 	
time’s	Wheel	and	all	the	hatchings,	matchings	and	dispatchings	that	the	
years	had	brought	in	the	lives	of 	these	many	folks,	most	of 	whom	I	had	
not	seen	in	more	than	two	decades.	

The	carefree	twenty-somethings,	like	Dan	Jones	in	Cambridge,	are	
now	grey-haired	parents	and	pillars	of 	society;	the	little	kids	who	scuttered	
around	those	living	rooms	we	sat	in,	while	we	bathed	our	blisters	and	told	
our	tales,	are	all	up	and	away	in	their	own	late	twenties	or	thirties,	and	
busy	busy	busy	with	their	lives.	We	heard	stories	of 	what	a	few	of 	them	
were	up	to	but,	on	the	2008	walks,	I	believe	that	Kristian	Jacques	was	the	
only	one	either	of 	us	actually	met.	And	the	elders…	mostly	gone:	Phyl-
lis	Turner	in	Hitchin,	Nanda	in	Swaffham,	Lydia	Lee	from	our	Lakeland	
sojourn…	all	gone;	younger	ones	too,	like	Adrian	Gibson,	Alex	Holden...	
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Sometimes	you	can	almost	feel	the	cogs	crunching,	smell	the	oil	in	the	air,	
as	the	torque	of 	the	Wheel	brings	its	relentless	changes.

It	is	an	acquired	taste,	the	bitter-sweet	flavour	of 	change.	It	runs	across	
the	tongue	with	hints	of 	both	opportunity	and	loss,	fertility	and	decay.	It	
is	there	in	the	lives	of 	the	folks	we	met:	how	it	has	all	fallen	apart,	how	it	
has	all	come	good	in	a	new	way;	how	they	were	so	inspired,	how	then	they	
lost	their	faith	and	found	hope	again	elsewhere;	how	they	met	us	briefly	
and	their	lives	were	forever	blessed;	how	they	met	us	and	forgot	that	it	ever	
happened;	or	how	they	met	us	and,	eventually,	lost	all	faith,	and	died.	

It	is	in	the	land	as	well,	that	tang:	the	absence	of 	grazing	sheep	and	
cattle,	but	the	miles	of 	open	welcoming	lanes	and	spryly-painted	village	
signs;	the	sprawling	acres	of 	plastic,	yet	sparkling	swan-graced	rivers;	the	
quiet	of 	the	land	in	its	silent	spring,	yet	the	sweet	irony	of 	the	vast	oak	al-
lowed	to	grow	to	its	unique	grandeur	through	the	happy	chance	of 	dwell-
ing	upon	a	firing	range…	

So	this	was	one	thing	learned:	here	it	is	–	the	taste	of 	Natural	Law,	the	
infallible	truth	of 	the	law	of 	cause	and	effect.	

It	should	be	no	surprise	to	hear	that,	amidst	these	many	contrasts,	
there	were	some	contacts	that	left	a	distinct	after-taste	of 	goodness	–	that	
mysterious	après-goût de bonheur	of 	the	Dhamma	itself.	These	came	espe-
cially	at	times	when	we	learned	how	the	seeds	spread	during	our	original	
walk	had	sprouted	and	borne	fine	fruit.

Often	it	was	little	more	than	a	passing	comment	that	conveyed	it,	
couched	in	that	understated	mode	characteristic	of 	the	English.	Someone	
acknowledges	how	their	whole	life	and	mode	of 	living	has	been	guided	by	
the	light	lit	by	that	spark	of 	our	first	encounter.	Another	remarks	how	a	
single	conversation	changed	their	outlook	on	themselves	and	upon	their	
world	–	to	the	pronounced	benefit	of 	themselves	and	their	partner,	who	
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now	sits	there	grinning	like	the	cat	that	got	the	cream.
So	that	was	another	thing	learned:	sometimes,	one’s	attitude	can	shift	

so	much,	notably	when	that	change	has	been	for	the	better,	that	reversal	
is	impossible	–	you	just	can’t	un-see	the	solution	once	you’ve	solved	the	
puzzle	–	and	that’s	an	orchard	of 	blessings	that	keeps	on	bearing	fine	fruit,	
generation	to	generation.	

When	we	come	into	contact	with	such	resonances,	there	are	few	
words	that	can	describe	that	glow.	It	is	not	gratification	or	pride,	it	is	a	re-
joicing	in	the	good	that	has	been	done,	delighting	in	the	blessings	brought	
into	being	for,	as	the	Buddha	said	“‘Blessings’	or	‘merit’	(puñña)	is	another	
word	for	happiness.”	(Iti	22)

After	the	first	walk,	back	in	1983,	when	people	asked	me	how	it	had	
been,	I	frequently	said	that,	“The	one	thing	I	had	not	prepared	for	was	the	
impact	of 	the	necessity	for	close	collaboration	with	my	travelling	compan-
ion	–	I	forgot	to	consider	that	Nick	had	his	own	mind,	too.”

In	doing	all	the	pre-walk	organizing,	my	attention	had	been	on	the	
practicalities:	making	my	sandals	with	Tan	Subbato;	getting	myself 	fit;	
gathering	the	gear	I	thought	to	take	along;	pondering	the	route…	I	naïvely	
neglected	to	account	for	the	likelihood	that	the	fellow	walking	with	me	
might	have	his	own	ideas,	preferences	and	limitations	and	would	be	more	
than	just	an	ever-present,	all-accommodating	shadow	at	my	side	that	sim-
ply	said	“yes,	bhante”	to	order.	It	never	crossed	my	mind	before	the	walk.	

yet,	once	we	were	underway,	it	became	immediately	and	vividly	clear	
that	the	large	and	vibrant	red	and	green	man	at	my	elbow	or,	more	com-
monly,	in	whose	footsteps	I	followed,	played	an	equal	part	in	every	aspect	
of 	the	walk.	Moreover,	the	relationship	between	us	and	the	attendant	chal-
lenge	to	maintain	harmony	was,	in	essence,	the	main	element	occupying	
each	day;	the	landscapes	of 	England	and	the	Buddhist	world	could	easily	
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become	a	mere	flimsy	backdrop	to	the	fluctuating	dynamic	between	us.	
Anyone	who	has	reflected	to	even	a	small	degree	upon	their	life	will	

recognize	the	chemistry:	you	can	be	in	a	physical	paradise	yet	be	utterly	
miserable,	or	you	can	be	in	a	foul	and	ugly	hole	yet	be	sublimely	happy.	
“Mind	is	the	forerunner	of 	all	things”	as	the	Buddha	so	succinctly	put	it	in	
the	opening	verses	of 	the	Dhammapada.		

I	quickly	realized	that	for	this	venture	to	succeed	we	would	have	to	
work	as	a	team.	We	were	bound	by	invisible	handcuffs	so,	without	concord	
between	us,	the	journey	would	have	been	a	painful	self-obsessed	trudge,	
rather	than	anything	resembling	a	spiritual	activity.	How	could	I	not	have	
thought	about	that	before	we	set	off ?	But	what	a	wonderful	lesson	it	was	
to	have	learned	along	the	way.

One	of 	the	aspects	of 	monastic	life	that,	similarly,	the	average	outsider	
is	oblivious	to	is	that	the	monks	and	nuns	do	not	just	float	around	on	little	
purple	clouds,	continually	exuding	benevolent	thoughts	and	harmonious	
vibrations	toward	each	other.	After	coming	to	stay	in	a	monastery,	even	
for	a	short	time,	you	swiftly	become	aware	of 	the	interpersonal	dynamics	
between	yourself,	the	monastics	and	the	lay	guests;	and	these	often	end	up	
being	Very	Dynamic	Indeed.	you	find	there	are	not	just	‘monks’	or	‘nuns’	
as	some	kind	of 	bland	generic	presence	but,	as	in	the	walk	with	Nick,	they	
turn	out	to	be	living	breathing	characters	–	and	with	opinions,	too.

As	I	settled	into	life	at	Harnham	Monastery,	the	lessons	I	had	learned	
about	making	space	for	Nick,	and	adapting	my	wishes	in	a	collaborative	
way	with	him,	became	a	treasured	resource	as	I	adapted	to	living	with	a	
varied	and	strong-minded	group	of 	monks,	in	close	quarters	in	a	tiny	cot-
tage	on	a	Northumbrian	hilltop.

The	particular	surprise	that	kept	me	company	during	the	walk	of 	2008	
was	of 	a	very	different	kidney.	As	we	made	our	way	along	the	footpaths	
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and	lanes	of 	England,	on	every	single	occasion	we	‘revisited’	a	spot	where	
we	had	been	in	1983,	the	present	reality	did	not	match	the	memory	of 	it.	
Everything	was	wrong:	Noy	Thomson’s	house	had	moved	away	from	its	
ancestral	spot	beside	Tilford’s	village	green;	St	Martha’s	Church	was	fac-
ing	the	wrong	way	on	her	hill;	Lakenheath	Warren	was	unrecognizable;	
the	old	Post	Office	in	Litton	had	been	moved	across	the	village	and	Barbon	
had	reconfigured	itself 	completely...	

Through	a	quirk	of 	circumstance	–	to	wit,	ten	years	of 	living	at	Ama-
ravati	and	then	fifteen	in	the	uSA	–	just	as	I	had	not	met	many	of 	the	peo-
ple	again,	I	had	not	been	to	any	of 	these	places	in	the	intervening	years.	
Accordingly,	my	memories	had	not	been	intruded	upon	by	a	freshened	
dose	of 	reality.	All	I	had	was	the	recollection	to	go	on,	which	I	had	pre-
sumed	was	accurate;	now	here	it	was	being	proved	fickle	and	faulty.	How	
did	this	happen	and	what	did	it	mean?	

Perhaps	it	was	through	the	endless	retelling	of 	the	tales	of 	The	Walk,	
and	nudged	by	the	gentle	tectonic	shift	that	comes	with	each	iteration,	that	
the	stories	had	become	the	reality.	Or	had	the	memories	been	modified	by	
the	illustrations	that	Nancy	Sloane	Stanley	invented	for	the	original	book?	
Certainly	these	elements	contributed	to	the	chemistry	of 	this	process	but,	
of 	course,	the	main	reason	is	simply	that,	as	the	Buddha	pointed	out	nu-
merous	times,	“Saññâ aniccâ,	sankhârâ aniccâ...”	–	perceptions	and	memo-
ries	are	unreliable,	uncertain.

Even	after	the	first	few	occasions	of 	having	been	so	surprised,	it	was	
still	unexpected	each	time.	Something	would	unconsciously	presume,	
“The	view	from	this	next	place	is	so	beautiful,	I	remember	it	well…”	[to	be	
read	dans la mode de	Maurice	Chevalier]	only	to	find	on	arrival	that	there	
was	no	view	from	that	spot	at	all.

Now,	it	is	possible	to	take	such	unreliability	of 	memory	merely	as	a	
sign	of 	early-onset	dementia	or	at	least	of 	some	kind	of 	mental	weakness	
and	fallibility.	However,	if 	there	is	wisdom,	we	can	instead	actively	develop	
the	quality	of 	anicca-saññâ	–	deliberately	recognizing	the	unreliability	of 	
things	–	and	thus	turn	the	experience	around	in	order	to	serve	us.	For,	
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mysteriously,	the	wisdom	that	knows	“all	is	uncertain”	offers	the	heart	a	
genuine	refuge.	This	is	so	because	that	view	is	in	tune	with	the	intrinsic	
reality	of 	things	and	therefore	helps	a	well-integrated	perspective	to	be	
maintained	on	all	thoughts	and	perceptions.	

When	we	know	that	these	words	and	images	are	all	just	convenient	
fictions,	meaningful	fabrications,	then	we	don’t	expect	more	security	from	
them	than	they	can	realistically	provide.	As	Ajahn	Chah	would	regularly	
say,	“If 	you	seek	for	certainty	in	that	which	is	intrinsically	uncertain,	you	
are	bound	to	suffer.”	In	this	way,	that	same	unreliability	of 	memory	be-
comes	a	sign	of 	the	reality	of 	things,	rather	than	being	interpreted	self-cen-
tredly	as	a	shortcoming	or	an	ailment.	It	thus	helps	to	liberate	the	heart,	
and	isn’t	that	the	essential	goal	of 	all	spiritual	journeys?

In	a	sense,	the	very	same	uncertainty	in	terms	of 	memory	is	also	ech-
oed	in	the	very	structure	of 	the	Buddhist	scriptures.	All	of 	the	longer	dis-
courses	begin	with	the	words,	“Thus	have	I	heard…”;	this	phrase	reminds	
us	that	we	are	hearing	the	voice	of 	the	Venerable	Ânanda,	speaking	at	the	
First	Council	after	the	Buddha’s	final	passing	away.	So	here	are	the	core	
teachings,	the	precious	heart	of 	the	Buddha’s	legacy	to	the	world,	yet	they	
are	cast	in	the	form	of 	“This	is	what	Ânanda	remembers”	rather	than	“This	
is	the	FACT,	the	absolute	truth.”	

There	is	a	humility	and	a	realism	in	this	attitude	that	provides	the	
most	skilful	setting	for	the	words	of 	the	Master.	It	encourages	a	quality	
of 	perspective	–	this	is	simply	how	it	has	been	remembered	and	handed	
down	–	and	also,	strangely,	a	quality	of 	participation,	as	if 	to	say,	“Well,	
this	is	what	we’ve	been	given,	now	you	go	and	find	out	whether	or	not	this	
matches	reality.”	The	scriptures	are	thus	not	presenting	themselves	as	a	
perfect	record	but	are	more	an	invitation	to	explore	and	test	their	expres-
sions	for	ourselves.
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It	was	in	a	similar	spirit	that,	when	Nick	suggested	another	book,	I	
said,	“you	know,	one	of 	the	things	that	has	changed	since	then	is	that	now	
you	are	a	Dhamma	teacher	too.	you	have	a	voice	that	should	be	heard	in	
its	own	right;	I	think	this	should	be	your book,	Nick,	I	can	provide	the	pic-
tures.”	

We	both	knew	that	Nick’s	writing	style	would	be	different	but	we	both	
felt	it	was	important	that	this	second	book	be	mostly	in	his	voice.	It	is	a	
record	of 	what	Nick	saw	and	remembered	(along	with	the	assistance	of 	his	
trusty	pocket	recording	gadget)	and	the	very	fact	that	it	is	in	his	voice	ex-
presses	this	significant	evolution,	an	expression	of 	his	views	as	a	Dhamma	
teacher.	

The	fact	that	this	book	is	very	much	spoken	through	that	now	griz-
zling	red	beard,	also	encourages	the	reader	to	reflect,	“Well,	this	is	Nick’s	
perspective	but	I	wonder	if 	that	is	the	whole	story;	perhaps	there	are	other	
angles	on	the	issue.”	Hopefully,	dear	reader,	you	will	have	adopted	the	at-
titude	of 	exploring	and	testing	for	yourself 	and	will	not	be	taking	all	of 	the	
words	here	as	any	kind	of 	absolute	judgement	on	things.	For,	just	as	mem-
ories	are	unreliable,	so	too	are	our	opinions	and	interpretations	of 	events.	
Just	as	the	context	of 	the	scriptures,	as	they	were	recounted	by	Venerable	
Ânanda,	gives	us	the	space	to	investigate	and	disagree	if 	we	like,	so	too,	in	
a	modest	resonance	of 	that,	we	hope	that	you,	the	reader,	will	take	all	the	
words	of 	this	book	in	the	selfsame	spirit	and	use	them	as	a	springboard	for	
your	own	illumination.

When,	in	early	2010,	Vernon	and	Jacqui	Oldfield	offered	to	create	a	
web-edition	of 	Tudong – The Long Road North	I	was	surprised	and	delighted,	
particularly	as	I	knew	what	a	huge	amount	of 	work	that	would	be	and	that	
I	would	never	get	around	to	doing	it	myself.	I	agreed	to	go	through	their	
new	edition,	both	to	proof-read	it	and	to	make	any	corrections	that	needed	
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to	be	made.
As	I	ploughed	diligently	through	those	seemingly	familiar	pages	–	a	

text	I	thought	I	knew	so	well,	having	typed	it	all	up	and	proofed	it	so	many	
times	–	an	eerie	feeling	came	over	me.	Perhaps	it	was	a	combination	of 	
making	a	humbling	discovery	coupled	with	a	sense	of 	relief 	that	the	world	
seemed	a	very	different	place	now,	but	it	was	disconcerting,	nonetheless.

The	book	was	riddled	with	fear.	
As	I	scrolled	through	the	pages,	in	virtually	every	chapter,	to	my	sur-

prise	I	encountered	my	own	words	describing	how	frightened	I	was	–	of 	
seemingly	everything.	Over	and	over	again,	there	it	was:	fear,	anxiety,	
threat…	and	I	had	never	even	noticed	this	during	all	the	writing	and	edit-
ing	that	had	gone	on	before.	How	mysterious	and	revealing,	to	see	this	
mind-state	laid	so	bare,	and	put	there	by	my	own	hand;	and	why	I	was	only	
seeing	it	now,	more	than	twenty-five	years	later?	

On	reflection	it	all	made	sense,	for	fear	has	become	a	familiar	subject	
to	me	now,	both	in	my	own	meditation	and,	latterly,	in	giving	Dhamma	
teachings.	

It	was	in	the	late	‘80s,	when	I	had	been	a	monk	for	about	seven	or	
eight	years	that	I	first	began	to	notice	how	my	basic	relationship	to	life	
was:	“If 	it	exists,	worry	about	it.”

I	was	living	at	Amaravati	Monastery	and	listening	to	Luang	Por	
Sumedho’s	teachings	every	day.	He	emphasised	over	and	over	again	the	
need	to	notice	emotional	states	and	not	to	identify	with	them.	When	I	first	
began	to	appreciate	how	automatic	the	worrying	habit	was,	it	hit	me	that:	
“This	has	become	so	deeply	ingrained	that	I	have	never	even	noticed	it	is	
here,	like	the	force	of 	gravity	–	so	ubiquitous	and	unrelenting	that	there	
has	never	been	a	need	to	remark	upon	it.	‘See	it,	know	it,	worry	about	it’…	
that’s	what	I	do.”

The	recognition	that	it	was	something	that	I	did	then	made	me	realize	
that	I	could	not	do	it	too.	I	followed	Luang	Por	Sumedho’s	excellent	advice,	
in	recognizing	that	it	is	not	wise	or	skilful	to	think	in	terms	of:	“I’m	a	per-
son	who’s	got	a	fear	problem	that	I’ve	got	to	get	rid	of ”	but	rather,	“Here	is	
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the	wisdom	mind	recognizing	a	mind-state	that	arises	and	ceases.	It	doesn’t	
have	an	owner.”	

I	would	make	a	practice,	again	as	Luang	Por	Sumedho	advised,	of 	
noticing	whenever	a	state	of 	fear	arose.	I	would	then	deliberately	take	the	
attention	off 	whatever	was	being	worried	about	and	bring	it	into	the	body,	
recognizing:	“This	is	the	feeling	of 	fear	–	it’s	like	this”	and,	with	that,	con-
sciously	attending	to	the	tightness	in	the	gut	that	came	with	the	emotion.	I	
would	feel	the	tightness,	then	relax,	and	then	(and	this	is	the	really	interest-
ing	piece)	I	would	bring	the	mind	back	to	whatever	it	was	that	I	had	been	
worrying	about.	To	my	surprise,	time	and	time	again,	the	mind	would	
have	to	hunt	for	a	moment	for	what	had	been	such	a	threat…	“Now,	I	was	
worried	about…	what?	Oh	yes!	Now	I	remember.”	But	when	that	stressor	
was	re-attended	to	like	this,	it	seemed	to	have	lost	most	of 	its	power	–	it	
is	hard	to	sustain	a	fret	when	the	belly	is	not	tight;	somehow	it	loses	its	
power	to	frighten.

I	found	this	practice	so	effective	that	I	made	it	the	centre-piece	of 	my	
spiritual	efforts	for	the	next	number	of 	years.	By	the	time	I	reached	the	
end	of 	that	period,	that	fearful	relationship	to	the	world	had	completely	
changed.	

I	suppose	I	had	not	really	looked	at	the	text	of 	Tudong – The Long Road 
North	since	that	change	had	taken	place	within	me.	Now,	with	the	newly	
typeset	version	in	front	of 	me,	here	was	revealed	that	ingrained	habit	of 	
the	past,	in	all	its	gory	glory;	it	had	been	so	completely	entrenched	that	it	
had	been	committed	to	the	page	again	and	again	without	comment.	Now	
it	leapt	out,	like	some	sort	of 	weird	appendage	that	had	long	since	lost	its	
usefulness,	or	like	a	rusty	piece	of 	machinery	that	had	wasted	away	from	
lack	of 	use	and	had	long	ago	dropped	off 	along	the	wayside	–	and	what	a	
relief 	that	it	had!

It	was	intriguing,	as	well	as	humbling,	that	my	own	karmic	road	had	
taken	this	trajectory	along	the	way.	I	was	well	aware	that	fear	and	anxiety	
were	no	longer	at	all	dominant	in	my	mind,	but	to	see	the	terrain	I	had	
passed	through	marked	out	so	clearly,	the	landscape	of 	where	my	mind	
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had	been	caught	up	for	so	many	years,	was	sobering	and	eye-opening	for	
me:	“Look	where	I	was	–	can	you	believe	it?	So	fretful	and	so	threatened	by	
life.	Well,	well.	And,	at	the	time,	I	never	even	realized	it	was	there!“

It	makes	you	wonder	what	paths	you	are	following	now	that	later	wis-
dom	will	reveal	to	have	been	equally	deranged	or	what	presumptions	you	
are	blithely	labouring	under	now	that	you	have	no	idea	that	you	are	carry-
ing	around.

As	a	case	in	point,	in	respect	to	such	presumptions,	during	the	years	
following	the	second	walk	my	own	life	unfolded	in	a	way	that	showed	dis-
tinctly	how,	in	spite	of 	all	the	maps	and	plans,	we	still	never	know	which	
way	our	road	is	going	to	turn.	

up	until	the	summer	of 	2009,	Luang	Por	Sumedho	later	told	me,	
he	had	assumed	that	he	would	stay	at	Amaravati	until	he	died.	He	had	
founded	the	place	and	had	led	the	community	there	for	twenty-five	years.	
More	importantly,	even	though	he	was	now	in	his	mid-seventies	and	very	
eager	to	retire	from	leading	the	community,	there	was	no	one	available	
who	was	a	suitable	candidate	and	also	free	to	take	over	his	rôle.	This	was	
for	a	variety	of 	reasons:	there	are	not	that	many	senior	Western	monks	in	
this	community	world-wide,	most	have	committed	leadership	roles	in	the	
monasteries	in	which	they	live	and	Amaravati	is	a	larger	and	more	multi-
faceted	ship	than	most	people	are	experienced	at	living	on,	let	alone	tend-
ing	the	helm	of.

Then	one	day,	in	June	or	July	of 	that	year,	he	asked	himself,	“Why	do	I	
always	tell	myself 	that	I	have	to	carry	on	here?	Even	though	Amaro	is	well	
settled	in	California,	why	do	I	assume	that	he	would	never	leave	Abhaya-
giri?”	As	soon	as	he	allowed	himself 	to	think	that	thought,	he	said,	it	came	
to	him	in	a	rush,	“There’s	no	need	to	believe	that	thought	at	all!	Why	don’t	
I	just	ask	him?”
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Meanwhile,	from	my	own	perspective,	on	the	other	side	of 	the	Atlan-
tic,	I	was	happily	ensconced	and	was	labouring	under	the	assumption	that	
I	would	live	there	into	my	dotage.	I	had	founded	Abhayagiri	Monastery	
back	in	June	of 	1996	and,	since	then,	had	enjoyed	fourteen	years	of 	close	
collaboration	with	Ajahn	Pasanno	as	co-abbot.	It	was	a	great	situation	for	
monastic	training	and	practice	for	me	and	I	saw	no	reason	whatsoever	to	
consider	leaving	it…	

you	genuinely	never	know	what	is	going	to	meet	you	around	that	next	
bend	or	how	it	was	that	your	own	feet	helped	carry	you	to	that	unexpected	
encounter.

	 It	is	true	that	there	were	a	number	of 	reasons	why	Luang	Por	
Sumedho	would	have	thought	of 	me	as	a	successor	to	the	position	of 	ab-
bot	at	Amaravati:	I	had	lived	there	for	ten	years	during	the	formative	pe-
riod	of 	the	monastery	(1985-95);	I	was	the	‘co-abbot’	of 	Abhayagiri	with	
Ajahn	Pasanno	and	therefore	that	place	would	not	be	lacking	in	highly	
competent	leadership	if 	I	departed;	lastly,	I	had	always	had	a	close	and	
fondly	respectful	relationship	with	Luang	Por	Sumedho	so	he	would	be	
able	to	feel	confident	that	I	understood	his	approach	to	Dhamma	teaching	
and	practice,	and	that	I	would	be	able	to	direct	the	life	of 	the	place	in	sym-
pathy	with	his	perspectives.

Perhaps	I	suffer	from	an	advanced	case	of 	clueless	naïveté	but,	given	
my	unthinking	assumption	that	Luang	Por	would	be	abbot	of 	Amaravati	
until	his	final	breath,	it	literally	had	not	crossed	my	mind	that	he	might	
one	day	invite	me	to	become	abbot.	

Across	the	Pond,	however,	not	only	was	Luang	Por	Sumedho	thinking	
of 	me	as	a	possibility	to	replace	him	as	abbot	but,	over	the	last	few	years,	
other	minds	had	begun	to	move	in	that	direction	too.

Apparently	my	readiness	and	interest	to	revisit	Highway	’83	with	Nick	
in	2008	was	not	just	a	reviving	call	to	old	friendships	along	the	length	and	
breadth	of 	England,	or	merely	a	chance	to	tread	those	beloved	footpaths	
through	the	bluebell	woods	of 	Sussex	and	the	thyme-scented	dales	of 	
yorkshire.	It	also	sent	out	the	signal	to	my	fellow	monastics	on	the	eastern	



THE	LONG	ROAD	HAS	MANy	A	TuRN

��0

side	of 	the	ocean	that,	even	though	I	had	left	more	than	a	dozen	years	be-
fore	on	a	one-way	ticket,	I	had	not	forsaken	the	country	of 	my	birth,	nor	
had	I	forgotten	the	monasteries	that,	for	fifteen	years,	I	had	been	part	of 	
there.	It	showed	I	cared	for	this	country	and	for	the	communities	that	had	
developed	in	it.

	 This	sense	of 	caring	and	participation	was	underscored	the	follow-
ing	spring.	Some	Sangha	meetings	at	Amaravati	Monastery	coincided	with	
a	full	moon	day	and	the	thirtieth	anniversary	of 	my	ordination	as	a	monk	
(April	7,	1979).	I	had	spotted	this	confluence	on	the	calendar	many	months	
before	so	I	had	asked	if 	I	might	be	the	one	to	recite	the	Monastic	Rule	that	
day.	It	was	a	landmark	in	my	life	as	I	had	never	done	the	recitation	of 	the	
Patimokkha	in	the	Amaravati	temple,	that	building	having	been	constructed	
after	I	left	there	in	1995.	

It	is	expected	of 	all	monastics	that	they	learn	to	recite	the	Patimokkha	
Rule,	or	at	least	give	it	a	good	try.	Since	the	monks’	version	is	about	13,000	
words	of 	Pali,	it	is	often	the	case	that	only	a	small	proportion	of 	the	com-
munity	in	any	one	monastery	can	actually	recite	the	whole	thing	fluently.	
Similarly,	it	is	often	the	case	that,	once	a	monk	passes	the	twenty	year	
mark,	he	will	let	the	recitation	duties	fall	to	the	more	junior	people	of 	the	
Sangha.	

My	inspiration	to	ask	to	do	this	came	from	a	sincere	respect	for	the	
training	precepts	that	we	live	by	and,	to	me,	a	matter-of-fact	sense	of 	
connection	with	Luang	Por	Sumedho	and	Amaravati	Monastery.	unbe-
knownst	to	me,	however,	the	fact	that	I	had	taken	the	trouble	to	both	keep	
the	text	alive	in	my	memory	and	wished	to	celebrate	my	thirtieth	year	
as	a	bhikkhu	by	doing	this	recitation	with	the	assembled	community	at	
Amaravati,	sent	the	message	that	my	heart	was	indeed	still	entwined	with	
this	place	and	that	I	had	not	been	utterly	lost	in	the	colourful,	complex	and	
commodious	maw	of 	American	Buddhism.				

	 So,	wheels	began	to	turn.	My	going	on	the	walk	with	Nick	in	2008	
and	then	chanting	the	Patimokkha	the	following	year	unwittingly	added	
ingredients	to	the	mix	of 	life	at	Amaravati.	In	December	of 	2009	those	in-
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gredients	came	together	and	Luang	Por	Sumedho	invited	me	to	take	over	
the	abbotship.	

So	now	here	I	am,	a	year	and	a	half 	after	he	made	that	invitation,	sit-
ting	in	the	kuti	that	was	once	his,	and	abbot	of 	the	monastery	that	was	his	
inspired	vision	and	cherished	offspring.	My	life	in	California	now	seems	
very	long	ago	and	far	away.	The	map	I	had	unconsciously	drawn	for	the	
rest	of 	my	life	suddenly	no	longer	applies;	the	terrain	has	shifted	under	
me.	

you	truly	never	know	what	you	are	going	to	meet	round	that	next	
bend	in	the	road.

	So,	where	on	the	road	are	we	now?	
We	say,	out	of 	habit,	that	a	road	goes	to	a	certain	place	but	in	truth	

no	road	actually	goes	anywhere.	They	all	sit	very	still	–	perhaps	humming	
with	their	own	sub-atomic	scintillations	and	the	resonances	of 	all	those	
that	have	passed	or	are	passing	–	but	they	don’t	go	anywhere.	All	extensive	
movement	comes	from	us	busy	and	urgent	beings	that	ride	along	their	sur-
faces.

The	final	piece	of 	advice	Ajahn	Chah	gave	to	Ajahn	Sumedho	was	in	a	
short	letter:	he	wrote:	“The	Buddha-Dhamma	is	not	to	be	found	in	moving	
forward,	nor	in	moving	backward,	nor	in	standing	still	–	this,	Sumedho,	is	
your	place	of 	non-abiding.”

This	mysterious	but	hyper-real	quality	of 	no	coming,	no	going	and	
no	standing	still	is	the	true	Amaravati,	the	Deathless	Realm.	The	place	in	
Hertfordshire,	on	quiet	and	narrow	St.	Margaret’s	Lane,	Great	Gaddesden,	
is	a	physical	location	and	a	gathering	place	for	those	interested	in	Awaken-
ing.	The	real	Amaravati,	however	–	as	pointed	to	by	Ajahn	Chah	–	is	an	at-
tribute	of 	our	own	heart.	It	is	the	transcendent	quality	of 	the	heart’s	own	
nature	that	it	awakens	to	–	it	is	where	the	Road	will	take	us,	if 	we	let	it.
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Sometimes	in	a	quiet	moment,	after	having	hoicked	my	pack	onto	my	
back	and	before	setting	off 	after	Nick’s	vanishing	heels,	or	when	we	had	
stopped	for	the	evening	after	many	hours	of 	tramping	the	trails	to	get	to	
a	camping	site,	I	would	stand	by	myself 	in	the	middle	of 	the	path	that	we	
had	used	to	get	there	and	would	allow	myself 	to	feel	that	timeless	presence	
of 	the	Road.	

So	much	energy	spent	getting	here,	so	many	more	miles	before	we	get	
there,	but	now…	the	Road	is	just	this.	There	is	a	vibrant	stillness,	a	timeless	
vitality	and	an	intuition	of 	that	place	which	is	no	place.	The	very	absence	
of 	physical	movement,	after	so	many	hours	of 	travel,	would	highlight	this	
mysterious	quality.	At	that	moment,	through	attuning	to	the	physical	real-
ity	of 	the	present,	the	heart	briefly	knows	its	own	Amaravati,	where	there	
is	no	coming,	no	going	and	no	standing	still	–	“No	yesterday,	no	tomorrow,	
no	today.”	Where	the	strange,	beautiful	and	sometimes	painful	dream	of 	
the	world	is	embraced	and	awaked	from,	and	only	the	Wonderful	remains.



Humid swirling, distant hills,
The day that Hannah Renshaw died.

Locked in talk, intense and tight,
Disquiet, shadows quivering.

Half-discerned, a gentle sound
Carillons in the turbid air;

From nowhere dances wee Janelle,
             “Merrily”

Skipping, joyously and unconcerned,
“merrily”

Through the joists, amid the bricks and building blocks.
    “life is”

Glimpsed from the corner of  an eye and ear,
“but”

Carefully, delicately, on scaffolding she treads.
“a dream.”

Skip, clapping, skip, clap, skip, clap,

 “Merrily, merrily, life is but a dream.” 
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